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ABSTRACT
The focus of this thesis was the evaluation of a treatment 
to help people who have a learning disability to develop 
socially appropriate ways of expressing anger. The inability 
to cope with anger has prevented some people from living an 
ordinary life in the community. A cognitive behavioural 
treatment to help people to cope with anger was developed by 
Novaco (1983b).

The aim of the present studies was to examine whether a 
modification of the treatment developed by Novaco could 
prove beneficial for a population who have a learning 
disability. A set of criteria for improvement were devised 
to operationalise improvement in terms of clinically, as 
well as statistically significant change.

In study 1, twelve people who have a learning disability 
were assessed on one self report measure and four measures 
completed by staff; at baseline, at the end of each stage of 
treatment and follow up. The subjects received approximately 
fifty weeks of treatment. As the follow up scores met the 
majority of the criteria for improvement, it was inferred 
that the subjects had benefited from treatment. A number of 
methodological modifications were suggested.

In study 2, five subjects were assessed on four self report 
and three staff completed assessments. The four stages of 
treatment (self monitoring, information giving, relaxation 
training and problem solving) lasted 27-37 weeks. Four of
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the five subjects benefited from treatment as their follow 
up scores met the criteria for improvement.

The results allowed cautious optimism about the efficacy of 
cognitive behavioural techniques and the use of self report 
measures for people who have a learning disability, who are 
verbal. The value of embedding this focussed treatment 
within a broader therapeutic framework, to encompass a wider 
range of emotions and strategies to cope with stress was 
discussed.
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PART ONE
INTRODUCTION AND LITERATURE REVIEW



CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

The rationale for the present study arose out of the 
author's clinical work. The author provided a clinical 
service to people who have learning disabilities who were 
judged to express behaviour that "challenged" the services, 
who were resident in a secure unit. The majority of the 
residents living in the secure unit called the "Behaviour 
Problems Unit" could behave in ways that were judged to foe 
severely challenging (i.e. they could behave in ways that 
were a danger to themselves or other people). However, this 
group of people were assessed as having a mild degree of 
learning disability. They could express themselves verbally 
and were relatively functionally skilled, having the 
potential for independent self care skills. Treatment within 
the Behaviour Problems Unit was focussed on reducing the 
expression of challenging behaviour and the development and 
maintenance of self help skills. Individually tailored 
programmes of care were devised, and the residents could 
obtain rewards and incentives if they achieved the treatment 
targets specified on the treatment programmes. Improvements 
were achieved for most of the residents but for some, the 
improvements were not sustained when the treatment 
programmes were discontinued and for others, change did not 
generalise to less secure settings. Residents may not have 
been sufficiently encouraged to internalise the treatment 
programme guidelines or take responsibility for the 
consequences of their actions (Cullen, 1993a). The 
expression of challenging behaviour had become a barrier to



successful community integration.

The adequacy of service provision for people who have 
learning disabilities, who are judged to challenge the 
services, continue to be the subject of debate (Blunden and 
Allen, 1987; Bridgen and Todd, 1990; Emerson et al, 1987).
It is generally accepted that the goal of any service is to 
meet individual needs. However, the focus of the debate 
tends to be the specification of service arrangements to 
meet this goal and the cost of various options as opposed to 
clinical interventions. Resources are often allocated to the 
provision of secure buildings, rather than for appropriate 
clinical services for the clients inside the buildings 
(Emerson, 1987).

For the individual, the repercussions of expressing 
behaviour judged to be seriously challenging would typically 
be, a prolonged period of inpatient admission, a reluctance 
by community resources to offer placements or a rapid 
readmission to secure facilities. It is vital to develop 
treatments to ensure that people can overcome this secondary 
handicap to live an ordinary life.

If the adequacy of service provision is challenged, the onus 
may be with the service providers to respond actively to the 
challenge. One possible response to the challenge is to find 
effective ways of helping the client group express opinions 
and feelings in socially acceptable and dignified ways 
(Blunden, 1990). Blunden and Allen (1987), proposed a



framework for an effective individualised service. They 
emphasised the necessary complexity and sophistication 
underlying the planning of an intervention for those who 
challenge the services, stating the need for a comprehensive 
assessment to identify the complex range of causal and 
maintaining factors underlying challenging behaviour. They 
hypothesised that for some, "challenging behaviour" may 
serve the function of communicating needs, ideas, thoughts 
and feelings. As clinical interventions for this population 
are frequently focussed on overt behaviour, this may divert 
attention from the needs and feelings which the individual 
is trying to express and the difficulties they may face in 
coping with stressors in their environment. Blunden and 
Allen (1987) emphasised that any one explanation for 
challenging behaviour is likely to include a multitude of 
factors. One such factor is emotion. Although behaviour is 
likely to be influenced by both positive and negative 
emotions, an assumption of the present study is that anger 
may be one emotion, amongst others, which may underpin 
challenging behaviour.
"Problems in expression (particularly with regard to 
feelings and emotions) may be a key factor in the production 
of challenging behaviour. Very few intervention plans or 
services actually teach people with learning difficulties 
socially acceptable ways of expressing anger or frustration 
and challenging behaviour may be the one way in which people 
in such circumstances can exert any control over the way 
they live". (Blunden and Allen, 1987, p.39).
The present study focuses on increasing the ability to
express anger of people who have learning difficulties
(whilst not implying that anger is necessarily implicated in
the development of challenging behaviour for every



individual).
"Almost everyone who demonstrates these behaviours will need 
some individual help or tuition in learning new acceptable 
behaviours or skills, or in learning coping strategies and 
ways of dealing with their own feelings of anger, 
helplessness, or frustration. This may consist of skill 
teaching to give new abilities and ways of dealing with 
situations. Alternatively help may focus particularly on 
people's thoughts, feelings or beliefs, and ways of coping 
with these emotions and perceptions without having to resort 
to the previously dangerous or hurtful behaviour. To a large 
extent the exact nature of the help provided will be 
determined by whether or not the person can make use of 
language. (Blunden and Allen, 1987, p41).
The use of the behavioural model to underpin treatment
interventions has clearly brought tremendous benefits to the
lives of people who have learning disabilities. However, the
need to extend and broaden the behavioural model has been a
continuing debate (c.f. Staddon, 1993).

The present study will argue for an extension to the 
behavioural model to encompass thoughts and feelings which 
are assumed to influence the expression of anger. Thus, a 
cognitive behavioural model may be the model of choice if 
one is to include such factors as emotion in the generation 
of challenging behaviour.

The aim of this extension to the behavioural model is to 
encourage the development of new clinical interventions 
which focus on people's thoughts, feelings and beliefs, to 
help people with a learning disability cope with anger 
arousal in socially appropriate and dignified ways. Although 
cognitive behavioural interventions have been applied with a 
measure of success to alleviating emotional disorders in 
adults who do not have a learning disability (Blackburn and



Davidson, 1990), as yet there is no consensus in the field 
as to how cognitive behavioural techniques could be modified 
for use with people who have learning disabilities, and 
little empirical evidence to demonstrate whether these 
techniques would prove effective.

1.1 Summary

The adequacy of service provision for a group of people who 
have a learning disability, who express behaviour labelled 
as "challenging", has been questioned. This group are rarely 
helped to cope with negatively toned emotions. For some, 
this inability to cope with emotion has become a barrier to 
successful community integration. It is important to extend 
existing treatment approaches.

Few studies focus on teaching people coping strategies for 
anger and frustration. For those with mild degrees of 
disability who are verbal, promising strategies may focus on 
thoughts, feelings and beliefs. To encourage the development 
of cognitive behavioural interventions, it may be necessary 
to extend the behavioural model. No consensus exists on 
which cognitive techniques would be useful.

The purpose of the present study is to examine the efficacy 
of cognitive behavioural techniques for people with a mild 
degree of learning disability who can express themselves 
verbally. However, the inability to cope with emotions is 
only one possible factor in the development of challenging 
behaviour and cognitive behavioural interventions are not



being advocated as a panacea, nor is it suggested that the 
needs of the less able are being adequately met. Chapters 2 
and 3 are concerned with theoretical issues and cognitive 
behavioural techniques which are used to help those who do 
not have a learning disability to cope with anger arousal 
and to evaluate the evidence for the effectiveness of these 
techniques. Chapter 4 discusses how people who have learning 
disabilities may experience emotion and considers whether 
cognitive behavioural techniques could be of benefit for 
this population. Chapter 5 is concerned with methodological 
issues pertinent to making an objective judgement about the 
efficacy of a given treatment. Chapters 6, 7 and 8 describe 
study 1. Chapter 9 returns to methodological issues and 
considers the lessons learned from the results of study 1 
and the modifications to the methodology for study 2. 
Chapters 10,11 and 12 describe study 2. Chapter 13 considers 
the conclusions which can be drawn from the two studies and 
outlines recommendations for future research and clinical 
practice.



CHAPTER 2: THEORETICAL UNDERPINNINGS OF THE TREATMENT OF THE 
SOCIALLY INAPPROPRIATE EXPRESSION OF ANGER

2.1 A conceptual framework to underpin treatment

This chapter will discuss those cognitive behavioural
techniques which have been developed to help people cope
with anger arousal, and the evidence which exists to
demonstrate their effectiveness. To address these issues,
the focus of this chapter should be an evaluation of the
literature pertinent to the theoretical basis of the emotion
of anger, carried out in naturalistic settings, which could
underpin a treatment based on people's thoughts, feelings,
and beliefs; which could be modified to help people with a
learning disability learn to cope with anger arousal in
socially appropriate and dignified ways. The literature
which was most readily accessible pertains to aggressive or
violent behaviour, was carried out in laboratory settings
and did not have a clinical focus. Defining the concepts of
anger, hostility and aggression proved complex, but has been
addressed by a number of authors (Archer and Browne, 1989;
Blackburn, 1988; 1989; Buss, 1961; Geen, 1990; Howells,
1988b; Howells and Hollin, 1989; McDougall, 1989; McDougall,
Venables and Roger, 1991; Owens and Ashcroft, 1985). A
succinct definition which addressed many of the conceptual
difficulties, was given by Blackburn (1989):
"There are advantages is subsuming aggression under the 
broader rubric of coercion, i.e. the use of threats or 
punishments to influence social interaction. This emphasises 
the interpersonal context and function of harmful behaviour 
and in particular the social processes of power and control. 
It also directs attention to the motives of harmful action. 
Aggression is, therefore, construed here as coercive action, 
of which violence, or the use of physical force is an 
extreme form. It is distinguished from the emotional state



of anger, which is relatively independent of aggression. 
Whilst most instances of extreme aggression are probably 
motivated by anger, aggression is not a necessary conse
quence of anger, nor is all aggression accompanied by a 
state of anger. These terms are further distinguished from 
hostility, which is used to denote negative evaluation of 
others expressed in attitudinal statements of resentment or 
mistrust". (1989, p. 61).
(For a full review of clinical approaches to aggression and 
violence see Bernstein, Hamilton and McFall (1981) and 
Howells and Hollin (1989)).

Little information exists about the emotion of anger 
(independent of aggression) with a clinical focus relevant 
to people's thoughts, feelings and beliefs; but, the work of 
Novaco has been described as "landmark in counteracting the 
relative neglect of this topic and promoting a cognitive 
behavioural approach to anger" (Tulloch, 1991, p.86). Novaco 
conducted the first treatment outcome study, in 1975, to 
evaluate the effectiveness of using cognitive behavioural 
methods, to develop competence in regulating anger arousal 
and managing provocations. Many British clinical 
psychologists (especially in the area of forensic clinical 
psychology) have adopted his conceptual framework as a "blue 
print" for both assessment and treatment, "it is the work of 
Raymond Novaco that has most influenced clinical practice 
with violent people" (Howells, 1989, p. 151).

Novaco has published extensively since 1975, spanning the 
development of a clinical treatment and a treatment manual 
(1975; 1976b; 1977a; 1977b; 1983b); treatment outcome 
measures (1988a; in press); articulated a conceptual



framework of anger arousal to underpin treatment (1978;
1979) ; described anger as a social and clinical problem 
(1985a; 1986a; 1989); examined anger as a risk factor for 
violence in people with psychiatric disorder (in press; 
Novaco and Thacker, 1992), evaluated the success of teaching 
the approach to other professionals (1980); examined the 
role of anger in corporate violence (Monahan and Novaco,
198 0); discussed the application of the treatment methods 
with military personnel (Novaco, Cook and Sarason, 198 3a; 
Novaco and Robinson, 1984); researched the occurrence of 
aggression on roadways (1989); and is currently developing a 
clinical rating scale based on his conceptual framework (in 
press).

However, the focus of this review will be limited to the 
conceptual framework which underpins treatment and 
corresponding evolution of treatment and treatment outcome 
studies. The theoretical contribution of Novaco will be 
placed in the context of contemporary cognitive theories of 
emotion. Treatment outcome studies using his approach will 
be reviewed.

The aim of this next section is to review the development of 
Novaco*s conceptual framework of anger arousal, from the 
initial exposition in the late seventies (Novaco, 1978;
1979), to the most recent developments (Novaco and Welsh, 
1989) .

It is worth briefly considering the theoretical and clinical



context in which the treatment study was carried out in 
197 5. A number of strands in the literature can be 
identified, which encouraged the growing interest in 
cognitive mediation. Firstly, Lang (1971) and others, had 
proposed a "three systems approach" whereby psychological 
problems were conceptualised in terms of loosely linked 
response systems of behavioural, cognitive - affective and 
physiological systems. Lazarus (1971) advocated broadening 
both the conceptualisation of clinical problems and the 
basis of behaviour therapy, and investigated the link 
between stress and emotion (Lazarus, 1966; Hawton et al,
1989).

Secondly, the work of Bandura, in articulating social 
learning theories and the concepts of vicarious learning, 
self efficacy, outcome expectancies (the probability of the 
particular behaviour will be reinforced); and also self 
efficacy expectations (beliefs about one's own performance) 
(1977a; 1977b). Importantly, Bandura conceptualised the 
components of the "three systems" as being interrelated and 
labelled this "as a reciprocal determinism" (1978b).

A third strand was the development of treatment 
interventions focussing on self regulation and self control. 
Cognitive therapies were initially developed by Ellis (1962) 
and later extended by Beck (1967), Mahoney (1974) and 
Meichenbaum (1975). Meichenbaum (1975) described a cognitive 
treatment called self instruction training, suggesting that 
change can be achieved by changing the instructions that

10



people give themselves, from maladaptive and upsetting 
thoughts, to more helpful self talk. There was a strong 
emphasis on the role of private speech to direct behaviour 
change,

In summation, the prevailing behavioural paradigm, resulted 
in an emphasis on laboratory experimentation involving 
observable and measurable phenomena. The main focus for this 
research was social psychology and personality theory, 
explaining aggression as a universal psychological 
phenomenon. Interest in anger arousal was limited to the 
extent to which it may lead to acts of aggression (Tulloch, 
1991, p.86). The following section will consider the 
conceptual framework underpinning the treatment intervention 
developed by Novaco.

2.2 Theoretical foundations: a general model of stress.

Novaco proposed that his conceptualisation of anger was "a 
particular aspect of a more general model of human stress" 
(1979, p. 243). His initial work was influenced by the 
concept of "transactionality", a dynamic view of stress 
involving interactions between the person and the 
environment; being concerned with the intervening factors 
that mediated the relationship between stressors and stress 
outcome and particularly the role of cognitive mediation.

Novaco highlighted the work of Lazarus (1966; 1967) as being 
the most influential formulation of psychological stress, 
describing his theoretical model as integrating the concepts
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of threat, appraisal and coping. Novaco viewed the main 
components of Lazarus's model as "threat" to include the 
person's appraisal of threatening circumstances and "coping" 
referring to the behaviour to coping with the threat (1979). 
Two levels of appraisal were proposed, "primary appraisal" 
referring to the judgment of the severity of the threat and 
"secondary appraisal" referring to the judgment of the 
consequences of the available coping response (in a later 
formulation Novaco referred to secondary appraisal as 
expectations about performance). He noted that Lazarus 
subsequently highlighted coping as "a crucial factor in the 
understanding of human stress" (1979, p.248).

A second concept, linked to the notion of control, was that 
of expectation. Expectation was defined as "an expectation 
of personal efficacy" (1979, p.249) which is consistent with 
the concept of "locus of control" (Rotter, 1966) and was 
derived from the postulation by Bandura (1977b) that 
efficacy expectations "determine the initiation degree and 
persistence of coping efforts" (1979, p.249). Novaco 
differentiated between efficacy and outcome expectations; 
efficacy related to personal mastery and outcome 
expectations to judgment about the outcome of various 
courses of action. A further influence was the work on 
learned helplessness carried out by Seligman (1975)"thus 
expectations can usefully be designated in conjunction with 
appraisal as the cognitive determinants of stress response" 
(1979, p.271).
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A recurrent theme was "continual feedback processes", 
summarised in a transactional model of stress (1979, p.251), 
Cognitive processes are identified in terms of expectation 
(of demand and of efficacy) which occur prior to the 
exposure to environmental demands which could be biological, 
psychological, social or physical; and secondly, in terms of 
appraisals that accompany and/or follow the demands. He 
suggested that the exposure to and the experience of 
environmental demands are mediated by personality factors 
and social conditions. Novaco acknowledged the complexity of 
the model and stating that it was offered as a "heuristic 
scheme, rather than as an explanatory device" (1979, p.251).

Essentially, when available resources exceed the perceived 
demands, adaptation can be said to have occurred. However, 
if demands exceed available resources, stress reactions can 
be observed to occur which can be characterised by 
physiological arousal, negative affect, performance deficits 
and health impairment.

The model indicated a dynamic sequence of interchange. The 
components operated in a reciprocally causal manner, which 
is consistent with Bandura’s view of "reciprocity of 
causation"(1977a). One possible reaction to stress is 
negative affect, particularly anger.
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2.3 Theoretical innovations: a conceptual framework of anger

When Novaco proposed his conceptual framework, the 
literature was concerned with aggressive behaviour and 
lacked a clinical focus. Novaco remarked that his initial 
formulations were "likely to be characterised more by 
ambition than by refinement" (1979, p.241). Anger was seen 
as an emotional response to stress which resulted in 
physiological arousal to negative affect. Anger is one of 
the possible responses to perceived environmental demand. 
Psychosocial demands are one of the most common triggers 
(1979). Anger was construed as involving physiological and 
cognitive determinants, that is, a combination of 
physiological arousal and cognitive labelling of that 
arousal of anger and also behavioural responding. Whether 
the arousal of anger, becomes problematic, depends on the 
availability of coping efforts and long term health and 
psychological consequences. Coping efforts may successfully 
resolve the provocation.

Secondly, external events have no direct relationship to 
anger, arousal is mediated by the cognitive processes of 
expectations and appraisal. Provocation experiences are 
mediated by the expectations one has regarding events and 
one's likely responses, as well as by the appraisal of their 
meaning during and after the event. "Expectations and 
appraisals are inter-related. Expectations are subjective 
probabilities about events and are based on previous 
appraisals of related circumstances, appraisals are a 
function of the expectations one holds regarding one's self

14



and others" (1979, p. 253). Each of the elements of the 
system, aversive events, cognitive processes, arousal, 
labelling and behavioural reaction all influence each other.

Novaco emphasised that although "anger is neither necessary 
nor sufficient for aggression" (1983b, p.5) anger was a 
significant antecedent of, and has a mutually influenced 
relationship with aggression. The level of anger influences 
the level of aggression and vice versa. His work emphasised 
the positive functions of anger (197 6a).

2.3.1 Description of the cognitive components of the conceptual framework 
of anger

cognitive processes: appraisals. Anger was influenced by 
"particular appraisals of perceived environmental demands" 
(1979, p. 254). The most common environmental demands were 
aversive psychosocial events. Anger often occurs in a social 
context. Anger has received "scant attention" in the 
literature (Novaco, 1983b, p.l). However, in the major 
reformulation of the frustration aggression hypothesis 
proposed by Berkowitz (1962), Novaco stated that it was 
suggested that anger and interpretation, meditated the 
frustration - aggression relationship and that the emotional 
state of anger should have been included in the formulation. 
However, the appraisal of provocation circumstances "has 
been central" to Berkowitz's analysis of aggressive 
behaviour (1979, p.256)

The social learning theory of aggression proposed by Bandura
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(1973), suggested that cognitive appraisal mechanisms had an 
important role in the arousal of anger, specifically that 
anger arousal can be generated internally by ruminations 
about provoking incidents. Novaco acknowledged that 
Bandura’s central emphasis in terms of cognitive mediation 
concerned the anticipated consequences of behaviour. Novaco 
emphasised that for these theorists "anger arousal occurs by 
virtue of the appraisal of provoking circumstances" (1979, 
p.257)

Antagonistic appraisals "are the perceived intentionality of 
harm doing by another" (1979, p.257). Reference was made to 
evidence demonstrating that the appraisal of provocation 
influences the magnitude of aggressive behaviour, especially 
in terms of threats to self esteem and perception of someone 
being deserving of punishment and dehumanising the victims. 
Novaco argued that whilst appraisal processes have been 
implicated in the increase of anger arousal and aggression, 
cognitive reinterpretation or restructuring has reduced 
aggression.

cognitive processes: expectations. Relatively little 
evidence existed concerning expectations as determinants of 
aggression and anger. In reviewing the experimental evidence 
with respect to expectations, examples were drawn from the 
frustration literature and the work of Bandura (1973), given 
that the stimulus control of aggression is extensively 
determined by the anticipated (or expected) consequences of 
behaviour, especially harmful consequences. Expectations
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"have not been investigated with anger as the primary 
subject matter" (1979, p.258). The emphasis has been on how 
expectations moderate anger that has been "energised" by 
anger arousal.

Expectations can influence anger. The presence of arousal 
and contextual cues can lead to the labelling of the arousal 
as anger, this proposition is consistent with the two factor 
theory of Schacter and Singer (1962). The contextual cues 
are:
1) When one's experience is discrepant from expectation, 
arousal accompanies the disturbance in equilibrium as the 
person seeks to adjust to the demands of the situation, the 
magnitude of the discrepancy between obtained and expected 
outcomes influences the level of arousal. The arousal would 
be labelled as anger when the contextual cues signify 
thwarting or antagonism. Appraisal also occurs as the person 
tries to explain the arousal.
2) If a person expects an antagonistic experience and if the 
event has been appraised as provocative this can result in 
"selective perception of situational cues" (1985a, p.212), 
so the other persons gestures may be seen as particularly 
insulting, thwarting or annoying, this is due to selective 
attention and narrowing of attentional focus.
3) If it is expected that anger arousal may be helpful in 
achieving a goal, anger may be helpful if it leads to 
problem solving behaviour (Novaco, 1976), but not if the 
expectation is that conflict can only be resolved by 
antagonistic means and the anger then results in escalation 
of socially inappropriate behaviour.

ctjgnitive processes: private speech. The third aspect of 
cognitive mediation is private speech, which has several 
important functions: 1) reflecting a persons appraisals and 
expectations; 2) acting as a self arousal mechanism by 
reviving past anger experiences, when conflict is ongoing it 
can inflame anger by focussing attention on aversive aspects 
of the person or the situation; 3) prolonging anger arousal
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in terms of rumination.

2.4 Theoretical elaborations: refining the conceptual framework

2.4.1 Developments between 1983 and 1985

Novaco reaffirmed that his primary purpose was to develop a 
conceptual framework to underpin the treatment intervention, 
as the research efforts on the treatment of anger lagged far 
behind those for anxiety and depression. A particular area 
of neglect was the long term consequences of using anger as 
a coping style, with respect to the impairments to 
psychological well being, physical health, work and 
interpersonal relationships.

Anger was defined as an emotional state characterised by the 
presence of physiological arousal and antagonistic 
cognitions. Implicit in the cognitive label was some impulse 
to action in an antagonistic or confrontational way towards 
the source of provocation. The processes of appraisal and 
expectation are interrelated and influence each other. When 
faced with an environmental demand, individuals have certain 
expectations about the nature of that demand and their 
likely performance in response to the demand. When the 
demand occurs (and following the demand) we appraise the 
demand and how we coped; our expectations are based on 
previous appraisals and appraisals are a function of the 
expectations held about one's self and other people. Novaco 
described a relationship between anger and stress, 
emphasising that the defining property of anger was 
physiological arousal and arousal is activated by exposure
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to a variety of stresses. Anger was often the result of 
contextual influences that "prime" the individual for anger 
in the future evidence was cited from his research on 
traffic congestion and long distance commuting (Stokols and 
Novaco, 1981). His work with military recruit training 
(Novaco, Cook and Saracen, 1983a) showed that "that 
cumulative exposure to aversive environmental elements 
progressively shapes a disposition for anger" (1983b, p.11). 
Further evidence for anger as a stress related phenomenon 
can be found in the work of Zillman (1971; 1979), who 
proposed the concept of excitation transfer. "Residues" of 
arousal from prior events can combine with excitatory 
responses evoked by present events, this accumulation would 
act to intensify the experience of anger, but not, if 
residual arousal is attributed to non provocation sources. 
Novaco believed that this concept explained how exposure to 
stresses both acute and ambient can predispose a person to 
respond angrily when faced with minor provocation. Blackburn 
(1988), highlighted other aspects of Zillman's theories of 
arousal and aggression, which suggested that whilst 
cognitive mediation overrides external contingencies at 
moderate levels of arousal, at more extreme levels of 
arousal the effects of cognitive mediation are diminished 
(p.12). Blackburn viewed the overall conceptual framework of 
Zillman as "inconsistent with current psychophysiology"
(p.12) but did suggest that if cognitive control diminishes 
during an emotional state, this would have obvious clinical 
implications. Novaco posited the notion of accumulating 
arousal due to a number of stresses occurring in the
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physical (noise, heat, traffic congestion, crowding) and the 
social environment (high pressure job environments, 
difficult tasks, aversive behaviour of others); these 
stresses "set the scene" for anger arousal, which has 
implications for assessment, as often only the most proximal 
and recently occurring antecedents are examined and it may 
well be that a significant factor was "ambient, distal 
circumstances" (1983b, p.11), "both acute and prolonged 
exposure to such conditions in conjunction with other events 
that pull for the label of anger" (1985a, p.213)

Novaco further refined the link between anger and stress (in 
the 1986b and 1988b workshops) by proposing that anger can 
be seen as;
1) A stress reaction - physiological activation (especially 
evident in cardiovascular and endocrine systems and tension 
in the skeletal musculature).

cognitive interference, information processing
strategies, difficulty in problem solving and narrowing
of attentional focus.
maladaptive behaviour, impulsive action, antagonistic
disposition, withdrawal or aggression.

2) internal stressor - recurrent state of alarm "wear and 
tear on the body", rigidity of cognitive structures, loss of 
sense of humour, loss of perspective, loss of satisfying 
experiences.
3) anger as a stress coping style - maladaptive way of 
coping with day to day stress, coercive approach to 
controlling of stress and a combat orientation. Maladaptive 
behaviour and cognitive problems can lead to interpersonal 
difficulties and in the long term distancing of supportive 
others, there can be a negative effect on close 
relationships, particularly as triggers for anger tend to be 
interpersonal. The extreme form of this would be marital 
violence and child abuse. The work of Averill (1982) 
underlines that anger can be a socially constituted role and 
have social role promotion functions promoting identity and 
self esteem as anger can help to orchestrate social 
impressions.
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Anger is associated with impairment to health and 
psychological functioning. It is suggested that suppressed 
anger is associated with elevated blood pressure, (although 
the nature of this association remains to be clearly 
specified). Some evidence exists implicating anger as a risk 
factor for cardio vascular problems. Equally, links with the 
"type A" personality are drawn (Friedman and Rosenman,
1974). In its most extreme form, anger can be associated 
with post traumatic stress disorder, mental health disorders 
and extreme violence.

2.4.2 Developments between 1986-1989

Novaco identified some misinterpretions of cognitive 
mediational theories of anger (1986a; 1986b; 1989), stating 
that analyses were "restricted to an event interpretation 
tandem process. This analysis missed the automaticity of 
cognitive appraisal as embedded in the perception of events 
and neglect how ingrained cognitive structures influence 
what receives attention, how it is processed and what re
sponses are enacted" (1989, p.40). Cognitive processing of 
information is rapid; it is unlikely that appraisal 
processes are consciously experienced. Antagonistic 
appraisals are believed to be embedded in the perception of 
the event, so should be regarded as an automatic and 
intrinsic part of the perceptual process. The selection of 
what actually receives attention and is subsequently seen as 
provocative "is very much influenced by cognitive 
dispositions such as expectations, schemas and scripts."
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(Novaco and Welsh, 1989, p.48). The expectations of people 
who experienced chronic difficulties in coping with anger 
were seen as:
1) Too high and unrealistic. People are "setting themselves 
up for dissatisfaction". An example drawn from the 
literature on child abuse, concerns parents who have 
unrealistic expectations about the likely development and 
ability of their children, and often become angry when 
children fail to meet their preexisting expectations. 
Chronically angry people have quite inflexible expectations.
2) Resulting in a tendency to be hyperalert for anger cues 
especially in terms of rumination and preoccupation, leading 
to "looking for trouble" and then selectively abstracting 
situational cues (selective perception).
3) Leading to a lack of confidence in being able to solve 
problems, so people feel they have to resort to 
confrontational behaviour .(This may have particular 
relevance to people with learning difficulties who may have 
had many failure experiences and would then have"an 
increased expectancy to fail and perhaps a low expectation 
of being successful in interpersonal conflict situations).

Appraisals which result in events being judged as aversive 
or provocative are seen to result in a perfectionistic 
perspective leading to an intolerance of the behaviour of 
others, a sense of urgency and impatience, a sense of 
injustice and inequity and the cognitive rules being couched 
in terms of "should" and "must". The behaviour of others can 
be appraised as being a threat, particularly to self esteem. 
Lopez and Thurman (198 6) conducted a multi component 
examination of angry college students, which provided 
empirical support for the model. It was found that "high 
angry students" in comparison to "low angry students" (as 
defined by scores on various self report measures) rated 
typical aversive college events as significantly more 
frequent and intense antecedents to anger, endorsed rational 
beliefs to a significantly greater degree and were
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significantly more likely to both express and suppress 
anger.

Whilst information processing concepts have been applied to 
a number of clinical disorders (Brewin, 1988), little 
research exists in terms of aggression or anger. Novaco*s 
collaborative paper with Welsh (1989) discussed ideas from 
an information processing perspective, to "enrich an 
understanding of the cognitive determinants of anger" (1989, 
p.49). A taxonomy of cognitive activity was elaborated 
including: structures, propositions, operations and 
products. Cognitive structures were viewed as hypothetical 
constructs functioning as a body of knowledge which guides 
attention, expectations, encoding, interpretations and 
memory search. Incoming stimuli are processed to conform to 
a stereotype of the environment and are particularly 
relevant when ambiguous information is encountered (Kent, 
1991). Cognitive propositions were viewed as the content of 
the structures. Cognitive operations are procedures by which 
information is processed (attention, encoding and recall) 
and cognitive products are the resultant thoughts from an 
interaction of the information with the structures, 
proposition and operations (1989, p.49).

Until recently, research has focussed on cognitive products 
with less attention being paid to the other elements of the 
taxonomy. Novaco and Welsh (1989) discussed cognitive 
operations (attentional cueing and perceptual matching) and 
cognitive propositions (fundamental attribution error, false
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consensus and anchoring effects). The basic premise was that 
schemas allow information to be processed rapidly but also 
result in potential biases. Novaco and Welsh then suggested 
five potential information processing biases.

cognitive operations: attentional cneing. Novaco and Welsh 
suggested that situational cues are not perceived uniformly, 
perception being influenced by "dispositional variables"
(p.50) which presumably include pre-existing schemas and 
scripts and also anger arousal. Emotional arousal was seen 
as increasing vigilance for particular stimuli, so anger 
arousal may increase the salience of aggressive cues. There 
would appear to be similarities with the notion of 
expectations leading to selective perception of situational 
cues (Novaco, 1985a) discussed previously. Kent (1991) 
suggested that anxious people inappropriately focus their 
attention on particular aspects of the environment, e.g. 
people experiencing phobias focus on environmental cues 
showing heightened sensitivity to feared objects during in 
vivo desensitisation and people with fears of social 
rejection or panic attacks may focus attention on internal 
cues.

cognitive operations: perceptual matching. This process was 
judged to derive from the concept of pattern recognition, 
aggressive experiences from childhood would result in the 
formation of violent schemas which are encoded and stored 
and would then be recalled when provocative situations 
occurred. Increased exposure to aggressive stimuli leads to
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an increased probability to perceive aggression.

cognitive propositions: false consensus. This was defined as 
the tendency to assume that a larger proportion of other 
people's opinions and behaviours are the same as your own 
than is in fact the case. Additionally, there is a tendency 
to assume that events have undue relevance to the self. This 
idea could possibly have some similarities to the previously 
suggested appraisal of events as "personal affronts" or "ego 
threats" (1983b, p.17). Novaco suggested that the ability to 
"not take things personally" was a fundamental skill 
(emphasising the importance of a task orientation). Novaco 
and Welsh suggested that this perceptual error was related 
to deficiencies in role taking skills and lack of ability to 
perceive the perspective of other people. They cited 
evidence concerning self preoccupied schematic structures.

cognitive propositions: anchoring effects. It was proposed 
that ones' initial judgment becomes resistant to change, 
even in the face of disconfirmatory evidence. The example 
provided was that of first impressions in social situations 
carrying the most weight when evaluating people. The example 
of failure to revise attributions of personal causality even 
when mitigating evidence was presented, was cited.
Mitigation was seen to suggest the influence of situational, 
rather than personal causes for behaviour (this will be 
further discussed under attributional error), but noted that 
if plausible causes are presented then mitigating evidence 
will be acknowledged.
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Cognitive propositions: attributional error. This concept, 
"the fundamental attribution error", can be defined as the 
tendency to underestimate the situational causes of 
behaviour and thus, believe that the behaviour of other 
people is the result of their character or personality. The 
experimental evidence referred to the likelihood of 
retaliation being more likely if the causal attribution 
concerning the reason for attack concerned the person or 
characteristics of attacker rather than features of the 
environment and also if the attackers intent was judged to 
be malicious. Additionally, they believed that aggressive 
individuals habitually make dispositional attributions.

cognitive scripts. Another process to increase the 
efficiency of information processing is the notion of 
scripting, which could be described as a mental programme of 
a social interaction. Again, it is acknowledged that there 
is little available evidence relevant to scripting in 
aggression. It is suggested that the basic concept refers to 
the cognitive representation and organisation of social 
information (and has been called a "social episode" by 
Forgas (1986)) having relevance to well practised 
interactional sequences. Scripts were implied by Toch’s 
(1969) classic study of violent men, where violence was seen 
as a product of an escalating sequence of social exchanges 
with the potential victim. Violence here would be seen as an 
interactional or transactional issue. Novaco cited evidence
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from his transportation research (1989), stating that 
roadways are full of cues which can then foe linked to 
aggressive scripts. He highlighted that anger can be a 
socially constituted role and can help to promote identity 
and self esteem. This function of anger was explicitly 
tested by Ridley (1992) who concluded that an individual's 
perception of their identity was one of the most powerful 
predictors of behaviour and this issue should be examined in 
clinical practice (p. 94). Novaco and Welsh concluded that 
the information processing approach "is a rich source of 
ideas about how angry clients think, which is needed to 
complement how they think" (1989, p.57). Novaco has recently 
stated that the "subjective affect" element of anger (i.e, 
the cognitive labelling of the emotional states) is a highly 
automated process and is associated with an inclination to 
act in an antagonistic way. This "action impulse" is 
regulated by inhibitory mechanisms (internal and external 
controls) which may be over-ridden by disinhibitory 
influences including: heightened arousal; aggressive 
modelling; low probability of punishment; biochemical 
agents; and contextual cues for aggression) (Novaco, in 
press).

2.4.3 The broader theoretical context

The present study focuses on the theoretical contribution of 
one cognitive theorist of emotion. This is not to imply that 
no other cognitive theorists exist, but rather that Novaco 
provided the most comprehensive explanation of anger. A
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comprehensive review of more general cognitive theories of 
emotion would be beyond the scope of the present study. 
However, at this point, a brief review of the broader 
theoretical context could provide a back drop against which 
to place the conceptual framework proposed by Novaco.

Brewin (1988) has provided a review of contemporary 
cognitive theories of emotion and the following section owes 
much to his work. Broadly, cognitive theories of emotion 
assume that the way an individual interprets the world can 
influence how they feel and how they behave. Interpretation 
is taken to mean that an event is attended to, recognised 
and related to previous experiences. Brewin reviewed the 
work of three cognitive theorists of emotion; Schachter 
(1964), Lazarus (1966) and Weiner (1986).

Schachter*s theory. The two factor theory (Schachter, 1964) 
suggested that an emotion is experienced when physiological 
arousal is perceived and that arousal is labelled; usually 
by a cognitive appraisal of the source of the arousal. If a 
person experiences a state of arousal and attributes this to 
a provoking event then the associated cognitions are likely 
to be antagonistic, encouraging the labelling of the arousal 
of anger rather than an alternative emotion. It has proved 
difficult to replicate the original experiments, to show 
that emotional experiences "in ambiguous situations are a 
product of physiological arousal plus cognitive arousal" 
(Brewin, 1988, p.51). Despite the criticisms, the two factor 
theory still influences clinical models (Tulloch, 1991).
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Lazarus's theory. Lazarus (1966; Lazarus and Folkman, 1984) 
proposed a broad based theory, which was a conceptualisation 
of physiological stress highlighting the role of cognitive 
appraisal in emotion. Two central cognitive processes were 
primary and secondary appraisals. Negative emotions are 
influenced by the appraisal of events as harmful or 
threatening and when coping resources are perceived as 
inadequate.

The theory suggested that there was a dynamic interchange 
between cognition, physiological arousal and behaviour. 
Emotions were viewed as "changing reactions that are 
continually influenced by what a person thinks and does" 
(Brewin, 1988, p.53). Brewin described emotions as "complex 
organised states consisting of cognitive appraisals action 
impulses and patterned somatic reactions" (Brewin, 1988, 
p.53). Whilst Lazarus's theory moved out of the laboratory 
to produce a realistically complex account to encompass real 
life problems, the scope of the theory resulted in a rather 
general level of description. The theory focused on the 
general structure of emotional states rather than on 
specific emotions, underscoring the cognitive processes that 
differentiate between emotions (Ben-Zur and Breznitz, 1991). 
Lazarus was not concerned with the antecedents of particular 
emotions, nor did he specify the nature of appraisal 
processes.
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WejLneir*s theory. Weiner's theories are within the 
attributional theory framework of emotion. The basic premise 
implied that people try to explain events to achieve a 
greater degree of control; being particularly true, when 
unusual or unwanted or unpleasant events happen. The outcome 
of situations determined which emotion was expressed. 
Emotions are differentiated by cognitive processes such as 
appraisals; more specifically, the attribution for the cause 
of the event. Weiner (1986) investigated the role of several 
dimensions of causality (that is, locus - internal versus 
external, stability and controllability) in determining the 
meaning of specific emotions. Anger (an interpersonal 
emotion) was found to characterise situations defined as 
more controllable by the perpetrator, contrasting with pity 
which characterised uncontrollable situations. Anger occurs 
when the other person behaves badly and the attribution to 
their carelessness or selfishness is to a controllable cause 
(Brewin, 1988) . Controllability relates to justice, 
intention and "ought" judgments. Averill (1982) viewed anger 
as an attribution of blame, anger arousing incidents 
described by people as involving involuntary and justified 
acts or potentially avoidable acts; the more stable or 
permanent the cause, the more the intensity of the emotion 
is amplified. Weiner did not claim to provide a 
comprehensive theory of emotion but illustrated how specific 
types of appraisal resulted in specific emotional states 
(however, see Watts (1992) who provided a critique of 
appraisal and attributional theories particularly challeng
ing the assumption that the term anger corresponds to a
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single emotional state).

Ferguson and Rule (1983) reported that complex social 
judgments comprising of several appraisals, including the 
intention to cause harm, forseeability of harm and motives 
of the harm doer; are involved when making causal 
attributions about the aversive behaviour of others, and 
these would have implications for subsequent anger arousal.

Beck (1976) has made an important contribution to the 
literature, proposing a general theoretical framework of 
emotional arousal, arguing that emotional arousal was 
related to the interpretation of an event. The 
interpretation of an event was influenced by core cognitive 
structures called "schemas". A schema was defined as a 
"stable knowledge structure" which represented all of an 
individual's knowledge about himself and his world. Schemas 
consist of "beliefs and theories about other people, oneself 
and the world" (Blackburn and Davidson, 1990, p2 6).
Schematic structures underlie cognitive processing, and 
those implicated in anger arousal are those in the "personal 
domain" (Blackburn, 1988, p.14) which includes self concept 
and self esteem. The extent to which a person believes that 
events impinge on their domain, influences the nature of 
their emotional response. Interpretations of an event 
leading to the belief that the other person has attacked, or 
violated one's personal domain, in a way which is 
unjustified, would contribute to anger arousal (this attack 
may include an assault on self esteem, a threat to
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possessions, social attachments or rights). All the blame is 
attributed to the other person. Drawing on evidence from 
work with habitually aggressive offenders, Blackburn (1988) 
is persuaded by Beck's view of cognitive structures 
underpinning anger. Blackburn described the content of 
thinking of the habitually aggressive person as focussing on 
the injustice of an event, the negative attributes of the 
transgressor and the need for or consequences of 
retaliation; "violent people readily anticipate negative and 
hostile outcomes in interpersonal exchanges, attribute 
malicious intentions to others, reward themselves for 
punitive solutions, minimise their harmful consequences with 
self justificatory evaluation". Blackburn believes that this 
group have a bias "to look for or perceive in the behaviours 
of others, an unwarranted violation of their personal 
domain". (Blackburn, 1988, p.16).

Additional corroboration can be found in an review of 
attributional bias carried out by Ridley (1992). She cited a 
number of experimental studies concerning males who are 
habitually aggressive, attributing hostility to others in 
ambiguous settings, attribution then increased the 
likelihood of aggressive behaviour. The review included 
studies by Dogde (198 0), Dodge and Frame (1982), Dodge, 
Murphy and Buchsbaum (1984), Dodge and Newman (1981), Dodge 
and Somberg (1987) and Nasby, Hayden and De Paulo (1980).

However, a recent critique of the cognitive position was 
expressed by Berkowitz, who has proposed a cognitive
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neoassociationistic theory of anger and aggression (1990) 
based on Leventhal's perceptual - motor theory of emotion 
(Leventhal, 1980; 1984). Berkowitz argued that the feeling 
of anger is not dependent on cognitive processes but is part 
of an automatic perceptual motor reaction to aversive 
stimulus. Subsequently, other similar emotional experiences 
may be recalled via a cognitive associational network to 
elaborate and intensify the emotion; so cognitions occur as 
a parallel process to motor reaction not as a cause. 
Berkowitz accepted that higher order cognitive processes 
(attributions and appraisals) may occur subsequently, to act 
to intensify the anger arousal but do not necessarily occur. 
This theory has also been endorsed by Biaggio (1987). Novaco 
has provided a critique of this position which can be found 
in Novaco (in press).

2.5 Summary

The present study focuses on the theoretical contribution of 
one cognitive theorist of emotion who has provided the most 
comprehensive explanation of the emotion of anger. Novaco's 
conceptual framework evolved from a foundation taken from a 
general model of stress to his most recent work within an 
information processing paradigm. His conceptual framework 
emphasised the centrality of cognitive mediation (especially 
the cognitive processes of appraisal, expectation and 
attribution). Anger was placed within a social context, 
having triggers which were predominantly interpersonal and 
attributions being focussed on the intentions and 
motivations of other people. The expression of anger in

33



socially inappropriate ways was seen to represent a learned 
style of coping with stressful life demands. Novaco was 
increasingly convinced of the influence of contextual 
factors, especially social and environmental factors.
Novaco's work is consistent with other cognitive theorists 
proposing broader theories of emotion. Whilst acknowledging 
the preliminary nature of the work in the area, some 
evidence exists to suggest that there is a broad consensus 
proposing that if a persons interpretation of the world 
tends to focus on the negative characteristics of other 
people, viewing the actions of others as a threat to self, 
these interpretations may increase the likelihood of anger. 
From a clinical perspective, people whose difficulties with 
anger result in habitual aggression may hold the belief that 
harming those who have angered them is justifiable and that 
the victim is generally to blame. Holding such beliefs is 
likely to impact on the success of any treatment. Treatment 
approaches for people who have difficulty coping with anger 
are discussed in the following chapter.
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CHAPTER 3: COGNITIVE BEHAVIOURAL TREATMENT AND MEASURES FOR 
THE SOCIALLY INAPPROPRIATE EXPRESSION OF ANGER

The contribution of Novaco to the field has continued to 
evolve from 1975 to the present day. The following section 
will outline the major trends and developments in his 
clinical interventions and outcome measures. Whilst a 
consideration of other therapeutic approaches is outwith the 
scope of the present study, the focus on the work of Novaco 
is not to suggest that the cognitive behavioural perspective 
is the only approach to treatment, for example, 
contributions have been made by those from a 
psychotherapeutic orientation (Redl and Wineman, 1952;
Rubin, 1969) .

3.1 The initial study in 1975

Novaco commented on the " virtual absence" (1975, p.2) of 
clinical research on the treatment of anger from the 
behavioural or cognitive behavioural perspective. The 1975 
study was the first attempt to "explore the variables 
affecting the regulation of anger arousal" (1975, p.2). The 
treatment intervention aimed to increase competence in 
coping with provocation "through the regulation of anger and 
the reduction of it's maladaptive concomitants and 
consequences" (1975, p.3); and developed from a set of 
propositions that were derived from the literature on 
aggression and behaviour therapy (detailed in 1975, p.93) 
being described as combination of cognitive coping and 
relaxation training. The cognitive coping procedures were 
based on the work of Meichenbaum (1972; 197 5) (from work
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with anxiety disorders using self instruction and relaxation 
and reformulated to become self control procedures) and on 
the work of Ellis (1973) (involving the challenging of 
irrational beliefs, based on the rational emotive model).
The components of treatment have been clearly described in 
Novaco (1975, pp.22-25) and took place over three weeks (one 
group session and five individual sessions). The combined 
cognitive and relaxation condition involved the following 
elements:1) giving information about the cognitive model; 2) 
developing a hierarchy of anger inducing events; 3) learning 
relaxation skills; 4) completing a diary; 5) developing self 
instructions; 6) the examination of irrational beliefs; 7) 
the discussion of problem solving strategies.

The therapist aimed to gain an understanding of the clients 
individual problem with anger (facilitated by the completion 
of a diary of anger experiences and rated intensity of anger 
arousal) and promote an understanding of the rationale for 
treatment in terms of the cognitive model and the generation 
and examination of self statements. Arousal reduction was 
taught through progressive relaxation training, and 
counterconditioning procedures were used to desensitise the 
subjects using a hierarchy of provocative situations. The 
subjects internal dialogue was examined and "irrational 
beliefs" (p. 25) were challenged using techniques from 
rational emotive therapy (Ellis, 1973).

The outcome measures included: the Novaco Provocation 
Inventory (which indicates the self rated intensity of anger
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arousal to a number of hypothetically provocative 
situations); measures of anger arousal (including a self 
report measure of anger on a seven point scale and 
physiological indices including measures of systolic and 
diastolic blood pressure and measures of skin conductance 
responses) and a coping strategy measure to indicate the 
behavioural choice when provoked, in response to imaginai 
role play and laboratory controlled provocations.

The treatment was experimentally evaluated on thirty-four 
subjects (students, university staff members and community 
residents) who had been selected using an early version of 
the Novaco Provocation Inventory, an interview and 
pretreatment laboratory provocation. Novaco provided 
evidence to show that his subjects had anger control 
problems; one subject "decorated a hierarchy item card with 
blood from his fist after having smashed it into.a wall"(p. 
15). Subjects were divided into four groups: relaxation 
alone; self instruction training alone; relaxation in 
combination with self instructional training and an 
attention control. The subjects were assessed pre and post 
treatment on the measures previously described.

The results indicated that those in the combination 
treatment showed the greatest treatment gains when compared 
to the attention control group. Although less effective than 
the combined condition, subjects in the self instruction 
group showed an improvement relative to the control group, 
self instructions alone resulted in greater improvements

37



than did relaxation alone but relaxation alone showed 
improvement over the control group.

3.2 Reformulations of the treatment 1977-1983

Novaco (1977b) described "further developments" (p.600) of 
his intervention, which was expanded to incorporate stress 
inoculation procedures (Meichenbaum, 1975). A medical 
metaphor was used to indicate the process of exposing the 
individual to manageable amounts of stressors.

The goals of treatment were to prevent anger from occurring 
when it is unhelpful, to enable anger arousal to be 
regulated and to provide coping strategies to manage 
provocation (Novaco, 1983b).

The treatment was in three stages, intervening at the level 
of cognition, arousal and behaviour. The following 
description is summarised from the 1983 treatment manual
(p.p. 16-18) .

Phase 1 - cognitive preparation
The four main aims of treatment were to provide information 
about anger, describe personal anger patterns, provide a 
shared language system and to introduce the rationale of 
treatment. The focus of this phase is to clarify the 
client's presenting problem, introduce the model (facilitat
ed by reading a treatment manual) of anger and to introduce 
the coping skills orientation.The collaboration between 
therapists and client is emphasised. A diary is completed. 
This phase is implemented during the pretreatment assessment 
and the first two treatment sessions.
Phase 2 - skill acquisition
This phase teaches the cognitive, arousal reduction and 
behavioural skills suggested by the results of the
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assessment and is envisaged to take eight sessions. In terms 
of cognitive intervention a basic goal is to promote 
flexibility in the cognitive structuring of situations which 
may involve the modification of expectation and appraisal; 
particular targets may be to modify the inordinately high 
expectations of other people's behaviour and the appraisal 
of events and personal affronts or ego threats. The ability 
"not to take things personally" is a fundamental skill. The 
notion of seeing provocations as "problems to be solved" and 
establishing a task orientation is essential . Provocation 
sequences are broken down into stages:
- preparation for provocation 

impact and confrontation 
coping with arousal
subsequent reflection (conflict unresolved, conflict 
resolved)

Examples are given of self statements but emphasis is placed 
on developing individualised self statements. Self regulated 
private speech functions as an instructional cue to guide 
thoughts, feelings and behaviour in the direction of 
effective coping. Arousal reduction is taught through 
progressive relaxation training and counter conditioning 
procedures may be used to desensitise difficult provocations 
identified via a hierarchy. The coping skills focus on 
effective communication, assertiveness and implications of 
problem solving strategies, this is achieved through a 
social skills training approach with particular emphasise on 
developing role taking skills and encouragement of empathy 
for the other persons point of view. The need to be able to 
develop skills in interpersonal relationships, is stressed; 
as anger can interfere with the formation of relationships 
and can lead to the breakdown of close relationships.
Phase 3 - application training
Given that the central aim of treatment is to develop 
personal competence, this phase aims to encourage the 
practice of the skills learned in the session in a 
structured way. A hierarchy may be used to guide coping in 
imagination, in role play and finally in vivo. This need not 
be a separate phase but continues throughout therapy.

This reformulation was initially evaluated in terms of 
training police officers (Novaco, 1977a) and, subsequently, 
in a single case study (Novaco, 1977b), the subject of which 
was a thirty eight year old man, who was admitted to a 
psychiatric facility, with a diagnosis of depression. A 
detailed case history was provided; at work, he was
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described as overcontrolled (resulting in active suppression 
of anger with occasional verbal aggression); at home, he was 
more "impulsively aggressive" (p. 602). Following eleven in
patient and four out-patient treatment sessions there was a 
reduction in self reported anger arousal, and a reduction in 
the occurrence of socially inappropriate behaviour with an 
increase in constructive coping (estimated by a behaviour 
rating completed by ward staff). These improvements were 
maintained at discharge and extended to the home and work 
environment. The client was very rarely provoked whilst in 
hospital, the anger experiences being confined to home and 
work settings. He was affected by environmental stresses 
such as noise and disorder.

Novaco (1980) showed, in a study with probation counsellors, 
that those trained in the therapy approach were more 
proficient in dealing with clients difficulties in this 
area, than were a matched control group.

3.3 Refinements of the treatment 1986-1992

The long term effects of using anger as a stress coping 
style were emphasised, particularly the potentially 
deleterious effects that "an antagonistic disposition" and 
"combat orientation" could have on personal and work 
relationships (1986b; 1988b). Thinking styles that resulted 
in a view of the world leading to the tendency to be 
intolerant, perfectionistic, judgmental and demanding of 
high standards of other people were highlighted. The social 
context of anger was explored, especially Averill's (1982)
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finding that 53% of the people who were the target for the 
anger were either loved ones or well known to the angry 
individuals. The inability to control anger, coupled with a 
loss of sense of humour and loss of perspective could damage 
interpersonal relationships. Illustrative examples of the 
negative effect of the inability to cope with anger were 
provided from work on military recruit training (Novaco,
Cook and Saracen, 1983a). A greater emphasis was placed on 
cognitive change techniques derived from the work of Beck et 
al (1979), whereby cognitive distortions are examined and 
their usefulness appraised. Reattributional training was 
used to undermine the bias to attribute hostility and 
malevolence to others. Equally, the narrowing of attentional 
focus was examined. Interpersonal problem solving was 
specifically addressed in terms of alternative solution 
thinking, means end thinking, consequential thinking, 
interpersonal perspective taking and social causal thinking 
(1986b; 1988b).

Novaco was critical of the nature of the treatment outcome 
measures for anger arousal. He identified eighteen self 
report measures of anger in the literature, and remarked 
that none of these have been developed in conjunction with a 
theoretical model of anger: "the neglect of theory in the 
development of existing anger assessment instruments 
including one previously developed by me, is puzzling, they 
have been developed ad hoc, empirically generated from 
interviews with convenience samples or produced in a form 
parallel to previous measures of other constructs, an anger
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assessment should seek to operationalise the construct” 
(Novaco, in press, p.14). He evaluated the Buss - Durkee 
Hostility Inventory (Buss and Durkee, 1957); the Reaction 
Inventory (Evans and Strangeland, 1971) ; the Anger Self 
Report Inventory (Zelin, Adler and Myerson, 1972); the Self 
Report Inventory of Hostility (Endler and Hunt, 1968) ; the 
Novaco Provocation Inventory (Novaco, 1975; 1988a); and the 
Multidimensional Anger Inventory (Siegel, 1986) and 
commented that most of these have not been used with 
clinical populations.

Novaco has developed a new anger scale, the Novaco Anger 
Scale which is based on his model of anger arousal. The 
scale is described in Novaco (in press). The scale is 
constructed in two parts, part A contains the clinically 
orientated scales, containing three domains, (Cognitive 
Domain, Arousal Domain and Behavioural Domain) each with 
four sub domains. Part B is an abbreviation of the Novaco 
Provocation Inventory which has been previously described. 
The scale is intended for use as a clinical scale. The new 
scale holds much promise as an advancement of existing 
measures and is currently being validated on clinical 
samples. A copy of the scale is lodged in the appendix. 
Novaco and Welsh (1989) have suggested a number of 
assessment strategies to obtain information pertinent to the 
cognitive domain.
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3.4 Summary

The treatment intervention developed by Novaco is consistent 
with a cognitive behavioural framework and can be broadly 
described as a coping skills therapy (which aims to promote 
change at three levels, cognitive, affective and 
behavioural). The treatment was underpinned by a guiding 
conceptual framework. The treatment has been described as a 
short term therapy and has evolved from 1975 to the present 
day. Initially, the treatment was a combination of cognitive 
coping (using self instruction) and relaxation training and 
in its most recent reformulation embraces a diversity of 
cognitive behavioural techniques and acknowledges all the 
accepted principles of cognitive therapy (Tulloch, 1991, 
p.102) and includes reattributional training, cognitive 
restructuring and interpersonal problem solving. Novaco has 
conducted a treatment trial on the early version of the 
treatment, with a community sample, and a single case study 
using a stress inoculation approach. The next section will 
evaluate the effectiveness of Novaco's intervention by 
examining treatment outcome studies.

3.5 Treatment outcome studies

Novaco's 1975 study was the first experimental validation of 
a cognitive behavioural approach for anger regulation. Since 
this study there have only been a handful of treatment 
outcome studies testing the efficacy of the approach and a 
number of reviews of these studies exist which have a 
broadly optimistic tone (Blackburn, 1988; Feindler and 
Ecton, 1986; McDougall, 1979; Levey and Howells, 1991;
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Novaco, 1985a; Tulloch, 1991). The outcome studies will be 
summarised, but the focus of this section will be to examine 
methodological issues arising from the treatment outcome 
literature as a whole. Novaco (1985a) reviewed other 
treatment approaches which modify anger, including classical 
conditioning therapies, social skills and assertion training 
and operant conditioning.

Bistline and Freiden (1984) reported on a case study, the 
subject of which was a twenty seven year old woman. The 
subject's difficulties included physical aggression and 
verbal threats and attempts to damage and destroy property. 
She received a diagnosis of psychosis and epilepsy and she 
had been in hospital for fifteen years. Staff described her 
as violent, destructive, hostile and aggressive. The stress 
inoculation treatment comprised of eight, fifty minute 
sessions, twice weekly. Outcome was measured using 
information taken from the hospital Day Book and two self 
report questionnaires taken at pre, post and twelve month 
follow up. Results suggested a reduction in anger and 
aggressive episodes was combined with an increase in 
prosocial behaviour which was maintained at a twelve month 
follow-up. A second case study was carried out by Hamberger 
and Lohr (1980) using a "rational restructuring" approach 
comprising of thirteen, fifty minute sessions (derived from 
rational emotive therapy and similar to the techniques used 
in Novaco's 1975 study) for a twenty-seven year old male 
student who was described as having a history of verbal and 
physical aggression towards his wife and angry outbursts
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towards others when thwarted (p.100). Using a measure of 
irrational beliefs, the results suggested that the approach 
was effective in modifying irrational beliefs and intense 
levels of emotional distress (unusually, the authors 
commented that their approach was novel as Novaco had "not 
emphasised the content or modifications of cognitive self 
statements", p.102).

Moon and Eisler (1983) compared the effectiveness of a 
cognitive stress inoculation, problem solving and social 
skills with a minimal attention group with forty male 
undergraduates who were selected on the basis of their 
scores on the Novaco Provocation Inventory. Following a one 
week baseline, experimental subjects had five weeks of group 
treatment and, as with Novaco's 1975 study, the control 
group completed a diary. Outcome was assessed (pre and post 
treatment) using behavioural measures of aggression and 
assertion, measures of systolic and diastolic blood 
pressure, self reported coping strategy measures (used in 
Novaco, 1975) via role played provocation; the Novaco 
Provocation Inventory; a measure of anger response styles 
and anger diaries. The results suggested that all treatment 
conditions had significant effects in reducing anger, but 
that the reduction "was accomplished in different ways"
(p.504). Cognitively orientated stress inoculation training 
significantly reduced scores on the Provocation Inventory 
but "did not improve behavioural competence in anger 
arousing situations" (p.504). The problem solving and social 
skills components both reduced anger provoking cognitions
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and increased assertive behaviours. It was concluded that 
all treatment elements should be combined.

Five studies have been carried out by the Deffenbacher 
group. They agreed that Novaco‘s 1975 study was the first 
well controlled study of anger regulation. Whilst accepting 
the conclusion that the combined treatment was the most 
effective, questioned the view that it was the cognitive 
component that was the central effective ingredient and 
suggested that the effect of relaxation may have been 
underestimated. Hazaleus and Deffenbacher (198 6) contended 
that the study may have contained "implementation issues"
(p.222), mitigating against the full development of 
relaxation skills, that is, Novaco assigned a passive 
counter conditioning role to relaxation as opposed to an 
active self control function which would have been more in 
keeping with the general theme of self regulation that 
characterises stress inoculation. They felt that 
insufficient time was spent learning relaxation techniques 
(although in Novaco (1977b), home practice using tape 
recorded instructions was encouraged). The group carried out 
three studies to examine this issue. Hazaleus and 
Deffenbacher (1986) recruited sixty students scoring above 
the twenty-fifth percentile on the trait anger scale, 
(Spielberger, Jacobs, Russell and Craine, 1983) who 
indicated a personal problem with anger. They presented 
evidence to substantiate that the subjects selected using 
these procedures did in fact have problems with anger and 
were more angry than university counselling centre clients.
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Treatment consisted of six, weekly, one hour sessions, 
conducted by graduate students. Relaxation was compared to 
cognitive restructuring (using the cognitive component of 
stress inoculation and systematic rational restructuring, 
p.233). A number of outcome measures were used (at pre
treatment, post treatment and four week follow-up) measuring 
general anger, person specific anger (comprising angering 
situations, salient physiological symptoms and daily 
intensity of anger arousal) and state anger (physiological 
arousal reported anger and coping strategies following 
provocation via imagery). Following treatment both treatment 
groups showed a significant improvement which was maintained 
at one year follow-up. The results of the second study 
(Deffenbacher, Demm and Brandon, 1986) using twenty-nine 
students (selected using the same screening procedure as the 
first study and using the same outcome measures which were 
taken at pre, post and five week follow-up) who were 
assigned to either a relaxation or no treatment expectancy 
control suggested that "anxiety management could be 
successfully adapted for anger reduction" (p.488). A third 
study (Deffenbacher, Story, Brandon, Hogg and Hazaleus,
1988) examined Novaco's assertion that the cognitive 
condition and combined conditions were as effective as each 
other (found in Novaco's 1975 study) by testing if the 
improved relaxation condition was added to the cognitive 
component; would the two conditions remain equivalent or 
would the combined condition be more effective? The number 
of group treatment sessions were increased from six to eight 
and measures were taken at pre-treatment, post treatment, at
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five week and fifteen month follow-up. The study found that 
both the cognitive and cognitive relaxation intervention 
showed improvement across measures, post treatment and at 
follow-up. However, Deffenbacher et al felt both treatments 
were equally effective. They argued that the addition of the 
self controlled relaxation component did not enhance 
cognitive therapy, therefore, did not act "synergistically" 
(p.182). The authors noted that the combined sessions were 
easier to conduct as the clients were less resistant and 
combative and "clients and therapists alike seemed less 
stressed" (p.182). They felt that it would be important to 
have reports by significant others and they tested the 
clinical significance of treatment effects. A fourth study 
(Deffenbacher, Story, Stark, Hogg and Brandon, 1987) 
compared a cognitive relaxation and social skills 
intervention. Forty one students received eight, one hour 
sessions. They concluded that the broader cognitive 
relaxation condition was the treatment of choice, because 
even though both treatments resulted in statistically 
significant changes in the outcome measures, the social 
skills component "appeared to miss some important elements" 
of anger reduction (p.176). Improvements for both groups 
were maintained at one year follow up.

Stermac (1986) evaluated a short term intervention with 
forty male offenders remanded to a forensic psychiatric 
facility who met one of the following criteria: a history of 
self reported anger control difficulties; a clinician 
assessed history of anger difficulties; and a history of
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aggressive behaviour (p.448). Seventy per cent of the sample 
received a diagnosis of antisocial personality. One group 
received a six session anger control group which was based 
on Novaco (1977b) and the other a psychoeducational group of 
comparable length. The results of the study (based on three 
measures taken, pre and post treatment, the Novaco 
Provocation Inventory, a paper and pencil test of 
impulsivity and an inventory determining the types of 
strategies used in coping with stressful situations), 
demonstrated that subjects in the treatment condition 
reported significantly lower levels of intensity of anger 
arousal than did the control subjects and increased the self 
reported use of adaptive coping strategies (i.e, cognitive 
restructuring strategies and a reduction in the use of self 
denigratory strategies).

Another study using a forensic population was reported by 
McDougall, Barnett, Ashurst and Willis (1987). Eighteen 
youth custody trainees took part in a six week anger control 
group which was based on Novaco's treatment manual (1983b). 
The results suggested the treatment had increased the 
ability of the trainees to control their anger in situations 
where they might have previously been placed on Governors' 
report. The Governors' report refers to actions taken should 
the trainee contravene institutional rules. Whilst the 
evaluation measure had ecological and social validity and 
considered generalisation to the natural environment, "a 
clear link with the treatment programme" was not 
demonstrated (Tulloch, 1991, p.104).
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Two studies suggested that it was possible to reduce the 
anger reactions of parents who abused their children. 
Nomellini and Katz (1983) worked with three families (who 
have been either physically or verbally aggressive towards 
their children, or were afraid that they may hurt their 
children as a result of loss of temper). The treatment 
intervention was based on an early version of Novaco's 
treatment manual (1975), and was carried out in six to 
eight, ninety minute sessions in the parents home. Three 
outcome measures were used; direct observations of positive 
aversive parent and child behaviours; the provocation 
inventory and self monitored "angry" urges. A diary of anger 
experiences was completed. The results were suggestive of a 
significant reduction in aversive behaviours, decreases in 
angry urges and overall proneness to provocation, the 
improvements were maintained at two to six month follow up. 
Denicola and Sandler (198 0) combined stress inoculation 
procedures with a Patterson type parent training (Patterson 
and Reid, 1973) in a twelve session treatment and 
demonstrated decreases in parent-child aversive behaviour 
which was maintained at follow-up.

Marital conflict, is another important area for 
intervention, given that naturalistic studies have shown 
that anger is often triggered in interpersonal exchanges 
embedded in close relationships (Howells, 1989). A case 
study was reported by Margolin (1979) which combined the
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social learning aspects of the programme devised by 
Patterson and Reid (1973), cognitive restructuring and 
problem solving. Anger was viewed as a "relationship 
problem" (p.15). Faulty cognitions regarding the rela
tionship were modified, for example, the maintenance of 
unrealistic expectations and assumptions about relationships 
and restructuring of expectations and perceptions that 
spouses hold for each other. The couple in therapy were 
separated as a result of an incident of physical aggression 
towards the wife. Treatment lasted fourteen sessions, and at 
four month follow up it was felt that although verbal abuse 
was sometimes a problem, there had been no further incidents 
of physical abuse.

Another clinical population which was included in the 
literature was institutionalised adolescents. Schlicter and 
Horan (1981) presented a stress inoculation programme for 
thirty eight males between 13 and 18 years of age who had 
pre institutional histories of verbal and/or physical 
aggression and were referred by two independent staff 
members as exhibiting significant anger control problems 
within the facility and who had been committed for an 
indefinite term to a correctional facility. Subjects were 
assigned to either a stress inoculation condition, 
relaxation training or a no treatment control (lasting for 
ten hours, over five weeks). Five outcome measures were used 
(taken pre and post treatment) including: a modified version 
of the Novaco Provocation Inventory; imaginai and roleplay 
provocation tests; a measure of irrational beliefs and staff
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completed behavioural rating scales. Both active treatment 
conditions were superior to the no treatment conditions in 
reducing anger and aggression on three self report scales. 
Only the stress inoculation subjects showed improvements on 
the role played provocation tests. Improvements were not 
evident on the institutional ratings but the authors 
believed that staff shortages and the "social psychology of 
the institution" (p.3 59) may have been responsible. Feindler 
and Ecton (1986) described a series of studies carried out 
with adolescents in residential settings. These studies used 
an approach approximating Novaco (1977b), in both individual 
and group formats (for either eleven or fourteen sessions). 
Whilst the authors described the results of the body of work 
as positive, it should be noted that the main determinant of 
success was based on outcome measures that reflected 
reductions in observable aggressive behaviour and disruptive 
explosive behaviour. Dangel, Deschner and Rasp (1989) 
carried out an experimental study with twelve adolescents 
judged to be aggressive, living in a residential treatment 
setting. The treatment consisted of six weeks of group anger 
control treatment and a multiple baseline design was used. 
Using behavioural measures (at pre, post and follow up) of 
verbal and physical aggression completed by staff; the 
majority of subjects were judged to have improved in terms 
of target behaviours, although the results showed a high 
level of inter subject variability, but a reduction in 
verbal aggression was noted. The subjects failed to complete 
the self monitoring forms.
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Finally, these techniques have been applied to work with 
children. Spirito, Finch, Smith and Cooley (1981) described 
a successful case study using a modified form of the stress 
inoculation approach with a 10% year old boy living in a 
residential treatment centre. He was exhibiting severe anger 
and anxiety control problems. Progress was measured using a 
behavioural rating scale and results indicated marked 
decreases in frequency and severity of anger outbursts which 
were maintained at follow up.

Lochman, Nelson and Sims (1981) developed a programme from 
Novaco's model for aggressive elementary school children. A 
preliminary study was carried out with twelve children aged 
between seven and ten years, who were judged by teachers to 
be the most aggressive and disruptive in their class. The 
group treatment lasted twelve sessions. A problem behaviour 
rating scale was completed by teachers pre and post 
treatment and for five children daily teacher ratings of 
aggressive and on task behaviour were completed. The results 
of the treatment were encouraging and suggested improvements 
on all measures.

One study, however, did not report entirely positive 
findings. Saylor, Benson and Einhaus (1985) reported on a 
treatment study for fourteen aggressive boys (mean age 
eleven years nine months) living in a state psychiatric 
facility. The subjects' difficulties included: excessive 
anger; difficulty with anger management; physical and/or
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verbal aggression, The subjects were assigned to an anger 
management (eighteen half hour individual sessions) or 
attention control condition. Five treatment outcome measures 
were completed, a provocation inventory; a self report 
measure of cognitive and behavioural strategies to cope with 
provocation; staff and teacher completed rating scales; and 
behavioural observation. The hypotheses that group 
differences would result at post treatment were not 
supported by the majority of outcome measures but did occur 
on self report data but this was not maintained at follow- 
up. Four of the seven subjects in the anger management 
condition were facing family traumas and were too distressed 
to use the techniques learned. Some of the measures failed 
to detect changes occurring as a result of treatment; 
subjects in the anger management condition did use 
techniques but, "not until an initial outburst had occurred" 
(p.13). Blind raters noted that the treated subjects calmed 
down "more quickly" and refrained from "typical patterns of 
escalation after an initial outburst" (p.13); and were able 
to cope more successfully with stressful situations. 
Additionally, difficulties within the institution resulted 
in a number of children being transferred, but the treated 
subjects remained, "this led us to infer that our anger 
management subjects were, in fact, benefiting from 
treatment" (p.13). The authors noted that as subjects with a 
mean I.Q of 84 completed treatment "mildly retarded 
adolescents and adults"(p.14) might also be good candidates 
for the treatment.
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It is worth noting that anger management techniques have 
also been used in the treatment of violent and aggressive 
behaviour in adults (Frederikson and Rainwater 1981);
Howells reported on two case studies (1989); Alves and 
Bonham described individual and group work with offenders; 
(1982) and with aggressive children (Snyder and White, 1979, 
Kettlewell and Kausch, 1983).

3.6 An evaluation of the outcome literature

Tulloch (1991) described the quality of the outcome research 
(apart from the studies carried out by Novaco) as "highly 
variable" (p.104) and that only in a few instances "is it 
solid enough to allow for more than encouraging 
interpretations" (p. 104). Shapiro (1989) in his discussion 
of the principles of designing outcome studies raised issues 
germane to the studies reviewed in the previous section. 
These issues included: subject selection; the 
representativeness of the treatments in the study to the 
techniques of interest; specificity and relevance of outcome 
measures; the use of analogue subjects; and a need to 
demonstrate clinically, as well as, statistically 
significant change. However, any evaluation of the outcome 
literature must acknowledge that the field is in the very 
early stages of development. Novaco stated that "research on 
the treatment of anger and aggression has lagged far behind 
other clinical problems such as anxiety and depression" and 
that anger was "virtually forsaken" (Novaco, 1985a, p.204). 
Some of the methodological difficulties detailed above will
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be discussed in the next section.

3.6.1 Selection criteria.

Ideally, subjects should be selected for outcome studies on 
the basis of specified inclusion criteria (Shapiro, 1989). 
Studies examining the efficacy of anxiety management 
training for generalised anxiety disorder (Blowers, Cobb and 
Mathews, 1987; Lindsay, Gamsu, McLaughlin, Hood and Espie,
1987) used Research Diagnostic Criteria (Spitzer, Endicott 
and Robbins, 1987) and D.S.M. III-R (American Psychiatric 
Association, 1987). The area of anger regulation has yet to 
achieve such methodological sophistication. By contrast, 
Novaco (1985a) noted that anger was "not formally identified 
by diagnostic category" (p.206) and no standard selection 
instrument exists with accepted cut off points, hindering 
the identification of target populations. Novaco (1975) 
selected subjects using an early version of the Novaco 
Provocation Inventory, a personal interview and pretreatment 
laboratory provocation tests (p.15). He argued for the 
ability of his selection procedure to select individuals who 
expressed anger in severely socially inappropriate ways. 
However, in the studies reviewed a variety of methods were 
used to select subjects which limits comparability across 
studies as it is not clear if the subjects' difficulties 
were of comparable frequency or severity.

McDougall (1989) illustrated the difficulty of a lack of 
agreed criteria, as her subjects were selected by staff on 
the basis of "anger control problems within the institution"
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(p.65). McDougall stated she felt that she was trying to 
control aggression rather than anger (as, once persuaded 
that control was appropriate, her subjects had no difficulty 
in exercising control over their anger). "Staff selected 
subjects rather than being simply angry have aggressive and 
psychopathic characteristics" (p.153). McDougall argued that 
the Novaco Provocation Inventory, even after modifications, 
contained items that were outside the experience of the 
trainees and appeared to bear no relationship to their 
behaviour, staff assessments or subjects' diary ratings of 
real anger situations (p.69). In her pilot experiment, the 
average pre-treatment score using the Novaco Provocation 
Inventory was far below the level of provocation reported by 
Novaco (1975). Alves and Bonham (1982) also working with an 
offender population, advised tailoring a provocation 
inventory to the requirements of the client group. Tailoring 
the inventory items, would reduce the number of situations 
where the subjects would have "no real expectancy of how 
they would feel or cope" (p.6).

Watts (1992) noted that anger arousal can either be 
expressed or actively suppressed and it is suggested that 
suppressing anger can also lead to adverse health problems 
(Novaco, 1985a). Moon and Eisler (1983), using an angry 
student sample, found that pre-treatment the majority of the 
sample reported that they almost never expressed anger 
outwardly (p.504). Lopez and Thurman provide corroboration 
in their 1986 study, stating that angry students may not be 
easy to identify. In their sample of over two hundred the
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students, angry students were as likely to withhold anger as 
they were to express it.

The most important inclusion criteria would be a 
specification that the socially inappropriate behaviour was 
as a result of heightened emotional arousal, expressed as 
intense anger (Feindler and Ecton, 1986, p.27); given that 
the treatment procedure was aimed at increasing the 
individuals ability to moderate anger arousal. There is an 
important distinction to be drawn between those people whose 
difficulties are due to a lack of self control, and those 
who display inappropriate behaviour but evidence 
premeditation.

"Further adolescents who are highly reactive to anger and 
provocation and appear to be quite impulsive in their 
aggression seem more appropriate for anger control training 
than those who have a long history of carefully planned 
aggressive acts, with the intention to harm. These 
adolescents are more resistant to this cognitive - 
behavioural program, and most often do not have a self 
control problem". (Feindler and Ecton, 1986, p.28).

The review of the outcome studies showed that a number of 
screening procedures can be identified, which included; 
referral from clinical teams or self referral; semi 
structured interviews (with client, carer and/or relative) 
encompassing damaged interpersonal relationships; damage to 
property; physical assault; verbal aggression; excessive 
anger arousal and whether the client acknowledges that they 
have a problem coping with anger arousal; questionnaires 
completed by staff (provision of behavioural "histories" to 
indicate evidence of anger control difficulties);
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questionnaires completed by the client (including the Novaco 
Provocation Inventory (Novaco, 1975), Buss-Durkee Hostility 
Inventory (Buss and Durkee, 1957), Spielberger State/Trait 
Anger Scale and Anger Expression Inventory (Spielberger,
1988); direct observational testing using role played 
provocation tests and physiological recording, absence of 
psychosis and intellectual functioning (I.Q. above 70),

A related issue is the selection of analogue populations, 
typically undergraduate students. Shapiro felt that larger 
gains may be achieved would be likely in clinical settings 
(p.177), although this would be, perhaps, counterbalanced by 
the use of trainee therapists. Novaco (1975) selected a 
community sample, some of whom were university students and 
staff, but the subject of the 1977 case study was a man who 
was an in-patient resident in a psychiatric hospital 
(Novaco, 1977b). Of the fifteen studies reviewed, four used 
student samples although, Hazaleus and Deffenbacher (198 6) 
presented evidence to attest to the clinical relevance of 
the sample selected by their criteria, but one could 
question the extent to which analogue samples can be 
representatative of clinical populations with severe 
disorders. Saylor et al (1985) commented on the "unique and 
special" problems experienced by their population (p. 13).

3.6 .2 Treatment interventions

There was a variation in the treatment protocols used in the 
outcome studies, and although the investigators may refer to 
Novaco's work, they need not be implementing exactly the
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same clinical programme (Tulloch, 1991). It is important 
that the treatment in the study represents the treatment 
techniques of interest (Shapiro, 1989). In addition,
Novaco's treatment approach has evolved over time, the 1977b 
study being a reconceptualisation of the 1975 study and 
incorporating a stress inoculation approach. Some of the 
studies reviewed evaluated the earlier, more limited 
treatment, and others evaluated the stress inoculation 
approach. Of the fifteen studies reviewed, only three were 
published after 198 6 which may account for the lack of 
evaluation of the more elaborate treatment interventions 
detailed in the 1986 and 1988 workshops. Novaco evaluated an 
individual treatment approach, but of the eleven outcome 
studies reviewed (i.e. excluding the four case reports), 
only three used an individual approach. The number and 
duration of sessions also varied. In the 1975 study, using a 
community sample (who could be considered relatively able) 
the treatment was completed in six sessions. However, using 
a clinical sample in the case study, eleven in-patient and 
four out-patient sessions were necessary. For analogue 
populations (four out of fifteen studies), between five and 
eight group sessions of about an hours duration were 
recorded. For clinical populations (adults, adolescents or 
children) only one of the studies exceeded fifteen sessions 
(Alves and Bonham quoted fifteen to twenty-five sessions), 
but there was considerable variation and some had as few as 
six sessions (one study had, eight, thirty minute sessions).
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3.6 .3 Treatment outcome measures.

McDougall (1989) stated that it was "almost impossible" to 
assume anger from behaviour or to predict that anger will 
result in angry behaviour as anger was relatively 
independent of aggression and that anger can be expressed by 
raising one's voice but does not necessarily lead to 
aggressive behaviour. She feels that the emotion of anger 
was "particularly difficult" to study (p.151), Shapiro 
argued that using "excessively general, crude, outcome 
measures based on simplistic models of such constructs as 
anxiety", could lead to "equivocal findings" (p.176).
Shapiro advised the tailoring of measures to the goals of 
treatment. Returning to the example of anxiety management, 
studies contain measures of the construct of anxiety (e.g. 
Zung Self Rated Anxiety Scale, Zung, 1971) or the Clinical 
Anxiety Scale (Snaith, Baugh, Clayden, Husain and Sipple, 
1982); some measure of the impact of this disorder on 
everyday life (the Clinical Anxiety Scale includes a measure 
of the extent to which anxiety interferes with aspects of 
everyday life); and a measure of coping strategies employed 
in every day life (this often takes the form of a self 
monitoring assessment typically a visual analogue scale in 
the form of a diary indicating the intensity of anxiety and 
also a description of anxiety related cognitions and an 
indication of coping strategies).

Heajsures used by Novaco: Novaco has been critical of the 
outcome measures and commented on the considerable 
variations in measures used in outcome studies (1985a,
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p.221) which becomes an additional impediment to 
comparability across studies. He noted the "conspicuous 
lack" (p.221) of validated self report scales and those 
which were available were not derived from a theory covering 
the theoretically specified problem dimensions (cognition, 
arousal and behaviour). He specifically highlighted the lack 
of cognitive measures.

In the 1975 study, Novaco used the Novaco Provocation 
Inventory and measures of anger arousal in response to 
provocation (a self report measure of anger intensity and 
coping strategies and physiological indices) and a self 
monitoring assessment. In the 1977b study, he used the 
Novaco Provocation Inventory, behavioural rating scale 
completed by clinical psychologists and a self monitoring 
assessment (measuring the intensity of, and the ability to 
cope, with anger arousal). Novaco (1975) noted that 
"constructive coping behaviours" (p.46) (i.e., a person's
competence for dealing with provocation in socially 
acceptable ways) was the most central measure. He described 
the behaviour of the subjects in the combined conditions who 
"tenaciously stood their ground in encountering the 
provocateur", "they patiently withstood the abuse, made co
operative gestures, alternatively construed the situations, 
and even looked at times as if they were doing therapy on 
the provocateur" (p.46). Novaco (1985a) stated that the 
experience of anger arousal can be perceived by the 
chronically angry as having instrumental value in dealing 
with difficult interpersonal situations and conflicts, and
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in promoting a sense of control "one can overcome 
constraints, dislodge impediments and dispatch obnoxious 
others by becoming angry and acting aggressively. Persons 
who are so disposed are reluctant to relinquish this sense 
of control", (p.205).

Novaco noted that his subjects reported enjoying feeling 
angry, stating that they "feel good" when angered (1975, 
p.51). Any therapeutic intervention would have to ensure 
that clients felt that in giving up these previous coping 
styles they were learning coping styles which would be of 
instrumental value, suggesting that constructive coping is 
an important goal of treatment. In 1975, Novaco argued for 
the use of role play to assess constructive coping. However, 
ten years later, he commented that anger was not as easy to 
manipulate as anxiety as anger induction required conditions 
of annoyance or insult which, in the context of a laboratory 
provocation, are difficult to replicate credibly (p.206).
The strength of stimuli necessary to achieve anger control 
may incur ethical difficulties.

Novaco advocated the use of a self monitoring diary 
believing that the resultant information would be a "good 
index" of treatment progress (p.39), however, not all of his 
subjects in the 1975 study proved to be equally 
conscientious in the completion of the diaries, resulting in 
incomplete data sets.

Another factor which impeded comparability across studies
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was the wide range of assessments which had been used.

Self report measures: Four studies used the Novaco 
Provocation Inventory (or some modification of it) and 
comments about the use of a provocation inventory with 
incarcerated individuals have been noted. Five other self 
report measures were used by researchers, but Alves and 
Bonham (1982) cautioned that the results of assessments from 
those who are detained, may be subject to a social 
desirability bias especially if discharge is seen to be 
contingent on post test scores. Social desirability bias 
might also impede the ability to complete diaries accurate
ly, especially if subjects have been angered by actions of 
staff and are reluctant to record this. Feindler and Ecton 
(1986) reviewed self report measures for adolescents.

Hole play provocation. Six studies used role play 
provocations for assessment purposes, the reservations 
expressed about pre-treatment provocation have been detailed 
(as well as Novaco's own misgivings). McDougall (1989) felt 
that her sample found it difficult to become angry using 
imaginai provocations (some of her subjects were judged to 
be below average intelligence) and chose not to use role 
plays as outcome measures because role play was a central 
teaching method and this may have artificially inflated post 
test scores. McDougall did not use direct experience mode 
provocation with her forensic clients because of ethical 
considerations. Alves and Bonham (1982) advised caution when 
working in forensic settings as in some institutions "it may
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be unpolitic particularly before treatment to expose clients 
to provocation situations for assessment of coping skills"
(p.6). It is difficult to standardise situations for role 
play situations given the individual nature of provocation. 
Novaco has emphasised the role of contextual influences 
which may be hard to recreate artificially. If it is not 
possible to use provocation role plays, a strategy employed 
by both McDougall (1989) and Saylor et al (1985) could be 
used. McDougall employed the Situations - Reactions 
Hostility Inventory (Blackburn and Lee Evans, 1985) where 
fourteen hypothetically provocative situations (specifically 
tailored to in-patients in Special Hospitals who had a low 
intelligence and were institutionalised) were used to elicit 
self reported behavioural responses. Saylor et al (1985), 
used the Situations Self Report Inventory, where twelve 
situations regarded as being able to elicit aggressive or 
angry responses were read out, followed by questions about 
cognitions and responses.

A few studies using in-patient child or adolescent samples 
used behavioural rating scales. Schlicter and Horan (1981) 
noted that because of staff shortages and the "minimal co
operation" of staff members (p.364) the predicted 
improvements were not evident. Feindler and Ecton (1986) 
used a check list to measure verbal and physical aggression. 
Saylor et al (1985) noted that whilst the results on the 
behavioural rating scale were not significant; suggested the 
measure was perhaps not sensitive enough, as blind raters 
noted tendencies for those in the anger management
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conditions to calm down more quickly and to refrain from 
typical patterns of escalation after an initial outburst. 
Perhaps both severity and frequency have to be measured? 
Although none of the studies reviewed in the present study 
have included a measure of severity of incidents of socially 
inappropriate responses to anger arousal. Novaco noted that 
there was little evidence of inappropriate anger arousal in 
the hospital setting (1977b). Dangel et al (1989), using a 
less elaborate check list, noted that physical aggression 
was only recorded for one of the twelve subjects. Verbal 
aggression was of relatively low frequency at baseline for 
groups one and two, 1.2 and 1.9 incidents of verbal 
aggression per day were recorded reducing to 1 and 1.2 
during treatment and 0.5 and 0.7 per day during follow-up. 
McDougall (1989) stated that for her eighteen subjects in 
the three months before treatment only twenty-one incidents 
were recorded on the Governor's discipline reports with over 
8 0% of the subjects having two or fewer reports. Two studies 
carried out in the maximum security hospital in Scotland 
noted a relatively low incidence of maladaptive behaviour. 
Gentry (1979) concluded that, as a whole, the sample 
(considered to require conditions of maximum security) 
displayed very little maladaptive behaviour. He‘suggested 
that the environment had suppressed much of the dangerous 
and disruptive behaviour. Four years later, a second study, 
using a comparable sample, was carried out. On a measure of 
belligerent, antisocial and anti authority behaviour 
(encompassing verbal and physical aggression) the summated 
score of the subjects was equivalent to 70% of the total
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possible score (which represented socially acceptable 
behaviour) (Black, 1983). Deffenbacher et al (1988) felt 
that significant others should also complete measures. 
Bistline and Frieden (1984) used information from the Day 
Report book stating that eleven incidents of verbal and 
physical aggression occurred in the three month baseline.

Self monitoring. Six studies used self monitoring 
assessments, but the subjects in the Dangel et al (1989) 
study did not complete the diaries, resulting in an 
incomplete data set. Four of the five studies where diaries 
were used, had selected an undergraduate sample and perhaps 
these populations were more familiar with completing written 
material and the duration of treatment was short. McDougall 
(1989) stated that her subjects completed diaries but did 
not use the data for evaluative purposes.

Physlol€>glcal measures: Novaco did not use physiological 
assessment with his in-patient sample and, apart from 
McDougall, neither did any of the researchers using in
patient samples. Howells (1989) noted that diastolic blood 
pressure was a feature of anger arousal. Moon and Eisler 
used pulse rate, systolic and diastolic blood pressure and 
only noted significant changes in diastolic blood pressure. 
They concluded that "either the control group improved over 
time on the physiological measures in a manner very similar 
to the treatment group or the improvement was spurious"
(p.504). The Deffenbacher group took pulse rates as 
correlates of heart rate but this failed to show significant
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change as it was relatively low pretreatment (1986; 1988). 
McDougall (1989) used physiological measures, but practical 
difficulties prevented the data from being used as outcome 
data. The results of her study were supportive of 
Deffenbacher's results, that changes in heart rate were not 
associated with anger.

cognitive measures: Without cognitive measures it is 
difficult to ascertain if procedures are having the 
predicted effect on thinking styles and attributions 
(Tulloch, 1991). Clements was critical of the lack of 
evidence of pre treatment cognitive deficits (1987). 
Cognitions were not directly assessed in Novaco's studies, 
although he stated that it was important to develop 
measurements of psychological deficits associated with anger 
disorders by specifying both the content of the assessment 
and the assessment modality (1985a). In a collaborative 
paper with Welsh, he identified attributional errors and 
deficits in perspective taking as a likely pre treatment 
deficit. Howells (1989) agreed that social judgments and 
attributions of malevolent intent to others were a likely to 
be an area for treatment. Howells illustrated this view with 
case material. The subject in the case study perceived that 
critical remarks were the result of malevolent intentions, 
being part of a "general attempt to humiliate and show him 
up in front of others", and "aversive social behaviour as a 
deliberate social exclusions" (p.163). Novaco and Welsh 
(1989) made reference to assessments developed to assess 
interpersonal problem solving. Novaco is currently
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developing a new self report measure based on the treatment 
model, including measures of cognitive variables.

3.6.4 Clinical significance.

Shapiro argued that an outcome study should demonstrate that 
the subjects benefited from treatment and that improvements 
are clinically as well as statistically significant. The 
demonstration of clinical significance can be described as 
being concerned with the degree of change to a client's 
life. Of the studies reviewed, only Deffenbacher et al 
(1988) demonstrated clinically significant change, 
evaluating the post treatment and follow up scores against 
cut off points devised by Jacobson and his colleagues (1984; 
1991). Whilst up to 50% of those receiving active treatment 
showed clinically meaningful change, Deffenbacher remarked 
on the stringency of the cut off points for clinical 
significance. The demonstration of clinical significance is 
an important consideration and is explored in more depth in 
chapter 5.

Future directions. Although the number of treatment outcome 
studies is limited, they have been described as encouraging. 
Novaco has provided a strong foundation on which to base 
future research in this area, but much work remains to be 
done. A number of future directions can be identified. Basic 
epidemiological work must be carried out to provide 
information about the nature of anger as an every day 
experience. Averill (1982) and Howells and Mazelan (Mazelan,
1988) have provided preliminary data on the anger
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experiences of a community sample. At a clinical level the 
relationship between life events, environmental factors and 
impairments to health and adjustment and the relationship of 
anger to other clinical conditions. Large scale treatment 
outcome studies must be carried out in order that the "tools 
for the job" (i.e properly validated treatment outcome 
measures, diagnostic criteria and a consensus on treatment 
protocols) can be developed. The theoretical foundation 
consists of essentially pragmatic clinical models (Tulloch, 
1991). A number of promising future directions have been 
outlined in Novaco and Welsh (1989).

3.7 Summary

The aim of chapter 3 was to address the two questions posed 
in the introduction, by identifying cognitive behavioural 
techniques to enable the individual to cope with anger 
arousal in socially acceptable ways and to evaluate the 
evidence for their effectiveness. Given the paucity of 
literature the review focussed of the work of Novaco. Prior 
to Novaco's 1975 study there were no experimental studies 
using cognitive behavioural techniques to develop competence 
in regulating anger arousal and managing provocation. Novaco 
has developed a clinical intervention, detailed in treatment 
manuals which he has then evaluated. He articulated a 
"guiding conceptual framework" intended to underlie the 
treatment intervention which identified the components of 
anger arousal and the reciprocal relationship between them. 
Novaco highlighted the role of cognitive processes as a 
determinant of anger arousal. He has a demonstrated that
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using anger as a long term coping strategy for stress can 
have a number of adverse consequences. His emphasis on the 
"embeddedness" of anger within social environments, the 
interpersonal nature of triggers to anger, the status of 
anger as an interpersonal emotion, well illustrated the 
possible harmful consequences for interpersonal 
relationships. In the most extreme forms the inability to 
manage anger has been implicated in child abuse, spouse 
abuse and violence. Additionally, he has broadened the 
analysis by looking at the contextual cues and influence of 
accumulating stresses to shape a disposition for anger. A 
body of social psychological literature has endorsed the 
inclusion of appraisal processes by demonstrating that 
causal attributions are very relevant to anger arousal. The 
outcome literature has been described as encouraging. Novaco 
provided a foundation in terms of a conceptual framework and 
treatment. What has to be established is whether people who 
have a learning disability could benefit from this approach? 
This question which will be examined in the following 
chapter.
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CHAPTER 4: THE EXPERIENCE OF EMOTION BY PEOPLE WHO HAVE 
LEARNING DISABILITIES

This chapter reviews the evidence to determine whether the 
intervention proposed by Novaco, described in the preceding 
chapter (or at least some modification of it), would prove 
beneficial for people with a mild degree of learning 
disability who have a reasonable degree of verbal ability. 
Two questions seem pertinent. The first question is whether 
any evidence exists to corroborate the assertion of Blunden 
and Allen (1987) that people with a learning disability have 
difficulties in expressing emotions, particularly the 
emotion of anger? The second question is whether people with 
a mild degree of learning disability would be able to cope 
with, and derive benefit from, a cognitive behavioural 
intervention intended to increase ability to cope with 
provocation?

4.1 The experience of anger from the perspective of people who have a 
learning disability

A review of the literature leads to the conclusion reached 
in the previous chapter that the prevailing behavioural 
paradigm has resulted in an emphasis on observable behaviour 
rather than on internal emotional states. The literature 
reflects the current service priorities, focussing on the 
development of independent living skills and the reduction 
of problem behaviour (Clark et al, 1991) and the study of 
emotional variables has been neglected (Ager, 1991). There 
are in excess of six hundred studies concerned with 
behavioural interventions to reduce socially inappropriate
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behaviour (Matson and Gardner, 1991).

One unfortunate aspect of this extensive literature on 
socially inappropriate behaviour is the use of pejorative 
descriptions of overt behaviour. Day, Hamilton and Smith 
(1988) have produced and annotated bibliography of 
"behaviour problems in mental handicap" containing over a 
thousand references (dating from 1970 to 1985). A variety of 
terms are used to describe the overt behaviours including; 
aberrant, persistent high rate, antisocial, manipulative, 
rebellious, agitative-disruptive problem, temper tantrum and 
temper outburst. Only three references are made to emotional 
disorders, or anger.

No reliable way exists of inferring emotional states from an 
individual’s overt behaviour, so this body of evidence is 
not, in itself, sufficient to inform about emotional 
experience.

The methodological complexities of investigating emotional 
experience in this population must not be underestimated. 
Ollendick and Ollendick (1982), in examining studies 
concerning the prevalence of anxiety, noted the absence of 
"exacting criteria" (p.83) or the use of diagnostic 
criteria. The studies were characterised by subjectivity, 
retrospective report and interviewer bias. Objectivity could 
be increased by using a standard interview or symptom 
checklist when interviewing carers. Clark et al (1991), 
however, advised caution, based on evidence from an
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informant behaviour checklist to examine care staffs’ 
perception of sadness among a population with a learning 
disability. He concluded that staff did not reliably report 
behaviour associated with sadness (as measured by the 
statistic kappa). Future research was advised to examine 
care staffs’ conceptions of emotional states and the ability 
to identify emotions in other people reliably. They 
speculated that staff may lack experience as they may focus 
on overt behaviour rather than emotional needs.

Lindsay (1991) reported on modifications of two assessments 
frequently used in the adult mental health services; the 
Zung Self Rated Anxiety Scale (Zung 1971) and the Zung Self 
Rated Depression Scale (Zung, 1965). Modifications resulted 
in acceptable reliability coefficients and the proposal that 
analogue and Likert scales could be used as graded 
assessments of internal states.

Ollendick and Ollendick (198 2) proposed that anxiety is more 
prevalent in people who have a learning disability than in 
the general population, but noted that there was a dearth of 
well controlled studies (see Allen, 1989). They speculated 
that anxiety may be associated with traumatic events and 
accumulated failure experiences. Ghazuiddin (1988) concurred 
with this view, arguing that a relationship may exist 
between the occurrence of life events and referrals for 
’’behavioural reasons’’ (p. 685). He gave examples of life 
events including interpersonal conflicts, family problems, 
change, starting relationships and illness (noting that this
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was particularly relevant for people with mild degrees of 
learning disability. He remarked that symptoms are often 
viewed in isolation as opposed to the entire life situation 
being considered. He concluded that the population may have 
deficits in the ability to communicate personal distress, 
and that it could be difficult for families or staff to 
share emotional experiences if these experiences were 
communicated in an unconventional way. Cullen (1993b) raised 
the challenging question of the link between prior sexual 
abuse and the development of socially inappropriate 
behaviour. Novosel (1984) reported that of 53 people 
admitted to hospital, nearly 60% scored in a range of 
"pathological severity" for phobias covering a wide range of 
objects and situations.

In reviewing the literature on affective disorders with this 
population Matson and Barrett (1982) pointed to a range of 
methodological difficulties.

Evidence obtained from the clinical setting, suggested that 
if people have poor empathy and are egocentric they may also 
have a restricted range of feelings such as: "good or bad, 
very tense or calm, or negative emotions such as anger, 
hostility or rage" (Bates, 1992, p.90). Bates also suggested 
that a shallow emotional range with catastrophic outbursts 
may result in an inability to differentiate feelings, 
leading to the use of one word to describe a range of 
emotions. Equally, difficulties may arise from an 
impoverished emotional vocabulary. Conboy - Hill (1992)
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speculated, that if carers talked about feelings using 
concrete language (with a group that have difficulties with 
abstraction) this could well exacerbate the deficits. 
McGoveran (1990) underlined that staff must convey that 
clients have the right to both experience and express their 
feelings: "they are not used to being listened to, let alone 
to being asked to express their feelings; feelings which may 
have previously been actively discouraged or they may have 
been seen as unacceptable in the management context" 
(McGoveran, 1990, p.165).

4.1.1. The recognition and expression of emotion

However, there is one area of the literature which seems 
relatively robust methodologically, that is the recognition 
and expression of emotion. A number of studies have 
investigated the ability of people with mild or moderate 
degrees of learning disability to be able to recognise 
emotional states from photographs. The emotions most 
frequently investigated were happiness and sadness (Gray, 
Fraser and Leuder, 1983; Reed and Clements, 1989), but a 
wider range of emotions (happiness, sadness, anger, fear, 
surprise and disgust) was studied by Adams and Markham
(1991) and McAlpine, Kendall and Singh (1991). Hobson,
Ouston and Lee (1989) examined how bodily expressions of 
emotion are co-ordinated with each other and investigated 
the ability to co-ordinate vocal and facial expressions of 
affect in the previously outlined range of emotions. 
Additionally, Wilczenski (1991) investigated the ability of 
adults with a mild or moderate degree of disability to
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encode and pose four facial expressions (happiness, sadness, 
anger and fear). The studies concluded that people who have 
learning disabilities experienced difficulties in the 
recognition, encoding and expression of emotion. A number of 
explanations were offered for this finding, including 
emotional recognition being linked to cognitive function and 
language ability. The studies highlighted the possible 
adverse consequences of deficits in this area, emphasising 
that this population could be misunderstood if they cannot 
express their feelings or their feelings may be disregarded. 
These deficits could interfere with other social competence 
skills and the ability to form relationships. All studies 
called for clinical interventions to alleviate these 
deficits. Of particular relevance to the present study is 
that "high intensity" and "rejecting emotion" (anger, fear, 
disgust) are felt to be particularly difficult to cope with 
(Gray et al, 1983, p.570). Wilczenski (1991) noted a 
particular difficulty with the expression of strong negative 
emotions.

4.2  Summary

The evidence appeared to be supportive of Blunden and 
Allen's (1987) contention that people who have a learning 
disability may well find the expression of emotion 
difficult. Additional deficits can be identified including: 
a shallow emotional range; impoverished emotional 
vocabulary; identification of emotion in oneself and other 
people; and encoding emotions. The evidence corroborated 
Blunden and Allen's call for clinical interventions to
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remediate deficits. These difficulties in emotional 
expression may well result in the needs of this group being 
disregarded, misunderstood, misperceived. Carers may find it 
difficult to empathise, if emotions are expressed in unusual 
ways. The feelings of frustration, which may be a 
consequence of being ignored, could result in the person 
resorting to a "higher intensity" expression of the original 
emotion.

4.3 The ability of people who have a learning disability to cope with stress

As Novaco suggested that anger is one possible reaction to 
stress and his conceptual framework was embedded within a 
wider model of stress and coping, at this point it is worth 
considering the ability of people who have a mild degree of 
learning disability to cope with everyday stress (Blunden 
and Allen, 1987).

Wayment and Zetlin (1989) examined the coping responses to 
everyday stresses in adolescents who were assessed as having 
a mild degree of learning disability and in those who did 
not. (For a review of the literature on stress and coping, 
see Billings and Moos, 1981; Folkman, Schaeffer and Lazarus, 
1979; Pearlin and Schooler, 1978). Wayment and Zetlin 
divided possible coping responses into two broad categories, 
active strategies (including seeking help or advice from 
others or dealing with the situation yourself) or passive 
(more defensive, including emotional responses, suppression, 
denial or withdrawal). Their work is based on the Pearlin 
and Schooler model (Pearlin and Schooler, 1978) and
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suggested that active strategies are more effective in 
reducing stress. They suggested that "everyday stress" could 
be exacerbated by having to contend with both a limited 
competency and conflicting expectancies from families who 
may encourage dependency and passivity. Lindsay (1991) 
concurred, suggesting that people who have a learning 
disability may have had reduced opportunities to develop 
coping strategies for anger as their living environment may 
have imposed external controls or may have removed any 
potential stressors. Wayment and Zetlin (op cit) 
hypothesised that adolescents with a mild degree of 
disability may well have an increased vulnerability to 
stress in comparison to a peer group without a disability, 
who may have an increased belief in their ability to exert 
control over their own life.

Both groups of subjects agreed in their descriptions of life 
stressors which included; frustrated efforts (not being able 
to do as you want or not getting your own way); direct 
conflicts; and social injustice (self or others being 
treated unfairly). These categories are very similar to 
those derived for the Novaco Provocation Inventory. The non 
disabled subjects added a fourth stressor, that of 
performance issues.

The overall conclusions were that adolescents who have a 
learning disability reported more passive solutions than did 
the non disabled group, especially in situations where they 
were the "victim" or where they had been judged to behave
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badly and indicated that they would react emotionally 
(subjects were quoted as saying that they "get mad" or "get 
upset", p.313) or suppress their emotions.

This finding was especially marked in the sample of 
adolescent girls. Adolescent girls who have a learning 
disability were less likely to try and take control of their 
lives when faced with stressful situations.
"If differences in perceptions of control and dependency are 
the results of learned and reinforced behaviour, then it is 
not surprising that adolescents with learning handicaps 
would be less able than their regular education counterparts 
to report independent action in stressful situations. Only 
when responding to an open ended relatively non threatening 
situation did students with learning handicaps report active 
negotiative responses; when faced with more stressful 
circumstances they tended to respond emotionally. 
Socialisation experiences that foster dependency as well as 
repeated exposure to failure may well have resulted in these 
adolescents having less opportunity to understand assert 
personal power". (Wayment and Zetlin, 1989, p.315).

An individual's appraisal of their ability to cope and their 
expectations regarding the difficulty of situations (and 
previous experiences), are critical in shaping a "hardiness" 
and resilience to stress. Folkman, Schaeffer and Lazarus 
(1979) considered the impact of perceived availability of 
coping resources on expectations of being able to cope, 
citing five categories of coping resources: health/energy 
and morale; problem solving skills; social networks; 
utilitarian resources (e.g. money and social agencies); and 
general and specific beliefs. Should a person with a 
learning disability review their resources for coping, in 
terms of the above framework, they would be likely to 
conclude that they had very few resources at their disposal.
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In the author's experience people who have a learning 
disability who live in a hospital have a limited social 
network. In a study of friendship in adults with a who have 
a learning disability, Clegg and Standen (1991) concluded 
that practitioners should be actively involved in helping 
people with learning disabilities develop more mature peer 
associations. For those fortunate enough to have peer 
friendships, their relationships were judged to be shallow. 
Their sample tended to judge staff members to be their 
friends, and sought the support of staff in preference to 
the support of their friends (Clegg, 1993). Bees (1991) 
agreed with these conclusions, stating that social isolation 
may be a reality for many.

Greenspan and Granfield (1992) proposed a model of "general 
competence" suggesting that learning disability could be 
defined in terms of instrumental competence and social 
competence. Social competence was judged to comprise 
intellectual aspects (practical intelligence and social 
intelligence) and non intellectual aspects (temperament and 
character). Social intelligence is described as referring to 
the person's ability to understand and deal effectively with 
social and interpersonal objects and events.

4.4 Summary

Overall, the evidence is supportive of the concerns 
expressed by Blunden and Allen (1987) that people with mild 
degrees of learning disability appear to have a 
constellation of difficulties in terms of emotional
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identification and expression. These deficits are 
exacerbated by everyday stressful situations. Further, 
socialisation experiences can make this population 
especially vulnerable and likely to respond in passive ways 
by the use of emotion or by suppressing feelings, strategies 
likely to exacerbate the stress. Their feelings of passivity 
or lack of control may well be reinforced by their lack of 
access to the resources for coping that the general 
population employs. People with a learning disability may be 
particularly vulnerable and fragile in the face of life 
stresses and likely to respond emotionally, which can then 
be labelled as socially inappropriate behaviour.

The literature appears united in the urgency of the need to 
develop clinical interventions to address emotional 
deficits: the following section questions whether cognitive 
behavioural techniques could be of benefit.

4.5 The efficacy of cognitive behavioural techniques for people with a 
learning disability.

Could people who have a mild degree of learning disability 
benefit from a cognitive behavioural approach to the 
regulation of anger, as proposed by Novaco (1975). Two 
separate issues must be addressed. First, would this 
treatment result in an increased competence in anger 
regulation as has been suggested by the outcome studies? 
Second, would people be able to cope with the individual 
elements of the intervention (Black, 1990)?
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The evidence is scarce, but the most direct evidence to be 
examined involves the use of modifications of Novaco’s 
intervention with people who have a mild degree of learning 
disability and who have difficulties with anger regulation.
A second strand of evidence is drawn from the application of 
one element of the intervention (self management techniques) 
to increase competence in dealing with provocation. Third, 
to consider evidence from the outcome literature (albeit, 
not using subjects with anger control difficulties) to 
examine whether people with a mild degree of learning 
disability could cope with the various elements of the 
intervention.

4.5.1 Coping with anger

Benson, Rice and Miranti (198 6) reported on a preliminary 
study which was a component analysis of a modification of 
Novaco's approach comparing a combined treatment condition 
(the anger management condition) with relaxation, self 
instruction and problem solving. Subjects were fifty four 
people with a mild or moderate degree of learning 
disability, who were judged to have difficulty with anger 
control on the basis of an interview and the completion of a 
modified version of the Provocation Inventory, attending 
vocational training centres. Outcome was assessed by a 
provocation inventory; a modification of the Situations Self 
Report Inventory (Saylor et al, 1985); a role play 
provocation test; and a behavioural rating scale. Subjects 
were randomly assigned to each of the four experimental 
conditions and the treatment lasted for twelve weekly,
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ninety minute sessions. The self instruction component 
focussed, on the difference between "coping" self statements 
and "trouble" statements. The relaxation condition involved 
learning abbreviated progressive muscle relaxation. The 
problem solving condition suggested that anger was a problem 
to be solved and proposed a four step process. The anger 
management condition combined all three conditions. Each 
condition involved role playing the skills during anger 
arousing situations.

The results suggested statistically significant changes on 
supervisor ratings, one of the self report measures (the 
C.S.T.), and some of the ratings of the role play 
provocations, for all treatment conditions. They concluded 
that the results were encouraging, whilst admitting that the 
lack of group differences and the absences of a no treatment 
control impeded the interpretation of the results, but felt 
that the study provided the platform for future research. 
Additionally, Benson (1986) produced a detailed description 
of her intervention clearly specifying the treatment 
elements of each of the components (which was extended into 
a 12 0 page manual in 1992).

Additional evidence can be found in reports of controlled 
case studies. Golden and Consorte (1982) outlined four case 
studies using a modification of the stress inoculation 
approach and biofeedback training (although the treatment 
was individually tailored to the needs of the clients). 
Treatment lasted from twenty to fifty-six weeks. The authors
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concluded that all subjects had improved in terms of a 
decrease in frequency of anger outbursts and elimination of 
violent behaviour.

Lindsay, Heap, Allen, Smith and Black (1992) reported on 
four case studies (drawn from clinical practice) where a 
modification of Novaco's approach was used. The four 
subjects who were judged to have behavioural difficulties 
including physical aggression, with mild or moderate degrees 
of learning difficulty, were living in a unit for people 
displaying seriously challenging behaviour. Outcome measures 
comprised of a modification of the Novaco Provocation 
Inventory, a self report measure of daily intensity of anger 
arousal, and provocation role plays.

The treatment intervention included a self monitoring 
component, information giving about anger arousal 
(identification and recognition of emotions including 
anxiety, jealousy, embarrassment and frustration, 
explanation of the cognitive model, and the functions of 
anger), relaxation training, behavioural coping skills 
(including appropriate assertion) and problem solving 
discussions. The treatment elements did not form separate 
stages but each element was incorporated in the treatment 
groups. The treatment groups typically met weekly for 
between six to nine months. Overall, the results suggested 
patterns of improvement for two of the four subjects, over 
all three measures. One subject showed varying patterns of 
general improvement on the role play and self rated diary.
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One subject appeared to have improved on the self report 
diary (but not on any other measure), but these improvements 
were not consistent with the perception of significant 
others and could not be regarded as a treatment success. 
These four subjects were drawn from a larger sample of 
subjects attending the groups and consistently difficulties 
were reported in obtaining compliance for completion of the 
self report diary (as was noted by Novaco, 1975).

Sampson and McDonnell (1990) reported an uncontrolled case 
study where an anger management intervention (as detailed in 
Howells, 1989) resulted in reductions in verbal and physical 
aggression which were maintained at a one year follow-up.

This body of evidence is not extensive and can only be 
regarded as preliminary, but it does have a generally 
optimistic tone. However, another strand of evidence can be 
drawn from the work on the use of self control components to 
increase competence in managing anger arousal.

4.5 .2 Self control approaches

The literature on self control and self management is 
complex and a detailed review is outwith the scope of this 
chapter (but see Clements, 1987; Whitman, 1990; for a review 
of the self control literature).

Clements (1987) identified four separate traditions within 
the self control area, cognitive experimental, operant 
behavioural, cognitive behavioural and self advocacy. He
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suggested that self instruction training originated from the 
cognitive experimental tradition; and that self observation, 
self monitoring, self cueing, standard setting and self 
reinforcement arose from the operant behavioural tradition. 
He viewed the cognitive behavioural tradition (specifically 
mentioning Novaco's 1975 study) as an amalgamation of both 
of the above approaches. Empirical evidence in terms of 
anger regulation can be found in terms of experimental 
single case designs and case reports.

Woods and Lowe (1986) reported on a study on the verbal self 
regulation of socially inappropriate behaviour. The study 
highlighted the important point that the social environment 
plays a crucial role in the development and maintenance of 
social behaviour and suggested that some care staff and 
families may condone behaviour which is not generally 
considered to be socially appropriate. This point would seem 
to have particular relevance in terms of people who live in 
units for severely challenging behaviour. Woods and Lowe 
introduced the concept of rule governed behaviour and 
questioned why this explanatory framework has not been more 
frequently utilised in the literature. They outlined a study 
examining the effect of verbal self regulatory training on 
the occurrence of socially inappropriate interpersonal 
behaviour. The three experimental subjects had severe 
degrees of learning disability. Using a single subject 
multiple baseline design (across behaviours) they 
convincingly demonstrated that verbal self regulation 
training produced substantial reductions in the target
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behaviour for all three subjects. Importantly, for two 
subjects the effects wee maintained at follow-up.

Fleming and Tosh (1984) described two case studies. One 
subject "blew up for no apparent reason" (p.110) and the 
other subject had generalised anger control difficulties.
The first subject underwent a modified self control 
procedure using a self monitoring procedure (involving 
attending to somatic cues to interrupt a sequence of 
escalatory behaviour). The client recorded where she had 
stopped in the sequence on a recording form and then engaged 
in alternative behaviours. Initially, staff gave social 
praise and the opportunity to discuss any difficulties and 
then faded this procedure out to allow the diary card to 
become the reinforcer. Improvement was maintained at six 
month follow-up. The second subject had a sequence of steps 
to follow including the monitoring of somatic cues, self 
identification of triggers and a variety of coping 
strategies. Self monitoring of progress was achieved by 
completing a graph. External reinforcement strategies were 
used.

Gardner and Cole (1989) reviewed evidence from self 
monitoring alone, self monitoring used in combination with 
external procedures, and self management "packages", in 
terms of the impact on socially inappropriate behaviour. 
These authors are concerned with overt behavioural responses 
rather than the regulation of anger arousal. They reported 
on a series of studies carried out by themselves and
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colleagues. The first two studies examined the impact of an 
intervention consisting of multiple self management 
procedures (self monitoring, self evaluation, self 
consequation, self initiated time out and response cost) 
with people with mild to moderate levels of handicap, 
designed to reduce heightened negative emotional arousal, 
resulting in impulsive reactions to provocations. The third 
study added a more detailed self instruction component and 
video and audio taped role play of provocation situations 
with the trainer modelling appropriate self verbalisation in 
the presence of provocation cues. They concluded that whilst 
the evidence was limited it was encouraging.

Shapiro (1986) reviewed the literature on the utility of 
self control techniques to moderate behaviour disorders and 
regarded the combination of techniques as "valuable tools" 
(p.95). (Self management methods have also been applied in a 
variety of other contexts, see Clements, 1987; Lennox and 
Poling, 1984; Shapiro, 1981; for further details).

Despite the preliminary nature of the evidence, Clements 
(1987) agreed with Gardner and Cole (1989) believing that 
people with mild degrees of learning disability can acquire 
a range of self management skills. He added that this 
evidence may promote a change in expectations towards this 
group, in terms of the acknowledgment of a potential for 
self efficacy, rather than passivity and dependence.
However, the complexity of the intervention must be 
acknowledged, not least the length of time that people
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without learning difficulties take to develop these abili
ties.

More general evidence supporting the view that the 
components of a cognitive behavioural intervention can be 
comprehended by people with mild degrees of learning 
disabilities (and that these interventions can bring about 
improvement) can be drawn from the general treatment 
literature on anxiety management and social skills training.

4.5 .3 Coping with anxiety

Lindsay (1991) suggested that people with a mild to moderate 
degree of learning disability can learn abbreviated 
progressive muscle relaxation (Lindsay and Baty, 1986a; 
Lindsay and Baty, 1989; Lindsay, Baty, Michie and Richardson 
1989), behavioural relaxation (Lindsay and Baty, 1986b) and 
also cue controlled relaxation (see also Calamari, Geist and 
Shahbazian, 1987). The self control of anger arousal should, 
therefore, be feasible.

The tone adopted by Allen (1989), in her review of 
behavioural treatments for anxiety related disorders was 
also optimistic. Doherty and Houston (1990) suggested that 
their subjects could benefit from graded exposure, modelling 
and video feedback, shown by measures of arousal reduction, 
in the presence of feared stimuli.

Of particular relevance was an exploratory study reported by 
Turk and Francis (1990) where anxiety management techniques
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were modified for a group of people with mild to moderate 
degrees of disability. The aim was to keep modifications 
made to the content of the group to a minimum. This group 
treatment included many of the elements of the more recent 
Novaco procedures (1986 - 1988), including the information 
component (the cognitive model linking thoughts, feelings 
and behaviour). The use of coping self statements, arousal 
reduction techniques and the identification of automatic 
thoughts. Overall, the evaluation was positive, based on 
breathing rates, subjective reports, anecdotal evidence and 
the increased use of relaxation techniques. The authors 
concluded that it may be possible to adapt traditional 
anxiety management techniques, but that a more rigorous and 
systematic evaluation should be carried out.

4.5.4. Social skills training and social problem solving

Evidence that people with mild degrees of learning 
disability could benefit from instruction in behavioural 
coping strategies, assertiveness training and interpersonal 
problem solving strategies can be gleaned from the social 
skills literature. However, cognitive behavioural approaches 
are still in their "infancy" (Trower and Dryden, 1991, 
p.274).

Robertson et al (1984) in reviewing the area, felt that 
social skills training with people with learning difficulty 
was a promising area, but acknowledged that the majority of 
studies focussed on social performance. Lindsay and 
Kasprowicz (198 7) recognised that some clients, on
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assessment, can display adequate levels of performance but 
have difficulties in terms of self image, self confidence 
and negative self statements (especially antagonistic 
attitudes interactions and expectations of failure) 
particularly when faced with novel situations. They 
hypothesised that negative self statements could undermine 
confidence in clients’ abilities to tackle new skills in 
unfamiliar surroundings.

In 1986, Lindsay reported on three case studies where self 
instructional training had been combined with social skills 
training and improvements were identified in terms of 
cognitive rather than behavioural changes.

Lindsay and Kasprowicz (1987) presented an exploratory study 
using a self instructional format to challenge negative 
cognitions towards social interaction and reported 
improvements in four out of five subjects (three improved 
considerably and one person improved slightly).

Bramston and Spence (1985) assigned fourty eight 
institutionalised subjects from a rehabilitation centre, to 
two experimental conditions (either a behavioural social 
skills group or a cognitive social problem solving group) 
with sixteen sessions over four weeks amounting to eight 
hours of treatment). The results indicated that those in the 
behavioural social skills group produced changes on the 
behavioural measures whilst those in the cognitive group 
displayed change in the cognitive measure but the
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improvements were not maintained at follow-up. Bramston and 
Spence’s recommendation that the treatment should be used in 
combination was taken up by Castles and Glass (1986b), who 
described the use of an each alone and in combination 
design. The treatment was considerably longer than the 
previous study, involving fifteen one hour sessions, twice 
weekly. Of interest, was that their findings were similar to 
the earlier study, as the cognitively orientated groups 
produced the most change on the cognitive measures and the 
social skills group showed change on the behavioural 
measures. Overall, the authors felt that, despite some 
negative findings, the subjects did derive benefit from the 
combined conditions and that further research was warranted. 
Importantly, they felt that the programme should have been 
far longer and that strategies to increase generalisation 
should have been included.

The literature from the psychotherapeutic and group therapy 
traditions suggested that people with a learning disability 
can learn to identify, label and discuss emotions and that 
emotional disorders can be ameliorated (Bates, 1992).

McGoveran (1990) presented evidence from his clinical 
practice to suggest that improvements can be seen in terms 
of expression, identification and exploration of emotions. 
Additionally, staff participating in the groups showed 
increased sensitivity to the emotional needs of the clients, 
problems routinely encountered, the general suppression of 
emotional life, socially inappropriate responses to stress
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and feelings of rejection. Howard et al (1989) proposed a 
link between early emotional deprivation, ineffective coping 
strategies for anxiety and stress and the later development 
of socially inappropriate behaviour, especially, aggression, 
withdrawal or agitation.

4 .5 .5 .Evaluating the treatment outcome literature

In reviewing the treatment outcome literature it is possible 
to comment on some of the methodological issues broached in 
chapter 3. In terms of inclusion and exclusion criteria 
Benson et al (1986) used a version of the Novaco Provocation 
Inventory (Novaco, 1975) which had been modified for use by 
children and a personal interview. However, she commented in 
a later study that the results of a shortened version of the 
modified anger inventory may have been confounded by a 
social desirability response bias as the subjects may have 
felt it inappropriate to experience or express anger or 
other negative emotions.

Judging whether or not people with a learning disability 
would be able to derive benefit from the treatment 
intervention, some clearly feel that they could not (Alves, 
1985); whilst others are rather more optimistic (with the 
qualification that the treatment protocols should be 
modified, Feindler and Ecton, 1986; Saylor et al, 1985). 
Benson produced a detailed protocol (1986) which suggested 
they incorporated that many elements of the Novaco 1986b 
procedure, in a modified form, including a self monitoring 
component (not explicitly mentioned in Benson et al, 1986)
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recognising and identifying emotions; relaxation training; 
self instructional training and problem solving (including 
strategies to tackle perspective taking). What was not 
established, was the complexity of the cognitive 
intervention. The protocol was suggestive of replacing 
"trouble" self statements with "coping" self statements and 
an explanation of the cognitive model. The time allocated 
was four sessions. The same comment would be germane to 
Lindsay et al (1992).

Given the paucity of outcome studies, a wider trawl was made 
of the outcome literature. Corroboration was found in a 
number of areas, including the self control literature, 
which suggested that a range of self management skills could 
be taught. The anxiety management literature showed that 
information about the cognitive model and emotional states 
could be absorbed (Turk and Francis, 1990). The relaxation 
literature was suggestive of the ability to learn arousal 
reduction strategies (Lindsay and colleagues 1986a; 1986b; 
1989). The problem solving literature suggested that problem 
solving strategies could be learned (Castles and Glass, 
1986b). There was rather less evidence concerning more 
complex cognitive change techniques although there was 
evidence to suggest that negative self statements could be 
challenged (Lindsay and Kasprowicz, 1987).

One major difference however would seem to be in the number 
and duration of sessions. Clements argued that the length of 
time to develop some of these competencies must be

95



acknowledged. Benson et al's (1986) treatment amounted to 
eighteen hours of group treatment whereas Lindsay et al’s
(1992) weekly group sessions lasted six to nine months 
(equivalent to twenty four to thirty six hours of treatment) 
and Golden and Consorte (1982) utilised between twenty and 
fifty six sessions. All the investigators exceeded the 
fifteen sessions detailed in Novaco (1977b). Turk and 
Francis (1990) and Castles and Glass (1986b) felt that a far 
more extensive treatment was necessary.

A number of issues were raised about the treatment outcome 
measures in chapter 2 which are also germane to the review 
of studies in chapter 3. Both Benson et al (1986) and 
Lindsay et al (1992) used modifications of the Novaco 
Provocation Inventory, and the reservations that were ex
pressed have been previously noted in chapter 3. Again, both 
studies suggested that self monitoring of mood states would 
be possible although Lindsay et al (1992) made mention of 
lack of compliance and one of his subject's self rating of 
intensity of anger arousal was at variance with the results 
of other measures and perceptions of significant others, 
suggestive of a lack of synchrony between emotional 
responses and behaviour. Neither study suggested how the 
self monitoring may be achieved. Benson and Ivins (1992) 
noted that some subjects denied feeling angry, stating they 
were "happy" (p 7) and speculated that the subjects may have 
believed that it was not appropriate to experience or 
express any negatively toned emotion. Whilst Benson et al 
(1986) did employ pre treatment provocation role plays,
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their subjects were living in the community and attending a 
vocational training centre. Whereas, the subjects in Lindsay 
et al (1992) were regarded as having seriously challenging 
behaviour. Lindsay et al did use provocation role plays, but 
stated their misgivings about using the techniques. They 
noted the artificiality of the role play setting and stated 
that they had to use "particularly powerful" stimuli to 
elicit anger and commented on the ensuing "vicious" 
responses (p.5). They discussed potential advantages could 
well be problematic. They felt that the technique was not 
particularly effective; concluding that as the technique was 
complex only very experienced therapists should consider 
using it and only then after discussion and agreement by the 
clinical team. Clements (1987) commented that studies 
attempting to remediate socio cognitive deficits, frequently 
did not indicate pre-treatment deficits. However Benson et 
al's use of the Conflict Situations Test, (which was 
described in Saylor et al, 198 5) did attempt to quantify 
cognitive coping styles, although the pretreatment deficits 
were not specified.

4.6 Summary

Chapter 4 addressed two questions. The literature suggested 
that people with learning difficulties could experience 
difficulties in the expression of emotion, especially 
negatively toned emotions; and that a modification of a 
cognitive behavioural treatment could be beneficial. Further 
work remains to be carried out to specify inclusion and 
exclusion criteria, measures and modifications to treatment.
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The following chapter will address these methodological 
issues.
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PART TWO
STUDY 1
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CHAPTER 5: STUDY 1 - METHODOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS

The outcome literature was evaluated using the framework 
devised by Shapiro (1989) and the same framework will be 
used to describe the methodology for the present study. 
Particular issues to be considered are; the demonstration 
that the subjects have benefited from treatment; 
specification and relevance of outcome measures; subject 
selection and the representativeness of the treatments in 
the present study to the treatment techniques of interest. 
This chapter will consider each of these issues.

5.1 Making an objective Judgement: is the treatment beneficial?

The central methodological issue in an outcome study must be 
the establishment of a procedure for making an objective 
judgement as to whether the subjects have gained any benefit 
from treatment. Traditionally, the effectiveness of a 
treatment is demonstrated by randomised clinical trials 
where comparisons are made among contrasting treatments or 
between treatment and control groups. Standards of 
improvement are judged in terms of statistically significant 
results on outcome measures. The effectiveness of this 
paradigm continues to be the subject of controversy 
(Goldfried, Greenberg and Marmar, 1990). Those who are 
critical of the paradigm argue that researchers report 
statistically significant results which could be based on 
small differences on the outcome measures rather than on 
differences which make a significant impact on the well
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being of the subjects (Wolf, 1978; Jacobson, Follette and
Revensdorf, 1984; Jacobson and Truax, 1991).

5.2 Defining the concept of clinical significance

Researchers are augmenting statistical significance with 
demonstrations of clinical significance. Wolf (1978) was one 
of the first people to question the adequacy of evaluating 
of treatment outcome using statistical significance alone.
He introduced the concept of social validity, encompassing 
the social significance of treatment goals; the social 
appropriateness of treatment procedures and the social 
importance of treatment effects.

Clinical significance is related to the concept of social 
validity. Currently there is no consensus as to a standard 
procedure to determine whether a result is clinically 
significant, but several definitions have been developed 
including, the measurement of the extent to which treatment 
returns subjects to normative levels of functioning, the 
absolute magnitude of change and the degree to which change 
is evident to the significant others of the subject (Hayes 
and Haas, 1988; Kazdin, 1977; Shapiro, 1989). The 
development of methods for demonstrating clinical 
significance have been described as "one of the major 
advances in outcome research" (Goldfried, Greenberg and 
Marmar, 1990, p.661).
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5.3 Clinical significance: a quantitative approach

Jacobson and Truax (1991) defined clinical significance in 
terms of the benefits of treatment, treatment potency, and 
"the ability of psychotherapy to make a real difference to 
people’s lives" (p. 12). The clinical significance of a 
treatment "refers to its ability to meet standards of 
efficacy set by consumers, clinicians and researchers"
(p.12).

Jacobson, Follette and Revensdorf (1984) proposed a 
quantitative approach to the demonstration of clinical 
significance. The aim of this approach was to provide an 
operationalisation of clinically significant change which 
could be applied to any disorder, a definition of clinical 
change that was consistent with lay/professional 
expectations and a precise method for clarifying people as 
"changed" or "unchanged". They stated that the use of their 
methodology in conjunction with a demonstration of 
statistical significance would result in a more objective 
decision as to whether a subject had "improved". The 
methodology allowed for clinically significant change to be 
defined in terms of five cut off points.

Jacobson et al (1984) specified five cutoff points against 
which to evaluate the extent to which subjects’ post test 
and follow up scores represented a return to normal 
functioning. Cut off point A specifies that the subjects’ 
level of functioning at the end point of therapy and at 
follow up should fall outwith the range of scores for any
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specific dysfunctioning population. The range is defined as 
an improvement equivalent to one (Al) or two (A2) standard 
deviations beyond the pre treatment mean. Cut off point A is 
calculated by deriving the pre treatment mean and standard 
deviation of all subjects in the sample. The direction of 
improvement is then determined. Either one (cut off point 
Al) or two (cut off point A2) standard deviations are added 
to (or subtracted from) the pre treatment mean. The scores 
of each individual are compared to the cut off point to 
determine if clinically significant change has occurred.

Cut off point B specifies that the subjects' level of 
functioning at the end point of therapy and at follow up 
should fall within the range of the "well functioning" 
population. The range is defined as being within two 
standard deviations of the mean of the well functioning 
population. Cut off point B is derived by obtaining the mean 
and standard deviation from a population of people defined 
as well functioning. The cut off point represents the 
subtraction of two standard deviations from the mean of this 
population.

Cut off point C specifies that the level of functioning at 
the end point of therapy and at follow up should place the 
subject closer to the mean of the well functioning 
population than to the mean of the dysfunctioning 
population. Cut off point Cl represents the mean of cut off 
point Al and cut off point B. Cut off point C2 represents 
the mean of cut off point A2 and cut off point B. However,
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if the variances of the well functioning and dysfunctional 
populations are unequal, a rather more involved calculation 
is necessary which was described in Jacobson and Truax 
(1991, p.13).

Jacobson and Truax accepted that the choice between cut off 
point A and B may well be arbitrary, but if there is a high 
degree of overlap between the two distributions, confusion 
may arise when attempting to define acceptable functioning 
or movement to the functional distribution. Cut off point C 
is not arbitrary (being the mean of cut of point A and B) 
and is based on the relative probability of a particular 
score ending up in one or two of the population 
distributions. Jacobson and Truax recommend the choice of 
cut off point C.

In summary, the following description can be given to the 
cut off points: Al (an improvement of 1 S.D. beyond the pre 
treatment mean); A2 (an improvement of 2 S.D.'s beyond the 
pre treatment mean); B (2 S.D.'s less than the mean of a 
functional population); Cl (the mean of cut off point Al and 
B - the standard of socially acceptable behaviour); and C2 
(the mean of cut off point A2 and B - a more stringent 
standard of socially acceptable behaviour).

The Reliable Change Index indicates the magnitude of change 
achieved by the outcome measures during therapy and is 
calculated by subtracting the pre test score from the post 
test score and dividing by the standard error of difference
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between the scores (Jacobson and Truax, 1991,p. 14).

The results of Jacobson et al's analysis are represented by 
a descriptive statistic which reflects the percentage of 
subjects whose post test and follow up scores indicates 
clinically significant effects. Clinical researchers are 
starting to evaluate the results of treatment outcome 
studies in terms of clinical significance in fields as 
diverse as agoraphobia (Jansson, Jerremalm, and Ost, 1986); 
general anxiety disorder (Lindsay, Gamsu, McLaughlin, Hood 
and Espie, 1987); obsessional compulsive disorder (Enright, 
1991) and coping with anger arousal (Deffenbacher et al, 
1988). However, the adoption of Jacobson et al's proposals 
have led some researchers to adopt more conservative conclu
sions regarding the efficacy of treatment.

Jacobson and his colleagues acknowledged that their 
proposals were preliminary and that many issues remain to be 
resolved. The cut off points were designed to augment the 
results of statistical analysis, not replace them. The 
effectiveness of the proposals is dependent on the existence 
of good outcome measures. There is a continuing and serious 
need for the development of better indices of therapeutic 
change. Some believe that the way to establish the efficacy 
of new treatments is to carry out "fine grained analysis of 
individuals behaviour, or a series of individuals behaviour" 
emphasising repeated measurement and clinical significance 
(Barlow, 1980, p.322). Jacobson et al (1984) stated that to 
attribute change to treatment, given the current difficulty
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in obtaining consensus in treatment outcome measures, single 
case methodology should be adopted "an internally valid 
single subject design kills two birds with one stone, it 
establishes that change is real and it is attributable to 
the experimental treatment. All that remains is to determine 
clinical significance" (p.345).

5.4 Clinical significance: a qualitative approach

Whilst accepting the utility of demonstrating clinically as 
well as statistically significant change, some have 
questioned the validity of arguing that clinically 
significant change has occurred, based on a demonstration 
that a certain percentage of subjects have reached a 
predetermined cut off point on a single measure.

Himadi, Boice and Barlow (198 6) advocated the use of 
multiple measures which could be combined to form a 
composite index, representing an overall measure of 
improvement. This composite index could more accurately 
represent the multidimensional nature of clinical change 
than the use of a single measure. Himadi et al (1986) 
conceded that developing a composite index may be more 
feasible in areas where a consensus existed on the use of 
outcome measures. They specified a composite for use in 
outcome research for a population with agoraphobia. Butler 
et al (1991) operationalised "good outcome" for general 
anxiety disorder by specifying cut off points on a number of 
well established measures.
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Mavissakalin (1986) was broadly in agreement with the above 
argument, but extended the idea of a composite by 
operationalising post treatment change in terms of everyday 
behaviours and capabilities. Post treatment change would be 
assessed by a range of modalities including: severity as 
rated by clinicians, patient ratings and behavioural 
ratings. He named this composite score "High End State 
Functioning". Using a clinical example from the area of 
agoraphobia research he assigned a single value to each of 
the following measures: a visual analogue scale of clinician 
rated improvement; measurement of the severity of phobic 
responses; a self report scale and an observer rating of a 
Behavioural Avoidance Test using subjective units of 
distress. This composite represented a set of criteria 
expressed in terms of everyday behaviours and capabilities, 
by which post treatment scores could be judged.

Mavissakalin argued that this composite could be used in 
conjunction with the cut off points proposed by Jacobson et 
al (1984), These criteria could also be viewed as goals of 
treatment to which the outcome measures could be tailored 
(Shapiro, 1989). This dual specification of improvement must 
be based on a realistic model of change.

5.5 The model of change underlying the criteria by which post treatment 
functioning is judged

It is important to consider what model of change underlies a 
set of criteria of improvement which will be used to judge
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post treatment functioning. Deciding that someone has 
improved only when they have returned to "normal 
functioning", (especially if this means functioning as well 
as someone who has never had the disorder, rather than 
someone who has learned to cope with the disorder) may not 
be realistic for some clinical populations. For those 
diagnosed as having severe or chronic disorders, for 
example, schizophrenia and autism, a standard of a return to 
normal functioning would exceed expectations of those 
working in the field (Jacobson et al, 1989).

Miller, Morley and Shepherd (1987) argued that whilst 
clinical psychologists have generally rejected the medical 
model, some have retained the broad concept of "treatment" 
which in turn implies "cure". They juxtaposed the "therapy" 
model with the "rehabilitative" or "ameliorative" model, 
which had the aim of enabling the individual to function in 
important areas of life "as well as is feasible". They felt 
that the majority of clinicians would accept the 
"ameliorative" model to underlie a set of criteria for 
improvement for clients who, perhaps, had a disability which 
was likely to be permanent (for example, people with a 
learning disability and/or chronic psychosis). However, 
Miller et al would extend the use of the ameliorative model 
to a number of areas of adult mental health, citing 
particularly the area of anxiety management (given that 
these techniques are intended to enable the individual to 
cope with anxiety responses rather than to eradicate 
inappropriate anxiety entirely). The aim would, therefore,
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be to increase the individuals ability to prevent symptoms 
disrupting every day life.

The choice of model would seem to have particular relevance 
for the present study as the subjects not only have a mild 
degree of learning difficulty, but in addition, have chronic 
and severe difficulties in coping with anger arousal. Novaco 
stated that the aim of his intervention was not the 
eradication of anger arousal, but to enable people to cope 
with anger arousal in socially acceptable ways. The 
ameliorative model would seem appropriate for the present 
study, as the model would seem consistent with the 
philosophy of normalisation (Wolfensberger, 1972; 1983). The 
goal of the intervention in the present study would be the 
modest standard of "socially acceptable" behaviour. The 
standard of socially acceptable behaviour implies that the 
behaviour of the subjects would no longer be socially 
inappropriate and the subjects could at least co-exist with 
their peer group.

5.6 Clinical significance: a combination of quantitative and qualitative 
approaches. Criteria of improvement against which to judge post treatment 
functioning in the present study

The following section will consider how the theoretical 
constructs about the nature of clinically significant change 
can be used to develop a set of criteria for improvement 
against which post treatment and follow up scores could be 
judged. These criteria of improvement will be used to decide 
whether the subjects have benefited from treatment.
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The underlying model of change will be the ameliorative 
model, as this model is consistent with the goal of the 
intervention (to prevent anger arousal disrupting every day 
life, rather than aiming for a total eradication of anger), 
the ethos of a coping skills orientation, and the provision 
of resources to cope with provocation and conflict. The 
model also accords with reservations about setting the 
standard for improvement as a "return to normal functioning" 
for groups with severe or chronic conditions (Jacobson et 
al, 1984). The proposed subject group for the present study 
have severe and chronic difficulties in conjunction with 
their cognitive and social disabilities. The ameliorative 
model seems a counsel of realism by which to judge post 
treatment functioning. The standard of "improvement" will be 
set at "socially acceptable" behaviour, which is seen as 
rather more modest than "socially appropriate" behaviour.

The next step in the process of designing the criteria of 
improvement, is to specify what will be expected in terms of 
post test functioning. However, little is known about how 
anger arousal and provocation are coped with in the general 
population. Tulloch (1991) commented that extensive surveys 
of anger as an "everyday experience" are required (Tulloch, 
1991; Mazelan, 1988). Even less is known about how people 
with a learning disability cope with stress and anger, 
particularly those living in potentially aversive and 
stressful environments.
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The starting point will have to be those behaviours that can 
be specified. From discussions with those in the field and a 
survey of existing assessments, a preliminary consensus 
could be reached concerning socially inappropriate ways to 
cope with provocation. Secondly, people with anger control 
problems have generalised interpersonal difficulties 
manifested by difficulties in relating to other people, in 
addition to lacking some specific skills in managing 
conflict assertively (Novaco, 1975). If anger arousal could 
be moderated, socially inappropriate response styles could 
be modified, and socially acceptable interpersonal skills to 
manage interpersonal provocation taught, this would 
constitute a "good outcome".

A subject will be categorised "improved" if their post 
treatment and follow up scores meet the criteria for 
improvement and the cut off points specified by Jacobson et 
al (1984; 1991). Five cut off points were specified which 
represented varying degrees of stringency. The choice of the 
cut off point is determined by the nature of the difficul
ties experienced by the subjects. As the intended subject 
group have severe difficulties, little experience of 
cognitive behavioural interventions and the standard of 
"recovery" is set at the level of socially acceptable 
behaviour; the cut off point of Cl (the mean of cut off 
point A1 and cut off point B) will be used. The cut off 
point Cl will be labelled the standard of socially 
acceptable behaviour. However, should norms be unavailable 
for the measures, the cut off point will be A1 (an
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improvement equivalent to 1 S.D. beyond the pretreatment 
mean). The outcome measures which provide information for 
the criteria are described in the next section.

For a subject to be judged "improved", the post treatment 
and/or follow up scores should meet at least 75% of the 
criteria for improvement which are detailed below.
The criteria for improvement: criterion 1 Given the aim of
treatment was to encourage the individual (who has 
difficulty in moderating anger arousal) to cope with 
provocation; change is likely to be evident in the ability 
to moderate socially inappropriate responses to anger 
arousal in terms of:

Criterion la: a reduction in the mean weekly frequency of 
socially inappropriate response styles to anger arousal, as 
measured by the Ward Data Sheet, over time.
Criterion lb: a reduction in the rated severity of incidents 
of socially inappropriate responding to anger arousal, as 
measured by the Ward Data Sheet, over time.

Criterion Ic: a reduction in the number of incidents of 
socially inappropriate responding to anger arousal, rated as 
severe or very severe,as measured by the Ward Data Sheet, 
over time.
Criterion Id: in follow up, the rated severity of incidents 
of socially inappropriate responding to anger arousal, as 
measured by the Ward Data Sheet should not exceed 2.5.

Criterion le: a reduction in self reported intensity of 
anger arousal to hypothetically provocative situations,as 
measured by the Provocation Inventory, over time.

The criteria for improvement: criterion two Given that the 
context of much provocation is interpersonal, change is 
likely to be evident in social competence skills,
(especially the ability to develop inter personal 
relationships) in terms of:

Criterion 2a: an increase in general adaptive functioning 
and social competence skills, as measured by an increase in 
scores on the three domains of the Vineland Adaptive 
Behaviour Scales, over time.

Criterion 2b: an increase in social competence skills, as 
measured by a decrease in scores on the Social Training and 
Rehabilitation Unit Social Skills assessment, over time.
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Criterion 2c: an increase in the individuals' social 
competence skills, as measured by an increase in scores on 
the Carstairs Rating Scale for Social Behaviour, over time.

5.7 Summary

This section considered the development of a procedure by 
which an objective judgement could be made as to whether 
individual subjects gained any benefit from treatment. The 
establishment of statistical significance will be augmented 
by the demonstration clinical significance. Quantitative and 
qualitative approaches of determining clinical significance 
will be combined to specify criteria of improvement against 
which post treatment and follow up scores can be compared. 
Each criterion will be used with a cut off point to 
represent the standard of socially acceptable behaviour. An 
individual subject will be considered "improved" if post 
treatment and follow up scores show statistically 
significant change and meet the criteria for improvement and 
the cut off point Cl. The next section describes the 
treatment outcome measures detailed in the criteria for 
improvement, the modifications to the treatment protocol 
described in Novaco (1983; 1985) and the framework for the 
visual display of the data and statistical analyses.

5.8 The outcome measures

The review of the literature suggested that little consensus 
existed in the field concerning outcome measures. As the 
majority of studies use measures which where designed for . 
people who do not have a learning disability who are 
literate, modifications will be required. The next section
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describes the outcome measures which were developed for the 
present study or were modifications of existing measures. 
Each measure was selected to provide information for the 
criteria of improvement.

5.8.1 Measures for the criteria for improvement: criterion 1

The aim of treatment was to increase the ability of the 
subjects to cope with provocation and to moderate their 
socially inappropriate responses to anger arousal. A measure 
of socially inappropriate response styles to anger arousal 
was necessary, to judge whether change had occurred post 
treatment.

Ward Data Sheet., Benson et al (1986) used a twenty nine item 
"aggressive behaviour rating scale" (described in Saylor et 
al, 1985) which was judged to incorporate items indicative 
of anger related behaviour in children. Staff were asked for 
their opinion about the behaviour of the children over the 
week; but, the scale went beyond observable behaviour to 
include items reflecting negativism, jealousy, emotional 
lability, being infuriated by discipline and having a "chip" 
on one's shoulder. Equally, the modified Adaptive Behavior 
Scale (which had been completed during screening), called 
for staff to express an opinion. It was felt that a 
checklist should be developed requiring staff to record 
directly observed behaviour. An item pool was provided by 
the A.B.S.(part 2), which contained the following 
subdomains: violent and destructive behaviour; antisocial 
behaviour; rebellious behaviour; untrustworthy behaviour;
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withdrawal; stereotyped behaviour; inappropriate 
interpersonal mannerisms; unacceptable vocal habits; 
unacceptable or eccentric habits; self abusive behaviour; 
hyperactive tendencies; sexually aberrant behaviour; 
psychological disturbances and the use of medication. Those 
behaviours which were indicative of socially inappropriate 
responses to anger arousal were selected: intimidating 
gestures (threats,glaring,making gestures); swearing and or 
insulting others; self injury; physical aggression to 
others; temper tantrums; slamming doors; destruction of own/ 
others / ward property; threatening to and/ or running away; 
expressing ideas of unfairness and being argumentative when 
told to do something.

Staff were asked to indicate which of the ten responses had 
occurred, describe the incident in terms of the antecedents, 
behaviours and consequences and to assign a severity rating 
to the incident on a four point scale (from mild to very 
severe).

Provocation Inventory,. Criterion le is concerned with the 
reduction in the self reported intensity of anger arousal to 
hypothetically provocative situations. The literature review 
indicated that many of the treatment outcome studies used 
either the Novaco Provocation Inventory (Novaco, 1975), or a 
modified version of it. This eighty item inventory, divided 
into seven subscales (annoying behaviour of others; 
humiliation/ verbal insult; personal injustice; social 
injustice; frustration; personal clumsiness and physical
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assault) was designed to assess self reported intensity of 
anger arousal (on a five point scale, from "very little" to 
"very much") when presented with a number of hypothetically 
provocative situations. Whilst the subscales seemed 
appropriate, some of the items would have been outwith the 
experience of the subjects and were expressed in a complex 
way. Benson et al (19 86) used a provocation inventory 
adapted for children. The Children's Inventory of Anger 
(Finch, Saylor and Nelson, 198 3). Whilst some items in the 
scale were of relevance to a population with a learning 
disability, staff were asked to help modify the remaining 
items. Individual items were then assigned to the subscales 
by seven members of the Clinical Psychology Department at 
the hospital where the research was carried out. Any 
ambiguous items or items falling outwith the categories were 
discarded. The final version of the scale contained seventy 
four items.

The scoring was also adapted, the five point scale was 
reduced to a three point scale. An item was read out and the 
subjects were asked to look at a sheet with three cartoon 
figures depicting varying degrees of anger arousal, 
labelled: "not bothered", "a wee bit angry" and "very high". 
The subjects were then asked to point to the figure which 
depicted how s/he would feel if the situation had happened 
to them. The scores ranged from 74 to 222. An increase in 
scores signals greater feelings of provocation.
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5.8.2 Measures for the criteria for improvement: criterion 2

This criterion addresses the general area of social 
competence and interpersonal relationships (and included 
areas of adaptive behaviour).

Social Training and Rehabilitative Unit Social Skills 
Assessments The above scale is completed by staff, and 
represents an evaluation (based on observations of clients' 
behaviour on the ward) of general social competence and 
assertion; providing an indication of generalisation to the 
ward environment. The scale is divided into five subscales: 
nonverbal communication (5 items); verbal communication (8 
items); assertion (7 items); anxiety and avoidance (3 items) 
and psychiatric symptoms (1 item)(this item was omitted).
The staff were asked to rate the subjects using a four point 
rating scale (from "no problem, socially appropriate 
behaviour" to "always a problem" and there was an additional 
rating for "no opportunity"). The subscale scores were 
summated; the score indicating the most serious degree of 
impairment is 92, and a decrease in scores signals an 
increase in competence.

carstairs Rating Scale of Social Behaviours The rating 
scale provides an assessment of social competence, 
complementing the information provided by the SSA; 
encompassing relationship skills (differentiating between 
competence with staff and with peers) and includes items 
particularly relevant to anger arousal. The scale has three 
subscales: peer relationships (8 items); staff relationships
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(7 items) and general social behaviour (9 items). Staff 
complete a five point scale (from "excellent" to "very 
poor"). For the purposes of data analysis, items relevant to 
anger arousal were abstracted and grouped into two scales 
(peer relationship subscale: qu. 4 "is bullied by others", 
qu.7 "becomes aggressive or looses temper when teased by 
peers; the staff relationships subscale: qu.l2 "is verbally 
aggressive towards staff"; qu.l3 "becomes angry when 
criticised by staff"; qu.15 "argues inappropriately with 
staff if prevented from doing something he wants to do").
The subscale scores were summated; the score indicating 
maximum improvement is 120, and a increase in scores signals 
an increase in competence.

Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales (1984 revision) - The
Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales (Sparrow, Balia and 
Cicchetti, 1984) were selected as one of its' domains aims 
to measure how a person interacts with other people and 
demonstrates responsibility and sensitivity to others; and 
can provide a global measure of functioning (which can be 
used with the measure of received vocabulary used in the 
screening assessment to give an estimate of overall 
functioning). The scale has published norms (including norms 
for people with a learning disability in both residential 
and non residential settings).

The scales represent a major revision of one of the earliest 
attempts to measure adaptive behaviour in people with a 
learning disability; the Vineland Social Maturity Scale
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(Doll, 1965). The scales assesses an individuals' level of 
personal and social sufficiency, covering all age ranges 
from birth to adulthood and is applicable to those who have 
a learning disability and to those who do not. This 
assessment is used in clinical practice. Dickens et al 
(1991) commented that the scale items are not biassed 
towards an institutional lifestyle.

There are three versions of the instrument, the Interview 
Edition, Survey form; the Interview Edition, Expanded form 
and the Classroom Edition. The Survey form was used as it 
provided a general, but concise profile of skills and 
capabilities.

The Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales has four domains (and 
an optional maladaptive behaviour domain), the three domains 
used were: communication (what an individual understands, 
says and can read and write. This domain has the following 
subdomains, receptive communication, 3 items; expressive 
communication, 31 items; written communication 23 items); 
daily living skills (how an individual practises personal 
hygiene; self care skills; household tasks; use of time; 
money; telephone and job skills. This domain has the 
following subdomains, personal, 39 items; domestic, 21 
items; community, 32 items); socialisation (how an individ
ual interacts with others; uses leisure time, and 
demonstrates responsibility and sensitivity to others. This 
domain has the following subdomains, interpersonal skills 28 
items; play and leisure, 2 0 items; coping skills, 18 items).
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The manual states that the administration of the scale 
should take the form of a semi structured interview/ 
conversation between a trained interviewer and the 
caregiver. A four point rating scale is used (2= "yes, 
usually", 1= "sometimes, partially", 0= "no,never" and N.0.= 
"no opportunity"). The scores indicating maximum improvement 
are: communication=134, daily living skills=184, 
socialisation=132. Increasing scores signal an increase in 
competence. Raw scores were used to compare the scores from 
the present study to the supplementary norm group, expressed 
in percentile ranks to indicate the individuals standing 
with their peer group.

5.8.3 Cut off points for the criteria of improvement

The next section examines the availability of norms to 
calculate the cut off point Cl (mean of cut off point A and 
B. The standard of socially acceptable behaviour). For those 
measures where statistically significant change occurs, 
adequate norms are necessary to calculate the cut off point 
Cl.

The Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales. Published norms were 
only available for the V.A.B.S. and table 5.1 illustrates 
the norms for the three domains of the V.A.B.S. for the 
ambulatory residential (n=789) and the non- residential 
sample (n=90) of adults with a learning disability. Dickens 
et al (1991) have expressed some reservations about the
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clinical utility of the V.A.B.S. norms for a British sample. 
They argue that cross cultural discrepancies exist in the 
definition of adaptive behaviour. In addition, they felt 
that the norms are not sufficiently detailed, being global 
norms with no subdivisions according to functional level or 
age. The V.A.B.S. manual indicated that for the non- 
residential sample for adults over forty years of age, the 
sample size was n=10.

Dickens et al (1991) argued for a set of British norms and 
carried out a pilot study with 197 people who were receiving 
residential or day services for people with a learning 
disability in two areas of Scotland (the majority of the 
sample were resident in one of two hospitals, one of which 
was the hospital where the present study was carried out), 
the age range was 16 to 86 years (mean 42 years; S.D. 16 
years). The results of the Dickens et al study are 
illustrated in table 5.3, expressed in raw scores, by 
functional level (derived from the V.A.B.S. manual).

To illustrate the contention of Dickens et al (1991) that 
cross cultural discrepancies may exist, two examples are 
given. In the Dickens et al norms, the group judged to have 
a "profound" deficit (n=134) achieved a mean score of 43.9 
for the communication domain. This score is in excess of the 
score of the American residential sample at the 50th 
percentile (supplementary norm group, percentile rank 50 - 
SP50), the profound group's mean score on the other two 
domains are comparable with the residential SP50 score. By
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contrast, the group judged to have a "moderate" deficit 
achieved a mean score on the communication domain which 
exceeded the American SP50 non residential sample but is 
comparable with the non residential sample SP75 on the other 
two domains.

The differentiation between the residential and non 
residential facilities is pertinent to the present study. 
Table 5.2 shows the scores for the hospital sample (n=10) at 
each stage of the treatment, for each domain, which have 
been converted into supplementary norm group percentile 
ranks. At baseline, the study sample scored at the 90th 
percentile using the American residential norms. It is 
judged more appropriate to use the Dickens et al norms 
(whilst acknowledging that the norms can only be regarded as 
preliminary), given that the subjects were taken from the 
same hospital as part of the normative sample, and the 
scores are comparable with the American non-residential 
sample. The "moderate" group will be regarded as a socially 
acceptable standard to calculate the cut off point Cl (mean 
of cut off point A and B). The standard of socially 
acceptable behaviour). Thus, to be judged to have achieved 
clinically significant change on the V.A.B.S., the post test 
or follow up scores will have to be equal to or in excess of 
the scores achieved by the "moderate" group in the Dickens 
norms, equivalent to SP50/SP75 of the non residential 
sample.

The carstairs Rating Scale of Social Behaviour and the
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Social Training and Rehabilitative Unit Social Skills 
Assessment. No published normative data for the other 
assessments existed. A pilot study was carried out ward 1 of 
the Behaviour Problems Unit, to establish preliminary norms 
for the Carstairs Rating Scale of Social Behaviour and the 
Social Training and Rehabilitative Unit Social Skills 
Assessment. (This ward was chosen because the clinical 
objective was to increase personal responsibility and social 
competence and actively prepare residents for the 
rehabilitation services; if residents fail to act in a 
socially acceptable manner they are transferred back to the 
intake wards of the Unit). The ten residents were rated, on 
both scales, by the nursing staff. The ten subjects scores 
were averaged to give a mean score, called "peer group 
mean". There was a four point scoring system for the SSA 
(and an additional score for no opportunity), the score 
representing maximum improvement was interpreted as 
"normality" (relative to a peer group of people with a 
learning disability). The C.R.S. had a five point scale 
ranging from "excellent" to "very poor". The maximum score 
reflected a higher standard than the S.S.A., so the mid 
point (3= difficulty some of the time) was taken as the 
standard of social acceptability.

Tables 5.4 and 5.5 show the peer group mean and the sore 
representing socially acceptable behaviour. For the non 
verbal communication scale of the S.S.A., the peer group 
mean was 9,56 which was just at the boundary of the 
"socially acceptable" category of the assessment, but the
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peer group mean exceeded the socially acceptable category 
for the other two subscales. For the subscale of the staff 
relationship score of the C.R.S, (the anger subscale) the 
peer group mean was 7.4 which is actually within the "poor" 
category of the assessment (the socially acceptable banding 
is 9 - 11) which may reflect on the competence of the 
residents in the Behaviour Problems Unit.

5.9 The selection of subjects

Subjects are usually selected for outcome studies on the 
basis of specified inclusion and exclusion criteria to 
ensure comparability across studies (Shapiro, 1989). The 
review of the literature suggested that the field has not 
yet developed selection criteria, and that identifying 
individuals who have difficulties coping with anger may not 
be straightforward. The most important inclusion criteria 
would be the demonstration that the socially appropriate 
behaviour was the result of a loss of self control (Feindler 
and Ecton, 1986). There appears to be little consensus in 
the field as to selection criteria, and some of the 
selection procedures which are used may not be appropriate 
for a subject group with a learning disability.

Of the studies reviewed in the field of learning disability, 
the most clearly specified criteria were found in the study 
by Benson, Rice and Miranti (1986). The selection criteria 
included staff referral, resident interview, anger inventory 
(read out to the subject), a test of functional ability, 
absence of psychosis, informed consent and the
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acknowledgement that "losing their temper at work" was a 
problem.

5.9.1 Screening criteria used in the present study.

client to be currently receiving services for people with a 
learning disability. Letters were sent to members of the 
clinical teams in the "Behaviour Problems Unit" asking them 
to refer clients who: behaved in a verbally or physically 
insulting manner which hurt or upset other people; refused 
to follow instructions which may be considered reasonable 
and displayed temper tantrums and/or hurt themselves because 
of their anger.

Evidence of psychiatric symptomatology. When the list of 
thirty one names was received, letters were sent to the 
appropriate Consultant Psychiatrist, to request an opinion 
as to whether the person was currently displaying any active 
symptoms (this was not feasible for people not resident in 
the hospital).

Informed consent. Considerable attention was given to 
designing a procedure to obtain the clients' informed 
consent. A standard form was produced which outlined the 
purpose of the study, what participation would involve and 
details of data collection. The consent form was read out to 
each subject, at the end of each paragraph, the subject was 
asked if they had understood what had just been said. In
addition the form was read out in the presence of a member
of staff who knew the person well and who could indicate
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whether they thought the person had understood the details 
of treatment.

Behavioural evidence of inability to cope with anger arousal 
in socially appropriate ways. A semi structured interview 
based on a modified version of part two of the Adaptive 
Behavior Scale (Nihira et al, 1974), was conducted with 
staff. Additionally, staff were asked to detail the most 
recent incident of inappropriate responses to anger arousal 
and also a "typical" incident.

Staff were asked to complete a checklist of behaviours (The 
Ward Data Checklist) using information from the Nursing Day 
Report Book to record incidents that had occurred over the 
preceding six months. (As only the more severe incidents are 
recorded in the Day Report Book this probably represents a 
conservative estimate of the true level of incidents), The 
categories of behavioural responses were physical aggression 
to others, verbal aggression to others, self injury, temper 
tantrums and destruction to property. Behavioural anchors 
were provided for each response category. Staff were asked 
to record the frequency of PRN medication, seclusion, time 
out and "pass out denied".

Functional ability. Two tests were chosen to provide 
information concerning receptive and expressive ability. The 
Peabody Picture Vocabulary Test - (Revised) (Dunn and Dunn, 
1981) is a frequently used assessment of comprehension of 
heard vocabulary expressed in age equivalents. The Basic
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Social Knowledge Test (Paton, 1980) measures basic cognitive 
abilities relevant to those skills required for functioning 
in the community. The Basic Social Knowledge Test was 
modified to assess skills relevant to the treatment 
protocol: verbal fluency and descriptive ability; screening 
for short term memory deficits; general orientation in time, 
place and person; knowledge of, and recognition of own and 
other people's emotions and understanding of the concept of 
"more than" and "less then".

Age range The inclusion criteria was an age of between 
eighteen and fifty years.

5.10 The treatment protocol

It is important that the treatment protocol in the present 
study replicates Novaco's intervention. The treatment 
protocol for the present study was based on guidelines 
contained in two manuals, one for the therapist (Novaco, 
1983b) and one for the client (Novaco, 1985a) and 
information presented at two workshops (Novaco, 1986b;
1988b). However, some adaptations were necessary. This 
section contains a summary of the modifications to Novaco's 
intervention.

Stage 1. Stage 1 of treatment is adapted from the cognitive 
preparation phase and lasted approximately twenty weeks (two 
group sessions per week). Elements of the treatment which 
were added to the protocol include: a preparatory stage to 
orientate the subjects to the process of a therapeutic
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intervention; preparation for self disclosure; techniques to 
aid comprehension and recall of material; and a component 
focusing on the identification and recognition of emotions 
using video taped extracts from "soap operas". Elements of 
the treatment which were modified include: the manual for 
client (Novaco,1985a) containing information for the 
cognitive preparation phase (described in chapter 3) was 
presented verbally and formed the basis for group 
discussion; the self monitoring diary was modified and staff 
elicited descriptive information about the subjects' 
experiences of anger during tape recorded interviews; the 
relaxation protocol developed by Lindsay and Baty (1986a) 
was used for the group relaxation exercises at the start of 
each treatment session. The only element of Novaco's 
cognitive preparation phase which was excluded was the 
construction of a formal hierarchy of provocation 
experiences for desensitisation. Relaxation was taught as an 
active coping strategy.

stage 2. Stage 2 of treatment is adapted from the skill 
acquisition and application phases and includes 
reattribution training and interpersonal problem solving 
skills, lasting approximately thirty weeks (two group 
sessions per week). Elements of treatment which were added 
to the intervention include: interpersonal communication 
skills with a special emphasis on negotiation and assertion; 
the use of video taped feedback for role plays of coping 
skills for provocation; and the emphasis on strategies for 
using relaxation for coping with provocation in everyday
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life.

5.11 The framework for the visual display of data and statistical analyses

5.11.1 The visual presentation of data

Usually, the first step in analysing data is to display the 
data visually. One technique for the visual display of data 
is the stem and leaf display. These diagrams can illustrate 
the changing pattern of individual scores across treatment 
phases, show the distribution of data sets, and highlight 
skewness and outliers. In essence, stem and leaf displays 
are a combination of bar graphs and frequency distributions, 
combining the advantages of tables and graphs by showing 
individual data points as well as the distribution of 
scores. They can convey a compact summary of complete data 
sets to augment the information given by summary statistics 
(Leach, 1988).

An example will be provided, based on data from the present 
study, to illustrate the construction of a stem and leaf 
display. Figure 7.4 shows the scores from the communication 
domain of the Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales presented as 
a stem and leaf display. The first step in constructing a 
stem and leaf display is to round the data to two effective 
digits. The scores from the communication domain are in this 
form. The second step is to construct a frequency 
distribution to order the data and construct an appropriate 
scale. Figure 7.4 shows that the lowest score is 7 0 and the 
highest score is 124. The scaling interval is 4 raw score 
points. In a stem and leaf display the first digit of the
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score is broken away from the second digit of the score. The 
first digit forms a "stem" and the second digit a "leaf".
The stem is placed to the left of the page and the leaf is 
placed to the right. In the example the stems are "lO's" and 
the leaves are "I's". At baseline the lowest score is 71, 
represented by a 7 stem and a 1 leaf. The last step is to 
calculate the stem and leaves and draw the display. In the 
example an asterisk represents the scaling of 4 raw score 
points from 5 -9, thus the stem of 7 represents 70 and the 
stem of 7* represents 75- 79. Leach (1988) presented 
detailed instructions on the construction of stem and leaf 
displays.

5.11.2 Statistical analysis.

A multiple baseline design across subjects was used. The 
W.D.S. was a continuous measure and the other measures were 
taken at baseline, the end of stage 1, the end of stage 2 
and follow up. The Friedman two-way analysis of variance was 
used to test whether change occurred over time from baseline 
to follow up; if a significant change was detected, a 
Wilcoxon matched pairs signed ranks test was used to 
indicate where change occurred, in combination with a Pages 
- L trend test to test if change occurred in the direction 
predicted by the criteria for improvement.

Descriptive material. The focus of the study was the 
modification of response styles to provocation. It is 
essential to be able to show how the sample were responding 
pre treatment and whether these responses changed post
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treatment. Some descriptive material was included to augment 
the results of the statistical analysis.

5.12 Summary

Chapter 5 examined the development of a procedure by which a 
more objective judgement could be made to determine if the 
subjects benefited from treatment and argued for the 
necessity to go beyond the demonstration of statistical 
significance to examine clinical significance. Quantitative 
and qualitative approaches to determine clinical signifi
cance are combined for the specification of criteria for 
improvement. A judgement as to whether the subjects' post 
treatment and follow up scores can be said to have improved 
will be based on three sources of evidence including: a 
visual presentation of the data in stem and leaf displays to 
show change across treatment phases; the results of statis
tical analyses; and the achievement of two criteria for 
improvement which incorporate five cut off points developed 
by Jacobson et al (1984; 1991) to demonstrate clinical 
significance. Part 2 of the present study describes study 1.
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CHAPTER 6: METHOD

6.1 The purpose of the present study

The introductory chapter suggested that the adequacy of 
service provision for people with a learning disability and 
challenging behaviour has been questioned. Solutions were 
proposed by Blunden and Allen (1987), who elaborated a 
theoretical framework for the improvement of service 
provision; emphasising the complexities inherent in the 
design of clinical interventions, and the necessity of 
identifying antecedents and maintaining factors of 
challenging behaviour. Deficits in the ability to express 
emotion may be implicated in the genesis and maintenance of 
challenging behaviour and anger poses paramount problems in 
this regard. Clinicians seldom address how people with 
learning difficulties can learn socially acceptable ways of 
expressing anger and frustration.

The present study focuses on the development of such a 
clinical intervention, and the examination of it's 
effectiveness. The project also challenges assumptions about 
the inapplicability of cognitive behavioural techniques for 
treating people with learning disabilities.

The four chapters of the literature review addressed a 
number of central issues. Chapters 2 and 3 examined the 
cognitive behavioural techniques used to help people develop 
coping strategies for the expression of anger and the 
evidence for their effectiveness. Given the paucity of
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literature on the emotion of anger (independent of 
aggression and with a clinical focus), the review focussed 
on the contribution of Novaco who developed a theoretical 
framework; a treatment intervention; a treatment manual; 
treatment outcome measures; carried out two outcome studies 
and demonstrated that therapists could be effectively 
trained in the intervention procedures. The treatment 
outcome literature was described as encouraging, but 
methodological issues remain to be addressed.

Chapter 4 discusses whether people with mild degrees of 
learning disability could benefit from clinical 
interventions using cognitive behavioural techniques. The 
literature acknowledged that people with learning 
disabilities do have difficulties recognising and coping 
with emotions, especially anger and that supplementary 
interventions should be devised. Only one published study 
directly addressed the treatment of anger among those with a 
learning disability, yet it did have cautiously optimistic 
findings, while acknowledging some methodological 
difficulties.

Chapter 5 presents the methodology of the present study 
which seeks to test whether a modification of the 
intervention proposed by Novaco would lead to improvements 
that were both statistically and clinically significant. The 
demonstration of clinical significance is complex, but a 
first step would be to specify criteria for improvement by 
which to evaluate post treatment and follow up scores.
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The present study examines whether people with mild degrees 
of learning disability could be helped to cope with anger 
arousal in socially acceptable and dignified ways. Three 
issues will be addressed: the specification of preliminary 
"broad brush" inclusion criteria to select subjects who have 
difficulty coping with anger arousal in socially appropriate 
ways; the modification of Novaco's treatment interventions 
building on the work of Benson et al (1986); and the 
establishment of whether the intervention could achieve 
change (defined by the clinical change criteria and the 
treatment outcome measures) that was both statistically and 
clinically significant. The decision as to whether the 
treatment is effective will be based on whether the post 
treatment and follow up scores meet the criteria for 
improvement.

6.2 Overview of design

Following the screening procedure, subjects were allocated 
to treatment groups according to their place of residence as 
follows: group 1) subject 1 and 2; group 2) subjects 3, 4,
5, 6; group 3) subjects 7, 8, 9, 10 (subject 10 asked to be 
seen individually after a few sessions, thus forming "group" 
4); and group 5) subjects - 11, 12 (day centre group). The 
W.D.S. was completed daily for the duration of treatment and 
follow up; on the repeated measures, subjects were assessed 
during baseline, at the end of stage 1 and stage 2 of 
treatment and at the end of the sixteen week follow up. The
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multiple baseline design resulted in the following 
baselines: group 1) three weeks; group 2) five weeks; group 
3) six weeks; groups 4 and 5) eight weeks.

6.3 Subjects

Screening procedure. Selection of subjects for the treatment 
study depended on their meeting the screening criteria, 
which were described in chapter 5. Thirty one people were 
nominated to participate in the study, twenty seven by the 
hospital clinical teams and four people self referred from 
the day centre. Seventeen people were excluded as a result 
of the screening procedure. There was further attrition of 
the sample; one person dropped out during the baseline 
phase, and one person left the day centre as he had obtained 
employment and it was considered that he was no longer in 
receipt of services for people with a learning disability.

Participants. Twelve people (six men and six women) who were 
receiving services for people with a learning disability in 
Central Scotland, were selected. Ten hospital residents 
(from within the "Behaviour Problems Unit" a three ward 
complex, the wards having the potential to be locked, in a 
seven hundred bedded hospital), five men and five women. The 
mean age of the group was 3 5.6 years (S.D. 9.46 years). The 
mean length of stay in hospital was 2 3.1 years (S.D.10.13 
years). Two people who attended a Day Centre were selected, 
one male and one female, with ages of 24 years and 4 months 
and 26 years 1 month respectively (see table 6.1). The 
functional and receptive ability of the subjects is detailed

135



in table 6.2. The mean value for receptive ability as 
measured by the Peabody Picture Vocabulary Test, expressed 
in age equivalents for the hospital sample was six years six 
months and twelve years ten months for the community sample. 
In terms of the behavioural evidence of inability to cope 
with anger arousal in socially inappropriate ways; the 
results of the semistructured interview (the modified 
A.B.S.) showed for the hospital sample, for nine out of ten 
subjects, at least 7 0% of the behavioural categories on the 
W.D.S. were endorsed and for the remaining subject 60% were 
endorsed, the percentages for the community sample being 50% 
and 20% respectively. All subjects were judged to have made 
verbalisations consistent with the item concerning the 
expression of ideas of unfairness. From staff account it was 
felt that the subjects difficulties were the result of a 
lack of self control and had been of at least six months 
duration.

6.4 Procedure

To carry out the screening procedure the staff were asked to 
complete a checklist (containing five anger related 
behaviours, and four typical staff responses) and also a 
semistructured interview to produce behavioural evidence of 
anger control problems. Each subject was interviewed to 
elicit the degree of literacy, verbal fluency, orientation 
in time, descriptive ability, ability to perceive own and 
others feelings, and the concept of more than and less than. 
All subjects gave informed consent. Following the screening 
procedure, and baseline assessment (see following section),
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the subjects were allocated to the treatment groups.
Subjects were given full details of the study prior to the 
invitation to participate. The subjects were assessed at 
baseline, at the end of each stage of treatment and at the 
end of follow up.

Treatment was in two stages; stage one consisted of 
approximately twenty one weeks and stage two lasted 
approximately thirty weeks (sessions consisted of thirty 
five minutes of active treatment and a ten minute break).
The hospital groups were seen twice weekly but logistical 
constraints at the Day Centre meant the group was seen only 
once per week, with sessions lasting proportionately longer 
to ensure equivalence of treatment time.

6.5 Treatment

The format and content of each treatment session was the 
same for each group. The session began with a discussion of 
what had happened between sessions (although time was 
available if a subject had something of particular 
importance they wished to bring up, the emphasis was on the 
discussion of incidents of anger arousal but particularly 
coping strategies for anger arousal), no comment was made 
about particular incidents, and praise was given for 
constructive coping. A key aspect of the session was 
repetition and recall, to aid both listening skills and the 
retention of material; so ten minutes were spent recapping 
material from the previous session, subjects were asked to 
recall "one thing" from the previous weeks session. The next
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2 0-25 minutes consisted of the target activity for the 
session, and also included a short tea break. At the end of 
the activity, subjects were asked to recall "one thing" that 
had been discussed during the session and were praised for 
their attention and participation. After the session, time 
was allocated for reflection on the group, and to ask the 
staff for their comments if they had been present. Feedback 
was given about the progress of the groups at the ward 
clinical meetings; but a priority was given to informing 
staff immediately if any subjects had become angry during 
the group, especially in the early stages of treatment. A 
written record was kept of sessions.

6.6 Measures

There were five assessment instruments, one was based on 
self report and the other four were completed by staff. The 
staff completed measures were: 1) The Ward Data Sheet, a ten 
item behavioural checklist designed to provide a measure of 
socially inappropriate response styles to anger arousal; 2) 
The Social Training and Rehabilitative Unit Social Skills 
Assessment, a twenty four item behavioural rating scale 
assessing general social competence and assertion over four 
domains ; 3) Carstairs Rating Scale of Social Behaviour, a 
twenty four item behavioural rating scale assesses social 
competence over three domains ; 4) Vineland Adaptive 
Behaviour Scales, Survey version (Sparrow, Balia and 
Cicchetti 1984), a 297 item checklist. The self report 
measure was the Provocation Inventory, a seventy four item 
inventory, which indicates a persons proneness to
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provocation, by rating on a three point scale how annoyed 
one would feel in a number of provocative situations.
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CHAPTER 7; RESULTS

7.1 Results (quantitative data)

The data are displayed visually in the stem and leaf 
displays. The statistical analysis is in terms of a Friedman 
two-way analysis of variance to test whether change occurred 
over time from baseline to follow up. If a significant 
change is detected, a Wilcoxon matched pairs signed ranks 
test is used to indicate where change occurred, in 
combination with a Pages - L trend test to test if change 
occurred in the direction predicted by the criteria for 
improvement. The results of the statistical analyses are 
shown in table 7.1. The framework for the analysis of the 
results is in terms of the achievement of the criteria for 
improvement (i.e. the achievement of clinically significant 
improvement). For a subject to be considered improved, the 
post treatment and/or follow up scores should show 
statistically significant change and meet at least 75% of 
the criteria for improvement. There were missing data for 
three subjects, on three measures on the post treatment 
scores. The mean value, for each subject, for the post 
treatment score has been substituted. The cut off points 
derived from Jacobson et al (1984; 1991) can be described 
as: cut off point A1 (an improvement of 1 S.D. beyond the 
pre treatment mean); cut off point A2 (an improvement of 2 
S.D.'s beyond the pre treatment mean); cut off point B (2 
S.D.'s less than the mean of a functional population); cut 
off point Cl (the mean of cut off point A1 and B - the 
standard of socially acceptable behaviour); and cut off
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point C2 (the mean of cut off point A2 and cut off point B - 
a more stringent standard of socially acceptable behaviour).

7.1.1 The criteria for improvement: criterion 1

criterion 1: Given the aim of treatment was to encourage the 
individual (who has difficulty in moderating anger arousal) 
to cope with provocation^; change is likely to be evident in 
the ability to moderate socially inappropriate responses to 
anger arousal in terms of:

criterion la: a reduction in the mean weekly freguentjy of 
socially inappropriate response styles to anger arousal, as 
measured by the Ward Data Sheet, over time.

Staff recorded over one thousand six hundred socially 
inappropriate behaviours, during four hundred and seventy 
three separate incidents, the majority occurring during the 
first fifty-seven weeks of the present study (with few 
incidents being recorded in follow up). Nearly one third of 
the incidents were judged to be "severe" or "very severe", 
that is, presenting a problem in management terms (being a 
danger to oneself or other people). This figure equates to 
approximately one incident every day, and a "severe" or 
"very severe" incident every third day. The subjects made up 
15% of the population of the Behaviour Problems Unit. 
However, one subject accounted for 3 2% of all behaviours 
recorded, 33% of all incidents recorded and 37% of all 
severe incidents recorded.

Table 7.2 shows the mean weekly frequency of socially 
inappropriate responding to anger for the hospital sample 
(n=10). Considerable variability exists across the sample, 
with a range of frequency of behaviours of 0-34 behaviours
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per week. The stem and leaf plot (figure 7.1) indicates 
change across the experimental phases, and the total score 
distribution is positively skewed. Tables 7.3 to 7.12 show 
the incidents of socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal, subdivided into behavioural response categories to 
illustrate the diversity of responding, during baseline, 
stage 1, stage 2 and follow up.

Table 7.1 shows the results of the Friedman two-way analysis 
of variance, from baseline to follow-up. There was a 
significant decrease in the frequency of socially 
inappropriate responding (Xr^=14.04, df 3, p=.00286). The 
Wilcoxon matched pairs signed ranks test showed change 
occurring between stage 2 and follow-up (T=0, df 3, p=.0051) 
and baseline and follow-up (T=l, df 3, p=.0172).

clinical significance. Given the lack of normative data for 
the Ward Data Sheet, it was only possible to calculate cut 
off point A1 and cut off point A2. However, the inter 
subject variability across the subjects resulted in a 
standard deviation which exceeded the mean. The cut off 
point A1 was not meaningful as it represented a negative 
number, which would translate to a degree of absence of 
behaviour, which is nonsensical.

criterion lb: a reduction in the rated severity of incidents 
of socially inappropriate responding to anger arousal, as 
measured by the Ward Data Sheet, over time.

Table 7.13 shows the rated severity for individual incidents
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for a given week. For each week the severity ratings were 
summated and divided by the number of incidents occurring in 
that week. This method of calculation was used, rather than 
to the mean weekly severity (as the mean would be a lower 
figure as it would include the number of weeks when no 
incidents of socially inappropriate behaviour was recorded). 
The inclusion of zero scores would have reduced the mean 
value. The inter subject variability is evident from table 
7.13. Staff were concerned about the frequency of "severe" 
and "very severe" incidents (these incidents are detailed 
separately in table 7.14). All subjects displayed behaviours 
which warranted a rating of "very severe". The stem and leaf 
display (figure 7.2) shows the distribution of scores, as 
they change from baseline to follow-up.

Table 7.1 shows the results of the Friedman two-way analysis 
of variance which indicates that from baseline to follow-up 
there was a significant decrease in the severity of 
incidents (Xr^=15.81, df 3, p-.00124). The Wilcoxon matched 
pairs signed ranks test shows that change occurred between 
stage 2 and follow-up (T=2, df 3, p=.0093) and between 
baseline and follow up (T=2, df 3, p=.0251).

clinical significance. In terms of clinical significance, 
given the lack of normative data, it was only possible to 
calculate cut off point A1 and cut off point A2. However, 
cut off point A1 was less than 1 (0.68), and this would mean 
that to be considered "improved" the subjects could not 
express even the mildest form of socially inappropriate
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behaviour.

criterion Ic: a reduction in the number of incidents of 
socially inappropriate responding to anger arousal, rated as 
severe or very severe, as measured by the Ward Bata Sheet, 
over time?

Staff were expressing concern about the number of "severe" 
and "very severe" incidents, as these were the incidents 
that staff found difficult to manage. Table 7.14 shows the 
number of incidents that were rated 3 ("severe") or 4 ("very 
severe"), expressed in terms of the frequency of weekly 
occurrence (given the unequal phase lengths). Table 7.1 
shows the results of the Friedman two-way analysis of 
variance which indicates that for baseline to follow-up 
there was a significant decrease in the severity of 
incidents (Xr^=12.60, df 3, p=.0056). The Wilcoxon matched 
pairs signed ranks test shows change occurring between stage 
2 and follow up (T=0, df 3, p=.0051) and approaching 
significance between baseline and follow-up (T=1.83, df 3, 
p=.0678).

criterion Id: in follow up, the rated severity of incidents 
of socially inappropriate responding to anger arousal, as 
measured by the Ward Data Sheet should not exceed 2.5.

This criterion was achieved by all subjects apart from 
subject 7, for whom two incidents were recorded which were 
given a severity rating of 3.

criterion le: a reduction in the self reported intensity of 
anger arousal to hypothetically provocative situations, as 
measured the Provocation Inventory, over time?
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The measures of central tendency and dispersion are shown in 
table 7.15. The stem and leaf displays show that there was 
little change in the pattern of scores from baseline to 
follow up (figure 7.3). The group mean remained virtually 
unchanged (baseline 123.4 to follow up 127.9). Translating 
the group mean to individual scores, the scores of four 
subjects increased, the score of one subject remained the 
same and the scores of five subjects decreased. Examining 
the scores of the hospital sample, one person recorded 
feeling no provocation at all in the face of 74 items that 
staff had judged to be provocative for this client group,
3 0% of this group scored within 30% of the minimum score and 
only one person was within 70% of the maximum score (subject 
7). At follow up, two subjects recorded no provocation at 
all, and one person was within 70% of the maximum score. 
Thus, the results of the Friedman two-way analysis of 
variance failed to reach significance.

7.1.2 The criteria for improvement: criterion 2

criterion 2: Given that the context of much provocation is 
interpersonal, change is likely to be evident in social 
competence skills, (especially the ability to develop inter 
personal relationships) in terms of:

criterion 2a: an increase in general adaptive functioning 
and social competence skills, as measured by an increase in 
scores in the three domains of the Vineland Adaptive 
Behaviour Scales, over time.

Measures of central tendency and dispersion for three 
domains are shown in table 7.16 and table 7.17. Stem and 
leaf displays (figures 7,4, 7.5, and 7.6.) show that the 
scores were approximately normally distributed for two
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domains but showed a positive skew in the communication 
domain. Visual inspection reveals a marked shift in scores 
for baseline to follow-up in all three domains, which was 
substantiated by the statistical analysis.

Table 7.1 shows the results of the Friedman two-way analysis 
of variance, indicating that post treatment scores improved 
significantly for the communication domain (Xr^=10.75, df 3, 
p=.018). The Wilcoxon matched pairs signed ranks test shows 
change occurring between baseline and follow-up (T=l, df 3, 
p=.0044), and occurring in the predicted direction (L=331.5, 
df 3, p<.001).

In the daily living skills domain, the results of the 
Friedman two-way analysis of variance showed a very 
significant improvement (table 7.1) (Xr^=20.475, df 3,
p=.00014). The Wilcoxon matched pairs signed ranks test 
shows change occurring between the end of stage 1 and stage 
2 (T=ll, df 3, p=.028), end of stage 2 and follow-up (T=9.5, 
df 3, p=.037), and between baseline and follow-up (T=0, df 
3, p=.0033) and change occurring in the predicted direction 
(L=340.5, df 3, p<.001).

Table 7.1 shows the results of the Friedman two-way analysis 
of variance indicating that subjects' scores showed a 
significant improvement in the socialisation domain 
(Xr^=16.225, df 3, p=.00102). The Wilcoxon matched pairs 
signed ranks test shows change occurring between the end of 
stage 1 and stage 2 (T=4, df 3, p=.0099), baseline and
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follow-up (T=4.5, df 3, p=.0068) and in the predicted 
direction (L=339, df 3, p<.001).

clinical significance. All the post treatment and follow-up 
scores on the communication domain fell within the cut off 
point B (the start of the functional distribution). Taking 
the cut off point Cl, 90% of scores post test and 70% at 
follow-up would be regarded as being more likely to be in 
the functional distribution (tables 7.18 and 7.19). At the 
more stringent cut off point C2, 40% of scores were 
clinically significant. However, the results of the Reliable 
Change Index would call into question the magnitude of these 
changes. A statistically reliable change on the Reliable 
Change Index would require a raw score change of eleven 
points and the group mean change score was 3.7 at post 
treatment and 4.8 at follow-up, although four people 
achieved change scores exceeding 7 at post test and 3 at 
follow-up this is not sufficient to reach statistical 
significance.

For the daily living skills domain 8 0% of the post treatment 
and follow-up scores fell within the cut off point B. As the 
variance between the pre treatment scores and normative 
sample were unequal only one value for the cut off point C 
could be calculated (tables 7.18 and 7.19), but at follow-up 
60% of scores exceeded the cut off point C. Statistically 
significant change would have required a 24 point change, 
which 2 0% of the subjects achieved, with the group mean 
change score being 10.8 at post treatment and 16.3 at
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follow-up.

Seventy per cent of the post treatment scores and 80% of 
scores at follow-up fell within the cut off point B on the 
socialisation domain. Strictly speaking 3 0% of post 
treatment scores and 40% at follow-up exceeded the cut off 
point C. The value of the cut off point C was 90.9 and two 
subjects had scores of 90, so it may be acceptable to say 
that 60% of subjects scores were on or exceeded the cut off 
point (table 7.18 and table 7.19).

criterion 2b: an increase in social competence skills, as 
measured by a decrease in scores on the Social Training and 
Rehabilitation Unit Social Skills assessment, over time.

Tables 7.20 and 7.21 show the measures of central tendency 
and dispersion. The stem and leaf display (figure 7.7) shows 
that for the non verbal communication scale the scores were 
bi modally distributed, with all but one score falling 
within the "socially acceptable" or "poor" category. Visual 
inspection reveals change occurring across experimental 
phases in the predicted direction which was substantiated by 
the results of the Friedman two-way analysis of variance 
(see table 7.1.) (Xr^=11.88, df 3, p=.00783). The Wilcoxon
matched pairs signed ranks test shows change occurring 
between stage 2 and follow up (T=4, df 3 p=.0068), baseline 
and follow-up (T=0, df 3, p=.0022) and was in the predicted 
direction (L=317.5, df 3, p<.05). The stem and leaf displays 
(figures 7.8, 7.9 and 7.10) show the distribution of scores 
on the other three subscales (verbal communication.
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assertion and anxiety and avoidance) which failed to reach 
statistical significance.

clinical significance. For the non verbal communication 
subscale, all scores at post test and follow-up fell well 
within the cut off point B (the normal population 
parameters)(table 7.22). Only the cut off point A1 could be 
calculated because the cut off point A2 exceeded the maximum 
scale score (i.e. exceeded 5 raw score points). The cut off 
point A1 was exceeded by 70% of follow-up scores. The post 
test scores could not be calculated because of missing data. 
All scores fell within the boundary of socially acceptable 
behaviour represented by the "peer group mean", and 80% of 
scores exceeded the peer group with four scores being only 
one point away from the maximum score.

criterion 2c: an increase in the individuals* social 
competence skills, as measured by an increase in scores on 
the carstairs Rating Scale for Social Behaviour, over time.

Tables 7.2 3 and 7.24 show the measures of central tendency 
and dispersion. The distribution of scores for all three 
subscales (staff relationships, peer relationships and 
general social behaviour) are shown in stem and leaf 
displays (figures 7.11, 7.12, and 7.13). The stem and leaf 
displays indicates a positive skew, with a wide spread of 
scores spanning the categories from "very poor" to "socially 
acceptable". These scales failed to reach statistical 
significance (table 7.1). However, the anger subscale (a 
three item subscale derived from the staff relationships
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scale) achieved statistically significant change using the 
Friedman two-way analysis of variance (Xr^=10.13, df 3, 
p=.0271). The Wilcoxon matched pairs signed ranks test shows 
change occurring between stage 1 and stage 2 (T==0, df 3, 
p=.0077), between stage 2 and follow up (T=2, df 3 p=.0251) 
and baseline and follow-up (T=8, df 3, p=.0229).

clinical significance. All scores from the anger subscale
(derived from the staff relationships scale) fell within the
cut off point B (the normal distribution). Taking the cut
off point Cl, 60% of scores exceeded this; however, the
remaining 40% scored on the boundary (i.e. a score of 6)
thus, all scores either exceeded or were within 0.13 of the 
cut off point for socially acceptable behaviour (table 
7.22).

7.2 Reliability data for the outcome measures

For two of the measures, test retest reliability 
coefficients and inter rater reliability coefficients were 
reported. Reliability data was calculated for the remaining 
measures. Hall (1974) proposed a number of methods for 
calculating inter rater reliability. He outlined five 
assumptions that are often made when calculating
reliability, and suggested that as these assumptions may not
always be met, a stringent statistic called weighted kappa 
should be included in any calculations. The weighted kappa 
takes into account chance levels of agreement and relative 
levels of disagreement between two raters when calculating 
the inter rater reliability coefficients. Hall's proposals
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were adopted for the Carstairs Rating Scale of Social 
Behaviour and Social Training and Rehabilitative Unit Social 
Skills Assessment.

A number of factors mitigated against the collection of 
inter rater reliability data for the Ward Data Sheet. 
Socially inappropriate responses to anger arousal appeared 
to occur with low frequency and at unpredictable times.
Given the size of the wards and the overall staffing ratio 
(particularly as staff were often escorting residents on off 
ward activities), quite often only one nurse was present 
when an incident erupted. An alternative method was used to 
judge the agreement between the frequency of socially 
inappropriate behaviour recorded on the Ward Data Sheet and 
an alternative source of information on the behaviour of the 
subjects. A comparison was made between the frequency of 
incidents recorded in the Nursing Day Report Book (see 
Bistline and Frieden (1984) who also used this recording 
system) and those recorded on the Ward Data Sheet. The 
Nursing Day Report Book was a daily report completed by the 
nurse in charge (which was sent to the senior nurse manager) 
which contained anything, "of significance" occurring each 
day. Unfortunately, staff tended to record only those 
incidents which were "severe" or "very severe" in the 
Nursing Day Report Book, whereas staff had been asked to 
record any socially appropriate behaviour related to anger 
arousal (irrespective of severity) on the Ward Data Sheet.
It was likely that there would be a discrepancy between the 
two recording systems. However, if an incident was judged
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significantly noteworthy to appear in the Nursing Day Report 
Book then a Ward Data Sheet should have been completed.
Thus, an indication of the veracity of recording the severe 
or very severe incidents should at least be achieved.

Ward Data Sheet. Data were available for nine of the ten 
subjects for baseline and two treatment phases which gave 
approximately one years worth of data (57 weeks). Table 7.25 
shows the degree of agreement between the Ward Data Sheet 
and the Nursing Day Report Book. The correlation 
coefficients of the scores for 7 subjects were significant 
at the p=.01 level and at the p=.05 level for the scores of 
8 subjects. It was felt that a correlation coefficient would 
perhaps underestimate the level of agreement given that it 
is expected that there will be far more Ward Data Sheets 
than the Nursing Day Book entries. In addition, the absolute 
and partial levels of agreement were calculated.

ABSOLUTE AGREEMENT The number of incidents recorded in the 
Day Book per week were compared to the number recorded on 
the Ward Data Sheet. Absolute agreement was recorded if 
there were the same number of incidents in the Nursing Day 
Report Book as on the Ward Data Sheet (including weeks where 
no incidents were recorded). This was expressed on a 
percentage of the total possible agreements, that is the 
total number of weeks.
PARTIAL AGREEMENT Partial agreement refers to either 
agreement between the Day Book and Ward Data Sheet within 
one incident or to take into account the likelihood that the 
Ward Data Sheet will exceed the incidents in the Nursing Day 
Report Book partial agreement in scores of the number of 
incidents in the Nursing Day Report Book is exceeded by 
those in the Ward Data Sheet.
DISAGREEMENT Any incident recorded in the Day Book that does 
not have a corresponding Ward Data Sheet.
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Table 7.25 shows that all subjects achieved over 60% partial 
agreement and 3 subjects achieved over 60% absolute 
agreement. Table 7.2 6 shows the number of incidents rated as 
"severe" or "very severe" on the Ward Data Sheet and in the 
Nursing Day Report Book. It was judged that an acceptable 
level of correlation was obtained between the Day Book and 
the Ward Data Sheet.

Provocation Inventory. The Provocation Inventory used in the 
present study was a modification of the Children’s Inventory 
of Anger (Finch, Saylor and Nelson, 1983) which was, in 
turn, a modification of the Novaco Provocation Inventory 
(Novaco, 1988a). Novaco quoted test-retest reliability 
coefficients for the Novaco Provocation Inventory, for a 
student sample, ranging from .83 (sample n=34) for a one 
month interval, to ,89 (sample -39) and .90 (sample n=69) 
for a one week interval (Novaco, 1988). Benson and Ivins 
(1992) quoted a test-retest reliability coefficient of .62 
for a six to eight week period for a thirty five item 
version of the Children's Inventory of Anger, using a sample
of adults with a learning disability.

Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales. These scales have well 
validated psychometric properties. The scoring manual states 
that the test-retest reliability coefficients (two to four 
week interval, with six age groups for all three domains for
both raw and standard scores) were all between .8 and .9
(table 3.11, p.36). For the age group 14 - 0 to 18 - 11 
years, the reliability coefficients for domains were: the
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communication domain .82; the daily living skills 
domain .90; and the socialisation domain .86. The inter 
rater reliability was calculated by interviewing the parents 
or care givers of one hundred and sixty individuals in the 
national standardisation sample on two occasions, using two 
different interviewers (time between interviews ranged from 
one to fourteen days). The inter rater reliability 
coefficients for the raw scores were: communication 
domain .99; daily living skills domain r=.98; and 
socialisation domain r=.98. (The scoring manual gives 
coefficients for both the raw and standard scores, p. 37).

carstairs Rating Scale of Social Behaviour. The inter rater 
reliability coefficients were obtained for two raters on a 
sample of seven residents over a two week interval. The 
percentage of exact agreements for all scales was 42%. The 
percentage agreement for plus or minus 1 for all scales was 
86%. The inter rater reliability coefficient for the 
subscale scores and the total scores was .92 (p=.000000).
For the individual subscales the inter rater reliability 
coefficients were: peer relationships subscale .72 (n.s.); 
staff relationships subscale .52; (n.s.); general social 
behaviour subscale .47 (n.s.); and for the total scores 
was .57 (n.s.). The more stringent weighted kappa was .31.

Social Training and Rehabilitative Unit Social Skills 
Assessment. The inter rater reliability coefficients were 
obtained for two raters on a sample of seven residents over 
a two week interval. The percentage of exact agreements for
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all scales was 50%. The percentage agreement for plus or 
minus 1 for all scales was 87%. The inter rater reliability 
coefficient for the subscale scores and the total scores 
was .92 (p=.000000). For the individual subscales the inter 
rater reliability coefficients were: non verbal 
communication .35 (n.s.); verbal communication .58 (n.s.); 
assertion=-.20 (n.s.); anxiety=.88 (p=.008) total scores=.60 
(n.s.) The more stringent weighted kappa was .18.

7.3 Results (qualitative data)

The Ward Data Sheet has two pages. On page 1 staff were 
asked to record the frequency and severity of behaviours 
that comprise incidents of socially inappropriate responding 
to anger. On page 2 staff were asked to describe the 
antecedents and consequences of each incident. This section 
presents the qualitative data which was obtained from page 2 
of the Ward Data Sheet. These data were a richly descriptive 
insight (albeit from the staff's perspective) into the 
nature of the inappropriate behaviour of the subjects and 
the responses of staff. Three broad categories of 
information are reported in this section: socially 
inappropriate responding to anger; common triggers to 
incidents of socially inappropriate behaviour; and responses 
from staff to these incidents.

7.3.1 Socially Inappropriate responding to anger

The treatment aims to modify socially inappropriate 
responding to anger. It is important to specify the socially 
inappropriate responses expressed by the subjects. Tables
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7.3 to 7.12 provide a quantitative illustration of the 
frequency of occurrence of the ten categories of 
inappropriate response styles. In this section, behaviours 
recorded under each of the ten categories are illustrated.
To place the behaviours in context, a number of entries are 
quoted from page 2 of the Ward Data Sheet.

Physical expression of anger: physical aggression to others,

- slapping
- fighting 
“ punching
- hitting - in ribs with elbow 
~ pushing
- kicking - lashing out with feet
- biting - biting someone on the side, on arm
- "grabbing at" people, grabbing staff's tie (attempt to 
choke)

- head butting
- spitting at people
- throwing objects at people -(chairs,snooker balls, hot 
tea)

“ "attempts to" stab someone with dinner knife
- slamming doors in order to injure someone
- wedging someone between the door and wall
- scratching
- pinching
- hair pulling

"(subject 3) began to swear and shout uncontrollably blaming 
C for getting a row. Further told to calm down. At this he 
lifted two snooker balls and threw them at nursing staff 
present, then he stormed into the corridor and attempted to 
punch nurse G on passing".
"At this point (subject 10) became physically aggressive, 
scratching at staff, kicking and attempting to bite. Removed 
to seclusion room to administer P.R.N. medication, 
aggressive behaviour continued as she threw chairs around 
the room".
"After verbal abuse (subject 7) went for the nurses grabbing 
at them and attempting to bite".

Physical aggression was often described in global terms "X 
went for staff", "attacked another resident", "hit out", 
"lashed out". Staff sometimes coded "attempted to strike a
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resident" as physical aggression as they felt that the 
intention was there to hurt another person, although staff 
had restrained from them doing so.

Self injurious behaviour

- Hand to head - punching head, slapping face and
head

- Head to object - striking head off furniture/
wall/door

- Body to object - head/elbows on window
- throwing self on floor/ at wall
- punching fist on wall/ bruising
- body/ hitting face with shoe

- Self biting - back of hand, side of hand.
- Cutting/scratching ~ shaving eyebrows off and cutting

- face and body with glass
- Scratch - body/face/hands
- Picking face
- Self induced vomiting
- Hair pulling
- Parasuicide - Absconded from hospital found

near motorway with intention of 
being 'run down' by car.

"(subject 1) was in her room when she started self abusing 
by slapping herself, biting and banging her head against the 
wall".
"(subject 8) was brought back at 4.10 p.m. and two pieces of 
glass were taken from her jacket pocket".
"At approx. 6.20 p.m. it was noted that (subject 8) had run 
away she was found at 7.2 5 a.m. at ... heading for the 
motorway and waiting to get run down".
"When asked to go upstairs and change his bedclothes 
(subject 5) became verbally abusive and started slamming 
doors and punching his head, he also attempted to strike his 
head off the bed end".
"(subject 4) stormed out of the bedroom, slammed the door 
mouthing obscenities at staff. He went to the toilet area, 
followed by myself. Reminded of the consequences if 
behaviour did not improve. Left there to settle which he did 
after 10 minutes ... found later to have shaved off his 
eyebrows ... this contributed to R calming down as he, too, 
saw the funny side of it".

Three subjects showed tendencies to self injure (expressed
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as the percentage likelihood of self injury, in terms of 
total incidents subject 1= 54.3%, subject 4= 54.5% subject 
8= 27.5%). Although self injury did not occur frequently, 
when it did occur it was often severe and staff indicated 
that they found it distressing and difficult to manage.

Destruction of Property

- Destroying own - ripping magazines, ripping 
property clothing, smashing electric

razor,personal stereo
- Destroying other - throwing chair and ripping a 
peoples' property carpet

Usually, subjects destroyed their own property, items which 
were often precious to them.

Verbal expression of anger: intimidating gestures (threats, 
glaring, making gestures) .

- Threats to residents
- Threats to staff - to complain about staff
- Injure self
- Damage own property - smash own possessions 

Swearing and insulting others

- Hurtful remarks to each other about relatives and 
personal characteristics, especially weight, 
intelligence and overall appearance.

- "Hope you have a car crash"
- "Fat bitch"
- "Jean is too fat to eat ravioli"
- "If you are a bad girl you'll get a jag"

Anger was very frequently verbally expressed in the form of 
threats, insults or abusive language.

cognitive distortions: expressing ideas of unfairness

- "staff pet up other residents"
- "nurses are always on her side and not mine"
- "no one bothers about me"
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- "I do not get properly looked after"
- "X is spoilt rotten, she is wasted"

Not Seeing liked

- "nobody likes me"
- "I'm the most hated person on the ward"

Being picked on

- "staff get on to me"
- "staff always on my back"
- "I've been victimised"

Being blamed unfairly

- "I get the blame for too much"
~ "I get the heavy end of it and others get off with it"

Belief that the motives of others are malevolent

- "People just trying to get to me high"
- "staff trying to get me into trouble"
- "staff are just here to get the residents high"

"When (subject 4) was told that he had not played to the 
rules he became agitated, picked up the cards from the table 
and threw them about the room, and he ripped off his 
personal stereo and damaged it. He left the room, slammed 
the door and patrolled the corridor expressing ideas of not 
being liked".
"When (subject 10) could not find her sock she accused CW of 
taking them stating that MH and CW got everything of hers. 
Was asked what they have of hers she stated it is "none of 
your f... business. The nurses are only here to get the 
girls f...high".
"While nursing staff were sitting with MM, (subject 8) was 
stating that it was unfair that MM was getting too much 
attention; subject 8 was sitting in the parlour stating that 
MM was "wasted" and that the nurses were spoiling her".
"(subject 9) became highly verbally abusive and was 
threatening to report staff on duty to the staff who were 
coming on the following day. Expressing ideas of unfairness 
and of not being liked and of "getting the blame for too 
much". Subject 9 was also verv tearful".

The presence of cognitive distortion was an integral element 
of Novaco's model of anger. It was essential to investigate 
whether the subjects evidenced any such distorted 
perceptions. Table 7.27 shows that staff recorded that 60%
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of the subjects during 50% (or more) incidents expressed 
distorted perceptions in line with the themes predicted by 
the model (that is, unfairness, threats to self esteem, a 
blame orientation, and a belief that the motives of others 
were malevolent) and 90% expressed these perceptions during 
3 0% (or more) incidents.

Arguing

This item was difficult to categorise. Expressing a point of 
view is socially appropriate. The issue is how a person 
expresses dissent, rather than the fact of disagreeing. It 
is most certainly not the case that the subjects were 
advised to passively accept all that happened to them. 
Rather, the skills required to express one's point of view 
in a socially acceptable way, formed the core of phase two 
of treatment.

Running Away

This item was confusing as it included both running away and 
threats to do so. The issue of privacy was frequently
mentioned. Subjects 1,2 and 3 did have the option to go to
their own room if they felt agitated, the other seven
subjects lived in dormitory accommodation and were asked not
to go to their rooms because of difficulty in observation.

7.3.2 Triggers to incidents of socially Inappropriate expressions of anger

The descriptions of antecedents to incidents were summarised 
to provide global categories of triggers to anger arousal.
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the major categories are detailed below: deliberate 
provocation from other residents; physical assault; having 
belongings damaged/stolen; negative affect; being asked to 
do something one does not want to do; being given 
constructive criticism; being asked to comply with the ward 
routine; being questioned about actions; not being allowed 
to do what one wants to do; being denied something. In 
contrast, information was obtained from the subjects during 
the treatment sessions about their perceptions of triggers 
to anger, including: l)not being believed; 2) not being 
listened to; 3) being blamed for something they did not do; 
4) feeling people were "on their back"; 5) being treated 
unfairly. Equally, the cognitive model emphasises that it is 
not the situation itself, rather it is the meaning that is 
attached to the event; or the way a situation is 
interpreted. Staff expressed surprise at the often abstract 
and sophisticated triggers that subjects articulated, and 
staff felt participating in the groups and carrying out the 
tape recorded diaries had enabled them to see situations 
from the residents' point of view.

The environment within the behavioural unit could be 
stressful. The majority of the other residents show severely 
challenging behaviour, and there are times when the subjects 
are provoked and teased. Staff encouraged the subjects to 
take responsibility for their behaviour and consequently a 
number of limits and controls were placed on behaviour. The 
client group understood that in order to be transferred to 
the rehabilitation services they would need to acquire a
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number of skills, but it became clear that the "self help 
project" in ward 3 and the "behavioural contracts" drawn up 
by staff in ward 1, caused friction. Equally, staff reported 
feeling in a "double bind". Staff regarded feed back and 
constructive criticism as an essential component of teaching 
new skills, yet this feedback could be interpreted 
negatively and cause friction. Staff remarked ruefully that 
subjects could "get the wrong end of the stick", taking 
things personally, and taking offence where none was meant.

7.3.3 Responses from staff to incidents of socially inappropriate expressions 
of anger

The majority of staff had previous experience of working in 
demanding environments, and were tolerant and reasonably 
liberal in their standards of behaviour. They employed a 
range of strategies to cope with the subject's socially 
inappropriate behaviour, which was dependent on the nature 
and severity of the incident, ranging from: 1) physical 
means of control (restraint, P.R.N. medication and 
seclusion); 2) reducing arousal (asking subjects to go to 
their room or to go to a "quiet area", asking people to calm 
down (and/or use relaxation techniques); 3) attempts to 
understand problems (counselling, talking about incident, 
using tape recorded diary, telephoning relatives to see if 
there were any family difficulties; 4) sanctions (warnings 
of likely consequences, loss of pass, temporary loss of 
personal property). However, staff indicated that they would 
welcome the opportunity to develop additional skills, as 
they felt that they required assistance to view the
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situation from the clients' perspective.
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CHAPTER 8; DISCUSSION

"As patients' problems have become less circumscribed and
multifaceted .... over the decade of our practice, our own
emphasis has shifted from a problem centred, technique 
orientated approach to strategies that provide our patients
with more general coping abilities ..... our goals for
therapy are to provide the patients with skills for 
exercising greater control over their presenting problems 
and further to provide them with the means for both 
assessing and remediating problems that may arise in their 
future functions. This shift is emphasis in our own 
treatment planning as reflected in the fact that our mean 
number of sessions from intake to termination has increased 
from approximately 22 sessions 10 years ago to about 50 
sessions per patient currently" (Fishman and Lubetkin, 1983, 
p23) .

The present study addressed three methodological issues in 
order to evaluate a modification of a cognitive behavioural 
treatment. The evidence suggested that using the criteria of 
improvement as a framework against which to judge the post 
treatment and follow up scores was successful. The criteria 
of improvement (which incorporated the cut off points 
developed by Jacobson et al (1984; 1991)) were based on the 
ameliorative model of change which aims for a standard of 
socially acceptable behaviour. The framework of the criteria 
of improvement facilitated the construction of layers of 
evidence to allow cautious optimism about the efficacy of 
treatment. The results indicated that on a number of the 
outcome measures statistically and clinically significant 
improvements occurred, providing the subjects with general 
coping abilities to exercise greater self control and cope 
with anger in socially appropriate ways. In the following 
section the results of the present study will be discussed 
in terms of the criteria for improvement.
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8.1 The criteria for improvement: criterion 1

Fulfilling this criterion of improvement required a 
reduction in the weekly rating of frequency and severity of 
socially inappropriate behaviour, over time, as measured by 
the Ward Data sheet; at follow up the rated severity of 
incidents of socially inappropriate responding to anger 
should not exceed 2.5, and required a reduction in the self 
reported intensity of anger to hypothetically provocative 
situations over time as measured by the Provocation 
Inventory.

8.1.1 Criteria la  to Id - measured by the W.D.S

The evidence suggested that the first four components of 
criterion 1 were achieved: the mean weekly frequency and 
rated severity of socially inappropriate responses to anger 
arousal decreased over time, as measured by a staff 
completed behavioural checklist. There was a corresponding 
reduction in the frequency of incidents rated as severe and 
very severe over time. During follow up, the rated severity 
of incidents only exceeded the rating of 2.5. for one 
subject of the hospital sample.

Frequency was calculated by summating responses for each 
week, then summating weekly frequencies for each phase of 
treatment (baseline, stage 1, stage 2 and follow up) and 
then dividing by the number of weeks in each experimental 
phase. Severity was calculated by summating the severity 
ratings of each incident for a given week and then dividing 
by the number of incidents in that week. The mean was then 
calculated for each experimental phase. The inference was
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that as this figure excludes the number of weeks when a zero 
was recorded (i.e. no incidents had occurred) it represented 
a higher value of severity than the mean weekly severity. 
Thus, this figure represented a more stringent test of 
improvement.

The results of the screening procedure suggested that the 
subjects did have difficulties coping with anger arousal in 
socially appropriate ways. Corroboration for this assertion 
was obtained from pre treatment scores on the anger sub 
scale (derived from the staff relationships scale of 
Carstairs Rating Scale for Social Behaviour) which were in 
the "poor" category, clinical data from the tape recorded 
diaries and the treatment sessions. However, there was a 
perceptible inter subject variation in the frequency of 
socially inappropriate responses. The frequencies recorded 
for subjects 7, 8, 9 (across all phases), and for subject 10 
(in baseline and phase one), exceeded those for subjects 1 
to 6. For subjects 1 to 6 the infrequency of data was 
particularly evident at baseline. A three week baseline for 
subjects 1 and 2 proved to be insufficient to record three 
data points; as was the five weeks for subjects 3, 4, 5, 6. 
Only subjects 7, 8, 9, 10 achieved a satisfactory baseline 
(of six to eight weeks). Although the target behaviours 
appeared to occur infrequently for some, 8 0% of the subjects 
have more than 25% their incidents rated as severe or very 
severe: staff indicated that this level of severity was 
unacceptable.

Staff remarked that giving each incident a rating of

166



severity was useful, as the severity rating represented a 
summary of the incident. The behavioural checklist on the 
Ward Data Sheet indicated the frequency of occurrence of 
behaviours, which was augmented by a judgement of the 
relative severity. Staff felt it was not just the frequency 
but the severity that was important; and were keen that 
incidents rated as "severe" and "very severe" were reduced. 
Staff felt that "improvement" would be represented by a cut 
off point of a rating of 2.5..

To what extent did the data from the Ward Data Sheet 
represent reality? Was socially inappropriate responding to 
anger arousal low frequency but high intensity phenomenon, 
which was subject to inter subject variability? Few studies 
in the literature reported the details of behavioural 
checklists in sufficient detail to allow comparison.
However, Saylor et al (1985) used time sampling; McDougall 
(1989) used a measurement system of Governor's reports which 
was suggestive of a pattern of low frequency, high intensity 
behaviours; Dangel et al (1989) reported baseline levels of 
one or two incidents of verbal aggression per day and the 
subject in Bistline and Frieden's (1984) case study had 
eleven incidents of verbal and/or physical aggression per 
month at baseline. Approximately five hundred incidents of 
socially inappropriate responding to anger arousal were 
recorded over the course of the study on the W.D.S. and it 
was possible to gain a detailed understanding of the nature 
of the target behaviour. Each of the behavioural categories 
of the W.D.S. were endorsed, illustrating the range of 
behavioural expression. Novaco emphasised the importance of
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cognitive variables in the arousal of anger (1979), and 
staff recorded that 90% of subjects emitted verbalisations 
suggestive of cognitive distortions (as predicted by the 
conceptual framework) in at least 30% of the incidents (for 
example, expressing ideas of unfairness, not being liked, 
being picked on, being blamed unfairly, the belief that the 
motives of others were malevolent and "taking things 
personally"). Whilst no other study asked significant others 
to record these verbalisations, Dangel et al (1989) comment
ed that their subjects admitted deliberately acting 
aggressively if they felt they had been treated unfairly by 
staff.

8.1 .2 Criterion 1e- measured by the P.l.

The only aspect of criterion 1 which was not achieved, was a 
reduction in self reported intensity of anger arousal to 
provocative situations. Statistically significant change was 
not evident. The group mean remained virtually unchanged. 
Translated to individual scores, the scores of some subjects 
increased, the score of one subject remained the same and 
the scores of the remaining subjects decreased. Overall, the 
hospital sample registered low levels of provocation with 
3 0% of this sample reporting minimal levels of provocation 
at baseline and at follow up 2 0% of the subjects reporting 
no feelings of provocation at all..

The lack of change on this measure was an unexpected 
finding. Of the studies reviewed, nine used the Provocation 
Inventory (or some modification of it) and all but two 
reported decreases over time. Lindsay et al (1992) suggested
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that 2 out of 4 subjects improved and one showed no change 
and from the Benson study it is unclear if improvements were 
shown (Benson et al, 1986).

Why did this group of people selected as having anger 
control difficulties, report such low levels of intensity of 
anger arousal at baseline? Perhaps, the subjects did not 
understand the items? Or, as was suggested by McDougall 
(1989) and Alves and Bonham (1982), the items were outwith 
the experience of the subjects and they had no real 
expectation of how they would cope. When the Provocation 
Inventory was being modified for study 1, staff were 
consulted, and the restricted life experience of the 
subjects was acknowledged in the choice of scale items. 
Whilst clinical observation suggested that subjects did 
understand the majority of the items, they may not have 
actually experienced all the items. It is possible that a 
far narrower range of situations should have been used to 
ensure that the subjects could report actual experiences 
rather than having to predict how they would cope. Subjects 
did comment that the scale was far too long and there was 
evidence of subjects rushing to complete the inventory and 
perhaps giving insufficient thought to their answers. 
Alternatively, could the subjects' responses be influenced 
by denial or social desirability response bias, resulting 
from a belief that it is not appropriate to experience or 
express negative emotions (Benson and Ivins, 1992; Dangel et 
al, 1989)?. Subjects were provided with a cartoon 
representation of the response scale, and the subjects did 
appear to find it less threatening to point to a cartoon
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representation of "very angry" than to admit to angry 
feelings. The inference is that it is likely that denial and 
social desirability response bias are relevant. Thus, for 
those subjects whose scores increased, could it be that the 
central message of the treatment (that is, anger is a normal 
emotion) could have served to reduce the response bias?

Of interest, Benson and Ivins (1992) noted that some 
subjects became provoked during the administration of the 
Provocation Inventory. In the present study some subjects 
became angry during the pre treatment administration of the 
Provocation Inventory, feeling somehow accused of being 
involved in the situations and being "blamed". The inference 
is that, pre treatment, the subjects were likely to 
interpret novel situations in ways which increased the 
likelihood of becoming angry, the salience of blame or blame 
proneness is evident.

8.2 The criteria for improvement: criteria 2

8.2.1 Criteria 2a to 2c- measured by the C.R.S., the S.S.A and the V.A.B.S.

Criterion 2 predicted that there would be an increase in the 
subjects social competence, in terms of the ability to 
develop interpersonal relationships and demonstrate 
responsibility and sensitivity to others, over time, as 
measured by three scales completed by staff.

The outcome measures discriminated between overall social 
competence (as rated by the Carstairs Rating Scale For 
Social Behaviour (C.R.S.) and the Social Training And 
Rehabilitative Unit Social Skills Assessment (S.S.A.) and
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the skills necessary to develop interpersonal relationships, 
and to demonstrate responsibility and sensitivity to other 
people (as measured by the socialisation domain of the 
Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales (V.A.B.S.)).

Overall, there was statistically and clinically significant 
change in terms of non verbal behaviour on the S.S.A., the 
anger sub scale derived from the staff relationships scale 
of the C.R.S. and the socialisation domain of the V.A.B.S.
It would seem that criteria 2 was only partially achieved. 
However, a closer examination of the results shows that by 
follow up, the criteria were achieved for the majority of 
the subjects.

For the S.S.A., at follow-up, the majority of the scores 
were seen as falling within the category of "social 
acceptability" (90% of scores on the verbal scale; 80% of 
the scores on the assertion scale; 90% of the scores on the 
anxiety and avoidance scale). There was only a narrow margin 
for improvement as, at baseline, 66% of scores on the verbal 
scale fell within the "socially acceptable" category, 66% of 
scores on the assertion scale and 92% of those on the 
anxiety and avoidance scale. The picture was very similar 
for the Carstairs Rating Scale for Social Behaviour with the 
majority of scores being at the level of "social 
acceptability" by follow-up (staff relationship scale 50% at 
baseline, 70% at follow-up; peer relationships scale 7 0% at 
baseline, 80% at follow-up; and general social behaviour 
scale 90% at baseline and 100% at follow-up).
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Even at baseline, a substantial percentage of scores were at 
the level of "social acceptability", indicating that the 
subjects were considered to have the potential to act in a 
socially competent way. However, a closer examination of the 
results of the Carstairs Rating Scale for Social Behaviour 
indicated a specific pre treatment deficit. The anger 
subscale was derived from a combination of three items from 
the staff relationships scale of the Carstairs Rating Scale 
for Social Behaviour including: "verbal aggression"; "angry 
when criticised"; and "arguing inappropriately if prevented 
from doing something they want to do". This subscale could 
be regarded as a brief measure of the staffs’ perception of 
the subjects ability to cope with provocation as, the sub 
scale included two common triggers to provocation (which 
would be corroborated by the findings of the W.D.S. 
previously detailed). The subjects were provoked by having 
limits placed on their behaviour and by being criticised by 
staff. The hospital sample scored relatively poorly at 
baseline (50% of the scores were judged to be "poor" or 
"very poor"), compared to their socially acceptable 
performance on the other items. Improvement was evident on 
this scale.

Could it be that although the subjects were judged to be 
generally socially competent, this competence breaks down 
should the individual encounter provocative or aversive 
behaviour from others, for example, feeling criticised, 
being prevented from doing something they want to do, or 
being teased? The results from the W.D.S. shows that the 
subjects can react to provocation in severely socially
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inappropriate ways. Perhaps the subjects' difficulties go 
beyond a skills based social competence deficit, and their 
difficulties could be better described as a constellation of 
deficits in terms of their ability to relate to other 
people?

A direct examination the subjects ability to resolve 
conflict and cope with provocation would be more useful than 
looking at "micro" level behavioural components of social 
competence. This proposal is consistent with views expressed 
by Renwick and Emler (1991), who considered the relationship 
between social skills deficits and juvenile delinquency.
They believed the assessments should not be at the level of 
managing impressions in conversations, "but rather at a 
"cognitive" or "knowledge" level, that is, in terms of 
higher level skills involving formulating effective 
strategies in relation to one's interpersonal environment. 
Future progress may depend on "a careful reconsideration of 
the kinds of problems young people routinely have to solve 
and the skills they need to bring to bear on these" (p69).

Deffenbacher et al (1986) using a student sample, found that 
the high anger group reported fewer constructive coping 
strategies in provocative situations than the low anger 
group. The tendency of the high anger group to cope using 
verbal and physical antagonism was remediated post 
treatment. This finding was replicated in the 1988 study. 
Stermac (1986) using a self report measure of coping, 
suggested an increase in constructive coping and a decrease 
in self denigration, post treatment.

173



Novaco regarded the key treatment goal to be evidence of 
constructive coping behaviours; these behaviours reflected 
the persons competence for dealing with provocation in a 
socially acceptable fashion (Novaco, 1975). He cited an 
example, where a subject rated himself as feeling highly 
aroused yet demonstrated constructive coping. This finding 
makes intuitive sense as, in everyday life, one can 
frequently experience strong feelings of anger but be 
obliged to behave in a socially appropriate manner. Saylor 
et al (1985) and McDougall (1989) used measures which aimed 
to identify coping strategies for provocative situations, 
Saylor et al, notably, recording both cognitive and 
behavioural coping strategies.

A second deficit was clearly identified by the socialisation 
domain of the V.A.B.S.; a scale which aims to measure the 
ability of an individual to interact with others, 
demonstrate responsibility and sensitivity to others and 
express emotion.

The hospital sample scored particularly poorly on this 
domain at baseline, 5.9 raw score points below the level of 
"severe deficit" with some individuals scoring within the 
"profound" deficit range (as compared to their scores on the 
other two sub domains, which were just below the level of 
moderate deficit- see earlier discussion on the Dickens et 
al norms); suggesting that although the subjects were judged 
to have a reasonable level of social competence they were 
particularly deficient in their ability to get on with other
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people and to form meaningful relationships, they found it 
difficult to relate to others, and had very few friends.

One consequence of the inability to cope with anger arousal 
is damaged interpersonal relationships- an extreme example 
of loss of control being spouse or child abuse (Margolin, 
1979; Nomellini and Katz, 1987; Novaco, 1975). Four subjects 
selected for Novaco's study (Novaco, 1975) had assaulted 
their partners, and Hazaleus and Deffenbacher (1986) stated 
that subjects had "terminated or damaged relationships"
(p223). More dramatically, twenty five per cent of all 
murders in the USA occur within families, and fifty per cent 
of these are spousal killings (Margolin, 1979, pl3).

The findings from the socialisation domain of the V.A.B.S. 
suggesting that the subjects had difficulties in forming 
relationships, is consistent with the view discussed in 
chapter 2 that anger could be regarded as an interpersonal 
or social emotion with many triggers being within an 
interpersonal context. One wonders if the finding that the 
chronically angry tend to make complex social judgments 
about the intentions and motives of others, which are 
characterised by attributions of general malevolence (for 
example, that actions of others were unjustified, deliberate 
and the result of negligence) could impact on the ability to 
trust others and develop relationships? The cognitive 
distortions recorded by staff on the Ward Data Sheet (i.e. 
not being treated fairly, not getting sufficient staff 
attention, being picked on, others getting preferential 
treatment, being blamed and singled out for correction) are
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characteristic of the tendency to attribute malevolence to 
other people. Many subjects in the present study felt 
actively disliked or even "hated" by other residents and 
staff. The very low scores at baseline on the socialisation 
domain of the Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales were perhaps 
to be expected. It was heartening to see a very significant 
improvement, over time, in the scores the socialisation 
domain, with 30% of post test scores and 40% of follow-up 
scores exceeding the criteria for improvement. At follow-up 
two subjects were within 0.9 of raw score point of the cut 
off score so it could be said that 60% reached criterion. Of 
most interest was that in terms of magnitude of change, as 
measured by the Reliable Change Index, 30% of scores 
exceeded this cut off point. Could it be that the subjects 
learned to modify their attributions and were then able to 
develop trust in other people?

The subjects' social difficulties can be seen in the context 
of the observations that people living in large groups in 
hospital wards learn to successfully defend against close 
interpersonal relationships (Hollins, 1992); that people 
with learning disabilities may well need encouragement to 
develop appropriate peer group relationships (Clegg, 1993; 
Clegg and Standen, 1991) and that the ability to marshal 
social support is an important strategy for coping with 
stress (Folkman et al, 1979). Could it be that this group 
are disadvantaged in terms of their ability to form close 
relationships? This deficit is important given that the 
ability to develop relationships and seek social support is 
an important goal of treatment. "When something has really
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gotten to you, it is important to have a trusted friend who 
is able to listen and to perhaps help you to get a better 
perspective on the problem. Sometimes you need someone to 
sit there while you let off steam". "Above all else, 
supportive relationships give you the sense that you are 
cared for and respected. They help foster that positive 
frame of mind that is essential to preventing and erasing 
anger" (Novaco, 1983b, pl6).

8.3 Anecdotal evidence of improvement

Corroborative evidence of improvement came from clinical 
observation. Subjects became noticeably more comfortable 
with treatment over time, so much so, that even after 
careful preparation for termination of therapy, for many 
weeks following the end of the study the subjects asked 
staff if the treatment could be resumed (and two subjects 
self-referred to the department of Clinical Psychology). 
Unsolicited comments from staff indicated that subjects had 
improved, specific comments involving subjects being "easier 
to get on with"; "developing a sense of humour" and "more at 
ease". A common view was that although conflict still 
resulted in raised voices and slammed doors, incidents were 
resolved far more rapidly and the severity of incidents had 
markedly reduced, which was consistent with the findings of 
Saylor et al (1985). Staff felt that subjects had gained 
self control skills and understood that the goal of 
treatment was not to eradicate anger arousal, but to 
moderate arousal. A most important change was that the 
subjects on the most secure ward (ward 2) were offered off 
ward activities in the occupational therapy, art therapy and
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music therapy departments. After a few weeks subjects 
attended without staff escort. Staff felt this was an 
important achievement. Two people were offered placements in 
the social services day centres.

The study incorporated a 16 week follow up, however, as the 
author remained working in the Behaviour Problems Unit, a 
more informal follow up was possible. Discussions with the 
Clinical Team suggested that the Clinical Team believed that 
improvement had occurred for the majority of the subjects.

Subjects 1 and 2 both remained in the hostel ward (ward 1) 
and then were placed on the waiting list for the 
rehabilitation services. Subject 1 was awarded a place at 
the local technical college for special education classes 
and self referred to Clinical Psychology department.
After the study, subject 3 moved from ward 2 to ward 1 and 
obtained a day centre placement. After committing a serious 
sexual offence was returned to ward 2.
Subject 4 committed a serious sexual offence following the 
termination of the group, was detained under the Mental 
Health Act and remained in ward 2.
Subject 5 moved to ward 1, after some initial difficulties 
was able to move to a pre-rehabilitation ward.
Subject 6 self referred to Clinical Psychology department, 
obtained OT placement, and in 1990 was moved to ward 1.
Subject 7 moved out of unit to a continuing care ward. Some 
difficulties resulted in short-term transfer to the unit, 
but was later successfully reintegrated into the continuing 
care ward.
Subject 8 was transferred to a continuing care ward.
Subject 9 moved to the rehabilitation services at the end of 
follow-up, coped well for eight months. After an argument 
with her fiance started to steal from local shops, 
threatened self-harm and was returned to the unit.
Subject 10 obtained a day centre placement, and was 
transferred to the rehabilitation services on 11.03.88, and 
maintained the placement for one year. Many changes took 
place at the placement, and after a few stressful months 
lost her temper and threatened staff with a knife. She was 
returned to the unit.
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Factors which may have Influenced the results. The preceding 
section has evaluated layers of evidence and the tone of the 
argument is one of cautious optimism. It is suggested that 
improvements in functioning were the result of treatment. 
However, could alternative explanations be responsible?

The author had worked in the Behavioural Unit for 2 0 months 
prior to the start of the study (and had previous experience 
in similar clinical settings), was a core member of the 
clinical team, attended team meetings regularly and was a 
member of the group responsible for policy making in the 
unit. Careful records were kept of each session.

Whilst comments on the possible adverse effects of stressful 
events on performance on the outcome measures have been made 
(Lindsay et al, 1992), the author is unaware of any events 
that could have had a systematic beneficial effect on the 
dependent variables. However, it is certainly acknowledged 
that within an applied setting it is not possible to 
maintain total control of the subjects' social, biological 
and physical environment (factors such as, emergency 
admissions, staff movement, staff shortages, family 
difficulties, medication changes and changes in the ward 
based incentive schemes can influence behaviour). The 
baseline data from subjects 7-10 did not suggest any 
systematic effects, but clearly such events should be 
monitored.

On the basis of the results from the outcome measures, the
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selection criteria, it is argued, selected subjects 
representative of the target population. Two people who were 
selected declined to participate, but no one dropped out of 
the study.

The outcome literature is not suggestive of any inherent 
characteristic of this population which could result in 
positive changes on the dependent variables across time. The 
more general literature on challenging behaviour has 
suggested that activity levels can have an effect on levels 
of behaviour disturbance (Clements, 1987), but the effect 
can be either positive (for example, due to decreases in 
boredom and inactivity) or negative (for example, due to 
increasing demand). The resources allocated to the unit 
ensured that the foundations of a structured day were 
provided.

However, could rater bias have contributed to the 
variability in the W.D.S. data? It was decided that the most 
feasible way to check the representativeness of the data set 
would be to compare the recordings on the W.D.S, with those 
in the Nursing Day Report Book, and whilst the limitations 
of this comparison have been discussed previously, 
acceptable correlations were obtained. Each of the three 
wards used the Nursing Day Report Book system in slightly 
different ways. This can be illustrated by testing the 
assumption that "severe" or "very severe" incidents should 
appear in both recording systems. A check was made on all 
incidents with a severity rating of 3 or 4 ("severe" or 
"very severe") on the Ward Data Sheets, and then these were
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checked against the Nursing Day Report Book. For ward 1, the 
assumption was upheld for subjects 1 and 2 these incidents 
were recorded in both systems, but the percentage agreements 
were lower for the other two wards. Ward 1, with only eleven 
residents and four (or five) staff per shift used the 
Nursing Day Report Book as their main method of recording, 
but were rather less assiduous in their completion of Ward 
Data Sheets. Ward 2 had twenty four residents and five 
staff, but two beds were used for emergency admissions and 
given that a number of residents were detained under the 
Mental Health Act a high proportion of the staff were out on 
daily escorts. Many of their Nursing Day Report Book entries 
were to do with the emergency admission or incidents of 
aggression and violence (which were more a feature of the 
behaviour of other residents, than subjects 4, 5 and 6), but 
the ward had a structured regime so many incidents may have 
been suppressed. Ward 3 had thirty five residents and four 
staff, and although assiduous in completing the Ward Data 
Sheets, put most of the patient related information in case 
notes, rather than the Nursing Day Report Book. From 
discussions with staff it was evident that staff were asked 
to complete too many assessments for too long. For each 
subject, staff completed three lengthy staff rating scales 
of four separate occasions, carried out tape recorded 
diaries several times per week and were completing the 
W.D.S. each time an incident occurred (over one thousand 
behaviours). This level of commitment should be viewed 
within the context of comments by Schlicter and Horan (1981) 
and Saylor et al (1985) who remarked on the problems of 
gaining staff cooperation and the unhelpful aspects of the
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"social psychology "(p 364) of the institution. It is likely 
that too many demands had been placed on the staff 
(especially, as in secure settings a large amount of 
paperwork must be completed routinely). Could be that the 
staff, seeing the group work had ceased, stopped recording 
data in follow up? This seems unlikely as the importance of 
data collection was emphasised to the staff on all three 
wards, each week, when the data was collected. The data set 
was a reasonable representation of reality.

The general tone of the preceding discussion is optimistic 
and suggests that further research is warranted.

8.4 The limitations of the study.

The evidence suggests that the methodological issues were 
addressed, and with a degree of success. When the post 
treatment and follow up scores were evaluated against the 
criteria for improvement, layers of evidence were 
constructed to allow cautious optimism about the efficacy of 
treatment. However, as with all studies, some limitations 
can be identified. In this section the limitations of study 
1 will be discussed including; the criteria for improvement; 
the outcome measures; and the treatment protocol.
Suggestions for addressing the limitations are discussed in 
chapter 9.

The criteria for improvement» It was suggested that to 
better reflect the subjects' interpersonal deficits and 
measure their ability to cope with provocation it would be 
advisable to subdivide criterion 2 to form two separate
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criterion. One criterion should reflect the ability to form 
interpersonal relationships and demonstrate responsibility 
and sensitivity to others. The other criterion should 
specify the individuals' ability to articulate socially 
appropriate strategies to cope with provocation or conflict.

The Reliable Change Index provides an indication of the 
magnitude of the improvement achieved on the outcome 
measures. Whilst statistically and clinically significant 
change was evident on the three domains of the V.A.B.S., in 
some instances the change was not of sufficient magnitude to 
exceed the cut off points determined by the Reliable Change 
Index. However, closer examination suggested that it was the 
method of calculating the Reliable Change Index which should 
be modified. Each of the domains was comprised of three sub 
domains. The intervention in the present study would not be 
expected to bring about improvement on each of the sub 
domains. Rather than regarding each domain as a composite, 
it would be more useful to analyse only those sub domains 
where improvement is likely to be the result of treatment. 
For example, the written communication sub domain of the 
communication domain of the V.A.B.S, showed a marked 
positive skew because twenty three out of the sixty seven 
items assessed literacy skills; only three subjects were 
literate, and it is unlikely that this would change as a 
result of treatment. Improvement would be most likely on the 
expressive communication sub domain, but given that the sub 
domain has only thirty one items, and a three point rating 
scale, expecting a change of eleven raw score points was 
unrealistic. On the socialisation domain a change of twenty
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raw score points was required to exceed the cut off point.

The experimental design. The proposed design was a multiple 
baseline design across subjects. Some measures were taken at 
baseline, at the end of stage 1, at the end of stage 2 and 
follow up and two measures were intended as continuous 
measures. The two continuous measures proved difficult to 
represent graphically. The data obtained from the Ward Data 
Sheet evidenced considerable inter subject variability. This 
inter subject variability was evident during baseline.
Whilst 40% of subjects achieved an adequate baseline, for 
60% of subjects, two or fewer, incidents were recorded 
during the baseline. The inference is that, for some, the 
socially inappropriate expression of anger was a high 
intensity, but low frequency phenomenon. Improvement was 
most evident towards the end of treatment rather than when 
treatment was introduced. It was intended that information 
from tape recorded diaries (discussed in the next section) 
could provide a quantitative representation of self reported 
frequency of anger. This proved not to be possible. It was 
felt that, in study 2, it would be more useful to examine 
the data from each subject individually.

Outcome measures. Overall, the measures did provide 
information relevant to the criteria for improvement, 
although some specific revisions are warranted.

The Ward Data Sheet was developed from staff accounts of 
residents' responses to anger arousal, items from the 
Adaptive Behavior Scale (part 2), descriptions from the

184 I
I



Nursing Day Report Book and from the author's clinical 
experience of working with people who had difficulty 
managing anger arousal. The staff who were rating the 
subjects' behaviour had known the subjects for a long period 
of time and had previous experience working with this client 
group. In contrast to McDougall's study (1989), carried out 
in a Young Offenders Institution, the staff ratio was 
sufficient to carry out an observational recording. The Ward 
Data Sheet measured the socially inappropriate response 
styles to provocation, covering physical expression of 
anger, verbal expression of anger, escape and cognitive 
distortion; illustrating the diversity of response styles. 
However, a some of the behavioural categories required 
further refinement;

"temper tantrums"; this category was too broad, and 
considerable subjectivity crept in. However temper 
tantrums were recorded in 44% of incidents which at 
least illustrates that subjects did have difficulty 
with anger control.

- "intimidating gestures"; this included threats,
gestures and glaring. Staff felt that it would have 
been better to just record "issuing threats", 
"swearing and insulting others"; staff felt that 
this item was confusing and should be split into two 
separate items.
"argumentative when told to do something"; as a 
component of assertive behaviour includes being able 
to express your opinion (including dissent), staff 
felt it should only be recorded if the arguing was 
clearly socially inappropriate.
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"threatening to and/or running away": staff felt 
this item should be split into "threats" and 
"running away".

The Ward Data Sheet represented the staffs' point of view, 
and given the emphasis placed on self monitoring in the 
treatment protocol (Novaco, 1983b) if a self monitoring 
assessment could be developed, it would increase confidence 
in the view that subjects were experiencing anger arousal. 
The tape recorded diaries were an initial attempt to develop 
a self monitoring measure. Staff were trained to use a six 
question semi structured interview to elicit the frequency 
and severity of self reported incidents of the socially 
inappropriate expressions of anger. The diaries provided 
information that was beneficial in the treatment sessions, 
but the data proved difficult to quantify (practical 
difficulties resulted in an incomplete data set and the 
quality of the information was variable). Benson et al 
(1986) and Benson and Ivins (1992) suggested that this 
population could self monitor mood states, and suggested 
that more self report measures were necessary.

The Provocation Inventory assesses self reported intensity 
of anger arousal to hypothetically provocative situations. 
During the development of the scale for the present study, 
staff were asked to suggest ways in which the items of the 
original scale could be modified so that the residents would 
find them provocative. Given the idiosyncratic and very 
personal nature of provocation, it was to be expected that 
the subjects would report varying degrees of provocation. It
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was not predicted that some subjects would report low levels 
of provocation and that for some, scores would increase post 
treatment. A number of possible explanations for the results 
have been discussed in the preceding section. The scale 
fails to address response styles to provocations. Assessment 
of improvement may have been hindered by the use of a three 
point scale, yet a more detailed scoring system proved (in 
pilot tests) to be confusing for the subjects.

The Carstairs Rating Scale For Social Behaviour and Social 
Training and Rehabilitative Unit Social Skills Assessment 
did not prove to be sensitive to change for this population. 
At baseline, these two scales showed that a substantial 
percentage of the sample, in terms of their overall social 
competence (in comparison to their peer group) were at the 
level of social acceptability.

Measures of cognitive abilities. A methodological critique 
noted in the literature was the lack of cognitive measures. 
Pre treatment deficits in interpersonal problem solving were 
not identified in the present study. The W.D.S. indicated 
that staff observed that the subjects were verbalising 
cognitive distortions consistent with those predicted by the 
model of anger (Novaco, 1979), but a self report measure is 
necessary to measure these cognitions.

A measure not used in the present study: the Provocation 
Role Play. To carry out a provocation role play, a number of 
vignettes were devised. The aim of the vignettes was not to 
insult or humiliate, but rather to replicate incidents from
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real life, when other seemingly neutral events could provoke 
the subjects to anger (because of their tendency to 
misconstrue the motives of others). Subjects were told that 
the therapist would be doing some "pretending", and that 
they would try to get the subject annoyed. The subjects were 
reassured that was like "make believe" and it was just to 
see what happened when they were "high". Subjects were asked 
to act in the way they usually did when annoyed (the only 
stipulation was to refrain from physical aggression). 
Subjects experienced difficulty engendering anger arousal, 
and on one occasion, subject 2 stated that it all seemed 
"rather silly". In discussions with staff, it was suggested 
that the subjects may have found the situation too abstract, 
especially as they had been told it was "make believe". 
Nursing staff offered to help but expressed their 
misgivings. One example involved a nurse asking subject 2 if 
he had been to work, and then if he had a cup of tea during 
the tea break. This immediately enraged subject 2 and he 
accused the nurse of insinuating that he was lazy and only 
drank tea at work. This attribution occurred in the context 
of staff trying to limit this subject's excessive tea 
drinking (not least because he was nocturnally eneuretic) 
and the subject had construed this as staff suggesting he 
"was lazy and sat around drinking tea rather than working".
A number of role plays were video taped. However, staff 
remained sceptical about the value of this procedure, and 
the procedure was discontinued, but role plays were used 
extensively during treatment.

The treatment protocol. Whilst the treatment protocol was
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representative of the Novaco procedure, modifications were 
made and the duration of treatment (stage 1, 17-22 weeks; 
stage 2, 28-30 weeks) exceeded the number of sessions in the 
original guidelines (Novaco, 1983b). It was the author's 
clinical impression that this group of subjects could cope 
with the content of treatment, but this group were carefully 
selected and relatively functionally able. The subjects had 
little previous experience of therapeutic group work, and 
understandably (given the nature of the subject matter) 
during the early sessions were defensive and found self 
disclosure difficult. It took time to build up trust, not 
only between the subjects and author, but also between the 
group members. The subjects could become angry when 
presented with the treatment material and felt that they 
could not trust themselves to maintain control. Although 
group treatment proved to have both positive and negative 
aspects, on balance, for a group of people with so little 
experience of therapeutic work and so little tolerance of 
other people, expecting cooperation in a group situation may 
have been rather ambitious. Certainly, towards the end of 
treatment the subjects were noticeably more able to tolerate 
the group situation, and less likely to compete for 
attention, interrupt each other, argue during group 
discussions, actively try to provoke each other and laugh 
uproariously at the misfortunes of other group members. More 
positively, the group sessions allowed for peer modelling 
and feedback, more realistic role plays during phase two, 
the opportunity for group discussion and most importantly 
the opportunity to see that other people experienced similar 
difficulties. Although the subjects were in treatment for
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over a year, more material could have been included. More 
time was required to ensure that the subjects could self 
monitor anger arousal, use the relaxation skills outside the 
sessions, and it was unclear how proficient the clients were 
in solving interpersonal problems. The lessons from study 1
and possible solutions to the limitations are discussed in
the next chapter.
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PART THREE
STUDY 2
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CHAPTER 9: METHODOLOGICAL REFINEMENTS: LESSONS FROM STUDY 1 
AND MODIFICATIONS FOR STUDY 2

The conclusion reached after considering the results of 
study 1, was that study 1 constituted a reasonable 
foundation on which to base the treatment intervention. A 
number of insights have been obtained from the results of 
study 1 which suggested modifications to the methodology for 
study 2, including the experimental design, the criteria for 
improvement, the outcome measures and the treatment 
protocol. The modifications which were suggested for the 
experimental design and the criteria for improvement will 
result in further modifications to the presentation and 
analysis of data and the outcome measures. Radical changes 
were proposed and will be discussed in the following 
section. The purpose of study 2 will be to test empirically 
the proposed changes to the methodology.

9.1 The modifications to the experimental design

One of the lessons from study 1 was that the pattern of 
change was complex and the data from the W.D.S, evidenced 
considerable inter subject variability. It is proposed that 
the principles of single case experimental design are 
retained, but that the design is modified to a multiple 
baseline design across individual subjects. For some 
subjects, their socially inappropriate behaviour occurred 
with low frequency but high intensity, and for the majority 
of subjects there was little evidence of socially 
inappropriate behaviour during follow up. Whilst evidence
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was presented to suggest that the data were a reasonable 
representation of reality, it is proposed that the baseline 
period is extended and special attention is given to the 
data collection in the follow up phase.

Several texts outline the principles of single case design 
(Barlow and Hersen, 1984; Kiernan, 1985; Morley, 1989; 
Ottenbacher, 1986) and the design of study 2 drew on these 
sources.

The possibility of lengthening the baseline period was 
discussed with the Clinical Team. The Team decided 
lengthening the baseline would not be considered unethical 
as the subjects were already living in an active treatment 
environment with favourable staff : patient ratios, the 
subjects were receiving treatment from the clinical team and 
would in due course be receiving additional treatment from 
the Department of Clinical Psychology. To ensure that the 
staff are not aware of the timing of the follow up phase (in 
case their willingness to collect data is compromised), 
during follow up the subjects will continue to be seen in a 
"attention control phase". Subjects will be seen weekly and 
the extent to which they have been using the coping 
strategies will be discussed.

9.2 The modifications to the process of data analysis

Traditionally, single case data have been analysed by 
visually inspecting the graphed data series (Morley, 1989) 
with the emphasis being on strong effects and minimising
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type 1 errors (that is, falsely concluding that a difference 
is significant when it is due to chance factors) rather than 
for searching for somewhat weaker effects with statistical 
analysis (Baer, 1977; Parsonson and Baer, 1978). The 
decision to use visual analysis is largely determined by the 
nature of the data collected. Morley (1989) has detailed 
features of a data set which facilitates the use of visual 
analysis. No formal decision rules exist which are based on 
an agreed theoretical framework and which specify whether or 
not significant change had occurred (Ottenbacher, 1986; 
Wampold and Furlong, 1981). If the data fail to meet certain 
criteria, for example, if the baseline data are unstable, if 
there is an excessive amount of variability in the baseline 
and experimental phases and trend is present, some 
statistical techniques may be appropriate (Morley, 1986; 
Ottenbacher, 1986). Equally, in the initial stages of 
developing a new treatment, change may be weak or slow 
acting especially if the treatment is carried out in a field 
setting where experimental control is reduced and the 
variability of client performance increases, and statistical 
techniques may be of value.

Visual analysis and statistical analysis are regarded by 
some as being complementary, with one technique overcoming 
the shortcomings of another (Morley and Adams, 1991). 
Hypotheses can be tested using either methodology but it is 
agreed that as a preliminary to any analysis, data should be 
represented graphically (Morley, 1989). However, one major 
difficulty exists, "serial dependency not only biases the
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results of conventional inferential statistical procedures 
but also interferes with inferences about changes in 
behaviour derived from the customary visual appraisal of 
statistical properties of operant data" (Jones, Vaught and 
Weinrott, 1977, p. 152-153) .

Serial dependency^ The nature of serial dependency and its’ 
effect on the analysis of single subject data is discussed 
elsewhere (Jones et al, 1977; Ottenbacher, 1986; Peck,
1992). A detailed description will not be attempted here, 
but the main points will be summarised. The presence of 
serial dependency suggests that sequential responses emitted 
by the same individual will be correlated. The higher the 
correlation between responses the more accurate the 
prediction of performance, so knowing the level of 
performance of a client at one given time allows the 
prediction of future performance. Given that human behaviour 
is not entirely random, serial dependency can be found in 
time series data and can impede both visual inspection and 
statistical analysis. Visual inspection of a data series is 
more difficult if the data are serially dependent 
(Ottenbacher, 198 6). Peck noted that conventional statistics 
are sufficiently robust to cope with the violation of a 
number of assumptions, apart from the independence of error 
components. Adjacent data should not be closer in value to 
each other than should remote data "the more dependent 
nearby scores are to each other, the grosser the violation" 
(Peck, 1992, p.2).
"The consequence of this serial dependency is that the
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overall variability within a group of scores is spuriously 
reduced, including the error variance. Clearly any factor 
which serves to artificially reduce the degree of error 
variance is likely to lead to the "type one error" or to the 
erroneous conclusion that a difference is significant when 
in fact it is due to chance. The problem of serial 
dependency is pervasive and would affect not only 
statistical analysis geared towards establishing the 
significance of differences between the mean but also other 
statistical techniques such as correlation" (Peck, 1992 p. 3} .

The identification of serial dependency Serial dependency 
is identified by carrying out an autocorrelation analysis.
The autocorrelation analysis generates a statistic called 
the autocorrelation coefficient. An autocorrelation 
coefficient which is significant predicts the extent to 
which scores at one point in a series "are predictive of 
scores at another point in the same series" (Ottenbacher,
1986, p. 171). A single series of observations is correlated 
with itself but stepped back or lagged in time. (Peck,
1992). The autocorrelation is the result of the scores from 
time point 1 being paired with the scores from time point 2, 
the scores from time point 2 with the score from time point 
3, and so on. When pairs are formed with the scores from 
adjacent time points, the resultant coefficient is called 
the lag one autocorrelation since there is one time point 
lag or difference between the two scores (Jones et al,
1977). Larger lags can be formed by pairing score 1 with 
score 3, score 2 with score 4 to obtain lag 2. In the i
present study the autocorrelation analysis is carried out by 
the C.S.S. software package (StatSoft, 1991). The 
autocorrelation coefficient is interpreted like a conven
tional correlation coefficient, except that the degrees of
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freedom for determining the significance of the coefficient 
are reduced by the number of lags (that is, n minus 2 minus 
the number of lags, Jones et al, 1977). If the lag 1 
correlation for a data series is statistically significant 
(at the .05 level) the scores are said to be serially 
dependent. If the lag 1 correlation is statistically 
significant, usually the others will be too.

9.2.1 The process of data analysis proposed for study 2.

Visual analysis. It is intended to summarise the data and 
display it graphically, to highlight the existence of trend, 
slope, stability, changes in level and variability and 
overlap between phases. Morley and Adams (1991) provided 
guidelines concerning the graphical analysis of single case 
data and these are summarised below.

central location. The median is often more appropriate for 
data sets in clinical psychology as the distribution of data 
is frequently skewed to the right (Leach, 1988). This, 
skewness may undermine the extent to which the mean and 
standard deviation are representative of the data set, as 
summary statistics can be influenced by outliers. Robust 
estimations of location and spread can reduce the impact of 
outliers. Morley and Adams (1991) suggested the "broadened 
median" should be used, stating that this statistic 
"summarises the data in a way which balances the twin goals 
of being highly sensitive to a reasonable proportion of the 
data whilst being resistant to outliers" (1991, p.100). They 
outlined a method for the calculation of the broadened
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median and the following description is taken from their 
paper (Morley and Adams, 1991). For odd- numbered series 
comprising of between 5 and 12 data points, the broadened 
median is the average of the three middle values when the 
data series has been rank ordered. If there are 13 points or 
more the broadened median is the average of the five central 
numbers. However, for an even- numbered series comprising 
between 5 and 12 data points, the broadened median is the 
average of the four central numbers, with the central two 
weighted one-third and the outer two weighted one-sixth.
When there are 13 points or more, the central six numbers 
are used with weights of one-fifth given to the central four 
and one-tenth to the outer two. Morley and Adams (1991) 
provided a worked example of this calculation.

Linear trend. The split middle technique will be used to 
sketch a robust trend line and to detect any change in slope 
(Ottenbacher, 1986, gave a worked example of the calculation 
of a trend line). However, this technique should not be used 
if more than 10% of the data points are at zero (Wolery and 
Billingsley, 1982).

Non linear trend. The variability in data series can be 
reduced use of smoothing techniques. One smoothing technique 
is called a running median. For data series larger than ten, 
the "running median 5" is recommended (Morley and Adams, 
1991). The running median 5 is calculated by dividing the 
total data set into groups of five data points. The median 
is calculated for each group, and is plotted as a line
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graph. In the present study the smoothed series is shown as 
a line graph superimposed on a scatter plot of the raw data. 
The software package C.S.S. was used to calculate the 
running medians (StatSoft, 1991). A worked example of the 
calculation was given in Morley and Adams (1991).

Investigating variahility, The judgement of variability in a 
data set can be confounded by changes in level and trend. 
Traditionally, range bar graphs and range lines have been 
used. Difficulties with this technique can occur for the
following reasons: if a single outlier has an undue
influence on the display; the variability is confounded by 
trend; and/or the change in variability within phases is not 
displayed. To overcome these difficulties for data sets 
larger than fifteen points, a box or quartile plot can be 
used. The method of construction was outlined in Leach 
(1988). It is judged that the baseline should be evaluated 
separately. The assessment of whether or not a baseline is 
"stable" can be a matter of judgment rather than fact 
(Kiernan, 1985). Sidman (1960) suggested that a 5% 
fluctuation about the mean value was the "rule of thumb", 
whereas Tawney and Cast (1984) believed that in clinical
data sets, the judgment should be more a function of the
nature of the data and the magnitude of the change that is 
expected. Therefore, tolerance levels should be set to 
reflect the effects expected from treatment.

Statistical analysis. Reviews of statistical tests are 
readily available (Kazdin, 1984; Morley and Adams, 1989;
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ottenbacher, 1986). Decisions about using statistical tests 
and the selection of statistical tests are influenced by the 
size of the data set, the degree of variability and whether 
or not serial dependency is present in the data. However, 
some consensus exists concerning a statistic which could be 
used if serial dependency is found in the data (Keirnan, 
1985; Morley, 1989; Ottenbacher, 1986; Stanley, 1985). The C 
statistic, described by Tryon (1982), tests for trends 
across different phases. The C statistic makes use of the 
fact that the variance in a set of successive data points 
can be calculated in two ways. If there is no trend in the 
data it is expected that twice the (the standard 
variance) equals D^ (the mean successive square difference) 
(Morley, 1989). Tryon provided a fully worked example in his 
paper (Tryon, 1982). Blumberg (1984) provided a critique of 
Tryon's method, to which Tryon made a reply (Tryon, 1984). 
The C statistic cannot be used if there is trend in the 
baseline.

However, if the autocorrelation analysis suggests that the 
degree of serial dependency is not significant, then Marsh 
constructed a convincing case for the use of the Point 
Biserial correlation (Marsh, 1982; Peck, personal 
communication). The choice between the two statistical tests 
depends on the result of the autocorrelation analysis, as 
the C statistic can be used in the presence of serial 
dependency but the Point biserial correlation cannot. 
However, the C statistic cannot be used if there is a 
statistically significant trend in the baseline.
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9.3 The modifications to the criteria for improvement

The criteria for improvement represent an operationalisation 
of the criterion variable (expressing the post treatment 
improvement expected on the treatment outcome measures) and 
include cut off points (derived from Jacobson et al (1984)) 
intended as the standard expected in terms of socially 
acceptable behaviour. The results from study 1 suggested 
that the criteria for improvement provided a useful 
yardstick against which to evaluate the subjects' change 
over the course of treatment. A more objective decision 
could be made about whether the subjects had benefited from 
treatment. However, modifications were indicated. The 
lessons from study 1 suggested that a third criterion of 
improvement is added to indicate the ability of the 
individual to articulate socially acceptable strategies to 
cope with provocation or conflict. It would be more 
realistic to calculate the Reliable Change Index only on 
those sub domains where change is likely to be as a result 
of the treatment.

9.3.1 Criteria for improvement: criterion 1

Criterion 1 assesses the subjects' responses to provocation 
in every day life. The Ward Data Sheet provides a measure of 
the frequency and severity of socially inappropriate 
responses to provocation. However, the staff admitted that 
on a few occasions they had intervened to defuse potentially 
dangerous incidents. Staff suggested that a measure of
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general "irritability and touchiness" may be a useful 
adjunct to the W.D.S. Staff observed that the subjects could 
misperceive the intentions of other people in social 
situations. Staff described this misperception as: "getting 
the wrong end of the stick"; "taking things personally"; 
"feeling that they have been picked on"; "flying off the 
handle", and "taking offence where none was meant". Staff 
described this misperception as a general "touchiness and 
irritability", which called for diplomatic nursing care 
(described as "walking on glass eggs"). Staff stated that 
they would be able to assess this "touchiness and 
irritability".

9.3 .2 .Criteria for improvement: criterion 2

Criterion 2 assesses the ability to articulate strategies to 
cope with provocation and conflict. The first step in 
developing measures for this criterion would be to assess 
the ability of the subjects to articulate socially 
acceptable strategies for coping with provocation when calm. 
The second step would be to judge whether the subjects could 
put the strategies into practice when they were angry. The 
results of study 1 indicated that the situations which most 
frequently resulted in interpersonal provocations included; 
being teased; having limits set; being criticised; and being 
asked to something that the subjects did not want to do.

9.3.3 Criteria for improvement: criterion 3

Potent triggers to provocation occur during interpersonal 
exchanges, Novaco (1985a) emphasised the importance of the
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social context in the analysis of anger arousal. Criterion 3 
is concerned with the ability to cope with interpersonal 
situations. Study 1 indicated that the interpersonal 
deficits of the subjects were more complex than those 
measured by the C.R.S. and S.S.A.. The staff judged that the 
subjects experienced difficulties in living with other 
people including: being rather intolerant of others; lacking 
in sensitivity to the needs of other people; and difficulty 
in compromising. All criteria for improvement were 
reformulated and the treatment outcome measures were 
redesigned.

9.3.4 The reformulated criteria for improvement

criteria for improvement: criterion 1- Given that the 
treatment aimed to encourage the individual to respond in 
socially acceptable ways to provcKsation, did the results of 
the outcome measures show:

criterion l.a: a reduction of the mean weekly rating of the 
frequency of socially inappropriate t)ehaviour, over time, as 
measured by the Ward Data Sheet?

criterion l.b: a reduction of the mean weekly rating of the 
severity of incidents of socially inappropriate behaviour 
over time, as measured by the Ward Data Sheetf at folltmr up 
the mean of the weekly severity ratings should not exceed 
2.5?

criterion l.c: a reduction in the weekly rating of 
"irritable" and "touchy" behaviour, over time, as measured 
by scale 4 of the Social Behaviour Scale, and at follow up 
the mean of the weekly ratings should not exceed 2.5?

criterion l.d: a reduction of the self reported intensity of 
anger arousal to hypothetically provocative situations over 
time, as measured by the Provocation Inventory?

criteria for improvement: criterion 2. Given that the 
treatment aimed to encourage the individual to articulate 
socially acceptable strategies to cope with provocation, did 
the results of the outcome measures show, by follow up:

criterion 2.a: the scores for each of the solutions to the 
vignettes of the Problem Solving Assessment at follow up.
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exceeding the cmt off score of 1.57

criterion 2.b: 75% of the solutions to the hypothetically 
provocative situations of the Provocation Inventory, being 
rated as socially appropriate?

criterion 2.c: the scores of the expressive communication 
subdomain of the Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales meeting 
the cmt off point representing socially acceptable 
behaviour?

criteria for improvement: criterion 3. Given that the 
context of provocation is often interpersonal and the 
treatment aimed to encourage the individual to demonstrate 
tolerance and sensitivity to other people; did the results 
of the treatment measures show:

criterion 3.a: the scores on the socialisation domain of the 
Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales meeting the cut off point 
representing socially acceptable behaviour?

criterion 3.b: an increase of the weekly rating of 
"tolerance to others" as measured by scale 1 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale, over time, and by follow up, exceeding the 
cut off score of 3?

criterion 3.c: an increase of the weekly rating of 
"sensitivity" to others as measured by scale 2 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale over time, and by follow up, exceeding the 
cut off score of 3?
criterion 3.d: an increase of the weekly rating of 
"sociability to others" as measured by scale 3 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale, over time, and by follow up, exceeding the 
cut off score of 3?

cut off points. Cut off points (derived from Jacobson et al 
(1984)) are used in conjunction with the criteria of 
improvement to reflect the standard of socially acceptable 
behaviour. The Reliable Change Index is only calculated on 
those sub domains of the V.A.B S. predicted to change (i.e 
the expressive communication subdomain and the three 
subdomains of the socialisation domain of the V.A.B.S.)

The following description can be given to the cut off 
points: A1 (an improvement of 1 S.D. beyond the pre
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treatment mean); A2 (an improvement of 2 S.D.'s beyond the 
pre treatment mean); B (2 S.D.'s less than the mean of a 
functional population); Cl (the mean of cut off point A1 and 
B - the standard of socially acceptable behaviour); and C2 
(the mean of cut off point A2 and B - a more stringent 
standard of socially acceptable behaviour).

9.4 The modifications to the treatment outcome measures

The outcome measures were radically modified. The lessons 
learned from study 1 suggested a number of modifications to 
the measures including: the development of a simple self 
monitoring assessment (if the subjects recorded that they 
were feeling angry yet displayed no socially inappropriate 
anger, this would constitute evidence of coping with anger 
arousal); the modification of some of the behavioural 
response categories on the Ward Data Sheet; the adaptation 
of the Provocation Inventory to address response styles to 
provocation and reduce the number of items; the improvement 
of the measurement of the ability to demonstrate 
responsibility, tolerance and sensitivity to others; the 
reduction of the demands on raters (staff felt they had been 
asked to do too much, so either the number of measures are 
reduced or the number of items on the measures reduced 
and/or the requirements of the measures are streamlined); 
and the development of measures to address cognitive 
deficits, distortions and interpersonal problem solving to 
indicate pretreatment deficits.

Using techniques from single case design methodology will
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have implications for the treatment outcome measures. The 
measures should be taken frequently (some measures will have 
to be taken daily) to allow trends to be examined and 
represent different levels of measurement (from standard, 
global measures with known psychometric properties to 
measures of target behaviours). The measures should be 
sufficiently sensitive to detect change (Morley, 1989). 
Stanley (1985) discussed some of the difficulties in 
obtaining single case data, in particular the possible low 
compliance of subjects and staff. He advised that any 
recording sheets should be simple, clearly laid out with 
unambiguous instructions; recommending the use of visual 
analogue scales. Visual analogue scales are easily 
administered for repeated measures; they are quick to 
complete; and they are sensitive to change (Stanley, 1985). 
However, the requirements of the experimental design have to 
be balanced against the need to reduce the demands on staff.

The development of new criterion for improvement required 
the design of a new measure. The new treatment outcome 
measures are detailed below.

9.4.1 Measures for the criteria for improvement: criterion 1

The measures intended to provide information for criterion 1 
are the Ward Data Sheet, the Provocation Inventory, scale 4 
of the Social Behaviour Scale (described later in this 
section) and the diary.

Ward Data Sheet. In study 1, one Ward Data Sheet was
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completed for each incident; on days where no forms were
produced, it had to be independently established whether no
incidents had occurred or staff had been unable to complete
a form. To fulfil the requirements of the experimental
design it was important that the target behaviours were
measured frequently with little missing data. The form was
modified to encompass a weeks worth of recording per form.
Space was allocated on the reverse of each form to record
details of each incident but to reduce the overall demands
on staff time, it was stressed that the inclusion of
additional written details of the incident was optional. The
content of the form was also modified.
Four items remained unaltered:
Item 5 Physical Aggression to others.
Item 8 Self injury.
Item 11 Destruction of own/others property
Item 14 Expressing ideas of unfairness/not being liked/being 

picked on/being blamed.
Two items were omitted:
Item 6 Intimidating gestures/threats/glaring or making 

gestures.
Item 13 Temper tantrums.
Four items were reworded.
Item 7 Swearing and/or insulting others. This item was

split into two separate items - swearing and issuing 
threats, e.g. to report staff, to run away, to harm 
self.

Item 10 Slamming doors, this was amended to read - slamming 
doors and walking off in a huff.

Item 12 Threatening to and/or running away, this was amended 
to read - running away.

Item 14 Argumentative when told to do something was amended 
to read - arguing inappropriately.

The order of the items was changed, and the items were 
grouped as follows: physical aggression (1 item); verbal 
aggression (4 items); self injurious behaviour (1 item);
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physical expression of anger (3 items); cognitive distortion 
(1 item).

Staff were asked to record incidents on a daily basis, and 
to place a tick in the appropriate square, on the form, if 
the behaviour had occurred and also to rate the degree of 
severity of each incident. Each week the staff and the 
author would discuss the subjects behaviour and check the 
completed Ward Data Sheets against the care plan and 
incident book. Criteria 1.a and l.b were measured by the 
WDS.

Provocation Inventory. Some of the scale items were outwith 
the experience of the subjects. The scale took too long to 
complete. The scale was reduced from seventy four items to 
fourteen items. The principal reasons for rejecting items 
were ambiguity, difficulty in comprehension or if the items 
had been infrequently endorsed. Efforts were made to ensure 
that it would be likely that people who had been living in a 
secure environment would have experience of the scale items. 
Two new items were included. A pilot study was conducted 
(with five subjects) to test the modifications and further 
modifications of the items were carried out. However,
Novaco's original provocation categories were retained apart 
from the modifications described later. A description of 
each of the categories now follows.

Annoying behaviour of others. Original items 2, 29, 31 and
61 were modified and became items 4, 5, 6 and 7. Three of
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the items involved watching the television and/or listening 
to music, as this can become a major source of conflict 
especially in the choice of television programmes or if 
someone is playing their music too loud and being incon
siderate to other people. Item 5 was concerned with being 
"tormented" by other people, which frequently occurred 
during meal times and clients complained about not being 
able to eat their meals without interruption.

Humiliatlon/vGrbctl insult. Original items 10 and 3 9 became 2 
and 3. The results of study 1 indicated that deliberate 
provocation by others was a common occurrence. A frequently 
mentioned humiliation was being reprimanded by the staff in 
front of other people.

Unfairness, Original items 41, 8 and 47 were modified to 
become items 3, 9 and 11. Items in Novaco's original scale 
in the social injustice category proved difficult to modify 
(Novaco, 1988a). The categories of personal and social 
injustice were collapsed into one category called 
"unfairness".

Frustration, Original item 5 became item 10. A new item was 
included which was intended to reflect the subjects 
perception that people were not listening to them or that 
their views were being ignored. Staff asked for an item to 
be included to reflect the problems that arise when 
residents want to speak to staff but staff are unable to 
give immediate attention and ask residents to wait for a few
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moments and the residents then become frustrated and 
impatient.

Personal clumsiness. Original item 63 became item 13.

Physical assault. Original item 3 6 became item 12.

Subjects were asked to specify how they would respond to 
each situation. The response styles were rated as either 
socially appropriate or socially inappropriate using scoring 
criteria detailed in the appendix (i.e. the general scoring 
criteria developed for the Problem Solving Assessment).

Diary. The value of visual analogue scales for self 
monitoring was discussed earlier. Self monitoring 
assessments are seldom used in treatment outcome studies 
with people who have a learning disability, yet Fleming and 
Tosh (1984) showed that self monitoring assessments can be a 
useful aid to treatment with this population. Novaco (1988b) 
stated that the diary was a useful measure. The diary that 
he recommended involved: 1) a brief description of the 
incident; 2) a rating on a 1-7 scale of the intensity of 
anger experienced; 3) a rating on a 1-7 scale of the degree 
to which anger was successfully managed. A simple visual 
analogue scale was used, to rate frequency and intensity of 
anger. Fourteen lines were drawn on a sheet of A4 paper,
(two lines per day to represent morning and evening), and 
the days of the week were labelled. At the top of the sheet 
two cartoon figures depicted not angry and very angry. A
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training procedure was developed, and this is described in 
the treatment protocol lodged in the appendix.

9.4.2. Measures for the criteria for improvement: criterion 2

The measures intended to provide information for criterion 2 
are the Problem Solving Assessment, the Self Esteem Scale 
and the expressive communication subdomain of the Vineland 
Adaptive Behavior Scales.

Problem Solving Assessment. Criterion 2 focuses on the 
ability of the individual to articulate socially acceptable 
strategies for situations involving interpersonal conflict 
and provocation, necessitating a measure of problem solving 
ability. In the treatment outcome literature, some studies 
have reported using measures to elicit coping strategies for 
provocative situations. McDougall (1989) used the 
Situations- Reactions Hostility Inventory, requiring 
subjects to select behavioural reactions to hypothetically 
provocative situations (p.271). Saylor et al (1985) used a 
rather more elaborate format, to elicit both cognitive and 
behavioural strategies.

Within the field of learning disability, progress has been 
made in the area of interpersonal skills training (Black, 
1989a). Castles and Glass (1986a; 1986b) broke new ground in 
their development of measures to investigate the nature of 
interpersonal problems experienced by people with mild and 
moderate degrees of learning disability who were living in 
the community. The measures developed by Castles and Glass
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were based on Goldfried and D'Zurilia’s (19 69) behaviour 
analytic method of assessing competence. The measures 
assessed interpersonal self efficacy, social problem solving 
ability and behavioural social skills.

The measure developed by Castles and Glass to assess social 
problem solving skills was The Social Problem Solving Test 
(S.P.S.T.). The S.P.S.T. was based on The Means End Problem 
Solving Test (Spivack, Platt and Shure, 1976). The S.P.S.T. 
has an "open middle" format, in which the subject is given a 
problem situation and a resolution and is asked to fill in 
the middle of the story. The test consists of six problem 
categories of interpersonal problems, each category 
containing a number of vignettes. Castles and Glass (1986a) 
empirically generated the categories of problem situations. 
Thirty nine people with a learning disability were 
interviewed and questionnaires received from forty two 
professionals working in the field. The eighty one 
situations described by the respondents were divided into 
six general categories: 1) asking for information or favours 
from others; 2) refusing unreasonable requests; 3) dealing 
with legitimate criticism; 4) handling disagreements; 5) 
meeting new people; 6) coping with objectionable behaviour 
from others (see Castles and Glass (1986a) for a more 
detailed description of the generation of problem situations 
and a detail of problem categories).

In the present study, the Problem Solving Assessment was 
based on the S.P.S.T. A number of modifications were
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necessary as the vignettes in the S.P.S.T. were orientated 
towards people living in the community and were mainly 
concerned with the difficult interpersonal situations. The 
S.P.S.T. measured the generation of alternative solutions to 
problems. In the present study the S.P.S.T. was extended to 
include other problem solving skills. The Problem Solving 
Assessment developed for the present study included such 
problem solving skills as: consequential thinking (a 
prediction of the effect of one's behaviour on the outcome 
of an event); interpersonal perspective taking (a prediction 
of the effect of one's behaviour on other people); and 
social causal thinking (attribution of motives or intentions 
to other people). The modifications detailed in study 1 
included: a modification of the vignettes from the S.P.S.T. 
for subjects living in a secure setting; an addition of 
vignettes of provocative situations and also vignettes 
tailored to individual provocations; an addition of measures 
of the three interpersonal problem solving skills detailed 
above; the incorporation of measures of self efficacy 
expectations and a modification of scoring criteria to 
include the dual classification of social appropriateness in 
terms of active and passive responses.

Modification of vignettes.- The categories for the difficult 
situations condition were taken from the S.P.S.T.. Nursing 
staff were consulted to modify the individual situations in 
each category. The categories from the Novaco Provocation 
Inventory were used to develop vignettes for the provocative 
situations condition (Novaco, 1988a). For the personally
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provocative condition the vignettes were derived from 
situations occurring on the Ward Data Sheet in study 1 by 
interviewing key workers; interviewing the subjects; reading 
case notes; direct observation and discussion at the 
clinical team meeting. It was intended that situations 
identified in study 1 were also included (for example, 
dealing with legitimate criticism; deliberate provocation; 
physical assault dealing with frustration; being teased; 
insulted or humiliated; not being allowed to do what you 
want and handling conflict).

Pilot testing indicated that the vignettes were too long and 
were reduced in length. Some subjects found it difficult to 
recall vignettes after their initial verbal presentation, so 
the instructions were changed to ask the subjects to repeat 
the story, after the initial verbal presentation (only one 
subject was literate, so the test could not be presented in 
a written form). The author read out each vignette and then, 
to test comprehension and recall asked the subject to repeat 
back as much of the vignette as they could remember. The 
subject was then asked how they would feel if the situation 
had actually happened to them. Each question was read out 
and the answers noted on the recording sheet.

Modifications to the original scoring procedure were needed. 
Castles and Glass (1986b) described a procedure to obtain a 
judgment by "influential others" of the effectiveness of 
responses. In the scoring criteria for the S.P.S.T. each 
solution was given a rated effectiveness score from 5
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(maximum effectiveness) to 1 (least effective). However, the 
criteria for these seemed to be quite variable. In vignette 
1 and 2, 1 point was given for a socially inappropriate 
response but in the other vignettes credit could only be 
obtained for socially appropriate responding. In vignette 1, 
4 points were given for asking for advice whereas in the 
second vignette, 2 points are given and in the fourth 
vignette 1 point given.

An alternative scoring system was designed for the present 
study to ensure that a uniform set of criteria could be 
applied consistently to all vignettes.

An important scoring criteria is the degree to which a given 
solution is judged to be socially appropriate, as social 
appropriateness is one of the best predictors of social 
adjustment (Fischler and Kendall, 1988). Linehan, Camper, 
Chiles, Strosahl and Shearin (1987) felt that an active 
solution should be given greater credit than a passive 
solution. People who have a learning disability are a 
potentially devalued group, who can be viewed as passive and 
dependent. This dimension would be a very important 
dimension to measure, particularly in terms of changing 
expectations about the possibility for active solutions.

The dual dimensions of social appropriateness versus social 
inappropriateness and active versus passive strategies could 
constitute a useful foundation for a scoring system for the 
present study. A maximally effective solution would be
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socially appropriate and active, the least effective 
solution would be socially inappropriate and active. A range 
of score from +3 to -3 could be used which could be applied 
uniformly across all three conditions. (A scoring manual is 
lodged in the appendix). For the skills of consequential 
thinking and interpersonal perspective taking a subjective 
judgment is made as to whether the response is "likely" or 
"unlikely". For social causal thinking the responses are 
judged to be either "benign" or "malevolent", "personally 
salient" or "not personally salient".

Self Esteem Scale. Novaco (1988b) argued that many people 
with anger control problems can have a lowered self esteem. 
Szivos and Griffiths (199 0) argued that being given the 
label of having a learning disability can lead to 
stigmatisation. Within the framework of social identity 
theory a person's self esteem is linked to the social 
category to which they belong (Festinger, 1954). If a person 
belongs to a social category which is perceived as negative 
and that they cannot leave, this will have an adverse effect 
on self esteem. If someone has been labelled as having a 
learning disability and having chronic anger problems there 
may well be attendant consequences on the person's self 
esteem. Few measures of self esteem for this client group 
exist. The Rosenberg Self Esteem Scale (R.S.E) (Rosenberg, 
1965) is frequently used in clinical practice. O'Malley and 
Bachman (1979) revised the scale, reducing the items from 
ten to eight, and rewording two items. The four point rating 
scale was changed to a five point scale. Pretesting
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indicated that the client group could not understand the 
items or the response format. The items were simplified and 
one item was added to make nine items in total. The response 
format was simplified to yes, no or sometimes. To avoid the 
problems of double negatives, the balance of the scale was 
altered. The R.S.E. has five negative items and five 
positive items. The O'Malley and Bachman scale has four 
positive items and four negative items. The modified self 
esteem scale has six positive items and three negative 
items. A general explanation was given for the purpose of 
the scale. Subjects were asked to listen to the statements 
and to say whether or not the statements applied to them by 
saying yes, no or sometimes. The scoring system was 2 (the 
most positive endorsement, yes for a positive item and no 
for a negative item); 1 (for "sometimes"); 0 (the most 
negative endorsement, no for a positive item and yes for a 
negative item).

9.4.3 Measures for the criteria for improvement: criterion 3

The measures intended to provide information for criterion 3 
are the socialisation domain of the V.A.B.S., and the Social 
Behaviour Scale.

Social Behaviour Scale. Many triggers to provocations are 
interpersonal and so acquiring skills to cope with 
interpersonal provocations is important. The results of 
study 1 suggested that these skills were perhaps more 
complex than those measured by C.R.S. and S.S.A.. New 
measures have been developed for both criteria 1 and 3. In
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developing the new measure a number of people were 
consulted. Staff felt that the subjects found living with 
other people difficult. The subjects in study 1 were 
described as being impatient and intolerant of the behaviour 
of other people and tended to misperceive the intentions of 
others leading to touchiness and irritability. Fifteen 
clinical psychologists working with people with a learning 
disability were asked to outline the dimensions they felt 
would be relevant if they were assessing small group living 
skills. A number of suggestions were generated. The 
suggestions were grouped into the following categories : 
tolerance; sociability, ("people orientated skills"); 
cooperation; consideration, (the realisation that other 
people have needs which should be considered); and the 
ability to cope with one's own feelings.

A four item visual analogue scale was then constructed. The 
items included: item 1 - this reflects the idea of 
cooperation, compromise, tolerance and flexibility; item 2 - 
this embraces the concepts of consideration, and 
sensitivity, that is the ability to see life from some one 
else's view point and the awareness that other people have 
needs; item 3 -this scale is concerned with people 
orientated skills and the motivation to be sociable and 
involved with other people; item 4 - this scale directly 
assesses the question of touchiness and irritability and 
asks the staff's opinion as to whether the person was likely 
to "fly off the handle" and thus requiring a particularly 
sensitive and diplomatic approach.
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The S.B.S. was designed as a visual analogue scale. The 
scale was short and straightforward to complete. This scale 
measures criteria Ic, 3b, 3c and 3d. The author visited the 
ward on a weekly basis and asked staff to rate the subjects' 
behaviour on a six point Likert- type scale (from "not at 
all" to "very") in terms of the behaviour over the preceding 
three days. A template was used to score the scale, which 
was marked off at intervals of 0.25" of an inch, so the 
score was determined by the position of a cross on the line.

9.5 The modifications to the treatment protocol

The central lesson from study 1 was that a reformulation of 
the treatment approach would be necessary. Whilst stage 1 
and stage 2 contained the necessary components of treatment, 
some aspects of treatment needed to be taught in a more 
structured way particularly self monitoring, relaxation and 
interpersonal problem solving. In study 2 the treatment will 
be delivered on an individual basis, divided into four 
phases. In this section a summary will be provided of the 
changes to the treatment protocol, but details of the 
modifications are lodged in the appendix.

Self monitoring. This phase is designed to last for four 
sessions. Proficiency in self monitoring of the intensity of 
anger arousal was emphasised in the original treatment 
manual (Novaco, 1983b). A procedure was developed to teach 
the subjects to self monitor the intensity of anger arousal
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using a simple visual analogue scale.

Information giving. This phase is designed to last for four 
sessions and focussed on information to give the subjects a 
greater understanding of anger, the rationale of treatment 
and their personal anger pattern and high risk times.

Arousal reducrtion. This phase was designed to last for ten 
sessions. The aim of this phase was to enable the subjects 
to use relaxation skills as part of an active coping 
strategy to cope with provocation. The teaching of 
relaxation skills in groups has been discussed in the 
literature, but the use of relaxation as an active coping 
strategy is seldom addressed. The instructions for the 
abbreviated progressive muscle relaxation were taken from 
Lindsay and Baty (198 6a). To encourage the generalisation of 
the relaxation skills, the need for daily practice on the 
ward was emphasised and tape recorded instructions were 
provided. Each subject was given a tape recorder and tape 
and instruction was provided on how to operate the tape 
recorder. The role of self instruction was examined (i.e. 
how self instructions could inflame anger or be used to 
induce relaxation). Each subject was encouraged to generate 
their own self instructions, (for example, "peace and calm"; 
"peace and quiet"; "be calm and good"; "still and quiet").

Problem solving. The core of the treatment approach is to 
learn to remain task orientated, using self statements as an 
aid to problem solving rather than to inflame anger. A
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structured approach was devised to teach problem solving 
skills. It is important to link the problem solving phase to 
the skills learned in the relaxation phase, as high arousal 
can interfere with the ability to think logically. Castles 
and Glass (1986b) developed guidelines for teaching people 
who have learning disabilities to generate solutions to 
problems (see also D'Zurilla, 1986; Nezu, Nezu and Perri, 
1989). The first two sessions were spent discussing the 
likely impact of experiencing cognitive distortions which 
could increase the probability of becoming angry (examples 
were taken from the problem solving assessments in terms of 
inflammatory self statements and jumping to conclusions on 
the basis of tenuous evidence). The relaxation component was 
reviewed, especially techniques to provide time to allow for 
thinking before action. The range of problem solving skills 
to be taught was extended beyond the generation of 
alternative solutions to problems (means end thinking) and 
included: consequential thinking (a prediction of the effect 
of one's behaviour on the outcome of an event; interpersonal 
perspective taking (a prediction of the effect of one's 
behaviour on other people); and social causal thinking 
(attribution of motives or intentions to other people).

Follow up. Subjects continued to attend for an attention 
control phase, they were encouraged to discuss the diaries 
and their ability to use the coping skills. No new skills 
were taught.
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CHAPTER 10: METHOD 

10.1 Purpose of the present study

The purpose of study 2 is to test the modification suggested 
following the consideration of the results in study 1.

10.2 Overview of the design

Following the screening procedure, subjects were randomly 
allocated in terms of the order in which they received 
treatment. The Ward Data Sheet was a continuous measure and 
was completed on a daily basis by staff for the duration of 
treatment and during the follow up. The Social Behaviour 
Scale was filled out weekly by staff for the duration of 
treatment and during the follow up. The subjects completed 
the daily diary after they had demonstrated proficiency 
during the self monitoring phase. The repeated measures (the 
Problem Solving Assessment, the Provocation Inventory and 
the Self Esteem Scale) were taken at baseline, at the end of 
each phase and at the end of follow up. Interviews were 
carried out with staff to complete the Vineland Adaptive 
Behaviour Scale at baseline, at the end of treatment and at 
the end of follow up. The multiple baseline design resulted 
in the following baselines: subject 1) sixteen weeks; 
subject 2) twenty nine weeks; subject 3) thirty four weeks; 
subject 4) forty four weeks and subject 5) seventy weeks.

10.3 Subjects

Screening procedure. Selection of subjects for the treatment 
study depended on their meeting the screening criteria.
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which were detailed in chapter 5. Five people were nominated 
by the clinical team and were assessed.

Participants. Five people (three men and two women), who 
were receiving hospital services for people with a learning 
disability, were selected; three residents from within the 
"Behaviour Problems Unit", and two from "open wards". The 
mean age of the group was 37.6 years (S.D. 8.5 years). The 
mean length of stay in hospital was 21.8 years (S.D. 8.23 
years) (table 10.1). The functional and receptive ability of 
the subjects is detailed in table 10.2. The mean value for 
receptive ability as measured by the Peabody Picture 
Vocabulary Test, expressed in age equivalents for the 
hospital sample was six years. In terms of the behavioural 
evidence of inability to cope with anger arousal in socially 
inappropriate ways; the results of the semistructured 
interview (the modified A.B.S.) showed for four out of five 
subjects, at least 8 0% of the behavioural categories on the 
modified WDS were endorsed and for the remaining subject, 
100% were endorsed. All subjects were judged to have made 
verbalisations consistent with the item concerning the 
expression of ideas of unfairness. From staff account it was 
felt that the subjects difficulties were the result of a 
lack of self control and had been of at least six months 
duration.

Subject 1 was a forty five year old man. His childhood was 
described as chaotic, and family difficulties resulted in 
his admission to a children's home when he was six years
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old. This placement, and subsequent fostering broke down and 
he was admitted to hospital when he was thirteen years old. 
He had no contact with his family and did not receive any 
visitors. Subject 1 found it difficult to adjust to hospital 
life, and spent lengthy periods of time in the Behaviour 
Problems Unit, staff described his behaviour as being 
"dangerous" and "violent". He became angry if any limits 
were placed on his behaviour or there were any changes to 
his routine.

Subject 2 was a twenty nine year old woman, who had been in 
the care of the local authority since birth. When a foster 
placement broke down she was admitted to the hospital when 
she was six years old. She had no contact with either her 
natural or foster parents, and did not receive any visitors. 
Subject 2 was transferred to the Behaviour Problems Unit 
just before the screening procedure began. Staff stated that 
they found it "difficult to cope with" her behaviour as she 
reacted in severely socially inappropriate ways if any 
limits were placed on her behaviour, she was questioned 
about her behaviour or was asked to comply with the ward 
routine. She was also thought to bully and intimidate the 
more vulnerable residents on the ward.

Subject 3“ was a forty seven year old woman. She described 
her childhood as being happy, she stated she had a close 
relationship with her parents and three brothers. Following 
the death of her parents, the family was taken into care, 
and she was admitted to the hospital when she was twenty
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three. Subject three found it difficult to adjust to the 
hospital routine and was transferred to a number of 
different wards. She was transferred to the unit when staff 
felt they could no longer manage her verbally and physically 
aggressive behaviour. When any limits were placed on her 
behaviour, she became very agitated, could issue threats to 
self harm, self injure, become verbally and physically 
aggressive and would frequently abscond.

Subject 4 was a thirty five year old man. The breakdown of 
his parents marriage precipitated his admission (and that of 
his brother and sister) to hospital. Three years before the 
start of the study, his brother was transferred to a 
community resource, and visited only infrequently. Whilst he 
was living in an open ward, he had been transferred to the 
Behaviour Problems Unit on three previous occasion (because 
of verbal and physical aggression). He was particularly 
sensitive to changes in his routine and noise.

Subject 5 was a thirty year old man, who was the brother of 
subject 3. He was admitted to the hospital at twenty years 
of age, but had been transferred to a local authority hostel 
on a number of occasions, but the placement had frequently 
broken down. Particular triggers were, being teased, feeling 
criticised, blamed or limits being placed on his behaviour. 
He could react aggressively, could self harm or set small 
fires.
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10.4 Procedure

To carry out the screening procedure the staff were asked to 
complete a checklist (containing five anger related 
behaviours, and four typical staff responses) and also a 
semistructured interview to produce behavioural evidence of 
anger control problems. Each subject was interviewed to 
elicit the degree of literacy, verbal fluency, orientation 
in time, descriptive ability, ability to perceive own and 
others feelings, and the concept of more than and less than. 
All subjects gave informed consent and were given full 
details of the study prior to the invitation to participate.

Treatment was subdivided into four stages, lasting 
approximately thirty sessions (subject 1 had twenty eight 
sessions; subject 2 had twenty seven sessions; subject 3 had 
thirty one sessions; subject 4 had thirty seven sessions; 
and subject 5 had thirty three sessions). The subjects were 
seen weekly for a thirty to forty minute session. The 
subjects were assessed at baseline, at the end of each stage 
of treatment and at the end of follow up.

10.5 Treatment

The treatment protocol was detailed in chapter 9. Each 
session began with a discussion of what had happened between 
sessions. Although time was available if a subject had 
something of particular importance which they wished to 
bring up, the emphasis was on the discussion of incidents of 
anger. A key aspect of the session was repetition and 
recall, ten minutes or so were spent recapping material from
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the previous session, subjects were asked to recall "one 
thing" from the previous weeks session. The next thirty 
minutes consisted of the target activity for the session. At 
the end of the activity, subjects were asked to recall "one 
thing" that had been discussed during the session. They were 
praised for their attention and participation.

The treatment was divided into four phases. The first phase 
aimed to teach the subjects to complete the self monitoring 
assessments and the emotions of happiness, sadness and anger 
were discussed. The second phase aimed to give information 
about anger, and the part it played in the subjects current 
difficulties, and elicit information about individual anger 
patterns,especially high risk times. Emphasis was placed on 
self disclosure and descriptions of incidents involving 
anger. The aim of phase three was to help the subjects 
acquire skills to modify arousal levels, and tape recorded 
instructions were provided for on the ward practice. Phase 
four concentrated on the acquisition of problem solving 
skills, anger arousing situations which had actually 
occurred were discussed and the solutions were role played.

10.6 Measures

There were seven assessment instruments, four were based on 
self report and the other three were completed by staff. The 
staff completed measures were: 1) The Ward Data Sheet 
(modified), a ten item behavioural checklist designed to 
provide a measure of socially inappropriate response styles 
to anger; 2) The Social Behaviour Scale, a four item visual
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analogue scale to measure nursing staff's opinion about the 
subjects degree of tolerance, sensitivity to others and 
sociability and the extent of touchiness and irritability;
3) Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales (1984 Revision), Survey 
version (Sparrow, Balia and Cicchetti, 1984), a 297 item 
checklist providing a global index of change over three 
domains of adaptive behaviour.

The self report measures were: 4) The Provocation Inventory 
(modified), a fourteen item inventory, which indicates a 
persons proneness to provocation; 5) The Self Esteem Scale, 
a nine item visual analogue scale, which was a modified 
version of the Rosenberg Self Esteem Scale (Rosenberg,
19 65); 6) The Problem Solving Assessment, assessing the 
individual problem solving styles of the subjects, in 
response to hypothetical situations judged to be difficult 
interpersonal situations, provocative situations and 
personally provocative situations; 7) the visual analogue 
diary, measuring daily frequency and intensity of anger.
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CHAPTER 11: THE PRESENTATION OF THE RESULTS 

11.1 Outline of the process of data analysis

The rationale for the visual presentation of data and data 
analysis has been given in chapter 9. This section 
summarises the process of visual and statistical analyses to 
guide the interpretation of the results. The framework for 
the analysis of results is in terms of the criteria for 
improvement, in order that a more objective judgement can be 
made as to whether the subjects have benefited from 
treatment. A subject is judged to have improved if the post 
treatment and follow up scores meet the criteria for 
improvement which incorporate the cut off points developed 
by Jacobson et al (1984; 1991). Tables 11.1 and 11.2 show 
that the occurrence of missing data was kept to a minimum.

11.1.1 Auto correlation analysis.

The purpose of the autocorrelation analyses was to determine 
the extent to which the data contained serial dependency. 
Significant degrees of serial dependency can distort the 
results of the data analysis. Table 11.3. shows the results 
of the auto correlation analysis of the Ward Data Sheet. 
Statistically significant autocorrelation coefficients were 
seen for subject 3, and to a lesser extent for subject 1. 
Tables 11.4 and 11.5 show the results of the auto 
correlation analyses for the Social Behaviour Scale. Serial 
dependency was very marked for subjects 3 and 4 but present, 
to some degree, for the remaining subjects.
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11.1.2 Criteria for improvement: criterion 1

This criterion specifies the socially inappropriate aspects 
of behaviour which should decrease as a result of treatment, 
as measured by the Ward Data Sheet (W.D.S.), Provocation 
Inventory (P.I.) and Social Behaviour Scale (S.B.S.). The 
W.D.S was a continuous measure. The P.I. was taken during 
baseline, at the end of each treatment phase and at the end 
of follow up. The S.B.S was completed weekly.

criterion l.a: This criterion requires a reduction in 
frequency of socially inappropriate responses to anger 
(which comprise individual "incidents”).

criterion 1.2: This criterion requires a reduction in the 
rated severity of individual incidents of socially 
inappropriate responding. As in study 1, the mean severity 
per week was calculated in terms of the actual severity 
recorded. If no incident is recorded, then a score cannot be 
given for the severity of the incident (zero was recorded on 
the data coding sheet). This calculation is more stringent 
than a calculation of the mean weekly severity as all zero 
scores are included in the calculation thus lowering the 
mean value is lowered. Only the recorded severity ratings 
(i.e. ratings of 1-4) were included in the calculation of 
the mean. Staff judged that the standard of socially 
acceptable behaviour would be indicated by scores not 
exceeding a cut off point of 2.5.

Visual analysis. The data from criteria 1.a and l.b (i.e.
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the W.D.S.) were judged suitable for visual analysis. The 
purpose of the baseline analysis was to assess the 
acceptability of the baseline in terms of stability, by 
examining trend and variability. A trend line calculated 
using the split middle technique should only be calculated 
if the percentage of the data points at zero, does not 
exceed 10%. A judgment of change from baseline to treatment, 
is unclear if the baseline is unstable. The data are 
presented visually in a line graph, stem and leaf display 
and in a quartile plot. To minimise the impact of outliers 
and a skewed distribution, robust indicators of central 
location and spread were reported. The broadened median and 
inter quartile range were reported in addition to the mean 
and standard deviation. The method of calculating the 
broadened median was described in chapter 9.

The variability in the data series was reduced by the use of 
running medians, a technique for smoothing the data. For 
data series larger than ten, the "running median 5" is 
recommended (Morley and Adams, 1991). The running median 5 
is calculated by dividing the total data set into groups of 
five data points. The median is calculated for each group, 
and is plotted as a line graph. In the present study the 
smoothed series is shown as a line graph superimposed on a 
scatter plot of the raw data (further details are given in 
chapter 9).

The method for evaluating the stability of the baseline was 
to judge the extent of score scatter around the mean and

231



broadened median. Tolerant criteria were set to judge 
variability. Two criteria were chosen, whether the data were 
within the limit of plus or minus 3 0% from the measures of 
central tendency or plus or minus 60% from the measures of 
central tendency.

The purpose of the analysis was to make a judgement as to 
whether the subjects had improved from baseline levels as a 
result of treatment. In terms of the visual analysis, the 
evidence presented to substantiate the assertion that was 
improvement had occurred included: the evidence of trend in 
the direction of improvement in the active treatment phases; 
evidence from the stem and leaf displays that there was 
change in score distribution from baseline to the end of 
treatment and follow up in the direction of improvement; 
that post treatment and follow up scores were more likely to 
occur in those frequency categories that were indicative of 
improvement (for the frequency data of the W.D.S. the 0-6 
category and for the severity data the 0-2.5 category); and 
reductions in the measures of central tendency over time.

Some features of the data set in the present study could 
impede an accurate visual analysis (e.g. instability and 
trend in baseline, variability within phases, overlap in 
scores between phases and slow acting treatments).
Therefore, confirmation of the inferences concerning 
treatment efficacy were sought using statistical analysis. 
Two statistical tests were used, the Point Bi Serial 
correlation (which cannot be used if serial dependency is
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found) and the C statistic (which cannot be used if trend is 
found in baseline but is less affected by serial 
dependency).

criterion l.ci This criterion requires a reduction in the 
staff's assessment of the subjects "irritable" and "touchy" 
behaviour. Staff judged that the standard of socially 
acceptable behaviour would be indicated by scores not 
exceeding a cut off point of 2.5. Table 11.4 and 11.5 shows 
that serial dependency was prevalent in the data from the 
Social Behaviour Scale, so the C statistic was used to 
indicate the presence of statistically significant change.

criterion l.d: This criterion requires a reduction in the 
self reported intensity of anger arousal to hypothetically 
provocative situations. Table 11.3 3 presents the raw scores 
and the scores expressed as a percentage of maximum scores.

11.1.3 Criteria for improvement: criterion 2

This criterion specifies socially appropriate aspects of 
behaviour and capabilities which should increase as a result 
of treatment. The Problem Solving Assessment (P.S.A.), The 
Provocation Inventory (P.I.) and one subdomain of the 
Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales (V.A.B.S.) have been used 
to measure these capabilities. The P.I. and P.S.A. were 
taken during baseline, at the end of each treatment phase 
and at the end of follow up.

criterion 2.a; This criterion requires the scores on the
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Problem Solving Assessment (for each solution of the 
vignette chosen by the subject, for each of the three 
conditions on the P.S.A.), to meet the cut off point of 1,5 
(which represented the standard of socially acceptable 
behavidur). The three conditions were: condition 1- the 
difficult interpersonal condition; condition 2- the 
provocative condition; condition 3- the personally 
provocative condition). All the vignettes for the Problem 
Solving Assessment and the scoring criteria are lodged in 
the appendix. Tables 11.34 to 11.48 show the raw data, 
including problem solving skills (consequential thinking- a 
prediction of the effect of one's behaviour on the outcome 
of an event; interpersonal perspective taking- a prediction 
of the effect of one's behaviour on other people; social 
causal thinking- one's attributions concerning the motives 
and intentions of other people) and self efficacy 
expectations (table 5.49 shows the raw scores from the Self 
Esteem Scale).

criterion 2.b: This criterion require that 75% of the 
solutions to the hypothetical situations of the Provocation 
Inventory meet the standard of socially acceptable behaviour 
at follow up (based on the scoring criteria for the P.S.A. 
in the appendix). Table 11.50 shows the number of solutions 
rated as socially acceptable and the number of solutions 
containing physical and verbal aggression.

criterion 2.c: The expressive communication subdomain of the 
VABS reflects the ability of the individual to communicate
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verbally with other people. This criterion requires that 
post treatment improvement should be statistically and 
clinically significant. The results of the statistical 
analysis are discussed later in the section.

11.1.4 Criteria for improvement: criterion 3

This is a specification of socially appropriate aspects of 
behaviour and capabilities which should increase as a result 
of treatment, as measured by the V.A.B.S. and the S.B.S.

criterion 3.a: The Socialisation domain of the V.A.B.S. 
reflects the ability of the individual to interact 
appropriately with others, to use leisure time and to 
demonstrate responsibility and sensitivity to others. This 
criterion requires that post treatment improvement should be 
statistically and clinically significant. The results of the 
statistical analysis are discussed later in the section.

criteria 3.b, 3.c and 3.d, These criteria are derived from 
subscales of the S.B.S. and reflect staff opinion of the 
quality of the subjects' interaction with others in terms of 
tolerance to others, sensitivity to others and sociability. 
Staff judged that the standard of socially acceptable 
behaviour would be indicated by scores meeting a cut off 
point of 3. Table 11.4 and 11.5 shows that serial dependency 
was prevalent in the data from the Social Behaviour Scale, 
so the C statistic was used to demonstrate change.

11.1.5 Cut off points for the criteria for improvement
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Jacobson et al (1984) specified five cutoff points against 
which to evaluate the extent to which subjects’ post test 
and follow up scores represented a return to normal 
functioning. Cut off point A specifies that the subjects' 
level of functioning at the end point of therapy and at 
follow up should fall outwith the range of scores for any 
specific dysfunctioning population. The range is defined as 
either extending to one (Al) or two (A2) standard deviations 
beyond (in the direction of improvement) the pre treatment 
mean. Cut off point A is calculated by deriving the pre 
treatment mean and standard deviation of all subjects in the 
sample. The direction of improvement is then determined. 
Either one (cut off point Al) or two (cut off point A2) 
standard deviations are added to (or subtracted from) the 
pre treatment mean. The scores of each individual are 
compared to the cut off point to determine if clinically 
significant change has occurred.

I

Cut off point B specifies that the subjects’ level of 
functioning at the end point of therapy and at follow up 
should fall within the range of the "well functioning" 
population. The range is defined as being within two 
standard deviations of the mean of the well functioning 
population. Cut off point B is derived by obtaining the mean 
and standard deviation from a population of people defined 
as well functioning. The cut off point represents the 
subtraction of two standard deviations from the mean of this 
population).
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Cut off point C specifies that the level of functioning at 
the end point of therapy and at follow up should place the 
subject closer to the mean of the well functioning 
population than to the mean of the dysfunctioning 
population. Cut off point Cl represents the mean of cut off 
point Al and cut off point B. Cut off point C2 represents 
the mean of cut off point A2 and cut off point B. However, 
if the variances of the well functioning and dysfunctional 
populations are unequal, a rather more involved calculation 
is necessary which is described in Jacobson and Truax (1991, 
p.13).

In summary, the cut off points can be described as: Al (an 
improvement of 1 S.D. beyond the pre treatment mean); A2 (an 
improvement of 2 S.D.'s beyond the pre treatment mean); B (2 
S.D.'s less than the mean of a functional population); Cl 
(the mean of cut off point Al and B - the standard of 
socially acceptable behaviour); and C2 (the mean of cut off 
point A2 and B - a more stringent standard of socially 
acceptable behaviour).

The Reliable Change Index indicates the magnitude of change 
achieved by the outcome measures during therapy and is 
calculated by subtracting the pre test score from the post 
test score and dividing by the standard error of difference 
between the scores (Jacobson and Truax, 1991,p. 14).
As norms have not yet been developed for the scale, only 
two criteria could be used to demonstrate clinical
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significance (i.e.criterion Al and criterion A2).

cxriterla la. and Ub: No normative data exist for the W.D.S. 
thus, only cut off points Al and A2 could be calculated. It 
was intended that the follow up data from the present study 
1 could be used as normative data as this represented a 
population with self control difficulties who had "improved" 
to the level of social acceptability. However the results of 
study 1 suggested that the subjects rarely exhibited 
socially inappropriate behaviour during the follow up phase. 
Calculating cut off point B (2 S.D.'s less than the mean of 
a functional population) on the basis of the data in study 1 
would result in a cut off point of -2.08. For the subjects 
to be considered "improved" no socially inappropriate 
behaviour could be emitted. A literal translation of a 
negative cut off point would be a degree of absence of 
behaviour, which is nonsensical. Equally, calculating the 
cut off point Al (an improvement equivalent to 1 S.D. beyond 
the pre treatment mean) results in a cut off point of -1.96. 
As a result, it was not possible to utilise the cut off 
points.

criterion Ic, 3b, 3c, and 3d: As norms have not yet been 
developed for the S.B.S., only cut off points Al 
(improvement of 1 S.D. beyond the pre treatment mean); and 
A2 (an improvement of 2 S.D.’s beyond the pre treatment 
mean) could be calculated demonstrate clinical significance. 
These cut off point are shown in table
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criterion 2c and 3a: As norms have been derived for the 
V.A.B.S. all five cut off points for clinical significance 
could be calculated, that is, Al (an improvement of 1 S.D. 
beyond the pre treatment mean); A2 (an improvement of 2 
S.D.’s beyond the pre treatment mean); B (2 S.D.’s less than 
the mean of a functional population); Cl (the mean of cut 
off point Al and B - the standard of socially acceptable 
behaviour); and 02 (the mean of cut off point A2 and B - a 
more stringent standard of socially acceptable behaviour).
Cl was taken to represent the standard of socially 
acceptable behaviour. These cut off points are shown in 
tables

11.1.6 The results of the statistical analysis for all five subjects.

For the purposes of comparison with study 1, a Friedman’s 
two-way analysis of variance and Wilcoxon matched pairs 
signed-ranks test were performed on the data from all five 
subjects for the data from the Ward Data Sheet and the 
Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales.

The data from the Ward Data Sheet. Table 11.6 shows the 
measures of central tendency and dispersion for the 
frequency of socially inappropriate behaviour. Tables 11.7. 
to 11.11. show the frequency of incidents of socially 
inappropriate responding to anger subdivided into 
behavioural response categories. Table 11.12 shows the 
measures of central tendency and dispersion for the rated 
severity of socially inappropriate behaviour. Table 11.13
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shows the results of the statistical analyses indicating 
that there was only a significant decrease in the frequency 
of socially inappropriate responding when the data from 
subject two was subtracted from the analysis (Xr^==11.86, df 
5, p=.03682). When the absolute number of incidents with a 
severity rating in excess of 2.5 were summated and divided 
by the number of weeks in each phase, excluding the data 
from subject two, the degree of change approached 
significance (Xr^=10.893, df 5, p=.05357).

The data from the Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales. Table 
11.14 shows the measures of central tendency and dispersion. 
Table 11.15 shows the results of the statistical analyses 
indicating that there was a significant improvement in the 
scores for the expressive communication subdomain (Xr^=8.1, 
df 2, p=.01743). Table 15 shows the results of the 
statistical analyses indicating that there was a significant 
improvement in the scores for the socialisation domain 
(Xr^=10, df 2, p=.00674).

11.1.7 Baseline data for subject 5.

In a multiple baseline design the length of a subject's 
baseline is determined by the progress of the preceding 
subject. The baseline for subject 5 was longer than antici
pated due to some difficulties experienced by subjects 3 and 
4 (detailed in the results section). Additionally, some 
logistical difficulties occurred when collecting the 
baseline data for subject 5 for the W.D.S. and S.B.S. To 
minimise the impact of these difficulties in terms of the
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visual analysis, all available data were displayed (n=55).
In terms of the statistical analysis, as the data were 
relatively continuous from week 25 for the W.D.S. and week 
27 for the S.B.S. all calculations were based on these 
scores (resulting in data sets of n=45 and n=43 respec
tively) .

11.1.8 Significant events

An assumption made in the present study was that an 
individual's perception of an event could influence 
physiological arousal and overt behaviour. The subject group 
experienced difficulty in controlling their physiological 
arousal. Clinical notes were kept of each treatment session. 
Events that the subjects reported as being personally 
salient or "significant", during the treatment sessions, 
were noted. These events are noted in the results under the 
heading "significant events". In most instances, these 
events were associated with peaks in the graphed data (i.e. 
increases in the expression of socially inappropriate 
behaviour). Michael (1993) has argued that establishing 
operations are those environmental events, operations or 
stimulus conditions which affect "an organism by momentarily 
altering a) the reinforcing effectiveness of other events 
and b) the frequency of occurrence of that part of the 
organism's repertoire relevant to those events as 
consequences" (Michael, 1993, p.l). The suggestion that some 
events in the subject's lives were "significant" may be seen 
to bear some relation to Michael's more sophisticated and 
complete analysis.
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11.1.9 Reliability data

Two forms of reliability data were collected, inter rater 
reliability and test retest reliability. Inter rater 
reliability was calculated as described in chapter 7.

Social Behaviour Scale. The inter rater reliability 
coefficients were obtained for two raters on a sample of 
thirty eight residents over a two week interval). A separate 
set of calculations were completed for scale 4 of the SBS as 
this scale was related to staff's perceptions of anger and 
irritability. The percentage of exact agreements for all 
scales was 27.6% and for scale 4 was 32%. The percentage 
agreement for plus or minus 1 for all scales was 83.6% and 
for scale 4 was 79%. The inter rater reliability coefficient 
for all scales was .7 (p=.000000) and for scale 4 was .61 
(p=.00004). The more stringent weighted kappa for all scales 
was .55 and for scale 4 was .49.
The Provocation Inventory, the Self Esteem Scale, the 
Problem Solving Assessment. The test retest reliability 
coefficient for the Provocation Inventory (sample n=ll) 
was .71 (p=.014). The reliability coefficient for the Self 
Esteem Scale (sample n=10) was .5 (p==.14). For the Problem 
Solving Assessment the test retest reliability was 
calculated on the alternative solutions to the vignettes, 
and the reliability coefficient for condition 1 (sample n=9) 
was .8 (p=.0098) and for condition 2 (sample n=9) was .92 
(p=.00007). To examine the reliability of the scoring

242



manual, a qualified clinical psychologist (with experience 
of working with people with a learning disability) rated 
solutions for conditions 1 and 2 for one testing occasion 
for each of the five subjects. The percentage exact 
agreement was 93% agreement and this rose to 100% for plus 
or minus 1 raw score point. In the following section the 
data from each subject will be examined.

11.2 Subject 1

11.2.1 Criteria for improvement: criterion 1.

Given that the treatment aimed to encourage the individual 
to respond in socially acceptable ways to provocation, did 
the results of the outcome measures show:

criterion l.a: a reduction of the mean weekly rating of the 
frequency of socially inappropriate behaviour, over time, as 
measured by the Ward Data Sheet?

The autocorrelation analysis did not reveal any significant 
auto correlation coefficients, for lags 1-15, for either the 
baseline, treatment or follow up phases (table 11.3).

Baseline analysis. Perhaps the most telling observation from 
the visual inspection of figure 11.1 was that 81% of the 
data (13 out of 16) scores were at 0, and that over the 
entire 16 week period only 7 incidents were recorded. The 
data peaked at week 9 with 14 behaviours, and at week 16 
with 12 behaviours (figure 11.2). In terms of the measures 
of central tendency the mean was 1.94 (S.D. 4.51) and the 
broadened median was 0 (I.Q. range 0) (table 11.6). The data 
showed a marked positive skew (figure 11.1), with the modal 
category being 0-2 behaviours per week. The baseline data
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were sparse and variable.

Total data set. During the 52 weeks of treatment, the mean 
decreased to 1.72 (S.D. 3.12) and the broadened median 
decreased to 0 (I.Q. range 3), and during follow up there 
was a further decrease to a mean of 0.9 (S.D. 2.3) and in 
the broadened median to 0 (I.Q. range 0). The data continued 
to evidence a marked positive skew with the modal categories 
in both phases being 0-2 behaviours. Given the sparse and 
variable nature of the baseline data, it was perhaps 
difficult to make a firm statement about change from 
baseline; but overall, it seemed that there was a reduction 
in the frequency of socially inappropriate behaviour, over 
the course of treatment (figure 11.2). There was a 
perceptible decrease in the measures of central tendency and 
scores did not exceed baseline levels over the remaining 73 
weeks of the study. There was a shift in the pattern of 
score overlap, from 88% of the data at baseline, to 92% of 
the data in the treatment phase being within the 0-6 
behaviours per week category and 95% at follow up (table 
11.22). Given the nature of the data was is perhaps not 
surprising that the results of the statistical tests were 
non significant.

criterion l.b: a reduction of the mean weekly rating of the 
rating of the severity of incidents of socially 
inappropriate behaviour over time, as measured by the Ward 
Data Sheet and at follow up the mean of the weekly severity 
ratings should not exceed 2.5.

The autocorrelation analysis did not reveal any significant
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auto correlation coefficients, for lags 1-15, for the 
baseline, or follow up phases, but there was a significant 
correlation at lag 8 (r=.3 91) during the treatment phase 
(table 11.3).

Baseline analysis. Figures 11.3 and 11.4 show that for just 
over 80% of the data no socially inappropriate behaviour was 
recorded. The mean was 2.28 (S.D. 0.76) and the broadened 
median was 0 (I.Q. range 0) (table 11.12). At weeks 4 and 9 
the scores were well above the cut off point of 2.5.
However, the baseline data were sparse and variable.

Total data set. During the treatment phase the mean 
decreased to 1.94 (S.D. 0.9) and the broadened median 
decreased to 0 (I.Q. range 1), and during follow up there 
was an increase in the mean to 3.1 (S.D. 0.55) and the 
broadened median remained constant at 0 (I.Q. range 0). The 
mode for the total data set was a rating of 0-0.4, but for 
actual rated severity was 1.5-1.9 (figure 11.3). The paucity 
of baseline data, hampered any firm decision about whether 
improvement had occurred; yet 2 out of three 3 data points 
at baseline exceeded the cut off point of socially 
acceptable behaviour. At baseline, severity ratings were 
unacceptably high. During the 52 weeks of treatment, on only 
one occasion did the mean weekly score exceed that of the 
baseline, and there was a reduction in the measures of 
central tendency over the treatment phase. There was a 
change in the pattern of score overlap, at baseline 13%, and 
in the treatment phase 8% of the data were within the 2.6+
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severity category (table 11.25). It was argued that there 
was a reduction in the severity ratings of the incidents of 
socially inappropriate behaviour from baseline to treatment. 
This change was not sustained, as during follow up, on 3 out 
of the 21 weeks, the mean weekly severity of incidents was 
2.8, 3 and 4 leading to an overall mean of 3.1 (S.D. 0.55). 
The cut off score was achieved post treatment, but not at 
follow up.

criterion l.cz a reduction of the weekly rating of 
"irritable" and "touchy" behaviour, over time, as measured 
by scale 4 of the Social Behaviour Scale and at follcfw up 
the mean of the weekly rating should not exceed 2.5?

There were an insufficient number of data points at baseline 
to carry out an autocorrelation analysis, but during 
treatment, the analysis revealed a significant 
autocorrelation coefficient at lag 9, r=.348; but none 
during follow up (table 11.5). Table 11.30 shows a decrease 
in rated irritability from baseline (M 3.71, S.D, 0.95) to 
follow up (M 1.75, S.D. 1.08). The results of the C 
statistic show that the decrease was statistically 
significant (Z=3.92, p<.01) (table 11.31), and also 
clinically significant being less than the the cut off point 
Al of 1.83 (table 11.32). The follow up score did not exceed 
the cut off score.

criterion l.dz a reduction in the self reported intensity of 
anger arousal to hypothetically provocative situations over 
time, as measured by the Provocation Inventory.?

Table 11.33 shows that at baseline, his score represented
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the maximum score, this level of anger arousal remained 
virtually constant over the course of treatment and was 
maintained at follow up.

11.2.2 Criteria for improvement: criterion 2.

Given that the treatment aimed to encourage the individual 
to articulate socially acceptable strategies to cope with 
provocation, did the results of the outcome measures show, 
by follow up:

criterion 2.a: the scores for the solutions to the vignettes 
of the Problem Solving Assessment, exceeding the cut off 
score of 1.5?

By follow up, the solutions to the vignettes in each 
condition exceeded the cut off score, two achieving the 
maximum score and the other, a score of 2 (tables 11.34 to 
11.36). This result represented a substantial improvement 
from the baseline performance, when only 3 out of 8 
solutions were socially appropriate. The three experimental 
conditions were: condition 1- the difficult interpersonal 
situations condition; condition 2- the provocative 
situations condition; condition 3- the personally 
provocative situations condition. All the vignettes for the 
Probled Solving Assessment and the scoring criteria are 
lodged in the appendix.

Problem solving styles. In the difficult situations 
condition (condition 1), subject 1 found 4 out of 6 
vignettes provocative, and on two occasions could generate 2 
solutions. At baseline and at repeated measures 1, he 
evidenced difficulty, offering a verbally aggressive 
solution at repeated measures 1. Towards the end of
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treatment and at follow up his solutions were given the 
maximum score; but at repeated measures 3 (involving 
conflict with a friend), he responded passively. 5 out of 6 
vignettes in the provocative situations condition (condition 
2) were rated as provocative and on one occasion he could 
generate 4 solutions. At baseline and repeated measures 2, 2 
of the solutions he offered were verbally aggressive; but 
the remaining solutions were socially appropriate and 
active, either asking staff for assistance or sorting the 
situation out independently.

All the vignettes in the personally provocative situation 
conditions (condition 3) were rated as provocative, and on 
one occasion 4 solutions were offered. At baseline and 
repeated measures 1, he selected the verbally aggressive 
solution as the most appropriate way to cope with the 
vignette. Towards the end of treatment, whilst the solutions 
were judged socially appropriate, he chose to ask staff for 
advice rather than tackle the situation independently.

consequential thinking. At baseline and the early stages of 
treatment, deficits were apparent. In the later stages of 
treatment (in all three conditions) he was reasonably well 
able to predict the likely outcome of the chosen solution, 
in terms of making the overall situation better or worse.

Interpersonal perspective taking. At baseline, in conditions 
2 and 3, subject 1 could state whether the other person 
would be likely to feel positively or negatively as a result
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of his chosen course of action. His performance in condition 
1 was judged to have improved. In the other two conditions
he believed that the person would either be "angry" or "very
angry" (condition 2, 4 out of 6, condition 3, 5 out of 6), 
because of the way that he had dealt with the situation. He 
did not differentiate between the likely reactions of 
residents or staff.

Social causal thinking. In condition 1, apart from repeated
measures 1 and repeated measures 4, he was able to generate
reasonably plausible motives. However, there was a change
for the remaining two conditions. From baseline onwards in
condition 2, the motives generated were malevolent.
B "He'd do it just to get me uptight"

"He'd do it just to start a fight"
Repeated measures 1 "They do it for badness just to make me 

angry"
Repeated measures 2 "Maybe she doesn't like me"
Repeated measures 4 "To cause trouble"

"To get me wind up (sic) and I might feel like banging 
him but I never".

In condition 3, including baseline, on 4 out of 5 phases the 
motives were malevolent.
B "He's be saying that I am a big shot"
Repeated measures 1 "Just to see you upset"
Repeated measures 3 "Sometimes for badness or spite" 
Repeated measures 4 "They are just being spiteful"

On only one occasion, in each condition, did subject 1 
consider that he may have contributed to the situation. In 
condition 1 (repeated measures 5) he accepted that the 
letter he had lost may have been important. In condition 2 
(repeated measures 3), that he needed to stay in, "So you 
won't spread germs". In condition 3 (repeated measures 5)
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that he was on a diet to lose weight.

Self efficacy expectations. Subject 1 was relatively well 
skilled and confident in his own abilities in social 
situations and in only one phase (baseline, condition 3) did 
he predict that the situation would be difficult (but he 
felt that he could cope with each situation). He emphasised 
that he had been admitted to the hospital because he had 
"fits" and did not consider himself to have a learning 
disability.

criterion 2.b: 75% of the solutions to the hypothetically 
provocative situations of the Provocation Inventory, being 
rated as socially appropriate?

At baseline, only 3 solutions (21%) were rated as socially 
appropriate, which was the lowest number for the group. In 
addition 4 solutions contained references to physical 
aggression and 3 to verbal aggression. There was an 
improvement by repeated measures 1, which was sustained 
throughout treatment, and was maintained at follow up. There 
was a corresponding decrease in the number of solutions 
which contained verbal or physical aggression (table 11.50).

criterion 2.c: the scores of the expressive communication 
subdomain of the Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scale meeting 
the €mt off point representing socially acceptable 
behaviour?

The follow up score exceeded the baseline by 8 raw score 
points. The post test and follow up scores exceeded the cut 
off point representing socially acceptable behaviour and the
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magnitude of change exceeded the Reliable Change Index 
(table 11.19) .

11.2.3 Criteria for improvement: criterion 3

Given that the context of provocation is often interpersonal 
and the treatment aimed to encourage the individual to 
demonstrate tolerance and sensitivity to other people; did 
the results of the treatment measures show:

criterion 3.a: the scores on the socialisation domain of the 
Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales meeting the cut off point 
representing socially acceptable behaviour?

The follow up score exceeded the baseline by 21 raw score 
points and was 7 points in excess of the group mean. The 
post test score (91) exceeded all the cut off points of 
clinical significance, except A2 (91.06) and the magnitude 
of change exceeded the Reliable Change Index (table 11.18). 
The follow up score (102) exceeded all of the cut off 
points, and the magnitude of change exceeded the Reliable 
Change Index. In the play and leisure sub domain, the post 
test score (2 8) exceeded all but one of the cut off points 
(A2=30), but the degree of change did not exceed the 
Reliable Change Index. By follow up, the score (30) was 
equal to A2, and the Reliable Change Index was exceeded. In 
the coping skills sub domain, both the post test (24) and 
the follow up scores (33) exceeded all the cut off points, 
and exceeded the Reliable Change Index (table 11.19). Thus, 
the follow up scores met the cut off point representing 
socially acceptable behaviour

criterion 3.b: an increase of the weekly rating of 
"tolerance to others" as measured by scale 1 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale, over time, and at follow up, exceeding the
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cut off score of 3?

The autocorrelation analysis did not reveal any significant 
autocorrelation coefficients for the baseline, treatment and 
follow up phases (table 11.4). Table 11.30 shows a marked 
increase in tolerance from baseline (M 2.5, S.D. 1.35) to 
follow up (M 3.76, S.D, 1). The results of the C statistic 
showed that this increase was both statistically (2=1.98, 
p<.05) (table 11.31) and clinically significant, with the 
follow up score exceeding the cut off point Al (Al=3.52) and 
the cut off score (table 11.32).

criterion 3.c: an increase of the weekly rating of 
"sensitivity" to others as measured by scale 2 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale over time, and at follow up, exceeding the 
cut off score of 3?

Given the numbers of data points at baseline, it did not 
prove feasible to investigate the likelihood of 
autocorrelation, although the analysis did not reveal any 
significant autocorrelation coefficients for the treatment 
and follow up phases (table 11.4). There was an increase in 
rated "sensitivity to others" from baseline (M 2.96, S.D.
1.14) to follow up (M 3.51, S.D. 1.08); but the degree of 
change did not prove to be statistically significant. The 
follow up score exceeded the cut off point.

criterion 3.d: an increase of the weekly rating of 
"sociability to others" as measured by scale 3 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale, over time and by follow up exceeding the 
cut off score of 32

Again, it only proved feasible to carry out the
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autocorrelation analysis for the treatment and follow up 
phases; but no significant autocorrelation coefficients were 
discovered (table 11.4). There was an increase in rated 
"sociability to others" from baseline (M 2.28, S.D. 0.906) 
to follow up (M 3.83, S.D. 1.04) (table 11.30). It did not 
prove feasible to test if this increase was statistically 
significant, as there was trend in baseline (table 11.31). 
The follow up score exceeded the cut off score.

11.2.4 Significant events

Subject 1 was living in a large ward, with thirty six other 
men, many of whom had difficult and disturbed behaviour. In 
his thirty years living in the hospital he had been 
transferred from one ward to another on at least twelve 
occasions. During the baseline period it became clear that 
he became very annoyed if any limits were placed on his 
behaviour or there were any changes to his routine. Staff 
were concerned that he was spending his savings unwisely 
(buying alcohol which had resulted in a number of aggressive 
incidents and was a cause for concern given his 
anticonvulsant medication). He agreed to keep his savings 
book in the ward safe, but if he was denied access to it, he 
became angry ( weeks 9 and 16). Staff felt that he was 
overweight and discussed with him the advisability of 
moderating his calorie intake. He disliked the reduced 
calorie menu and this was a cause of friction (weeks 4 and 
16) .

At the start of treatment there was a particularly heated
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argument about requests to withdraw money from his savings 
(week 18). This coincided with rumours about the ward 
closing. He believed he was on the waiting list for the
rehabilitation services and became acutely anxious about the
prospect of moving to a new ward. He ripped up his diaries 
(week 19) because he did not want to record that he had lost 
his temper, and only with a lot of reassurance was he 
persuaded to continue his treatment. He became even more 
agitated when he was invited for interview by a housing 
association (week 21) and then said that he had heard 
rumours that he would not be accepted by the rehabilitation 
services (week 25). He remained anxious and he was involved 
in an argument at the hospital shop (week 2 6) and again 
ripped up his diaries. He became very agitated following his 
interview at the housing association (week 34) and was 
preoccupied with thoughts of the ward closure. He became 
acutely distressed when he was asked if he would move to a
locked ward as the ward had to close and there were no
vacant beds in the rehabilitation services (week 35). He 
eventually settled in the ward but again ripped up his 
diaries (week 36). He was distressed when his friend retired 
(weeks 40 - 41). He stated he was "jealous" of a number of 
residents who were being resettled in the community (weeks 
47 - 52). He became more resentful of his diet and felt that 
he was not coping with a new work placement and was 
eventually dismissed from this placement (weeks 54 - 57). He 
was attending sessions at the O.T. department and classes at 
the Technical College which he enjoyed, but found the 
transportation arrangements and the new expectations
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stressful.

By follow up, he was increasingly frustrated about having to 
remain in a locked ward, although he could come and go as he 
pleased. He attended a further interview with a different 
housing association (week 69). He was more confident about 
completing his diary and was recording a number of incidents 
when he was involved in arguments. He was instructing 
himself to "calm down" and not retaliate, (weeks 77 and 83). 
He was upset when the study finished and asked if he could 
attend the department of Clinical Psychology for "support".

11.2.5 Summary

As the post treatment and follow up scores fulfilled the 
majority of the criteria for improvenent, it was inferred 
that subject 1 had improved as a result of treatment. At 
baseline, a number of deficits were identified, suggesting 
that he found it difficult to cope with anger arousal in 
socially acceptable ways. At baseline, of the 7 incidents 
recorded on the Ward Data Sheet, 3 of these were rated as 
"severe". He was judged to be the most irritable and touchy 
of the group (on the S.B.S.), and he recorded the maximum 
ratings of the intensity of anger on the Provocation 
Inventory. On the Problem Solving Assessment, he offered 
physically or verbally aggressive solutions on 5 out of 8 
occasions and expressed interpretations of situations that 
were biassed towards a negative view of other people. The 
ratings of his solutions on the Provocation Inventory were 
the lowest score for the group (only 2 0% of solutions were
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rated as socially appropriate). Four solutions contained 
references to physically aggressive and three to verbally 
aggressive solutions. His scores on the socialisation domain 
of the V.A.B.S. were at the "severe level". He had 
difficulty making friends preferring to regard staff members 
as his friends. The imposition of any limits on his 
behaviour was a particular trigger for anger.

Over the course of treatment, it was argued that 
improvements occurred in terms of the reduction of the 
frequency and severity of socially inappropriate responses 
to anger arousal and subject 1 was viewed as being far less 
irritable and touchy. He was able to articulate more 
socially appropriate responses to provocation and there was 
a corresponding decrease in the occurrence of verbal and 
physical aggression as solutions. There was a clinically 
significant increase in his ability in the socialisation 
domain of the V.A.B.S., especially demonstrating 
responsibility and sensitivity to others. He gained maximum 
credit on the items related to the controlling of anger 
arousal. Staff rated him as being more tolerant, sensitive 
to the needs of others and sociable to others. This 
improvement must be seen in the context of the increasing 
stress he was experiencing. He was moved to a locked ward in 
order to accommodate the hospital building programme rather 
to the rehabilitation services although he knew he was on 
their waiting list and saw many of the other patients 
resettled in the community. He attended an interview at a 
housing association and was waiting for the results. He lost
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his job when his close friend retired and was sacked from 
another job. Although not being able to cope with change 
very well, he coped with attendance at the Technical College 
as his OT placement. Whilst the level of anger intensity 
assessed by the self completed diaries was rising, staff 
recorded only five incidents of inappropriate expressions of 
anger during this time (admittedly four out of the five 
incidents were rated as "severe"). During follow up, he was 
coping with increased levels of stress (he had been waiting 
for over eight months for news of a move from the locked 
ward and had been interviewed by a housing association). He 
became convinced that he would never be able to leave the 
hospital.

11.3 Subject 2

11.3.1 Criteria for improvement: criterion 1

Given that the treatment aimed to encourage the individual 
to respond in socially acceptable ways to provocation, did 
the results of the outcome measures show:

criterion l.a: a reduction of the mean weekly rating of the 
frequency of socially inappropriate behaviour, over time, as 
measured by the Ward Data Sheet?

The autocorrelation analysis did not reveal any significant 
auto correlation coefficients, for lags 1-15, for either the 
baseline, treatment or follow up phases (table 11.3).

Baseline analysis. In terms of the measures of central 
tendency, the mean was 8.11 (S.D. 7.28) and the broadened 
median was 7 (I.Q. range 9). Figure 11.7 shows that it was 
unlikely that there was linear trend in the data, in fact
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the celeration line suggested a certain stability, around 
the categories of 6-8 behaviours per week. The data were 
bimodally distributed (figure 11.6), 6-8/0-2 behaviours per 
week. In trying to argue for a certain degree of stability, 
48% the data were within +/- 60% criteria of the measures of 
central tendency (table 11.21). Whilst the data did evidence 
variability, there was some stability around the frequency 
category of 6-8 behaviours per week.

Total data set. A visual inspection of figure 11.7 suggested 
that there were far fewer weeks when no inappropriate 
behaviour was recorded, 15% of weeks, as compared to the 
other subjects (75%; 57%; 24%; and 48%). During the 
treatment phase the mean increased slightly to 8.27 (S.D.
7.5) and the broadened median similarly increased to 7.20 
(I.Q. range 9): and during follow up there was a significant 
increase to mean 13.2 (S.D. 8.03) and the broadened median 
to 12.5 (I.Q. range 11) (table 11.20). Peaks in the data can 
be seen in weeks 34, 72 and 83, where 36, 2 9 and 25 
behaviours were recorded, which may have inflated the mean. 
At the start of treatment there was some stability, data 
points remaining at approximately the baseline level, 
however, the celeration line and the smoothed plot (figure 
11.8) suggested that towards the end of treatment the trend 
increased and continued to increase into follow up.

Confirmation of the increase in the frequency of behaviour 
from treatment to follow up can be found in terms of the 
increase in the measures of central tendency, the quartile
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plot showing a marked shift in the broadened median in the 
direction of deterioration. There was a change in the 
distribution of scores and the modal category in follow up 
was 12-14 behaviours. There was marked change in the pattern 
of score overlap, at baseline 21%,in the treatment phase 
2 0%, follow up 44% are within the 14+ behaviours per week 
category (table 11.22). From the visual analysis it would 
seem that after an initial period of stability when data 
remained at baseline levels, there was an increase in the 
frequency of socially inappropriate behaviour from the 
latter half of treatment which continued to follow up. This 
impression was confirmed by the results of the C statistic, 
which showed a worsening trend from treatment to follow up 
(2=3.37, p<.01) (table 11.26), as did the Point Biserial 
Correlation coefficient (r=.271, p<.02, T=-2.372, p<.02) 
(table 11.28).

criteirion 1-Jbr a reduction of the mean weekly rating of the 
severity of incidents of socially inappropriate behaviour 
over time, as measured by the Ward Data Sheet, and at follow 
up the mean of the weekly severity ratings should not exceed 
2.5?

The autocorrelation analysis did not reveal any significant 
auto correlation coefficients , for lags 1-15 , for either 
the baseline, treatment or follow up phases (table 11.3).

Bstseline analysis. In terms of the measures of central 
tendency the mean was 2.35 (S.D. 0.93) and the broadened 
median was 2,06 (I.Q. range 0.4). The stem and leaf display 
(figure 11.9), showed the modal category to be 2-2.4
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behaviours per week. 24% or 7 data points exceeded the cut 
off point of 2.5. The mean severity represents the mean of 
the rated severity of the actual incidents recorded; whereas 
the broadened median represents the entire data set. The 
smoothed plot (figure 11.11) shows that the baseline 
achieved a degree of stability as a number of scores 
clustered around the ratings category of 2-2.4. In terms of 
score scatter 7 6% of the data were within +/- 60% criterion 
of the measures of central tendency (table 11.24). If only 
the severity ratings were considered 96% were within +/- 3 0% 
of the mean. From the quartile plot it can be seen that the 
full range of ratings were used (1-4) (figure 11.9).

Total data set. During the treatment phase the mean 
increased to 2.57 (S.D. 0.88), and during follow up there 
was a further slight increase to mean 2.59 (S.D. 1.07) and 
the broadened median remained constant at 2.46 (I.Q. range
1.85/ 1.3 at follow up). The modal rating for the total data 
set was 3-3.4.

Overall, the smoothed plot (figure 11.11) shows that there 
was an increase in the rated severity of the incidents of 
socially inappropriate behaviour, for the second half of the 
treatment and follow up. This inference was arrived at by 
the increase in the measures of central tendency, the 
quartile plot showing a marked shift in the broadened median 
in the direction of deterioration. There was a change in the 
distribution of scores, in the number of scores in the 2.5- 
2.9 and 3-3.4 rating categories (figure 11.9). There was a,
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change in the pattern of score overlap, at baseline 24%, in
the treatment phase 46% and at follow up 44% exceeded the
cut off point of 2.5 (table 11.25). Perhaps the most
compelling evidence is in terms of the individual incidents
of socially inappropriate behaviour detailed in table 11,12
(i.e. each incident rather than the weekly mean). During the
27 week baseline, 44 incidents were recorded, of these 13
were rated as "severe" or "very severe" (3 or 4). Over the
course of treatment :

self monitoring phase (n=7) 21 incidents 4(3/4) 
information phase (n=10) 15 incidents 7(3/4)
relaxation phase (n=22) 30 incidents 8(3/4)
problem solving (n=18) 50 incidents 23(3/4)
follow up (n=18) 48 incidents 20(3/4)

Towards the end of treatment and at follow up the number of 
"severe" and "very severe" incidents increased markedly. In 
terms of the cut off score, the mean rated severity was 2.57 
at the end of treatment and 2.59 at the end of follow up, 
and so only very slightly exceeded the cut off score. The 
inference was that the predicted reduction in the severity 
ratings was not maintained in the latter part of treatment 
or follow up.

drlterlon l.c: a reduction of the weekly rating of 
"irritable" and "touchy" behaviour, over time, as measured 
by scale 4 of the Social Behavicmr Scale, and at follow up 
the mean of the weekly ratings should not exceed 2.5?

The autocorrelation analysis revealed a significant degree 
of autocorrelation during treatment at lag 1, r=.330, but 
not during baseline and follow up (table 11.5). Table 11.30 
showed a decrease in rated irritability from baseline (M
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3.16, S.D. 1.12) to follow up (M 2.78, S.D. 0.93). The C 
statistic was statistically significant (Z = 2.729, p 
< .01); but visual inspection of figure 11.29 contradicted 
the inference of improvement. The degree of change was not 
clinically significant as the follow up score exceeded the 
cut off point A1 (table 11.32), and cut off score of 2.5.

criterion l.d: a reduction of the self reported intensity of 
anger arousal to hypothetically provocative situations, over 
time, as measured by the Provocation Inventory?

Table 11.33 shows that at baseline, subject 2 scored 39 (93% 
of the maximum score). This level of intensity of anger 
arousal fluctuated (especially at repeated measures 2); but 
returned to baseline levels at follow up.

11.3.2 Criteria for improvement: criterion 2

Given that the treatment aimed to encourage the individual 
to articulate socially acceptable strategies to cope with 
provocation, did the results of the outcome measures show, 
by follow up:

criterion 2.a: the scores for each of the solutions to the 
vignettes of the Problem Solving Assessment at follow up, 
exceeding the cut off score of 1.5?

Pretreatment, in each of the conditions the solutions were 
judged to be socially appropriate. Overall, this standard 
was maintained over time, and at follow up 2 solutions 
exceeded the cut off point and 1 solution was rated as 1.5 
(tables 11.37 -11.39). The three experimental conditions 
were: condition 1- the difficult interpersonal situations 
condition; condition 2- the provocative situations condi
tion; condition 3- the personally provocative
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situations condition. All the vignettes for the Problem 
Solving Assessment and the scoring criteria are lodged in 
the appendix.

Problem solving styles. - Subject 2 found 2 out of 7 of the 
vignettes in condition 1 provocative, and only generated 1 
solution on each occasion. At baseline she misunderstood the 
initial vignette, but had no subsequent difficulties. Over 
the treatment phases, she had particular difficulties when 
dealing with conflict with a friend and in accepting 
legitimate criticism; but for the remaining phases achieved 
the maximum score stating that she would be able to sort the 
situations out herself.

6 out of 7 of the vignettes (in condition 2) would annoy 
subject 2, and as with condition 1, no socially appropriate 
solutions were generated and only one solution was generated 
for each phase. She showed no particular difficulties 
pretreatment or subsequently. On only one occasion (i.e. 
being asked to stay in because she had a cold), was she 
unable to generate a solution; but on 4 out of 7 occasions 
she suggested that she would ask the staff for advice and on 
the remaining occasion she said that she would tackle the 
situation herself.

In condition 3, 6 out of 7 vignettes were rated as 
provocative. No socially inappropriate solutions were 
generated and only one solution was generated for each 
phase. There were no particular deficits evident
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pretreatment nor subsequently. On 2 out of 7 vignettes 
subject 2 would ask for help and on 4 out of 7 she would 
cope with the situation herself. The vignette at repeated 
measures 6 caused difficulty, when staff questioned her 
about being late back from her pass and she said she would 
say, "I came back late and I was not doing anything".

consequential thinking. - Pretreatment, subject 2 
experienced difficulty in predicting the likely outcome of 
the chosen solution in the first two conditions. This did 
not appear to improve over treatment and she was only 
correct on 1 in 3 of the occasions, across all three 
conditions, appearing the judge the outcome of the situation 
on how she perceived the other person would feel (i.e. she 
would feel the situation would be "worse" if she predicted 
that the other person would react negatively).

Interpersonal perspective taking. - Pretreatment, across all 
three conditions she predicted how the other person would 
feel and maintained this ability across the remaining phases 
in each of the three conditions. For conditions 2 and 3, she 
predicted that on 50% of occasions her actions would either 
anger or upset the other person. Her emotional vocabulary 
was limited.

Social causal thinking. - Pretreatment, in condition 1, the 
first vignette was misunderstood, but benign motives were 
ascribed in repeated measures 1. For the remaining 
assessments in condition 2, on 2 out of 4 occasions
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(repeated measures 2 - a motive was not applicable), benign 
motives were suggested. For condition 2, pretreatment she 
could not suggest a motive for the baseline vignette but 
suggested a benign motive for repeated measures 1. On two 
occasions during treatment and during follow-up she was 
unable to suggest the likely intention of the other person 
and during repeated measures 4 suggested the person "maybe 
in a bad mood". Of interest, pretreatment in condition 3, 
she was able to suggest that she took responsibility for the 
situation.
B "Because I have misbehaved"
Repeated measures 1 "They'd say it because it is fattening" 
But, during treatment she suggested two motives that were 
malevolent;.
Repeated measures 2 "She thinks I stole it"
Repeated measures 4 "Do it for a bad reason"
and could not ascribe intentions for the remaining phases
(repeated measures 3 and repeated measures 6).

Self efficacy expectations. Subject 2 showed some confidence 
in her abilities for conditions 1 and 2, but clearly became 
less sure for condition 3, rating 3 out of 7 as difficult 
and feeling that on 3 out of 7 occasions she would "muck it 
up".

criterion 2.b: 75% of the solutions to the hypothetically 
provocative situations of the Provocation Inventory, being 
rated as socially appropriate?

Table 50 shows that at baseline 50% of the solutions were 
judged to be socially appropriate, and only 1 solution
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contained verbal aggression. There was a gradual increase 
over time, but there was a decrease following the problem 
solving phase of treatment, but at follow up 13 solutions 
(93%) were judged to be socially appropriate. There were no 
solutions containing verbal or physical aggression after the 
baseline phase.

cjriterion 2.c: the scores of the expressive comnamication 
subdomain of the Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales meeting 
the cut off point representing socially acceptable 
behaviour?

The follow up score exceeded the baseline by 8 raw score 
points. The post test and follow up scores exceeded the cut 
off points for clinically significant change, and the 
magnitude of change exceeded the Reliable Change Index 
(table 11.19). The follow up scores met the cut off point 
representing socially acceptable behaviour.

11.3.3 Criteria for improvement: criterion 3.

Given that the context of provocation is often interpersonal 
and the treatment aimed to encourage the individual to 
demonstrate tolerance and sensitivity to other people7 did 
the results of the treatment measures shew:

criterion 3.a: the scores on the socialisation domain of the 
Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales meeting the cut off point 
representing socially acceptable ijehaviour?

The follow up score exceeded the baseline by 22 raw score 
points, but the baseline was 14.2 points below the group 
mean, indicating an area of deficit. The post test score 
(77) was less than the cut off points, but by follow up (81) 
the cut off point Cl (judged to be standard of socially 
acceptable behaviour) was exceeded, (table 11.18). The
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Reliable Change Index was also exceeded. In the play and 
leisure sub domain, the post test score (24) and follow up 
score (25) exceeded the cut off points of Cl and C2 (table 
11.19). In the coping skills sub domain, the post test and 
follow up scores were identical (16) and while they exceeded 
the cut off point Al, failed to exceed the cut off point Cl, 
but did exceed the Reliable Change Index. The follow up 
scores (apart from those in the coping skills subdomain) met 
the cut off point representing socially acceptable beha
viour.

criterion 3.b: an increase of the weekly rating of "toler
ance to others" as measured by scale 1 of the Social Beha
viour Scale, over time, and at follcm up, exceeding the cut 
off score of 3?

The autocorrelation analysis did not reveal any significant 
autocorrelation coefficients for the baseline, treatment and 
follow up phases (table 11.4.). Table 11.30 shows an in
crease in the rated "tolerance to others" from baseline (M
1.62, S.D. 0.608) to the end of treatment (M 2.68, S.D.
1.06), then a decrease by the end of the follow up (M 2.36, 
S.D. 1.03). Although the C statistic was significant (Z =
1.94, p < .05) (table 11.31), visual inspection confirmed 
the decrease from treatment to follow up and the follow up 
score did not exceed the cut off point Al (3.52) nor the cut 
off score of 3 (table 11.32).

criterion 3.c: an increase of the weekly rating of "sensi
tivity" to others as measured by scale 2 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale over time, and at follow up, exceeding the 
cut off score of 3?

267



The autocorrelation analysis did not reveal any significant 
autocorrelation coefficients for the baseline, treatment and 
follow up phases (table 11.4.). Table 11.30 shows an 
increase in the ratings of "sensitivity to others" from 
baseline (M 1.82, S.D. 0.778) to follow up (M 2.54, S.D.
1.10). It did not prove possible to test if the increase was 
statistically significant, as there was trend in the 
baseline (table 11.31). The follow up score did not exceed 
the cut off score.

criterion 3.d: an increase of the weekly rating of 
"sociability to others" as measured by scale 3 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale, over time, and at follow up, exceeding the 
cut off score of 3??

A significant degree of autocorrelation existed during the 
treatment phase, at lag 6, r=.3 65, and lag 12, r=.3 02 and 
also during follow up at lag 3, r=-.514; but not during 
baseline (table 11.5). Table 11.30 shows an increase in the 
ratings of "sociability to others" from baseline (M 3.03, 
S.D. 1.332) to treatment (M 3.19, S.D. 0.961): but then the 
ratings decreased during follow up (M 2.69, S.D. 0.970). In 
addition, trend existed in the baseline, but did not prove 
feasible to test if the decrease was statistically 
significant. Whilst at baseline the mean exceeded the cut 
off score, the follow up score did not.

11.3.4 Significant events

Subject 2 was admitted to the hospital at six years of age. 
She was moved to the open ward of the Behaviour Problems
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Unit a year before the present study began, and her main 
difficulties were judged to be a lack of motivation and 
aggressive outbursts. At baseline, it was being argued by 
the clinical team that she was unable to cope with the 
expectations of the ward; for example, she would leave the 
ward without permission, steal the possessions of others, 
take food from the kitchen without permission, refuse to 
comply with the domestic tasks programme and fail to comply 
with her weight reduction diet.

When staff tried to discuss these difficulties, she would 
initially react with denial and if staff persisted could 
become physically aggressive towards other people and 
occasionally to herself. It was decided by the clinical team 
that she would benefit from the more structured regime of 
the female secure ward in the Behaviour Problems Unit (week 
9) and initially stated that she preferred the routine of 
the ward. However, when asked about an alleged sexual 
misdemeanour she kicked and punched staff (week 15) and when 
asked about her steadily increasing weight (she was now 
weighing over 18 stones) again assaulted a member of staff 
(week 18). She was transferred back to the open ward in week 
19.

Subject 2 reacted quite defensively during the initial 
stages of treatment, she found coping with other people 
difficult and would take a particular dislike to another 
resident and then focus any blame on that other person for 
her misfortunes. She would deliberately antagonise other
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people by saying insulting or unpleasant things about them. 
There were repeated conflicts about limiting her food intake 
which resulted in verbal and physical aggression (week 43). 
It proved difficult to tackle her denial in the treatment 
sessions. Indeed, although she completed her diary each day, 
during the entire course of treatment she failed to record 
even one incident of feeling angry.

Staff had reason to think that she had stolen money from 
another resident, she denied this and some hours later 
burned her hand when ironing (week 52). She became very 
upset when her key worker resigned (week 54). At a team 
meeting, staff voiced concern about her increasing weight 
and decided to restart the weight reduction diet (week 58).

Subject 2 found it very difficult to comply with the diet 
and staff called an emergency meeting to discuss the 
situation (week 59). Staff felt at this point that they were 
not coping. Nursing staff implemented a structured 
management programme which would give her a reward each day 
if she would comply with the basic ward routine (week 71).

It was suspected that she was engaging in a degree of cross 
shift opportunism and the aim of the programme was to 
increase the consistency of approach. The hospital dietitian 
was asked to give advice on her dietary management and 
suggested a very low calorie diet (week 80). Initially her 
compliance with the diet was very good but on week 85 she 
began to binge and then she began to self injure. A resident
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broke her new Sony Walkman which she found upsetting (week 
88). At a multidisciplinary team meeting it was decided to 
discontinue the diet (week 88). Staff were very concerned 
about her escalating weight and her reaction when staff 
tried to discuss the situation with her (week 89). It was 
decided once again to transfer her to the intake ward (week 
98) .

11.3.5 Summary

Some of the post treatment and follow up scores fulfilled 
the criteria for improvement, and it was inferred that 
subject 2 had gained some benefit from treatment, but on 
some measures the improvement was not sustained. At 
baseline, a number of deficits were identified, suggesting 
that she found it difficult to cope with anger arousal in 
socially acceptable ways.

Over the 27 week baseline, 44 incidents of socially 
inappropriate responses to anger arousal were recorded, 13 
of which were rated as "severe" or "very severe" leading to 
a mean weekly frequency of 8.11 and a mean rated sever;ity of 
2.35. Staff perception of her level of irritability was 
equivalent to a mean weekly rating of 3.16. Her self rated 
intensity of anger arousal was 93% of the possible maximum 
score. Staff viewed subject 2 as the most able of the group 
but as having the most severe emotional difficulties. The 
Problem Solving Assessment showed she was able to generate 
socially appropriate solutions and likely interpersonal 
perspectives (there were some deficits in consequential
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thinking).

Of particular interest, was that she, unlike the rest of the 
group, was able to take some responsibility for her actions. 
The results of the Provocation Inventory, showed that at 
repeated measures 1, nearly 80% of the solutions were judged 
to be socially appropriate. The socialisation domain of the 
V.A.B.S. highlighted some of her deficits in her ability to 
form relationships. Her baseline score was some 22 points 
below the level of "severe deficit" (Dickens' norms) and her 
score in the coping skills domain was only just above the 
"profound deficit" level. The perception of the staff of her 
day to day behaviour mirrored this, judging her to be 
intolerant of, and insensitive to other people. Staff stated 
that they had observed her being able to interact with other 
people in a socially acceptable way, but her deficits were 
in terms of her attitude to others and her lack of moral 
awareness. Staff suspected that she was using aggression as 
a method of getting her own way (and bullied the other 
residents).

The evidence suggested that whilst some improvement 
occurred, there was a deterioration over the latter half of 
treatment and follow up. During the problem solving phase 
(week 67) there were 50 incidents, 2 3 of which were rated as 
"severe" or "very severe" and during follow-up there were 48 
incidents, 2 0 of which were rated as "severe" or "very 
severe". It was argued that there was an increase in both 
the frequency and severity of socially inappropriate
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responses to provocation and stress. This increase should 
perhaps be viewed in the context of the implementation of 
the nursing management programme to increase consistency of 
management (week 71), and the introduction of the very low 
calorie diet (week 80). Staff saw her as slightly less 
touchy (although the change was not clinically significant) 
and more able to form relationships. Whilst she denied any 
incidents of anger arousal in her daily diary, her self 
rated intensity of anger arousal on the Provocation 
Inventory (apart from repeated measures 2) remained high. 
Staff felt that she had developed some problem solving 
skills and acquired the ability to weigh up the consequences 
of her actions but still chose the course of action likely 
to gain the maximum advantage to herself irrespective of the 
effect this may have on other people. Staff believed that 
subject 2's difficulties were more complex than a lack of 
self control. Whilst it was true that she did acquire some 
skills to enable her to act in a pro social manner it was 
felt that she lacked an integrated moral framework, so she 
would often choose to act in an anti social manner, if this 
would achieve her goal effectively or result in a positive 
consequence to herself.

11.4 SUBJECT 3

11.4.1 Criteria for improvement: criterion 1

Given that the treatment aimed to encourage the individual 
to respond in socially acceptable ways to provocation, did 
the results of the outcome measures show:

criterion l.a: a reduction of the mean weekly rating of the 
frequency of socially inappropriate behaviour, over time, as
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measured by the Ward Data Sheet?

The autocorrelation analysis showed significant auto 
correlation coefficients at lag 1 (r=.385) for the baseline 
phase (table 11,3) and lag 3 (r=.266) for the treatment 
phase, but the autocorrelation coefficients for the follow 
up phase were non significant (table 11.3).

Baseline analysis. In analysing the baseline data, it did 
not prove possible to investigate the presence of a linear 
trend using the split middle technique as on 11 out of 34 
weeks no socially inappropriate behaviour was recorded (32% 
of weeks). Figure 11.13 shows that for just over half the 
baseline the trend is increasing, followed by a decrease 
with an increase just as treatment is introduced. The 
impression of trend was strengthened by the results of the C 
statistic (Z=2.44, p<.01) (table 11.26). In terms of the 
measures of central tendency the mean was 8.15 (S.D. 8.97) 
and the broadened median was 5.5 (I.Q. range 15) (table
11.6). The data showed a marked positive skew (figure
11.12), with the modal category being 0-2 behaviours per 
week. During week 18, 36 behaviours were recorded which 
exceeded three standard deviations from the mean, and it 
seemed that the outliers have rather inflated the mean. The 
broadened median was perhaps a more accurate representation 
of the data. However, any description of the baseline can 
only be tentative given that the data were very variable; in 
terms of score scatter, 21% and 27% of the data were within 
+/- 60% of the measures of central tendency (table 11.21).
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The standard deviation exceeded the mean, and the quartile 
plot showed the extent of the range (figure 11.12). The 
baseline was unstable but there was some evidence to suggest 
that after an initial increase and decrease, the trend was 
increasing as the treatment was introduced.

Total data set. During the treatment phase the mean 
decreased to 3.25 (S.D. 5.99) and the broadened median 
decreased to 0 (I.Q. range 5.5), and during follow up there 
was a further decrease to mean 0.28 (S.D. 1.18) and the 
broadened median to 0 (I.Q. range 0). The data continued to 
evidence a marked positive skew with the modal categories in 
both phases being 0-2 behaviours. As treatment began, in 
week 35, 39 behaviours were recorded, which may have 
inflated the mean. Although the data were still variable, 
with the standard deviation in excess of the mean, it 
appears less so than at baseline.

Overall, it seems that there has been a reduction in the 
frequency of socially inappropriate behaviour, over the 
course of treatment (figures 11.13 and 11.14). This 
inference was based on the reduction in the measures of 
central tendency, the quartile plot showing a marked shift 
in the broadened median in the direction of functionality. 
There was a change in the distribution of scores and a 
reduction in variability (figure 11.12). There was a very 
marked change in the pattern of score overlap, in the 
treatment phase 83% are within the 0-6 behaviours per week 
category (as opposed to 50% at baseline)(table 11.22).
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From the visual analysis of figures 11.13 and 11.14, it 
would seem that there has been a reduction in the frequency 
of socially inappropriate behaviour over time. However, 
statistical analysis was not possible because of the 
presence of trend in baseline and the degree of serial 
dependency in the data.

criterion l.b: a reduction of the mean weekly rating of the 
severity of incidents of socially inappropriate behaviour 
over time, as measured by the Ward Data Sheet, and at follow 
up the mean of the weekly severity ratings should not exceed 
2.5?

The autocorrelation analysis showed significant auto 
correlation coefficients at lag 1 (r=.538) for the baseline 
phase (table 11.3) and lags 2 (r=.263) and 4 (r=.248) for 
the treatment phase but the autocorrelation coefficients for 
the follow up phase were non significant (table 11.3).

Baseline analysis. At baseline, as with the frequency data, 
there was some evidence of an initial increase followed by a 
decrease with an increase just as treatment is introduced 
(figures 11.16 and 11.17); which was confirmed by the 
results of the C statistic (2=3.178, p<.01). In terms of the 
measures of central tendency, the mean was 2.79 (S.D. 1.16) 
and the broadened median was 2.11 (I.Q. range 3) (table
11.23). The stem and leaf display (figure 11.15), in terms 
of the total data set, showed the modal category to be a 
rating of 0.4, and in terms of actual rated severity to be 
3-3.4. 35% or 12 data points exceeded the cut off point of
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2.5. The mean severity represented the mean of the rated 
severity of the actual incidents recorded; whereas the 
broadened median represented the entire data set, and should 
more appropriately be compared to the mean weekly severity.

However, any description of the baseline must take the 
variability of the data into account; in terms of score 
scatter, only 53% and 56% of the data were within +/- 60% of 
the measures of central tendency (table 11.24). Considering 
only the rated severity, 87% of the data were within +/- 60% 
of the mean. From the quartile plot it can be seen that the 
full range of ratings were used (1-4) (figure 11.15). Again, 
whilst the baseline was unstable, there was some evidence to 
suggest that after an initial increase and decrease, the 
trend was increasing as the treatment was introduced.

Total data set. During the treatment phase the mean 
decreased to 2.37 (S.D. 1.01) and the broadened median 
decreased to 0 (I.Q. range 2). During follow up there was a 
further decrease to mean 2 (S.D, 0) and the broadened median 
to 0 (I.Q. range 0). The mode for the total data set was a 
rating of 0-0.4 but for actual rated severity was 2-2.4 
(figure 11.15)

Overall, from a visual inspection of figures 11.16 and
11.17, the inference was that there was a reduction in the 
rated severity of the incidents of socially inappropriate 
behaviour. There was an initial decline that was maintained 
for some weeks, with an increase from week 65, (peaking at
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weeks 78, 80, 82-83) with a subsequent fall off that was 
maintained at follow up. This inference was based on the 
reduction in the measures of central tendency, the quartile 
plot showing a marked shift in the broadened median in the 
direction of functionality. There was a change in the 
distribution of scores and a reduction in variability 
(figure 11.15). There was a very marked change in the 
pattern of score overlap, (from 35% being in the 2.6+ 
category at baseline, reducing to 15% during follow up to 
none at all by follow up) (table 11.25).

Additionally, in terms of individual incidents, during the
34 week baseline, 52 incidents were recorded, of these, 34
were rated as "severe" or "very severe" (3 or 4) that is 65%
of incidents. Over the course of treatment:

self monitoring phase (n=10) 24 incidents 11 (3/4)
information phase (n=25) 11 incidents 2 (3/4)
relaxation phase (n=21) 16 incidents 5 (3/4)
problem solving (n=16) 6 incidents 4 (3/4)
follow up (n=18) 1 incident 0 (3/4)

From the information phase to the end of follow up there was 
a sharp decrease in the "severe" incidents, in the 80 weeks 
there were only 11 of these incidents (table 11.12).

In summary, there was a reduction in severity over treatment 
which was maintained at follow up. Post treatment and follow 
up scores did not exceed the cut off score of a severity 
rating of 2.5, so it was inferred that improvement occurred.

criterion l.c: a reduction of the weekly rating of 
"irritable" and "touchy" behaviour, over time, as measured
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by scale 4 of the Social Behaviour Scale, and at follow up 
the mean of the weekly ratings should not exceed 2.5?

A significant degree of autocorrelation existed during the 
treatment phase at lag 1, r=.445 and lag 2, r=,3 35, but not 
during baseline and follow up (table 11.5). Table 11.30 
shows a marked decrease in irritability from baseline (M 
3.31, S.D. 1.36) to follow up (M 0.85, S.D. 0.56). The 
results of the C statistic showed that the decrease was both 
statistically (Z=7.26, p<.01) and clinically significant, 
with the follow up score meeting the cut off point Al and 
approaching the cut off point A2 (table 11.32) and not 
exceeding the cut off score of 2.5.

criterion l.d: a reduction of the self reported intensity of 
anger arousal to hypothetically provocative situations, over 
time, as measured by the Provocation Inventory?

Table 11.3 3 shows that at baseline, subject 3 scored 28,
which represented 67% of the maximum score. There was
variability in her scores over treatment. The post treatment
score represented the maximum score, which was maintained at
follow up.

11.4.2 Criteria for improvement: criterion 2

Given that the treatment aimed to encourage the individual 
to articulate socially acceptable strategies to cope with 
provocation, did the results of the outcome measures show, 
by follow up:

criterion 2.a: the scores for each of the solutions to the 
vignettes of the Problem Solving Assessment at follow up, 
exceeding the cut off score of 1.5?

Pretreatment, over the three conditions, the ratings of 7 
out of 11 solutions exceeded the cut off point. One solution
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involved the use of physical violence. By follow up, in the 
difficult (condition 1) and provocative (condition 2) 
conditions the scores of all the solutions exceeded the cut 
off point; indicating an improvement (tables 11.40 - 11.42). 
In the personally provocative condition a mild loss of 
temper was recorded at follow up. The three experimental 
conditions were: condition 1- the difficult interpersonal 
situations condition; condition 2- the provocative 
situations condition; condition 3- the personally 
provocative situations condition. All the vignettes for the 
Problem Solving Assessment and the scoring criteria are 
lodged in the appendix.

Problem solving styles. - In condition 1, 3 out of 8
situations were judged to be provocative, and the maximum 
number of solutions generated were 2. Pretreatment 
(baseline, repeated measures 1 and repeated measures 2) 
subject 3 was able to offer socially appropriate and active 
solutions and only at baseline offered a passive response. 
This was the pattern during treatment and no socially 
inappropriate responses were offered. Maximum credit was 
given for solutions on four out of five treatment phases.

In condition 2, 5 out of 8 situations were felt to be 
provocative: repeated measures 3 was the only condition 
where more than 1 solution was offered. Pretreatment, no 
socially inappropriate solutions were offered but at 
repeated measures 2, she suggested that she would have to 
passively accept being blamed unfairly. Post treatment, she
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gave a passive response at repeated measures 6 and at follow 
up stated she would ask for assistance.

In condition 3, surprisingly, only 6 out of 8 were judged
provocative, and the maximum number of solutions generated
was 2. Pretreatment, 1 physically aggressive solution was
offered, although on the other two occasions socially
appropriate solutions were suggested. Of interest was the
solution offered at repeated measures 2:
"Walked away and ignored her, I felt like hitting her I 
thought I would be put in my room and something bad would 
happen".

This solution was suggestive of an inhibitory self 
statement. Subject 3 offered 2 passive and 1 socially 
inappropriate response in this condition.

consequential thinking. In terms of being able to predict 
the likely effect of one's behaviour on the outcome of a 
situation, Subject 3 appeared to have difficulties 
pretreatment, which continued throughout treatment. She 
tended to predict the consequences for herself, rather than 
in terms of the consequences for the entire situation. In 
condition 1, for 5 out of 8 occasions the solutions were 
unlikely. In condition 2, for 3 out of 8 occasions the 
solutions were unlikely but again in condition three, 5 out 
of 8 solutions were unlikely. To illustrate the nature of 
her difficulties, for repeated measures 7 in condition 3, 
subject 3 suggested that if the chiropodist gave her a pair 
of shoes that she did not consider fashionable she would
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throw them away and this would make the situation "better"; 
if asked to stay in to see the doctor and miss a day at the 
day centre she said that if she did stay in to see the 
doctor it would make the situation "worse".

Interpersonal perspective taking. In condition 1, subject 3, 
performed well, and with prompting could predict whether the 
other person would feel positively or negatively as a result 
of her actions. During treatment she still required 
prompting. This ability did not generalise to conditions 2 
or 3 where the difficulties apparent at pretreatment did not 
resolve as a result of treatment. Subject 3 had difficulties 
in labelling emotions in herself and other people and had a 
very restricted emotional vocabulary.

Social causal thinking. In condition 1, subject 3 could
state a likely motive at repeated measures 1 which was
benign, but experienced difficulties during treatment and
was only able to state another motive directly after the
problem solving phase. By contrast in condition 2,
pretreatment, she was able to suggest a number of possible
motives, but all were malevolent.
B "Maybe the boys don't like me"

"Maybe they think I'm daft"
"Maybe they think I'm stupid"

Repeated measures 1 "Just to annoy you"
"They are wicked"
"They might be angry"
"They might be in a bad mood"

Repeated measures 2 "If you do the wrong thing they give you 
a row".

During treatment out of 4 motives suggested, only 1 was
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malevolent.
Repeated measures 4 "Maybe she's a wee bit high"
Repeated measures 6 "Because she doesn't like me."
For condition 3, pretreatment, she was able to suggest a
motive for each phase, one of which was malevolent.
Repeated measures 2 "She doesn't like me".
During treatment she suggested three motives, one of which 
was malevolent.
Repeated measures 4 "Maybe she was in a bad mood".
She did show that she had grasped the purpose of assessment.
Repeated measures 5 "You wonder what is going on in their 
minds".
Pretreatment she understood that she may have to take some 
responsibility for the situation detailed in the vignette, 
realising that staff reminded her about her weight reduction 
diet in view of concern about her health due to her heart 
condition. This ability was sustained in the treatment phase 
as she realised that staff placed limits on her movements 
because of her heart condition and asked her to see the 
doctor in order that her health could be monitored. These 
findings indicated that subject 3 could express 
interpretations which were biassed towards a negative view 
of other people, but there was evidence of improvement post 
treatment.

Self efficacy expectations. Although subject 3 was 
relatively functionally able, staff felt that over the 
twenty three years since admission she had lost a great deal 
of confidence, this lack of confidence was reflected in her 
prediction of how difficult the situations (in the

283



vignettes) would be to manage and how well she would cope
with them. She predicted that she would "muck up" 6 out of 8
of the vignettes in condition 1 and 2 but she felt a little
more confident about her abilities in condition 3, in that,
she predicted she would "muck up" only 2 out of 8.
criterion 2.t>: 75% of the solutions to the hypothetically 
provocative situations of the Provocation Inventory, being 
rated as socially appropriate?

Table 11.50 shows that at baseline, 5 solutions (36%) were 
judged to be socially appropriate, and 1 solution contained 
references to verbal aggression and 2 to physical 
aggression. The scores fluctuated over time, but by follow 
up 79% were judged to be socially appropriate. By follow up, 
her response to being "punched by someone you don't like" 
had moderated from "punch her back, I used to go for the 
nurses" to "slap her back", indicating an improvement.

criterion 2.c: the scores of the expressive comnamication 
subdomain of the Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales meeting 
the cut off point representing socially acceptable 
behaviour?

The follow up score exceeded the baseline score by 9 raw 
score points. The post test and follow up scores were 
identical, and exceeded the cut off point for clinically 
significant improvement (table 11.19) and the magnitude of 
improvement exceeded the Reliable Change Index. The follow 
up scores met the cut off point representing socially 
acceptable behaviour.
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11.4.3 Criteria for improvement: criterion 3.

Given that the context of provocation is often interpersonal 
and the treatment aimed to encourage the individual to 
demonstrate tolerance and sensitivity to other people; did 
the results of the treatment Bteasures show:

criterion 3.a: the scores on the socialisation domain of the 
Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales meeting the cut off point 
representing socially acceptable behaviour?

The follow up score exceeded the baseline by 22 raw score 
points, and the baseline score was 4.8 points in excess of 
the group mean. The post test (94) and follow up scores (99) 
exceeded all the cut off points of clinical significance 
(table 11.18), and the magnitude of improvement from 
baseline exceeded the Reliable Change Index (table 11.19).
In the play and leisure sub domain the post test and follow 
up scores were identical (27) and exceeded all but one of 
the cut off points (A2 3 0) (table 11.19) and the degree of 
improvement exceeded the Reliable Change Index. In the 
coping skills sub domain both the post test (23) and follow 
up (28) scores exceeded the cut off points and exceeded the 
Reliable Change Index. The follow up scores met the cut off 
point representing socially acceptable behaviour, signalling 
an improvement.

criterion 3.b: an increase of the weekly rating of 
"tolerance to others" as measured by scale 1 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale, over time, and at follow up, exceeding the 
cut off score of 3?

A significant degree of autocorrelation existed during the 
treatment phase at lag 1, r=.505, lag 2, r=.375 and lag 3, 
r=.295 but not during baseline or follow up (table 11.4). 
Table 11.30 shows a marked increase in the ratings of
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"tolerance to others" from baseline (M 2.03, S.D. 1.2 6) to 
follow up (M 4.43, S.D. 0.43). This increase was both 
statistically significant (2=5.836, p<.01) (table 11.31) and 
clinically significant, with the follow up score exceeding 
the A1 cut off point (Al=3.52) and the cut off score of 3 
(table 11.32), signalling an improvement.

criterion 3.c: an increase of the weekly rating of 
"sensitivity" to others as measured by scale 2 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale over time, and at follcm up, exceeding the 
cut off score of 3?

A significant degree of autocorrelation existed during the 
treatment phase at lag 1, r=.514, at lag 2, r=.357, lag 3, 
r=.394 and at lag 4, r=.299; but not during baseline follow 
up (table 11.4). There was a very marked increase in the 
ratings of "sensitivity to others" from baseline (M 1.75, 
S.D. 0.95) to follow up (M 4.57, S.D. 0.46). This increase 
was both statistically significant (2=6.538, p<.01) and 
clinically significant, with the follow up score exceeding 
the cut off point A1 (Al=3.39), the cut off point A2 
(A2=4.54) and the cut off score of 3, signalling an 
improvement.

criterion S^dz an increase of the weekly rating of 
"sociability to others" as measured by scale 3 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale, over time, and at follow up, exceeding the 
cut off score of 3?

The autocorrelation analysis did not reveal any significant 
autocorrelation coefficients for the baseline, treatment and 
follow up phases. There was a noticeable increase in the 
ratings of "sociability to others" from baseline (M 3.13,
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S.D. 0.85) to follow up (M 4.54, S.D. 0.47). It did not 
prove possible to test if this increase was statistically 
significant as there was trend in the baseline. The baseline 
mean was in excess of the cut off point of 3, signalling an 
improvement.

11.4.4 Significant events

Subject 3 was transferred to the "Behaviour Problems Unit" a 
month before the present study started, as staff felt that 
she would benefit from help to manage anger arousal and to 
reduce the frequency of physical aggression to others and to 
herself. During the baseline she was very agitated and 
anxious. She disliked any limits being placed on her 
behaviour, insisting on being allowed to leave the ward any 
time of the day or evening. She was described as impatient.

Staff were concerned about her health as she had chronic 
cardiac difficulties and regularly refused medication. Staff 
tried to limit her calorie and cigarette intake. Subject 3 
made it clear that she was unhappy on the ward particularly 
when the ward was locked or if the ward was noisy. She had a 
heart attack (week 8) and was immediately transferred to the 
general hospital and returned to recuperate on the medical 
ward in the hospital (weeks 9 - 12). She returned to the 
ward but still needed to rest so was not allowed to return 
to the day centre which she particularly enjoyed (week 13). 
She was very annoyed about this decision, particularly as 
her programme only allowed her to leave the ward for 3 0 
minutes in the morning or afternoon and she became increas
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ingly agitated (weeks 14 - 20). The ward was locked again 
and on two occasions she forced the ward door open and was 
frequently aggressive to staff (weeks 22 - 23). Staff were 
becoming increasingly concerned about her health given her 
increasing agitation and so they allowed her to return to 
the day centre (week 25). Staff became concerned about her 
relationship with a fellow resident JL, they suspected that 
he was deliberately teasing her. She was rather vulnerable 
at this time, as the health of her long terra boyfriend had 
deteriorated and as a consequence of his illness he was very 
confused and he assaulted her. JL would tell her that she 
should not take her medication and that she would never 
leave the hospital. She would return to the ward in a very 
distressed state but objected to the staffs’ attempts to 
discuss the situation. She left the ward without permission 
and was brought back by staff (week 35) and picked up a 
hoover and threw it at a door. Staff introduced "a nursing 
management programme" to increase consistency (week 38) as 
they were concerned about her levels of anxiety. She told 
staff that she had been raped (week 41) but later admitted 
that JL had advised her to say this and that it was not 
true. Staff called an emergency meeting to consider her 
future management as they were concerned about her levels of 
agitation. She was transferred to the medical ward for a 
health check and for a medication review. She was commenced 
on anti anxiolytic medication (week 46). She moved to a pre
rehabilitation ward which catered for continuing care 
residents and settled very well (week 50). Staff continued 
to be concerned about her relationship with JL as she was
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away from the ward for long periods.

She remained physically unwell and had another angina attack 
(week 63) and had to recuperate on the ward and not attend 
the day centre. There was a change of personnel at the day 
centre and this, coupled with the staff discovering that she 
was being coerced into giving money to JL, led to increasing 
agitation (week 78 - 84). She was severely physically 
assaulted by JL (week 96).

There were rumours about the ward closing (weeks 93 - 95) 
and when the decision was made (week 99), although she was 
settled on the ward she was moved to the rehabilitation 
services (week 101). She felt that the change of routine and 
the expectations were too much and that she could not cope, 
she became extremely agitated, refused medication and 
eventually physically attacked another resident (week 104). 
She was transferred to another continuing care ward (week 
105) and when that ward was also closed was finally 
transferred to a care of the elderly ward at the end of 
follow-up (week 124).

11.4.5 Summary

As the post treatment and follow up scores fulfilled the 
majority of the criteria for improvement, it was inferred 
that subject 3 had improved as a result of treatment. At 
baseline, a number of deficits were identified, suggesting 
that she found it difficult to cope with anger arousal in 
socially acceptable ways. At baseline, in 34 weeks 52
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incidents were recorded, 65% of which were rated as "severe" 
or "very severe". She felt that she was having difficulty in 
coping on the ward and was agitated and aroused. Staff 
perception was that she was irritable and touchy; yet in 
terms of self rated intensity of anger arousal her score was 
67% of the maximum score on the Provocation Inventory. Staff 
felt that she had a great deal of potential ability but had 
lost confidence in herself. This lack of confidence was 
reflected in her performance on the Problem Solving 
Assessment in that only 1 solution out of 11 was socially 
inappropriate yet her lack of confidence was apparent in her 
self efficacy expectations. However, she did not perform 
quite so well on the Provocation Inventory where only 3 6% of 
the solutions were judged to be socially appropriate. Staff 
felt that she had particular difficulties in demonstrating 
responsibility and sensitivity to others which was reflected 
in her scores on the V.A.B.S. and the "Sensitivity to 
others" scale of the S.B.S. which may have been related to 
her difficulties in interpersonal perspective taking and 
perception of malevolence in the motives of other people.

It was argued that there was a reduction in both the 
frequency and severity of incidents (as measured by the 
W.D.S.) over the course of treatment which was maintained at 
follow up. There were pockets of difficulty (weeks 78 - 84 
and weeks 102 - 104) when she believed she could not cope 
with a number of stressful situations and became extremely 
agitated. It was felt that she did manage to regain some 
control and the situations did not escalate as they had
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previously. Staff perceived her to be very much less 
irritable and touchy, yet she became much more aware of her 
feelings of anger and at follow up had scored the maximum 
possible score on the Provocation Inventory. Staff rated her 
as being much more tolerant, sensitive and sociable with her 
scores nearly reaching the maximum. Additionally she reduced 
her belief that the motives of other people were malevolent.

11.5 SUBJECT 4

11.5.1 Criteria for improvement: criterion 1

Given that the treatment aimed to encourage the individual 
to respond in socially acceptable ways to provocation, did 
the results of the outcome measures show:

criterion l.a: a reduction of the mean weekly rating of the 
frequency of socially inappropriate behaviour, over time, as 
measured by the Ward Data Sheet?

The autocorrelation analysis did not reveal any significant 
auto correlation coefficients, for lags 1-15, for either the 
baseline, treatment or follow up phases (table 11.3).

Baseline analysis. Figure 11.19 shows that on 6 out of 44 
weeks no socially inappropriate behaviour was recorded (14% 
of weeks), whilst this slightly exceeded the 10% cut off 
point (White, 1972), it was judged to be acceptable to draw 
a celeration line which suggested that there was no linear 
trend in the data, which was confirmed by the non 
significant results of the C statistic (see table 11.26). In 
terms of the measures of central tendency, the mean was 8.98 
(S.D. 6.85) and the broadened median was 7.9 (I.Q. range 
7.5) (table 11.20). The data were positively skewed (figure

291



11.18), with the modal category being 6-8 behaviours per 
week. During week 14, 3 0 behaviours were recorded which 
exceeded 3 standard deviations from the mean. There was a 
reasonable convergence between the measures of central 
tendency. However, any description of the baseline can only 
be tentative given the variability of the data; as in terms 
of score scatter, only 43% and 39% of the data were within 
+/- 60% of the measures of central tendency (table 11.21). 
The baseline was unstable, but there was some evidence from 
the smoothed plot (figure 11.20) to suggest that in the last 
weeks of the baseline there was an increase in the frequency 
of socially inappropriate behaviour.

Total data set. During the treatment phase the mean 
decreased to 5.80 (S.D. 5.94) and the broadened median 
decreased to 4.5 (I.Q. range 9), although during follow up 
there was a slight increase to mean 6.56 (S.D. 6.54) and the 
broadened median to 5.1 (I.Q. range 9). During the treatment 
phase the degree of positive skew increased with the modal 
categories being 0-2 behaviours. The mode shifted, in follow 
up, to 3-5 behaviours per week. The data were still variable 
(with the standard deviation in excess of the mean) but less 
variable than at baseline.

Overall, it seems that there has been a reduction in the 
frequency of socially inappropriate behaviour, over the 
course of treatment (figures 11.18 and 11.19). This 
inference was based on the reduction in the measures of 
central tendency, the quartile plot showing a marked shift
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in the broadened median in the direction of functionality 
from baseline to treatment (figure 11.20). There was a 
change in the distribution of scores and a slight reduction 
in variability. There was a marked change in the pattern of 
score overlap, in the baseline phase 3 4% are within the 0-6 
behaviours per week category, during treatment this rises to 
65%, and 68% by follow up.

From the visual analysis, it would seem that there was been 
a reduction in the frequency of socially inappropriate 
behaviour over time. This impression was confirmed by the 
results of the statistical analysis (tables 11.26 and 11.28) 
(2=2.056, p<.05, r=-.239, p<.01, T=2.615, p<.01).

criterion l.b: a reduction of the mean weekly rating of the 
severity of incidents of socially inappropriate behaviour 
over time, as measured by the Ward Data Sheet, and at follow 
up the mean of the weekly severity ratings should not exceed 
2.5?

The autocorrelation analysis did not reveal any significant 
auto correlation coefficients, for lags 1-15, for either the 
baseline, treatment or follow up phases (table 11.3).

Baseline analysis. At baseline, as with the frequency data, 
there was little evidence of trend (figure 11.22); which was 
supported by the non significant results of the C statistic 
(table 11.27). In terms of the measures of central tendency 
the mean was 2.34 (S.D. 0.91) and the broadened median was 
2.03 (I.Q. range 1.25) (table 11.23). The stem and leaf 
display (figure 11.21), in terms of the total data set.
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showed the modal rating category, in terms of actual rated 
severity to be 2-2.4. 2 5% or 11 data points exceeded the cut 
off point of 2.5. The mean severity represented the mean of 
the rated severity of the actual incidents recorded per 
phase; whereas the broadened median represented the entire 
data set and should more properly be compared to the mean 
weekly severity. However, any description of the baseline 
can only be tentative given the variability of the data.
Only 80% and 82% of the data were within +/- 60% of the 
measures of central tendency (table 11.24). From the 
quartile plot it can be seen that the full range of ratings 
were used (1-4) (figure 11.21). Again, whilst the baseline 
was unstable, there was a clustering around the category 2- 
2.4, and the hint of an increase towards the end of 
baseline.

Total data set. During the treatment phase the mean 
decreased to 2.29 (S.D. 0.82) and the broadened median 
decreased to 2 (I.Q. range 2.5), and during follow up there 
was a further decrease to mean 2.2 (S.D. 0.87) and the 
broadened median to 1.7 (I.Q. range 2.3). The mode for the 
total data set was a rating of 0-0.4, but for actual rated 
severity remained at 2-2.4 (figure 11.21). From the latter 
half of treatment and follow up, the smoothed plot suggested 
that there has been a reduction in the rated severity of the 
incidents of socially inappropriate behaviour from baseline 
levels. Corroboration can be found in terms of the reduction 
in the measures of central tendency, the quartile plot 
showing a marked shift in the broadened median in the
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direction of functionality, from treatment to follow up.
There was a marked change in the pattern of score overlap,
in the baseline phase 75% of the data were within the 0-2.5
category, moving to 79% and 83% during treatment and follow
up. Additionally, during the 44 week baseline (table 11.12),
87 incidents were recorded, of these 31 were rated as
"severe" or "very severe" (3 or 4) that is, 3 6% of
incidents . Over the course of treatment:
self monitor phase (n=25) 32 incidents 14 (3/4)
information phase (n=17) 13 incidents 8 (3/4)
relaxation phase (n=13) 19 incidents 6 (3/4)
problem solving (n=16) 18 incidents 7 (3/4)

It can be seen that over the course of treatment the 
absolute numbers of "severe" and very "severe" incidents 
have decreased from baseline levels and this decrease was 
maintained at follow up (10 incidents rated as 3/4). The cut 
off point was achieved at the end of treatment and by follow 
up. The inference was that an improvement had occurred.

criterion l.c: a reduction of the weekly rating of 
"irritable" and "touchy" behaviour, over time, as measured 
by scale 4 of the Social Behaviour Scale, and at follow up 
the mean of the weekly ratings should not exceed 2.5?

The autocorrelation analysis revealed a significant degree 
of autocorrelation during the treatment phase at lag 1, 
r=.272 and during follow up at lag 1, r=.54 6; but not during 
baseline (table 11.5). Table 11.30 showed a decrease in 
irritability from baseline (M 3.18, S.D. 0.97) to follow up 
(M 2.1, S.D. 0.75). The C statistic showed that the decrease 
was statistically significant (2=3.45, p<.01), but not 
clinically significant as the mean at follow up exceeded the
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cut off point A1 (table 11.32), but is less than the cut off 
point of 2.5. An inspection of figure 11.31 suggested in
stability in the baseline, but it was inferred that some 
improvement had occurred.
criterion l.d: a redaction of the self reported intensity of 
anger arousal to hypothetically provocative situations, over 
time, as measured by the Provocation Inventory?

Table 11.33 shows that Subject 4*s scores remained, with the 
exception of repeated measures 7, within +/- 20% of baseline 
levels; which were at 60% of the maximum score. At follow 
up, the reported level of intensity of anger arousal had 
almost returned to baseline levels.

11.5.2 Criteria for improvement: criterion 2

Given that the treatment aimed to encourage the individual 
to articulate socially acceptable strategies to cope with 
provocation, did the results of the outcome measures shew, 
by follow up:

criterion 2.a: the scores for each of the solutions to the 
vignettes of the Problem Solving Assessment at follow up, 
exceeding the cut off score of 1.5?

Pretreatment, out of the 5 solutions offered, 3 exceeded the 
cut off score, but it was clear that subject 4 was experien
cing difficulties. By follow up, in each condition, the 
solution was awarded the maximum score (tables 11.43 - 
11.45). The inference was that an improvement had occurred. 
The three experimental conditions were; condition 1- the 
difficult interpersonal situations condition; condition 2- 
the provocative situations condition; condition 3- the 
personally provocative situations condition). All the vign
ettes for the Problem Solving Assessment and the scoring
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criteria are lodged in the appendix.

Problem solving styles. Subject 4 found 3 out of 9 of the 
vignettes in condition 1 provocative, and only on 1 occasion 
(repeated measures 6) generated more than one solution. Pre 
treatment (baseline to repeated measures 3), he found 
completing the assessment difficult; suggesting a socially 
inappropriate solution at baseline, becoming angry during 
repeated measures 1 (refusing to complete the assessment), 
giving little detail in repeated measures 2, and 
misunderstanding the vignette in repeated measures 3. 
Improvements were apparent over the course of treatment and 
for the last three phases was able to suggest solutions 
which gained the maximum score, feeling that he would be 
able to deal with the situations himself.

In condition 2, 4 out of 9 vignettes were rated as 
provocative and only on 1 occasion (repeated measures 6) 
generated more than one solution. He was experiencing 
difficulty pretreatment, however, he was given maximum 
credit for being able to suggest actively ignoring being 
insulted at baseline. Some improvement was evident over 
treatment.

In condition 3, 3 of the vignettes were rated as 
provocative. Improvement was seen towards the end of 
treatment and at follow-up, with maximum credit given for 
these solutions. For some of these situations, the only 
feasible socially appropriate solution was compliance. For
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example, repeated measures 5 "one of the nurses asks you to 
take you jacket off before you have your tea", this was an 
extremely provocative situation for subject 4 but the only 
socially appropriate strategy was compliance.

consequential thinking. Subject 4 evidenced difficulties, 
pretreatment, across all three conditions but during 
treatment was able to state reasonably plausible 
consequences for the vignettes.

Interpersonal perspective taking. Pretreatment, subject 4 
was able to generate only 1 answer for 1 of the assessment 
phases. In each condition, he required prompting to generate 
the only correct answer which occurred in condition 3. 
Towards the end of treatment he became a little more 
accurate in his prediction but this was clearly an area of 
deficit as his emotional vocabulary was very limited (i.e 
"happy", "fine", "miserable" and "pleased"). He had a 
limited understanding of the impact of his behaviour on 
other people.

Social causal thinking. Pretreatment, subject 4 was only 
able to generate 1 motive for 1 of the conditions (condition
3) but this one motive was benign. In condition 1, he 
continued to experience difficulty, being only able to 
generate 1 motive over the three testing occasions. By 
contrast, in condition 2, at the start of treatment he 
generated motives which were malevolent 

Repeated measures 4 "Boy was very cross"
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Repeated measures 6 "They are always doing it to get me 
upset"

but this changes in repeated measures 7 and repeated 
measures 8

Repeated measures 7 "Because he was too busy"
Repeated measures 8 "Because it was an accident"

In condition 3, there was only 1 malevolent motive (repeated 
measures 7), and on one occasion he was able to take 
responsibility himself.
Repeated measures 6 "Because I have been bad" 
and on the other to suggest a benign motive 
Repeated measures 8 "Because there is no one to take OT". 
Nursing staff felt that, for subject 4 to begin to have a 
more realistic interpretation of situations, was a 
substantial improvement. Pretreatment, subject 4 would blame 
staff on every occasion when life was not as he had 
predicted (e.g. O.T. cancelled, outings cancelled, his 
visitors failing to arrive). He would then report alleged 
misdeeds of staff. This improvement generalised to the ward 
environment.

Self efficacy expectation.. Pre treatment, on only 1 
occasion, (repeated measures 2), was subject 4 able to give 
an answer, however, the answer suggested that he felt 
confident in his abilities. During treatment and follow-up 
he also suggested that he felt able to tackle these situa
tions. However, on the ward and at OT he still displayed an 
initial reluctance to try novel tasks (which may explain his 
initial reluctance to complete the measure).

criterion 2.b: 75% of the solutions to the hypothetically
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provocative situations of the Provocation Inventory, being 
rated as socially appropriate?

At baseline, 55% of the solutions were rated as socially 
appropriate (the highest score for the group); but 4 
solutions contained references to physical aggression. 
Initially the score pattern fluctuated, but after phase two 
of treatment the scores stabilised and at follow up 12 (86%)
of the solutions were rated as socially appropriate. By
follow up, his response to being asked to "come back later"
as the staff were busy, (Qu 14) moderated from "sad, go high
and break chairs" to "I'd say I was as high as a kite".

criterion 2.c: the scores of the expressive communication 
subdomain of the Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales meeting 
the cut off point representing socially acceptable 
behaviour?

The follow up scores exceeded the baseline by 6 raw score 
points. The post test score was the same as baseline, so no 
change took place, but between the end of treatment and 
follow up some change occurred and the follow up score 
exceeded all the cut off points apart from A2 (A2=53.9) and 
exceeded the Reliable Change Index. The follow up scores met 
the cut off point representing socially acceptable 
behaviour.

11.5.3 Criteria for improvement: criterion 3.

Given that the context of provocation is often interpersonal 
and the treatment aimed to encourage the individual to 
demonstrate tolerance and sensitivity to other people; did 
the results of the treatment measures show:

criterion 3.a: the scores on the socialisation domain of the 
Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales meeting the cut off point
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representing socially acceptable behaviour?

The follow up score exceeded the baseline by 24 raw score 
points, and the baseline was 3.2 points below the group 
mean. The post test score (81) was in excess of the cut off 
point Cl and the magnitude of improvement from baseline 
exceeded the Reliable Change Index. The follow up score (94) 
exceeded all of the cut off points (table 11.18) and the 
magnitude of improvement exceeded the Reliable Change Index 
(table 11.18). In the play and leisure sub domain the post 
test score (26) exceeded the cut off points Cl and C2, and 
the follow up score (28) exceeded all but one of the cut off 
points (A2=30). The Reliable Change Index was exceeded. In 
the coping skills domain the post test score (17) exceeded 
the cut off point Al, but the follow up score (2 6) exceeded 
all cut off points, and exceeded the Reliable Change Index. 
The follow up scores met the cut off point representing 
socially acceptable behaviour.

criterion 3.b: an increase of the weekly rating of 
"tolerance to others" as measured by scale 1 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale, over time, and at follow up, exceeding the 
cut off score of 3?

A significant degree of autocorrelation existed during the 
treatment phase at lag 1, r=.262; but not during the 
baseline or follow up phases (table 11.4.). Table 11.30 
shows a marked increase in the ratings of "tolerance to 
others" from baseline (M 2.16, S.D. 0.84) to follow up (M 
3.64, S.D. 0.5). This increase was both statistically 
(2=4.776, p<.01) (table 11.31) and clinically significant.
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as the follow up score exceeded the cut off point Al 
(Al=3.52) and the cut off score of 3 (table 11.32), 
signalling an improvement.

criterion 3.c: an increase of the weekly rating of 
"sensitivity" to others as measured by scale 2 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale over time, and at follow up, exceeding the 
cut off score of 3?

The autocorrelation analysis did not reveal any significant 
autocorrelation coefficients for the baseline, treatment and 
follow up phases (table 11.5). There was a noticeable 
increase in the ratings of "sensitivity to others" from 
baseline (M 2.07, S.D. 1) to follow up (M 3.14, S.D. 0.73). 
This increase was statistically significant (2=2.566, p<.01) 
but not clinically significant as the follow up score did 
not exceed the cut off point Al (Al=3.39) although the cut 
off point of 3 was exceeded, signalling an improvement.

criterion 3.d: an increase of the weekly rating of 
"S€xciability to others" as measured by scale 3 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale, over time, and at follow up, exceeding the 
cut off score of 3?

The autocorrelation analysis did not indicate any 
significant autocorrelation coefficients during the course 
of the study (table 11.5). There was an increase in the 
ratings of "sociability to others" from baseline (M 2.19, 
S.D..74) to follow up (M 3.39, S.D. 0.80). It did not prove 
possible to test whether this increase was statistically 
significant, as there was trend in the baseline data (table 
11.31). The follow up score exceeded the cut off point of 3, 
signalling an improvement.
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11.5.4 Significant events

At the start of baseline subject 4 was living in a large 
open ward with forty-eight other men, many of whom had 
difficult and disturbed behaviour. During the baseline 
period it became clear that he reacted unfavourably to any 
changes in his routine (weeks 4, 5, 29 and 30); especially 
if Occupational Therapy or planned excursions were 
cancelled. His brother would promise to visit and then fail 
to arrive (week 15). He usually believed that the staff had 
cancelled the visit (he often misconstrued staff's actions, 
mistakenly believing the staff to be telling him off, weeks 
5, 9 and 12). He became very excited on special occasions, 
his birthday having particular salience (week 39). His 
arousal spilled over into actual aggression and he was 
transferred to the "Behaviour Problems Unit" (week 44),

At the start of treatment, he was still agitated from his 
recent transfer and found the therapeutic situation very 
threatening. Excitement about plans for the ward's summer 
holiday (week 47) again resulted in a transfer to the 
"Behaviour Problems Unit" (week 48), and he was told that he 
would not be going on the ward holiday. Transfer to a ward 
care group which was seen as a pre-rehabilitation group 
(where he was required to achieve greater independence), 
heightened his anxiety (weeks 56 - 57) until he was removed 
from the group (week 60). The O.T. department started a 
"management programme" to reduce his inappropriate behaviour
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which subject 4 particularly resented (weeks 64 - 65). He 
regularly became very excited during Christmas preparations 
(week 72). The ramifications of the O.T. programme were that 
if he lost his temper he would be excluded from the 
following weeks group, which upset him a great deal, as it 
was the focal point of the week (weeks 83 - 84). The ward 
sister who had been on the ward for many years was signed 
off on long term sick leave and this was a period of great 
upheaval for the ward. A new ward sister came, staff were 
moved and a far more liberal regime was instituted, (week 93 
to the end of study).

In week 102 he was yet again excluded from the ward holiday 
because of "disruptive" behaviour, however, he felt angry 
because he believed he had been told that he was to be 
transferred to the rehabilitation services, but staff had no 
knowledge of the transfer. Given his distress, an emergency 
meeting was called and it was decided that staff should draw 
up a "nursing management programme". The "nursing management 
programme" began in week 111. It was also arranged that his 
brother would visit on a more regular basis (week 106). 
During the follow-up phase, he became very emotionally 
upset. Staff had been liaising with ward staff in the 
hospital where his mother was resident. He had not seen his 
mother for thirty years and he had his first visit in week 
114. This was a time of emotional upheaval. He also moved 
back to the pre-rehabilitation care group. Staff explained 
that subject's 4 progress on the "nursing management 
programme" would be reviewed in December and he became very
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excited at the prospect of a "big meeting about me" (week 
115). He visited his mother again, and the following week 
she attended a ward party (week 120). At the December 
meeting his behaviour was seen to have met the criteria of 
the "nursing management programme" and he was allowed to buy 
his own television and move from the large dormitory to a 
three bedded room (he had wanted to buy a television for the 
last ten years as his main interest was watching television 
and football).

He attended a party for his mother's birthday. His brother 
and sister also attended. He became very emotional and ran 
out of the ward in tears. The preparation for the end of 
treatment began at the beginning of follow-up. However, when 
the end of the study approached he became upset and angry 
and demanded that the sessions continue. However, during 
week 13 3 another meeting was called and he attended. He was 
told that he had been successful in meeting the targets of 
the "nursing management programme" and was being referred to 
the rehabilitation services as the team felt that he had 
made real progress, learning to deal with anger arousal 
appropriately.

11.5.5 Summary

As the post treatment and follow up scores fulfilled the 
majority of the criteria for improvement, it was inferred 
that subject 4 had improved as a result of treatment. During 
the baseline period, 87 incidents of socially inappropriate 
responses to anger arousal were recorded; 31 of which were
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rated as "severe" or very "severe". Staff regarded him as 
being very reactive to stress and provocation, which was 
reflected in their scoring of scale 4 of the S.B.S. He had a 
number of deficits which were highlighted by his performance 
on the Problem Solving Assessment, as he experienced 
difficulty with most of the items but also found the 
experience very provocative, losing his temper on a number 
of occasions. Although 55% of the solutions on the 
Provocation Inventory were rated as socially appropriate, 4 
of the remaining solutions contained references to physical 
aggression. He was the least able in terms of expressive 
communication, his scores being just 2 points in excess of 
the "severe deficit" level. Staff felt that he had 
particular deficits in terms of living harmoniously with 
others and he would frequently isolate himself (reflected in 
the "sociability to others" score of the S.B.S.). It was 
clear from the Problem Solving Assessment that he had very 
real difficulty appreciating the perspective of other 
people.

Over the course of treatment there was a reduction in the 
frequency and severity of incidents as measured by the 
W.D.S. His performance during follow-up should be seen in 
the context of the emotional upheaval of being reunited with 
his mother and the stress of being placed on a "nursing 
management programme" and being considered for a placement 
in the rehabilitation services. Staff perceived him as less 
irritable and touchy and rather more able to live peaceably 
with other residents. Pretreatment he was rather inflexible
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and intolerant of change and staff considered that he had 
improved in this respect. His ability to articulate socially 
appropriate solutions to cope with provocation improved in 
terms of his level of functioning on the Problem Solving 
Assessment and the Provocation Inventory, although his 
difficulty with interpersonal perspective taking remained.

11.6 SUBJECT 5

11.6.1 Criteria for improvement: criterion 1.

Given that the treatment aimed to encourage the individual 
to respond in socially acceptable ways to provocation, did 
the results of the outcome measures shcjw:

criterion l.a: a reduction of the mean weekly rating of the 
frequency of socially inappropriate behaviour, over time, as 
measured by the Ward Data Sheet?

The autocorrelation analysis did not reveal any significant 
auto correlation coefficients, for lags 1-15, for either the 
baseline, treatment or follow up phases.

Baseline analysis. It did not prove possible to investigate 
the presence of linear trend using the split middle 
technique, as on 31 out of 55 weeks no socially 
inappropriate behaviour was recorded (56% of weeks). From 
the inspection of figure 11.25 it seemed that the trend was 
decreasing, followed by a period of stability. The 
impression of trend was strengthened by the results of the C 
statistic (2=1.75, p<.05) (table 11.26).

In terms of the measures of central tendency the mean was
1.41 (S.D. 3.11) and the broadened median was 0 (I.Q. range
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1) (table 11.6). The data showed a marked positive skew 
(figure 11.24), with the modal category being 0-2 behaviours 
per week (89% of data points). During week 3, 16 behaviours 
were recorded which exceeded three standard deviations from 
the mean, but there seemed a reasonable convergence between 
the measures of central tendency.

In terms of an overall description of the baseline, the 
trend appeared to be decreasing and then the data 
stabilised. However, from weeks 1-12 the data were collected 
in the hospital, and the periods of missing data were due to 
subject 5 being on holiday and then attending the Special 
Olympics. In week 13 he was transferred to a local authority 
hostel, and practical difficulties prevented the collection 
of data from the hostel. In week 25 a day centre officer 
offered to collect data. There was reason to suspect that 
the day centre officer was particularly attuned to the needs 
of subject 5, and the low rates of behaviour recorded did 
not reflect his behaviour in other settings (which were more 
accurately represented by the few weeks of recording from 
the hospital). Difficulties in managing subject 5's 
behaviour, prompted the hostel staff to ask for copies of 
the Ward Data Sheet. During the weeks 35-55, the hostel 
staff recorded 63 behaviours. In contrast, the day centre 
officer recorded 21 behaviours. Unfortunately, due to the 
above mentioned factors, the baseline mean weekly frequency 
of 1.41 behaviours does not leave much scope for 
improvement.
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Total data set. Visual inspection of figure 11.25 suggested 
that the frequency of socially inappropriate behaviour 
appeared to sharply increase once treatment was introduced, 
peaking at week 82, and gradually decreasing over the course 
of treatment, maintaining this decrease during follow up. 
There was a high percentage of weeks when no socially 
inappropriate behaviour was recorded (56% during treatment, 
and 77% during follow up). At the start of treatment when 
incidents occurred, the incidents comprised of many 
behaviours; towards the end of treatment more incidents were 
recorded but they comprised fewer behaviours.

The mean showed a slight increase during the treatment phase 
(mean 2.21, S.D. 3.48), whereas the broadened median 
remained constant at 0 (I.Q. range 3). During follow up, the 
mean again decreased to just below baseline levels (mean
1.35, S.D. 3.52), but the broadened median remained at 0 
(I.Q. range 0). The frequency of socially inappropriate 
behaviour appeared to increase when treatment was 
introduced, with a decrease at the end of treatment which 
was maintained at follow up. The frequency of behaviour 
recorded during the baseline afforded little opportunity for 
improvement and may be under representative of the baseline 
levels.

Figure 11.24 suggested a change in variability and score 
distribution, being bimodally distributed in treatment (0-2/ 
3-5 behaviours per week), and returning to a mode of 0-2
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behaviours per week in follow up. Visual analysis suggested 
an increase in the frequency of behaviour from baseline to 
treatment which was confirmed by the results of the Point 
Biserial Correlation (r=.258, p<.01, T=-2.64, p<.01) (table 
11.28).

However, as with the baseline, difficulties occurred in the 
collection of data in the treatment and follow up phases. 
During week 69, subject 5 was suddenly transferred back to 
hospital, and the day centre felt unable to continue data 
collection due to staff shortages. Data collection resumed 
in the hospital, but a treatment plan was introduced whereby 
subject 5 could spend increasing periods of time back in the 
hostel, and some weeks later he was moved to new day centre 
and in week 95, the day centre officer again resumed data 
collection.

criterion l.b: a reduction of the weekly rating of the 
severity of incidents of socially inappropriate behaviour 
over time, as measured by the Ward Data Sheet; at follow up 
the mean of the weekly severity ratings should not exceed 
2.5?

The autocorrelation analysis did not reveal any significant 
auto correlation coefficients, for lags 1-15, for either the 
baseline, treatment or follow up phases (table 11.3).

Baseline analysis. There appeared to be no appreciable 
visual trend in the data, and this was confirmed by the 
results of the C statistic (2=0.929, n.s.) (table 11.27).
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In terms of the measures of central tendency the mean was 
2.29 (S.D. 0.71) and the broadened median was 0 (I.Q. range 
2.3) (table 11.12). The stem and leaf display (figure
11.2 6), in terms of the total data set, showed the modal 
rating category to be 0-0.4, and in terms of the rated 
severity to be 2-2.4 (with 6 scores in the 3-3.4 range). 13% 
or 7 data points exceeded the cut off point of 2.5. The mean 
severity represented the mean of the rated severity of each 
of the actual incidents recorded per phase; whereas the 
broadened median represented the entire data set and should 
more properly be compared to the mean weekly severity. Table 
11.24 shows the score scatter, only 44% of the data were 
within of +/- 60% of the measures of central tendency. If 
only the severity ratings were considered, 58% were within 
3 0% of the mean and 100% were within 60% of the mean. From 
the quartile plot it can be seen that the ratings of 1-3 
were used,

A conservative description of the baseline, using only the 
actual severity ratings, would admit to a certain 
variability, however there was a reasonable degree of 
clustering around the severity category of 2-2.4.

TotcLL data set. During the treatment phase the mean rated 
severity decreased to 1.95 (S.D. 0.89) and the broadened 
median remained constant at 0 (I.Q. range 1.7), but during 
follow up there was an increase to mean 2.75 (S.D. 1.26) 
although the broadened median remained constant at 0 (I.Q. 
range 0). However, the mean was based on scores from 4 out
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of the 17 weeks.

The inference was that there was a reduction in severity
ratings. This impression was based on the reduction in the
measures of central tendency and by the change in the
distribution of scores. Figure 11.26 shows the actual rated
severity had a definite skew to the left, but this changes
to a skew to the right in the treatment phase with an
increase in severity categories 1,5-1.9 and 1-1.4. Figure
11.27 suggested that this change happened during the latter
half of the treatment phase. There was a change in the
pattern of score overlap: in baseline 13% of severity
ratings exceeded 2.5, this declined to 7% in treatment and
to 6% in follow up. Additionally, during the 70 week
baseline (table 11.12), 31 separate incidents were recorded,
of these 12 were rated as "severe" or "very severe" (3 or
4), that is, 39% of incidents. Over the course of treatment:

self monitoring phase (n=14) 6 incidents 4 (3/4)
information phase (n= 9) 3 incidents 2 (3/4)
relaxation phase (n=17) 13 incidents 2 (3/4)
problem solving (n=14) 15 incidents 1 (3/4)

Figures 11.25 and 11.27 show that at the beginning of 
treatment few incidents were recorded, but they were rated 
as "severe"; whereas later in treatment there were more 
incidents recorded but they were seen as less severe. During 
treatment the number of "severe" and "very severe" incidents 
remained almost constant and far below the baseline level of 
rated severity.

During the 17 weeks of follow up, 6 incidents were recorded,
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2 were rated "severe" and 2 "very severe", so the mean rated 
severity exceeded the cut off point of 2.5., although the 
broadened median and mean weekly severity were within the 
cut off point.

criterion l.c: a reduction of the weekly rating of 
"irritable" and "touchy" behaviour, over time, as measured 
by scale 4 of the Social Behaviour Scale; at follow up the 
mean rated severity should not exceed 2.5.

A significant degree of autocorrelation existed during the 
treatment phase at lag 1, r=.3 66 and lag 2, r=.308, but not 
during the baseline and follow up phases (table 11.5). Table
11.3 0 shows a marked decrease in irritability from baseline 
(M 2.70, S.D. 1.32) to follow up (M 1.42, S.D. 0.86). This 
decrease was both statistically (Z=3.64, p<.01) and 
clinically significant, with the follow up mean meeting the 
cut off point A1 (table 11.32) and also not exceeding the 
cut off score of 2.5, signalling an improvement.

criterion l.dz a reducztion in the self reported intensity of 
anger arousal to hypothetically provocative situations over 
time, as measured by the Provocation Inventory?

At baseline, subject 5, scored 24, which represented 57% of 
the maximum score (this score was the lowest score of the 
group, at baseline). Over the course of the study, the 
scores evidenced considerable fluctuation, however, from 
repeated measures 6 there is a sustained increase which is 
maintained at follow up.
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11.6.2 Criteria for improvement: criterion 2.

Given that the treatment aimed to encourage the individual 
to articulate socially acceptable strategies to cope with 
provocation, did the results of the outcome measures sheyw, 
by follow up:

criterion 2.a: the scores for the solutions to the vignettes 
of the Problem Solving Assessment, exceeding the cut off 
score of 1.5?

Pretreatment, over the three conditions, the ratings of 16 
of the 22 solutions exceeded the cut off point of 1.5. One 
solution contained a reference to physical aggression and 3 
solutions to verbal aggression. By follow up, in all three 
conditions, the scores assigned to the solutions exceeded 
the cut off point of 1.5 (tables 11.46 to 11.48). The three 
experimental conditions were: condition 1- the difficult 
interpersonal situations condition; condition 2- the 
provocative situations condition; condition 3- the 
personally provocative situations condition. All the 
vignettes for the Problem Solving Assessment and the scoring 
criteria are lodged in the appendix.

Problem solving styles. Table 11.46 shows that 7 out of 10 
of the vignettes in condition 1 were perceived as 
provocative, and the maximum number of solutions generated 
were 2. Pretreatment (baseline to repeated measures 4), on 1 
occasion (repeated measures 4) he was unable to concentrate, 
and at baseline he generated a passive solution. For the 
other 3 assessment phases, he stated that he could deal with 
the situation himself or would ask the staff for help and no 
inappropriate solutions were suggested. After stage 1 of 
treatment (repeated measures 5) he suggested that he would
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insult staff but for the remaining phases he gained maximum 
credit for his answers which contained a reasonable amount 
of detail, signalling an improvement.

Fewer vignettes in the provocative condition were perceived 
as annoying (6 out of 10) than in condition 1, and the 
maximum number of solutions generated was 3. The situations 
seemed more difficult to cope with. On 3 assessment phases 
he suggested solutions which were verbally aggressive or 
threatening (although, he could also suggest alternatives 
which were socially appropriate but selected the 
inappropriate solutions). In condition 3, 6 out of 10 
vignettes were perceived as provocative and the maximum 
number of solutions generated was 1. Pretreatment, he 
refused to complete the assessment on one occasion and at 
baseline suggested that he would be physically aggressive, 
but for the other three occasions his answers gained maximum 
credit. Towards the end of treatment he suggested solutions 
which gained maximum credit but had difficulty with repeated 
measures 7, which involved having to see the doctor.

consequential thinking. For conditions 1 and 3, he evidenced 
no particular difficulties either pre or post treatment. In 
condition 2, his difficulties pretreatment, appeared to 
resolve post treatment.

Interpersonal perspective taking. In condition 1, 
pretreatment, he was able to state whether the other person 
would feel positively or negatively, although very little
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detail was given. It would seem that there was no real 
improvement over the course of treatment. His pretreatment 
performance worsened in condition 2, requiring a greater 
deal of degree of prompting and less detail was given. Again 
there was no perceptible improvement over treatment. His 
performance in condition 3 was similar to that for condition 
2, and it would seem that this is an area of difficulty for 
subject 5.

Social causal thinking. Pretreatment, in condition 1, 
subject 5 could not generate a single motive over the five 
testing occasions and this difficulty was not resolved post 
treatment. In condition 2, he was only able to generate two 
motives, pre treatment, but these both suggested that he 
judged the motives of other people to be malevolent.
B "They are bad people"
Repeated measures 4 "They are in a bad mood

However, post treatment the motives generated were benign.
Repeated measures 8 "The boy does not mean it, its an 
accident"
In condition 3, he was able to generate 3 motives, but on 
two occasions they were malevolent.
B "Nurses always pick on me, its not fair I get the blame" 
Repeated measures 1 "They pick on me"

Post treatment, in 2 out of 5 vignettes he generated 
malevolent motives.
Repeated measures 6 "Trying to get me upset, but I am too 

grown up to get upset, I said do you want me to greet?" 
Repeated measures 9 "I think he is a wee bit jealous because 

he knows I went out at the weekend and he doesn't".
These findings indicated that he could interpret neutral
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situations in ways that were biassed towards a negative view 
of other people, and that some improvement was evident post 
treatment.

Self efficacy expectations. Over all three conditions, for 
both pre and post treatment phases, he predicted that he 
would be able to cope with the situations in the vignettes.

ciriterion 2.b: 75% of the solutions to the hypothetically 
provocative situations of the Provocation Inventory, were 
rated as socially appropriate?

Table 50 shows that at baseline, 4 solutions (29%) were 
judged to be socially appropriate; and 1 solution contained 
references to verbal aggression and 2 solutions to physical 
aggression. There was a improvement by repeated measures 1 
and by follow up, 13 (93%) of solutions were rated as 
socially appropriate, signalling an improvement.

criterion 2.c: the scores of the expressive communication 
subdomain of the Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales meeting 
the cut off point representing socially acceptable 
behaviour?

The follow up score exceeded the baseline score by 5 raw 
score points. There was only a small amount of improvement 
between baseline and the end of treatment, but the follow up 
score exceeded all of the cut off points apart from A2 ( 
A2=53.9), and the degree of improvement exceeded the 
Reliable Change Index. The follow up scores met the cut off 
point representing socially acceptable behaviour.
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11.6.3 Criteria for improvement: criterion 3.

Given that the context of provocation is often interpersonal 
and the treatment aimed to encourage the individual to 
demonstrate responsibility and sensitivity to other people; 
did the results of the treatment measures show:

criterion 3.a: the scores on the socialisation domain of the 
Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales meeting the cut off point 
representing socially acceptable behaviour?

The follow up score exceeded the baseline by 21 raw score 
points, and the baseline was 4.8 points in excess of the 
group mean. The post test score (86) exceeded all but the 
cut off point A2 and the follow up (99) score exceeded all 
the cut off points of clinical significance, and the 
magnitude of improvement from baseline to follow up exceeded 
the Reliable Change Index (table 11.18). In the play and 
leisure sub domain the post test and follow up scores were 
the same (30) and exceeded all but one of the cut off points 
(A2=30), and also exceeded the Reliable Change Index (table 
11.19). In the coping skills sub domain the post test score 
(16) exceeded Al, but the follow up score (28) exceeded all 
the cut off points and exceeded the Reliable Change Index. 
The follow up scores met the cut off point representing 
socially acceptable behaviour.

criterion 3.b: an increase of the weekly rating of 
"tolerance to others" as measured by scale 1 of the Stycial 
Behaviour Scale, over time and by follow up exceeding the 
cut off score of 3?

A significant degree of autocorrelation existed during the 
treatment phase at lag 1, r=.43 6; but not during the 
baseline or follow up phases (table 11.4). There was an 
increase in the ratings of "tolerance to others" (table
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11.30) from baseline (M 2.99, S.D. 1.16) to follow up (M 
3.93, S.D. 0.565). The results of the C statistic showed 
that this increase was both statistically (Z=3.99, p<.01) 
(table 11.31) and clinically significant, as the follow up 
score exceeded the cut off point Al, and the cut off score 
of 3 (table 11.32).

criterion 3.c: 3.3 an increase of the weekly rating of 
"sensitivity to others" as measured by scale 2 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale over time and by follow up exceeding the cut 
off score of 3?

A significant degree of autocorrelation existed during the 
treatment phase, lag 1, r==.337, but not during the baseline 
and treatment phases. There was an increase in rated 
"sensitivity to others" from baseline (M 2.74, S.D. 1.22) to 
follow up (M 3.54, S.D. 0.7). The results of the C statistic 
show that this increase was both statistically significant 
(Z=3.2 08, p<.01) and clinically significant with the follow 
up score exceeding the cut off point Al (Al=3.39) and the 
cut off score of 3 (table 11.32).

criterion 3.d: an increase of the weekly rating of 
"sociability to others" as measured by scale 3 of the Social 
Behaviour Scale, over time and by follow up exceeding the 
cut off score of 3?

As above, a significant degree of autocorrelation existed 
during the treatment phase, lag 12, r=.326, but not during 
the baseline and treatment phases (table 11.5). There was an 
increase in the rated "sociability to others" from baseline 
(M 3.02, S.D. 1.11) to follow up (M 3.90, S.D. 0.49). The 
results of the C statistic show that this increase was both
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statistically significant (2=1.69, p<.05) (table 11.31) and 
clinically significant, with the follow up score being 
exactly equivalent to the cut off point Al, and exceeding 
the cut off point of 3 (table 11.32).

11.6.4 Significant events

During baseline subject 5 was living in an open ward. He had 
been admitted to the hospital from the community, 
transferred to a hostel and then readmitted back to the 
hospital. He was notably anxious with triggers to anger 
including: being teased by other residents; being asked to 
do something he did not want to do; the loss of personal 
property; being late or delayed; and not having sufficient 
money to buy cigarettes.

When he became provoked he would react verbally or 
physically and if he felt threatened he would make threats 
to harm himself (to kill himself, stab himself, hang himself 
or refuse to take medication). He had also been involved in 
small scale fire setting. He was readmitted to the hostel in 
the community (week 13), although he remained very concerned 
that if he committed any misdemeanours he would be 
readmitted to the hospital. An emergency case conference was 
called to discuss a sexual misdemeanour (weeks 32 - 35). A 
change in routine at the day centre caused him to lose his 
temper and rip up his work folder. There were a number of 
incidents at the hostel which resulted in an emergency case 
conference (week 47). Staff were concerned about his 
reluctance to be involved in a domestic training programme
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and his absconding from the hostel. There was another 
alleged incident of sexual misconduct (week 51) and he 
became very agitated about the possible consequences, and 
took an overdose of aspirin (week 52).

Staff at the hostel remained concerned about their ability 
to set limits on his behaviour as there was another incident 
of sexual misconduct and further threats to set fires (weeks 
54 - 56). He was called to a case conference (week 64) where 
he became upset and agitated. He was readmitted to the 
hospital and his medication reviewed (week 69).

At the start of treatment he was still unsettled from his 
readmission. The hostel staff arranged for him to return for 
long weekends but he was unable to cope with the attentions 
of a female resident and became very distressed (week 79).
He had been attending the day centre daily and had been 
coping well, his behaviour being far less disturbed than at 
the hostel. However, when his day centre Officer left (week 
80) he reacted unfavourably to the change. He was excluded 
from the centre for a few weeks (week 82).

He was transferred to the open ward of the "Behaviour 
Problems Unit" (week 85). The difficulties continued at the 
day centre and he asked for, and was granted, a transfer to 
another centre where he settled well (week 95). He was 
transferred back to the hostel (week 97) but to the small 
self contained flat rather than the dormitory. He did not 
settle in the flat, stating that he was incapable of

321



carrying out the domestic tasks. Eventually, staff felt that 
they could not cope with his disruptive behaviour (weeks 105 
- 120). The situation escalated and he broke a window and 
threatened to cut his wrists and was eventually readmitted 
to the hospital (week 121) and his medication was once again 
reviewed.

His work group was changed at the day centre (week 131) and 
his long weekends at the hostel were resumed (week 132). 
Despite careful preparations for the end of treatment he 
became upset when the last treatment sessions approached. He 
stole cigarettes from the day centre (week 141) and was 
concerned about the possible consequences of this theft.

11.6.5 Summary

As the post treatment and follow up scores fulfilled the 
majority of the criteria for improvement, it was inferred 
that subject 5 had improved as a result of treatment. At 
baseline, a number of deficits were identified, suggesting 
that he found it difficult to cope with anger arousal in 
socially acceptable ways. At baseline, the extent of subject 
5's difficulties were somewhat masked by the arrangements 
made for data collection. It was felt that the mean weekly 
frequency of socially inappropriate behaviours 
underestimated his difficulties, as did the mean of the 
rated severity. Considering all the data collected at 
baseline (i.e. from the day centre, the hospital and the 
data collected at the hostel), nearly 40% of the incidents 
were rated as "severe" or "very severe".
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Pre treatment, whilst the mean rating of touchiness and 
irritability was the lowest for the group, on ten occasions, 
the ratings were either at the maximum or one point from it. 
However, some of his deficits were highlighted in the 
Problem Solving Assessment when in the provocation 
condition, some of the solutions contained references to 
verbal and physical aggression; this was corroborated by his 
low scoring for the solutions for the Provocations Inventory 
with only 2 9% of the solutions being rated as socially 
appropriate and 3 mentioning verbal or physical aggression. 
He also experienced difficulties in interpersonal perspec
tive taking and social causal thinking. His deficits in the 
socialisation domain were in the sub domain demonstrating 
responsibility and sensitivity to other people.

Overall, it was argued that over the course of treatment, 
after an initial increase, there was a decrease in his 
socially inappropriate behaviour which was maintained at 
follow up. Although, at follow up, the rated severity of 
three incidents did increase the mean severity and the 
scores did exceed the cut off score; it was felt that given 
the degree of change in his life during treatment he managed 
to keep control reasonably well. There was a marked 
reduction in the staff's perception of his general level of 
irritability which was well below the cut off point at 
follow up. He learned to view anger as a normal emotion and 
his score on the Provocation Inventory would suggest that he

323



was more aware of his feelings of anger. He improved on a 
number of dimensions in the Problem Solving Assessment, most 
notably he commented that his frequent réadmissions to the 
hospital had made him very aware of the consequences of 
inappropriate behaviour and acted as an inhibitory self 
statement ("it is not worth getting into a fight, I tell 
myself it is not worth it").
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CHAPTER 12: DISCUSSION

The aim of the present study was to evaluate a modification 
of a clinical intervention which aimed to build personal 
competence to cope with anger in socially acceptable ways.
In study 1, the first task was to modify Novaco's original 
treatment. Secondly, a method of evaluating the modified 
treatment in such a way as to be able to demonstrate 
improvement was developed; a set of criteria for improvement 
were devised (incorporating cut off points to determine 
whether improvement was clinically significant). Outcome 
measures were designed or adapted from existing measures to 
provide information relevant to the criteria for 
improvement. The third aim was to develop a method for 
subject selection.

The findings from study 1 suggested a number of 
modifications for study 2. The purpose of study 2 was to 
replicate study 1, incorporating all the modifications 
suggested by the results of study 1, to determine whether 
the modified intervention could achieve the criteria for 
improvement.

In this section, the results of study 2 are discussed in 
terms of each of the criteria for improvement. It is argued 
that four out of the five subjects have improved. The 
limitations of the present study are discussed. In the 
following chapter recommendations for future research (to 
address the limitations of the present study) and 
recommendations for clinical practice are suggested.
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12.1 The criteria for improvement: criterion 1

Fulfilling this criterion for improvement required the 
demonstration of a statistically significant reduction from 
baseline levels in the weekly rating of the frequency and 
severity of socially inappropriate behaviour, over time as 
measured by the Ward Data Sheet; a reduction in the weekly 
ratings of "irritable" and "touchy" behaviour, over time, as 
measured by scale 4 of the Social Behaviour Scale and at 
follow up the mean weekly rating not exceeding 2.5 and a 
reduction in the self reported intensity of anger arousal to 
hypothetically provocative situations over time, as measured 
by the Provocation Inventory.

12.1.1 Criteria la  and 1b - measured by the W.D.S.

Considering the evidence for improvement across the whole 
group, expressed as the frequency of socially inappropriate 
behaviour between baseline, each phase of treatment and 
follow up; statistically significant improvement was 
achieved when the data from subject 2 was subtracted from 
the analysis. This finding wss comparable to the results of
study 1. Where the results differed, was that it seemed that
statistically significant improvement was not apparent in 
terms of rated severity of behaviour. However, staff stated 
that they wanted to see a reduction in the number of 
"severe" and "very severe" incidents (incidents given a
severity rating of 3 or 4). When the absolute number of
severe and very severe incidents were summated and then 
divided by the number of weeks in the phase (excluding the 
data from subject 2) the degree of improvement approached 
significance. The difficulties experienced in calculating
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the degree of clinically significant change were discussed 
in chapter 11.

Examining individual improvement over time, in terms of 
frequency of behaviour, the results of the visual analysis 
would suggest that four of the subjects improved. The im
pressions from the visual analysis were substantiated by the 
results of the statistical analyses for subject 4 (improve
ment occurred) and for subject 2 (improvement did not 
occur). Statistical analysis was not carried out for data 
from subject 3 as trend was found in the baseline, and given 
the nature of the data obtained for subject 1, perhaps it is 
to be expected that the results of the statistical analysis 
were non significant. Considering improvement in rated 
severity over time, the impression given by the visual 
analysis would suggest improvement for four subjects; al
though during follow up, subject 1 had three incidents above 
the cut off point (i.e. three in twenty-one weeks) and four 
similar incidents were recorded for subject 5 (i.e. four in 
seventeen weeks), but this was not substantiated by the 
results of the statistical analysis.

As with study 1, the results indicated that the majority of 
the subjects had met the criteria for improvement 1.a and
l.b as there had been a reduction in the frequency and 
severity of socially inappropriate behaviour. Some of the 
features of the data set in study 1 were highlighted and 
modified data collection procedures were introduced (for 
example, collecting
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the Ward Data Sheet each week and comparing the information 
to the Nursing Day Report Book). Staff commented favourably 
on the modifications to the Ward Data Sheet, stating that it 
was preferable to record the incidents from an entire week 
on one form (on one ward the nurses used the format to 
record other types of challenging behaviour for each of the 
clients); and was more straightforward to complete.

During study 1 the frequency of socially inappropriate 
behaviour for four subjects exceeded that recorded for the 
other six, similarly in study 2, subjects 2 and 4 (and 
subject 3 in baseline and self monitoring phases), evidenced 
higher frequencies than subjects 1 and 5. The range of 
frequencies across subjects in study 1 was 0-34 behaviours 
and in study 2, 0-39 behaviours. The number of weeks when no 
behaviours were recorded in study 1 was 2 6- 68, and in study 
2, 15-71. In study 1, 80% of subjects had more than 25% of 
incidents rated as "severe" or "very severe", in study 2 all 
of the subjects had more than 25% of incidents rated as 
"severe" or "very severe". The findings in study 2 would 
corroborate the assertion that for some, the socially 
inappropriate expression of anger arousal is a low 
frequency, but high intensity phenomenon. The baseline was 
considerably extended in study 2. In study 1, six out of ten 
subjects had less than two behaviours per week. In study 2, 
two out of five subjects had less than two behaviours per 
week, but each subject was able to achieve a satisfactory, 
if variable baseline suggesting that the extension of the 
baseline was justified. During follow up, in study 1, only 
two subjects had any recorded incidents (2 incidents were
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recorded for one subject, and for the other subject, 1 
incident was recorded). In study 2, more incidents were 
recorded during follow up (i.e. 5, 48, 1, 26 and 6 
incidents). Thus, whilst the data recorded for subject 1 was 
sparse at follow up, there was more data reported for the 
other subjects, which allowed for a little more confidence 
to be placed in the data set at follow up.

In both studies, the ten subjects evidenced a wide range of 
socially inappropriate responses to provocation and each 
category on the Ward Data Sheet was endorsed by at least one 
subject, suggesting a diversity of responding. It was 
important to establish that subjects emitted verbalisations 
congruent with the predictions of the model (i.e. "ideas of 
unfairness", "taking things personally", feeling "picked on" 
and "blamed"). In study 1, 90% of subjects emitted these 
verbalisations for at least 3 0% of incidents; in study 2, 
all the subjects emitted these verbalisations, for at least 
55% of the incidents.

Lindsay et al (1992) speculated about the possible adverse 
effect of experiencing stressful events on performance on 
the outcome measures in their study. In the present study, 
events which the subjects regarded as "significant" were 
recorded and reported in the results. At the level of 
speculation, it is suggested that there may be a degree of 
association between the occurrence of "significant" events 
and the socially inappropriate expression of anger arousal. 
It is acknowledged that the events were recorded solely on 
the basis of the subjects' reports, there were no pre
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arranged criteria to define "significance".

12.1.2 Criterion 1c - measured by scale 4 of the S.B.S.

The mean weekly rating of the subjects* general touchiness 
and irritability decreased from baseline to follow up for 
all five subjects. It appeared that this decrease was also 
statistically significant. However, it should be appreciated 
that the C statistic is a Test of Randomness not any partic
ular trend, and can only indicate trend in so far as it is a 
"systematic departure from random variation" (Tryon 1982, p. 
425). Additionally, as the statistical significance of C is 
evaluated by dividing the C statistic by its standard error 
(which is a function of the size of the sample), the extent 
to which any given result is significant is very dependent 
on the number of observations, therefore, a baseline is less 
likely to show significant C than a complete data series. 
Visual inspection of the graphed data series is recommended 
to augment the evaluation of the C statistic, particularly
to inspect the shape of any significant trend and to guard
against a Type II error in evaluating baselines where a 
small number of observations have been taken (Blumberg,
1984). Visual inspection confirmed that a trend did not 
exist in the baseline of subject 1, contradicted the impres
sion of improvement for subject 2 and highlighted the vari
ability in the baseline of subject 4.

The follow up scores of four subjects met the cut off point
of 2.5, and the follow up scores of subjects 1, 3 and 5 met 
the more stringent cut off point Al of clinical significance 
(calculated as 1.83). Arguably, a combination of staff
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completed scales such as the Ward Data Sheet and the Social 
Behaviour Scale with a self monitoring scale indicating 
intensity of anger arousal, may provide the foundation of a 
clinically meaningful indication of self control. Data from 
subject 1 showed a reduction of socially inappropriate 
behaviour, a reduction of irritability and an increase of 
self recorded incidents of anger arousal. During follow up, 
he indicated that he felt provoked, yet staff believed that 
the likelihood of socially inappropriate expression was 
decreasing.

12.1.3 Criterion Id  - measured by the P.i.

The results suggested that for subjects 1 and 2 the self 
rated intensity of anger arousal (as measured by the Provo
cation Inventory) remained reasonably constant over time, 
whereas for the other three subjects the intensity of anger 
increased over time. This criterion for improvement was not 
achieved. This finding was consistent with the results of 
study 1 (for the hospital sample), as the scores of four 
people increased, and the scores of five people decreased 
and 1 persons score remained the same, but overall, the mean 
remained relatively constant.

What was different, however, was the intensity of anger 
arousal reported. At baseline, in study 1, it was felt that 
quite low levels of provocation were recorded; 30% of the 
hospital sample scored within 3 0% of the minimum possible 
score, whereas, at baseline in study 2 no one was within 
that range.
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At follow-up, in study 1, 2 0% of the sample had scored 
within 3 0% of the minimum possible score but again in study 
2 no score was within that range. At baseline, in study 1 
only one person was within 70% of the maximum score; in 
study 2, 40% of the sample (two out of five) were at this 
level. At follow-up, in study 1, only one person was within 
70% of the maximum score. For study 2, 80% were at this 
level (that is four out of five). It has been previously 
argued that this finding was not consistent with the 
treatment outcome literature reviewed. The increased levels 
of reported intensity of anger arousal in study 2, would 
suggest that the modified Provocation Inventory had overcome 
some of the methodological shortcomings reported in study 1. 
As the subjects did have experience of the situations 
contained in the inventory, could it be that social 
desirability bias influenced the scores, and the subjects 
were more willing to report feelings of anger post 
treatment, leading to an increase in scores?

12.2 The criteria for improvement: criterion 2

Fulfilling this criterion for improvement involved the 
scores for each of the solutions to the vignettes of the 
Problem Solving Assessment at follow up, exceeding the cut 
off score of 1.5 (for each of the experimental conditions); 
75% of the solutions to the hypothetically provocative 
situations of the Provocation Inventory, being rated as 
socially appropriate by follow up and the scores of the 
expressive communication subdomain of the V.A.B.S fulfilling 
the criteria for improvement.
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12.1.1 Criterion 2 .a - measured by the P.S.A.

The three experimental conditions were: condition 1- the 
difficult interpersonal situations condition; condition 2- 
the provocative situations condition; condition 3- the 
personally provocative situations condition). All the 
vignettes for the Problem Solving Assessment and the scoring 
criteria are lodged in the appendix. Scores of subjects 1,
4, and 5 exceeded the cut off score of 1.5 for each of the 
three experimental conditions, at follow up. The scores for 
subject 2 exceeded the cut off score in conditions 1 and 2, 
and was equivalent to the cut off score in condition 3. For 
subject 3, only in two conditions did the scores exceed the 
cut off point. So only subject 3, in one condition failed to 
meet the criteria for improvement.

The scores achieved by subjects 2 and 3 in the personally 
provocative condition were lower than in the other 
conditions, which would be predicted by the model. At 
baseline, there was evidence of socially inappropriate 
coping styles (e.g. solutions mentioning verbal and physical 
aggression, and the use of passive strategies), indicating 
pre treatment deficits; although some socially appropriate 
strategies, were generated. The Problem Solving Assessment 
was an initial attempt to address a methodological critique 
expressed by Clements (1987). He stated that in some studies 
remediating socio cognitive deficits, no evidence was 
presented as to whether the subjects experienced cognitive 
deficits pre treatment, and the relationship of the skills 
being taught to interpersonal problem solving in every day 
life, was not clear.
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The Problem Solving Assessment assessed the subjects* 
ability to articulate socially acceptable strategies to cope 
with provocation. The inventory was a modification of a 
scale developed by Castles and Glass (1986a). The original 
vignettes were reworded and formed condition 1; completely 
new vignettes were constructed for conditions 2 and 3, and 
all vignettes were based on situations from the subjects' 
previous experience or situations described by staff. A 
novel feature of the assessment was that the vignettes in 
condition 3 were taken from interviews with the experimental 
subjects and represented the most salient provocations for 
each subject. There were commonalities in the themes of 
provocation for the subjects, for example, being asked to do 
something you do not want to do or not being allowed to do 
something you want to do because of hospital regulations or 
social convention. During the initial administration of the 
assessment in condition 3, all of the subjects became angry, 
believing that they were being questioned (or blamed) about 
an actual incident (this is of interest given the difficulty 
experienced generating anger arousal during the provocation 
role play in study 1). The subjects found some of the 
situations in the difficult interpersonal condition 
(condition 1) to be provocative, but did not always judge 
the situations in the provocative situations condition 
(condition 2) to be provocative. It may well have been that 
the subjects limited emotional vocabulary led them to label 
the situations in condition 1 as provocative (i.e. to label 
the situations as making them "angry" or "upset") as they 
were using a bipolar conceptualisation to represent "feeling
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angry" about something or "not feeling angry" about 
something. So "anger" could have represented a negatively 
toned emotion.

A further refinement was that three inter personal problem 
solving skills were added to the assessment, so that the 
scale encompassed more that means-end problem solving: 
namely interpersonal perspective taking and consequential 
thinking and social causal thinking. The assessment 
identified a number of deficits pre treatment, the vignettes 
were linked to real life problems occurring on the ward and 
also tailored to address person specific issues and attempts 
were made to obtain measures from care staff as to the 
subjects social behaviour on the ward. The results of the 
assessment indicated that the items tapped these skills at a 
rudimentary level. It is suggested that the scale represents 
a promising beginning and that further revisions are 
warranted.

In terms of Frude's explanatory model of parental anger 
towards children, where he inserted inhibition between anger 
and aggression (Frude, 1989), it is of interest that there 
was evidence of inhibitory self statements in the solutions 
generated, (e.g. "I felt like banging him, but I never "; "I 
walked away and ignored her, I felt like hitting her, I 
thought I'd be put in my room and something bad would 
happen"; "Say 'What did you punch me for', I might want to 
hook him- but I say to myself it's not worth it.")
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12.2.1.2 Problem solving skills

Interpersonal perspective taking. This skill has been 
defined as a prediction of the effect of one's behaviour on 
other people. Pre treatment, there was evidence of varying 
degrees of deficit, for all, except subject 2. Post 
treatment, subjects 1 and 4 showed some improvement, the 
performance of subject 5 only improved with prompting; 
subject 3 had particular difficulty in conditions 2 and 3 
which did not really resolve over treatment. Subject 2 
performed reasonably well at baseline and maintained this 
ability.

The most important finding was that, at pretreatment, all 
subjects had a limited emotional vocabulary and restricted 
emotional range. In the early sessions they would describe 
themselves as feeling "high" as a generic term to indicate 
that they were experiencing negative emotions (perhaps 
highly aroused), although they did not often differentiate 
between individual emotions; however, post treatment their 
emotional vocabulary remained impoverished. The subjects 
could really only give an overall indication of whether the 
other person would react positively or negatively, as a 
result of their chosen course of action. All subjects could 
identify the three emotions of sadness, happiness or anger, 
pretreatment, using some variant on the labels "happy" (e.g 
pleased) or "sad" (e.g miserable) there were a number of 
semantic approximations to angry (e.g cross, upset, mad, 
wild, would shout); post treatment they could differentiate 
between a number of emotions using appropriate emotional 
labels.
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One could speculate that the subjects were basing their 
predictions (of how other people would feel) on the basis of 
how they were predicting they would feel if the situation 
had happened to them, as the most frequent prediction was 
that their chosen coping style would anger the other person 
(Clements, 1987). It would seem that this remained an area 
of deficit and more time was necessary to expand their 
emotional vocabulary, which would be consistent with the 
studies reviewed in chapter 4 which called for clinical 
interventions to alleviate deficits in emotional 
comprehension.

Social causal thinking. This skill has been defined as an 
attribution of motives or intentions to other people. In the 
context of the present study, the attributions tend to lead 
to a negative view of other people. A novel feature of the 
study was to directly test for attributions about the 
motives/ intentions of other people, and test if the 
attributions remained unchanged post treatment. As was 
predicted by the model, pre treatment and during the course 
of treatment each subject articulated some attribution about 
the intentions/motives of the other person which reflected a 
blame orientation; perception of malevolent intent; inten- 
tionality; and controllability. However, post treatment all, 
except subject 2, still evidenced some of these 
attributions; but only subject 5 continued to voice these 
attributions in follow up.

consequential thinking: This skill has been defined as a 
prediction of the effect of one’s behaviour on the outcome
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of an event. Pretreatment, varying degrees of deficit were 
evident, with subject 5 performing the most competently.
Post treatment, the performance of subjects 1, 4 and 5 
improved. There was a partial resolution of subject 2’s 
difficulties but the difficulties of subject three remained.

A number of questions remain to be answered. Could the 
subjects judge the long or short term consequences of their 
actions; the relative severity of each consequence; give 
details of the likely outcomes and judge the outcome for 
themselves or other people?

Firth (1993) questioned whether people experience a coherent 
set of automatic thoughts/ assumptions; because, his 
clinical experience has led him to believe that "many, often 
contradictory" at "different levels of specificity" are the 
norm. He endorsed the view that emotions influence which 
assumption is the most salient, which are "noticed" or 
"chosen" (p 20). He argued that certain assumptions can be 
interpreted as giving "permission" to act in aggressive 
ways, "they act as stimuli controlling behaviour" (p.21). Do 
the results of the Problem Solving Assessment suggest that 
some cognitions act as permission to act in socially 
inappropriate ways, whereas other cognitions would act as 
inhibitors? Perhaps those attributions labelled as social 
causal thinking would give permission, whereas possible 
inhibitors would be the potential negative consequences to 
themselves (McDougall, 1989) . However, the subjects were not 
so adept at perceiving the possible negative consequences 
for other people, as was suggested by Frude's model (where
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powerful inhibitors for parents abusing their children could 
be the negative consequences for the children).
Intriguingly, none of the subjects, across any of the 
testing occasions, articulated perceptions of malevolence 
during the difficult interpersonal situations condition 
(condition one), even though they predicted that they would 
feel provoked in a number of the situations in condition 1. 
Attributions of malevolence in conditions 2 and 3 were 
usually in situations when the subjects reported feelings of 
provocation, again predicted by the model of anger.

Self efficacy expectations. Pre treatment the performance of 
subjects 2, 3, and 4 showed varying degrees of deficit, but 
subjects 1 and 5 had reasonably high expectations of their 
ability to cope with the situations. Subject 4 showed an 
improvement, subject 2 showed improvement in conditions 1 
and 2, but not in the personally provocative condition. 
Subject 3, who had the most difficulty of the group, 
remained convinced that she would find a number of 
situations difficult to cope with. In terms of self rated 
self esteem, subjects 1, 2, 3 and 4 scored at approximately 
70% or above of the maximum score, at baseline. Subject 5's 
scores were initially lower but improved at the next 
assessment to the level of the other subjects and all 
subjects retained or improved on their scores over time. In 
terms of the model of anger arousal, the way you judge your 
ability to cope with stressful situations is important, and 
clearly two of the subjects had very high expectations of 
their ability to cope at baseline and all rated their self 
esteem very highly.
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One explanation for the high levels of rated self esteem 
(for subjects 1 and 5) would be the proposal of Clegg and 
Standen (1991), who felt that, in terms of social comparison 
theory (Festinger, 1954), some people with a learning 
disability living in hospital could rate their level of 
ability and attractiveness more highly than peers living in 
the community, because those living in hospital were using a 
process of downward social comparison. This process can be 
facilitated by the presence of a large number of people less 
able than themselves, who were living in hospital.

Benson et al (1986) added a problem solving component to the 
treatment intervention; Castles and Glass (1986b) attested 
to the value of this component in the enhancement of social 
competence for this population. The nature of the 
pretreatment deficits identified in the present study would 
suggest, however, that one must go further than either 
Benson et al or Castles and Glass, who only looked at 
alternative solutions to problems. The inference was that it 
was important to consider each of the three problem solving 
skills. As the main triggers for provocation are 
interpersonal, clearly interpersonal problem solving skills 
are relevant and interpersonal perspective taking, 
consequential thinking, social causal thinking and self 
efficacy expectations must be also considered. The model of 
social competence articulated by Greenspan and Granfield 
(1992) highlighted that these process skills must be de
veloped, particularly in the light of the dependency of 
people with a learning disability on their care givers.
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The results of the Problem Solving Assessment could be taken 
to represent evidence for an increased ability to 
demonstrate self control. However, it is accepted that just 
because the subjects generate appropriate solutions it does 
not necessarily mean that individuals would always act in 
this way, but it does at least show that they have increased 
competence from baseline (Castles and Glass, 1986b).

12.2.2 Criterion 2.b - measured by the P.l.

At follow up, the solutions of all subjects exceeded the cut 
off point, that is, 75% of the solutions to the 
hypothetically provocative vignettes were judged to be 
socially appropriate (using the scoring criteria developed 
for the Problem Solving Assessment). The inference was that 
all subjects improved.

In terms of pretreatment deficits, each subject evidenced 
the use of verbal or physical aggression as a coping 
strategy which is consistent with the findings of the 
Problem Solving Assessment. Of some concern, however, was 
that subject 2 and subject 4 evidenced physical aggression 
at follow-up and subject 1 evidenced verbal aggression. 
Subjects 1 and 4 found item 14 (being asked to "come back 
later" as staff were busy) difficult to cope with. Subject 3 
found item 12 ("being physically assaulted") problematic.

This criterion for improvement should include the statement; 
"there should be no evidence of physical aggression at 
follow-up". Additionally, Novaco stated that he was 
reformulating his treatment outcome measures and that the
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Provocation Inventory was more useful as a screening 
assessment than an outcome measure (Novaco, 1988b). This 
modified form of the inventory, which has the addition of 
coping styles, could be included in the screening procedure.

12.2.3 Criterion 2.c - measured by the V.A.B.S.

The follow-up scores on the expressive subdomain of the 
V.A.B.S. were judged by staff to have increased over time 
for all five individuals. This improvement was statistically 
significant (with change occurring between baseline and 
follow-up) and the follow-up scores for all five individuals 
exceeded the cut off points Cl and A1 of clinical signifi
cance. The scores of subjects 1, 2 and 3 exceeded the cut 
off point A2. The follow up score of subject 1 was within in 
the "mild deficit" category, and those of subjects 2 and 3 
were within the "moderate déficit" category. The scores of 
all five subjects exceed the Reliable Change Index.

At baseline, whilst there was some variability the scores of 
all five subjects were within the "severe deficit" range.

To place the cut off points in context, the most stringent 
cut off point A2 was approximately 2 points below the 
category of "moderate deficit". The cut off point Cl 
represented the standard of socially acceptable behaviour, 
but this was some five points lower. The subjects did have a 
deficit in this area and improvement was demonstrated. It 
was argued in study 1 that change could only be reasonably 
expected in the expressive subdomain of the V.A.B.S. as a
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realistic to look at the subdomain in isolation.

Given that an aim of the treatment (Novaco, 1983b) was to 
help subjects communicate their angry feeling effectively, 
emphasis was placed on expressive communication in 
treatment. In terms of the communication domain, the mean 
for the hospital sample for study 1 exceeded that for study
2. By follow-up, the mean for study 2 exceeded the mean for 
study 1. Thus the subjects in study 2 had made a relatively 
greater degree of improvement than the subjects in study 1.

12.3 The criteria for improvement: criterion 3

Fulfilling this criteria for improvement involved obtaining 
clinically significant increases on the socialisation domain 
of the V.A.B.S., exceeding the cut off point for three 
scales of the Social Behaviour Scale, that is "tolerance to 
others" scale, "sensitivity to others" scale and 
"sociability to others" scale.

12.3.1 Criterion 3 .a - measured by the V.A.B.S.

Follow-up scores on the socialisation domain of the V.A.B.S. 
were judged by staff to have increased over time for all 
five individuals. This improvement was statistically 
significant (with improvement occurring between baseline and 
treatment, treatment and follow-up and baseline and follow- 
up) . The follow-up scores of all five individuals exceeded 
the cut off point Cl of clinical significance. Of particular 
note, was that the scores of four of the five individuals 
exceeded the cut off point A2 of clinical significance and 
three people were within 1.2 raw score points of the
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"moderate deficit" category (Dickens' norms).

At baseline the score of subject 1 was within 0.1 of a raw 
score point of the "severe deficit" category. The remaining 
subjects were within the "profound deficit" category, all 
but subject 2 were at the top end of the category. The 
scores of four subjects were within 11 raw score points of 
each other but the score for subject 2 was 22 points lower 
than the highest score. Given the small number of subjects 
and the resultant standard deviation, the most stringent cut 
off point A2 was still 9 points below the "moderate deficit" 
category of the Dickens' norms. One subjects' scores were in 
the "moderate deficit" category by follow up. The scores of 
all five subjects exceeded the Reliable Change Index by 
follow-up.

A comparison of the group means of the two studies showed 
that at baseline, the mean for the hospital sample of study 
1 exceeded the mean for the subjects in study 2 by 2 points. 
At baseline, the mean scores for both studies were at the 
top end of the "profound deficit" category. However, in 
study 1 the range extends from 44 raw score points (the 
lowest end of the profound deficit category) to 99 raw score 
points, thus some subjects in study 1 were rather less able 
and some rather more able than those in study 2.

Post treatment, the means of the two groups of subjects are 
virtually equivalent. By follow-up, there have been greater 
gains for study 2, The result of the range of abilities in 
study 1 was a standard deviation that was almost twice the
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size of that for study 2 (although there were twice as many 
individuals). The larger standard deviation resulted in the 
cut off points of clinical significance being more stringent 
for study 1 than than for study 2. In study 1 the cut off 
point Cl was 9.97 raw score points higher than in study 2 
and the cut off point A2 was 18.7 raw score points higher.

Given that about half the sample in study 1 were less 
functionally able than those in study 2, it is not 
surprising that a lower percentage managed to exceed the cut 
off points for clinical significance. One person 
deteriorated and the score of another showed no improvement. 
The cut off point A2 in study 1 was almost exactly at the 
level of "mild deficit", which represented a stringent cut 
off point. The cut off points of clinical significance 
become very stringent if the ability level of the group is 
heterogeneous because the magnitude of the range of ability 
inflates the standard deviation. The domains of the V.A.B.S. 
are comprised of a number of sub domains, some of which 
would be unlikely to improve as a result of treatment, so a 
finer grained analysis looking at the sub domains would be 
preferable. Two of the three subdomains showed statistically 
significant improvement, the play and leisure subdomain and 
the coping skills subdomain.

The follow-up scores for all five subjects, on the play and 
leisure subdomain exceeded the cut off point C2 of clinical 
significance and for two subjects, their scores were equal 
to the stringent cut off point A2 (which was within the 
category of "moderate deficit", Dickens' norms). For all
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five subjects, magnitude of improvement exceeded that 
required for the Reliable Change Index.

The follow-up scores of four people on the coping skills 
subdomain exceeded the cut off point A2 of clinical 
significance. Subject 1 was within the range of "mild 
deficit"; two subjects were within the category of "moderate 
deficit". This subdomain contained items that were 
particularly relevant to the criteria for improvement 
demonstrating tolerance and sensitivity to others. At 
baseline, the scores of all subjects were within the range 
of "profound deficit" (although subject 1 was at the top end 
of the range). The coping skills subdomain contained a 
subsection called "controlling impulses", one item in this 
subsection was called "controls anger or hurt feelings when 
denied own way". At baseline, all subjects were judged 
"never" to control anger (i.e. a score of 0). At follow-up, 
all of the subjects were judged to "sometimes" or "usually" 
control anger (i.e. a score of either 1 or 2 ).

Perhaps improvement should have been apparent in the 
interpersonal relationships subdomain (which aimed to 
measure how an individual interacted with others)? However, 
the degree of change achieved was not statistically 
significant. This sub domain contained twenty eight items, 
four subjects gained maximum points on eighteen of the 
items. The ceiling for the subjects scores resulted in the 
exclusion of five items. Therefore, improvement was only 
possible for four people on five items. However, improvement 
was realistic on only three of the five items, as the other
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two items referred to having "a group of friends" or a "best 
friend". It would seem, therefore, that the construction of 
the scale rather mitigated against the subjects being able 
to demonstrate improvement although subject 2 did show a 
marked degree of improvement. All of the subjects had pre 
treatment deficits on the socialisation domain of the 
V.A.B.S., which were improved to level of socially accept
able behaviour. The findings from study 1 showed that simi
lar patterns of pre treatment deficits were evident in the 
subjects for study 1, which were improved. In both studies, 
the pre treatment deficits were improved.

12.3.2 Criterion 3.b - measured by the S.B.S.:

The mean weekly rating of the subjects' ability to demon
strate tolerance to others was judged to have improved over 
time for four subjects. For subject 2, the inference of 
improvement from the results of the C statistic was contra
dicted by visual inspection of the data set. The follow up 
scores of four subjects were statistically and clinically 
significant, exceeding the cut off point Al. The cut off 
point Al of clinical significance exceeded the cut off point 
given in the criteria for improvement (representing the 
standard of socially acceptable behaviour). Four subjects 
improved to the level of socially acceptable behaviour.

The finding that four out of the five subjects, at baseline, 
showed clear deficits in the ability to show tolerance to 
other people, is consistent with the instructions in Nova
co 's treatment manual (1983b), to try to modify the often 
inordinately high expectations of the behaviour of other 
people. Indeed, each of the five subjects were particularly 
intolerant of the
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behaviour of those people they judged "should know better", 
usually, more able residents and nursing staff. Frequently, 
particularly aversive behaviour from individuals who were 
very much less able was tolerated, as it was judged that 
"they could not help it", "they did not ken what they were 
doing". Is it possible that there is an interaction between 
intolerance, the attributional bias of perceived 
intentionality (Howells, 1989) and the attributional bias of 
judging that the behaviour of others is due to dispositional 
rather than situational biases (Novaco and Welsh, 1989)? Is 
it feasible that the view that the less able "could not help 
it" acted as a strong inhibitory cognition to reduce anger 
arousal? Certainly, it would be interesting to investigate 
the factors surrounding perceived intentionality in the 
motives of other people and it is possible to speculate that 
this may be implicated in the finding that the subject 
showed particular intolerance to any mistakes on the part of 
the staff.

12.3.3 Criterion 3.c - measured by the S.B.S

The mean weekly rating of the subjects' ability to 
demonstrate sensitivity to other people (by being able to 
see the other persons point of view and realising that other 
people have needs) was judged by the nursing staff to have 
improved over time for all five individuals; for all 
subjects the follow-up rating of the mean weekly sensitivity 
exceeded the baseline mean.

It was only possible to calculate statistically significant 
change for four subjects. For three of the four subjects the
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change was statistically significant and clinically 
significant at the cut off point Al. All subjects improved 
to the level of socially acceptable behaviour.

The baseline score of subject 1 was the highest for the 
group, and was almost equal to the cut off point of 3 in the 
criteria for improvement, and the degree of improvement that 
occurred was sufficient to ensure that the follow up score 
exceeded the cut off points of clinical significance, 
albeit, that the magnitude of improvement was not statis
tically significant.

For subject 2 it was not possible to calculate statistically 
significant change because of the presence of trend in the 
baseline but the trend was in the direction of improvement. 
Whilst improvement clearly occurred, her baseline score was 
very low (1.82), and her follow-up score did not exceed the 
cut off point of 3 or the cut off points for clinically 
significant improvement. Her performance on the Problem 
Solving Assessment indicated that she did have some ability 
to see the perspective of other people. Staff felt that she 
lacked the motivation, rather than the ability, to behave in 
a prosocial manner, being inclined to pursue the course of 
action she judged would be likely to gain maximum benefit to 
herself. When angered she was often seen to deliberately 
provoke other residents. Staff felt that the treatment 
approach in the present study should be expanded to address 
an individual's moral development.

The cut off point Al of clinical significance was equal to
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3.39 and was slightly in excess of the cut off point 3 
(representing socially acceptable behaviour). Three subjects 
showed marked deficits at baseline as would be predicted 
(Novaco, 1983b).

12.3.4 Criterion 3d - measured by the S.B.S.

The mean weekly rating of the subjects sociability to others 
(that is, their willingness to interact with other people 
rather than be social isolates) was judged by the staff to 
have improved over time for all five individuals. For four 
subjects the follow-up rating of mean weekly sociability 
exceeded the baseline mean.

It did not prove possible for four subjects to test whether 
this improvement was statistically significant as trend 
existed in the baseline, but for subject 5 the improvement 
was both statistically and clinically significant. For three 
subjects the trend in the baseline showed an increase. For 
subject 4 the trend was getting worse, the staff rated him 
as being the least sociable, as he would often isolate 
himself from the other residents. The scores for subject 2 
showed a slight improvement from baseline to treatment but a 
deterioration from treatment to follow-up. This 
deterioration was consistent with a general deterioration in 
performance from treatment to follow-up on the other outcome 
measures.

The cut off point Al of, clinical significance was equal to 
3.9 and appeared stringent in comparison to the cut off 
point of 3 (representing socially appropriate behaviour).
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However, the scores of subjects 2, 3 and 5 exceeded the cut 
off point of 3 at baseline. This was an interesting finding, 
as the scale was designed to represent the subjects 
willingness to socialise (rather than their actual ability) 
and could be compared to the performance on criteria for 
improvement 3.a which was the nurses' perception of the 
subjects broader socialisation skills.

12.4 The limitations of the study

As with all studies, limitations can be identified. In this 
section the limitations will be discussed, and in the 
following section some strategies to overcome the 
limitations will be discussed. The screening criteria 
provided "broad brush" inclusion criteria to select subjects 
who had difficulties in coping with anger in socially 
inappropriate ways. Overall, the procedure selected 
appropriate subjects; although it became increasingly clear 
that subject 2 continued to find it difficult to accept 
personal responsibility for her actions and externalised 
blame; whereas, the remaining subjects initially attributed 
the causes of their difficulties to the actions of others, 
but could learn to take some personal responsibility. The 
results of the screening, whilst giving useful qualitative 
data, did not produce an easily quantifiable indication of 
frequency or severity and a self report measure of coping 
styles would have been helpful.

The treatment outcome measures were extensively modified for 
study 2, but some difficulties remained. One possible 
explanation for the absence of statistically significant
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improvement in terms of severity over time may have been 
that the rating scale of 1-4 was insufficiently sensitive. 
The severity rating of 4 was only used for the most severe 
incidents (usually involving physical aggression), so the 
majority of incidents were rated as either 2 or 3. After 
follow up, the staff were asked to describe how they arrived 
at the severity ratings. As with Saylor et al's (1985) 
findings, some subjectivity and value judgments were 
evident. Some staff were less tolerant towards the end of 
the study, they felt that as the subjects had developed self 
control skills any lack of control would be volitional; some 
staff made a judgement about severity based on the duration 
of an incident, whereas the judgement of others was based on 
individual behaviours and the nature of the provocation.

The Ward Data Sheet did not provide behavioural evidence of 
constructive coping.

The self report diary would have been improved if the 
subjects had rated their perception of the effectiveness of 
their coping strategies.

Whilst significant events were noted, the judgement of what 
was "significant" was based on the reports of the subjects. 
These events would be more properly viewed as anecdotal 
data, as there were no pre arranged criteria of what 
constituted "significance".

The subjects* ratings of self esteem were quite high 
pretreatment, and it was suggested that the method of rating
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self esteem may not have been meaningful to the subjects, 
yet there was a reasonable consistency across time which 
would suggest that the subjects did understand the scale 
items.

A scoring procedure was developed for the Problem Solving 
Assessment, a judgment of "effectiveness" from the original 
scale was replaced by one of "social appropriateness" and 
whether the strategy was "active" or "passive". This dual 
categorisation provided a more comprehensive rating than a 
judgement of effectiveness, not least because a solution 
could be very effective in terms of goal achievement but be
socially unacceptable. The dual criteria provided a useful
theoretical framework, but some difficulties occurred when 
attempting to detail individual solutions for scoring 
purposes (see scoring manual in the appendix). The 
difficulties arose because a number of variables had to be 
considered (e.g. the cultural norms of the client group, the 
cognitive flexibility and verbal ability of the subjects, 
and the likely response from the other person - especially 
the risk of physical retaliation). A problem arose in 
condition 2 with vignettes representing aversive behaviour 
from other people (teasing, humiliation, verbal insult and 
physical assault). It was judged that a realistic socially 
appropriate and active response would be to actively
moderate anger arousal and to ignore the provocation and/or
remove one's self from the situation. Situations generated 
in condition 3 gave an insight into the realities of 
institutional life and the constraints of living in secure 
conditions. Many of the situations involved not being
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allowed to do something you want to do or being asked to do 
something you do not want to do, in these situations 
subjects were expected to comply with hospital or ward 
regulations (or "house rules"). Very few alternative 
responses were possible. Additionally, adherence to social 
convention was felt to be important to enable residents to 
learn socially acceptable behaviour to aid community 
integration. The degree to which assertive behaviour was 
encouraged was variable. Subtle power imbalances became 
apparent (e.g. residents were expected to miss an entire day 
from the day centre to attend an appointment with the 
Consultant Psychiatrist or to attend a case conference); the 
subjects had little control over many of the very basic 
aspects of their lives.

A number of modifications were made to the treatment 
protocol. The subjects understood how to complete the self 
monitoring assessment and agreed to complete the diary on a 
daily basis, yet, only a partial data set was obtained.

Subject 1 produced the most complete data set, but initially 
failed to record a single incident of anger during the 
monitoring phase. He ripped up some of the diaries and 
failed to attend treatment on three occasions because he had 
been involved in several incidents, however, he was 
subsequently more willing to complete the diaries 
accurately, and for the remaining three treatment phases 
produced a very informative data set.

Subject 2 was keen to complete the diaries and evidently
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enjoyed doing so, but in the 102 weeks of treatment did not 
record one incident of feeling even the mildest degree of 
anger. She was, however, able to record feelings of intense 
anger on the repeated measures, and during the treatment 
sessions. Staff commented that she was extremely defensive 
and that being questioned about her activities was one of 
the most potent triggers for anger outbursts, saying that 
staff were picking on her and generally treating her 
unfairly.

Subject 3 was arguably the most socially able of the group, 
but she lacked confidence. Staff reported that she 
constantly asked for staff reassurance and support; she 
acknowledged this, saying she valued the attention, 
believing that if she coped independently she would receive 
less attention. Subject 3 understood the procedure, but said 
that she would not be able to fill in the diaries by 
herself, and did not do so for several weeks. She requested 
help from her Day Centre officer; this was arranged, but she 
was unable to admit to even one incident of anger over the 
course of treatment (but could report feelings of anger on 
the repeated measures and during treatment).

Subject 4 lived on a large ward, where lack of staff meant 
that the bedrooms were locked during the day. Staff were 
trying to discourage him from carrying around personal 
belongings in his trouser pockets, and were not keen for him 
to carry the diary and pen in addition to the other 
belongings. He said that some of the other residents had 
stolen his diaries, then that they had ripped them up. He
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began to "worry and that", about the diaries, claiming to 
feel too unwell on three consecutive weeks to attend the 
treatment sessions and then stated that he did not want to 
fill out the diaries.

Subject 5 completed the diaries only intermittently.

The aim of the problem solving phase was to challenge the 
attributions identified as being antecedent to anger 
arousal, to instil the basic problem solving sequence and to 
use this sequence in role play provocations. The results of 
the P.S.A. were suggestive of the presence of cognitions 
which could either act to give "permission" and or which may 
inhibit socially inappropriate behaviour. There was 
insufficient time to challenge the former category of 
thoughts in the time available.
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CHAPTER 13: CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

13.1 Conclusions and recommendations for future research.

"...the most important sources of psychological stress tend 
to be in the complex meanings that inhere in social 
relationships and in the emotions associated with these 
meanings such as anxiety, anger, guilt ,sadness, envy, 
jealousy, embarrassment and disgust..." (Folkman, Schaeffer, 
and Lazarus, 1979, p271).

On the basis of the evidence obtained in study 2, all 
subjects (apart from subject 2) demonstrated clinically 
significant improvement on the majority of the criteria for 
improvement and improvement generalised to the ward 
environment and was maintained at follow up. These results 
were consistent with the findings of study 1. Given the 
sample size, it would be prudent to regard the evidence as 
preliminary and adopt a stance of cautious optimism, but 
assert that the treatment holds promise: increasing 
expectations about what could be achieved by this client 
group. It is concluded that this study does represent an 
attempt to address the challenge articulated by Blunden 
(1990) to find "effective ways of helping people with 
learning disabilities to behave and express themselves in 
ways that are acceptable to society" (p.5). Blunden and 
Allens' contention that emotiphal difficulties are 
"implicated in the production of challenging behaviour"
(p. 39) appears justified, jin this section the conclusions 
drawn from the present study, and strategies to overcome the 
limitations outlined in the preceding section will be 
discussed. !
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Theoretical framework. The theoretical underpinnings of the 
present study were Novaco's (1979) conceptual framework of 
anger arousal and the contention that clinical treatments 
should be collaborative (as far as was feasible), and 
develop internal control mechanisms to augment external 
controls of behaviour. Emotional arousal was regarded as an 
important variable in the development and maintenance of the 
subjects' behavioural difficulties, particularly the emotion 
of anger. Focussed treatments, such as the treatment in the 
present study, would be most usefully embedded within a more 
general framework of therapeutic strategies to address wider 
interpersonal deficits.

The evidence supported the preliminary conceptual framework 
of anger arousal (encompassing cognitions, emotional arousal 
and labelling and behavioural consequences embedded within a 
more general model of stress), proposed by Novaco (1979) .
The subjects could be seen as vulnerable and psychologically 
fragile individuals, who, when faced with everyday stressors 
could respond with socially inappropriate, emotion focussed 
coping strategies.

Preliminary evidence was generated to support the inclusion 
of a cognitive component in the model of anger arousal and 
the predicted cognitive distortions were identified by the 
self report and observational data.

At baseline, the evidence suggested that the subjects
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experienced difficulty in articulating socially appropriate 
coping strategies for anger and that subjects had difficulty 
in forming and maintaining mature peer relationships. 
Anecdotal evidence allowed speculation about the link 
between "significant" events (i.e. events that were 
stressful) and the subjects ability to utilise socially 
appropriate coping strategies. The subjects' ability to cope 
seemed to break down under heightened stress. Novaco has 
emphasised the effect of environmental stressors on anger 
arousal. Further work would be indicated to examine the 
effect of living in stressful environments (e.g in secure 
units) on the behaviour of people judged to be v'olatile.

Screening procedure. A preliminary "broad brush" screening 
procedure was specified to select subjects who had 
difficulty in coping with anger arousal in socially 
inappropriate ways. An indication of frequency and severity 
of socially inappropriate responses to anger arousal could 
be provided by asking staff to complete the Ward Data Sheet 
for one or two months (prior to baseline), which would give 
a quantitative comparison across subjects. Additionally, an 
indication of the staffs' ability to carry out the recording 
would be provided. The semi-structured interview with staff 
could then be considerably shortened and focussed on an 
assessment of the subjects coping styles (and importantly, 
the type of coping encouraged on the ward). The Provocation 
Inventory could be used as a self report measure of coping 
styles and subjects could be questioned about the extent to 
which they felt they had a personal problem with anger
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arousal. Novaco’s new anger scale. The Novaco Anger Scale 
(Novaco, in press) holds much promise as a selection 
instrument.

Methodological issues, A methodology was developed to 
evaluate the modifications to Novaco's treatment protocol; 
and it is suggested that this study represents an advance in 
the development of a methodology.

The criteria for improvement, A set of criteria for 
improvement (incorporating cut off points representing the 
standard of socially acceptable behaviour) were developed.
If the post treatment and follow up scores met the majority 
of the criteria for improvement a subject was regarded as 
being "improved". Treatment outcome measures were designed 
to provide information relevant to the criteria for 
improvement. Layers of evidence were constructed to argue 
for clinically meaningful improvement. The criteria for 
improvement were reformulated in study 2 and another 
criteria for improvement was added to indicate the ability 
of the individual to articulate socially acceptable 
strategies to cope with provocation. Further work is needed 
to enable those working in the field to reach a consensus 
concerning the basis of clinical "improvement". Further 
research is needed to collect normative data for both 
functional and dysfunctional populations of people who have 
a learning disability to establish cut off points to be used 
across studies (Jacobson and Revensdorf, 1988).
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Treatment outcome measures. The measures provided 
information relevant to the criteria for improvement and the 
evidence suggested that improvement had generalised to the 
ward environment.

The criteria for improvement: criterion 1, Staff judged 
that, pretreatment, subjects responded to anger arousal in 
socially inappropriate ways. Criterion 1 reflected the 
subjects' ability to moderate socially inappropriate 
responses to anger. The use of a self monitoring assessment 
for anger; a behavioural rating scale and a global rating of 
staff opinion formed the beginnings of a composite to 
indicate self control. If an individual indicates that they 
are experiencing anger arousal, yet were not observed or 
judged to have responded in a socially inappropriate way, 
this could be regarded as being an indication of self 
control. A simple visual analogue scale for the measurement 
of the intensity of anger arousal was developed. Staff 
commented very favourably on the new Ward Data Sheet, 
stating that it was preferable to record the incidents from 
an entire week on one form. The extent to which behavioural 
improvement had generalised to the natural setting could be 
established. The modifications to the Provocation Inventory 
addressed the limitations highlighted in study 1.

To improve the sensitivity of the severity scale of the Ward 
Data Sheet, the scale could be lengthened from 1-4 to 1-7.
It would be important to develop a set of behavioural
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anchors to minimise any subjectivity in assigning the 
severity ratings; Saylor et al (1985) illustrated a number 
of criteria, whereby, the relative severity was quantified 
by assigning a numerical value to the degree of provocation 
and the degree of social appropriateness of the response (p. 
9) .

Constructive coping was measured by self report and by the 
opinion of significant others. Observational measurement of 
constructive coping could be obtained if the Ward Data Sheet 
was modified to include behavioural measures of constructive 
coping. However, developing these behavioural measures may 
not prove straightforward. Saylor et al (1985) warned that 
their behavioural measures were insufficiently sensitive, 
failing to pick up that the treated subjects were using 
appropriate coping skills (they were calming down more 
quickly and refraining from patterns of escalation) after 
the initial outburst had occurred.

The criteria for improvement: criterion 2. Coping with 
provocation is a central indication of treatment success. 
Criterion 2 indicated the (self reported) ability of an 
individual to articulate socially acceptable strategies in 
response to provocation and stress, and indicated pre 
treatment deficits. A novel feature of the study was to 
develop measures to address cognitive deficits, distortions 
and interpersonal problem solving; challenging the view that 
it is not possible to obtain cognitively orientated 
information from this population.
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The Problem Solving Assessment was a modification of an 
existing scale, the vignettes were tailored to reflect the 
everyday experience of the subjects and to investigate 
personally salient provocations. A direct test of the 
presence cognitive distortion was made and the evidence 
suggested attributional bias, congruent with the model's 
predictions (Novaco, 1979), occurring in the provocative and 
personally provocative conditions. The scoring procedure 
detailed in the Castles and Glass' (198 6b) assessment was 
modified, to replace a judgement of "effectiveness" with one 
of "social appropriateness" and the use of active and 
passive strategies. Carrying out a survey investigating how 
people with learning disabilities cope with provocation 
(both in hospital and community settings) could inform on 
cultural and peer group norms. The ability of this 
population to learn to use negotiating skills, building on 
the work of Sherman, Sheldon, Harchick, Edwards and Quinn 
(1992) would be valuable.

It is accepted that analogue assessments are primarily a 
measure of response capabilities (Miner et al, 1989), but if 
the subject generates socially inappropriate solutions and 
has limited knowledge of socially appropriate responding, 
perhaps this is an accurate predictor of future behaviour?

An alternative to the use of paper and pencil tests to 
measure self esteem, would be the methods of Szivos and

364



Travers (1988) which are based on social comparison theory 
and Repertory Grid techniques. More meaningful ratings of 
self efficacy may have been obtained by asking the subjects 
to detail likely obstacles to success for each vignette and 
then asking how they would actually over come these 
obstacles to achieve the solution; this might have affected 
their appraisal of how easy the test situations would be and 
how well they would cope with them (similar to the approach 
taken in the original Means End Problem Solving Test, 
(Spivack, Platt and Shure, 1976)). Alternatively, the 
situations could be role played (cf Sherman, Sheldon, 
Harchik, Edwards and Quinn, 1992), some of the predicted 
obstacles be introduced and the subjects asked for a rating 
of how easy or difficult the situations were and how well 
they would cope with them.

The criteria for improvement: criterion 3, Anger has been 
described as a social emotion, the impact of chronic 
difficulties with anger arousal on interpersonal 
relationships has been highlighted as has the finding that 
the majority of triggers to anger are interpersonal. The 
information provided by the measures in the present study 
was consistent with the prediction that, pretreatment, the 
subjects would find it difficult to form satisfactory 
relationships with others. The measures in study 2 were more 
relevant to the criteria for improvement than those in study 
1. Clear areas of need identified were the ability to 
demonstrate tolerance and sensitivity to other people.
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The Social Behaviour Scale measured prosocial interpersonal 
behaviour, specifically targeted to deficits predicted by 
the model of anger arousal. Item 2 could be refocussed to 
target interpersonal perspective taking to correlate with 
this item on the Problem Solving Assessment. The six point 
scale of the Social Behaviour Scale proved sensitive to 
change. The brevity of the scale and it's format (as a 
visual analogue scale) allowed for a frequent 
administration, which encouraged confidence in the findings.

Treatment, In study 2, the treatment approach was 
reformulated as an individual approach and the treatment 
components were specified in greater detail. Clinical 
observation suggested that these modifications were 
beneficial as it was easier to keep the subjects attention, 
pace the information component to individual ability and 
encourage self disclosure. It is argued that the subjects 
were able to cope with the demands of a verbally based 
treatment emphasising the development of internal control 
mechanisms.

A component was added to teach the self monitoring of the 
intensity of anger arousal. The subjects developed the 
potential to complete self monitoring assessments, although 
some difficulties arose during the completion of the forms 
on a daily basis. The subjects who received staff assistance 
to complete the diaries overcame some of the practical 
difficulties experienced by the other subjects. It was
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suspected that the staff may have been giving reinforcement 
to subjects 2 and 3 for recording low levels of anger 
arousal, rather than for completing the diaries, resulting 
very few incidents of anger arousal being recorded.

Ten sessions proved sufficient to complete the relaxation 
protocol, staff assistance was valuable in the initial 
stages. The subjects found the problem solving phase taxing, 
but grasped the problem solving sequence and used this 
sequence in role plays to provocative situations. More time 
was needed to challenge those cognitions judged to "give 
permission" for socially inappropriate behaviour. Clements 
and Zarkowska (1992) outlined some guidelines for the use of 
cognitive restructuring procedures. As the intervention 
contained elements of varying complexity, the question of 
applicability to a wider ability range should be empirically 
tested.

Experimental design and data analysis. It was recommended 
that techniques from single case experimental design 
methodology should be adopted in study 2, the baseline 
extended and extra vigilance be employed to ensure that data 
was collected during follow up. A multiple baseline design 
across subjects was chosen. However, the results of study 2 
confirmed that the treatment was slow acting. Improvements 
tended to be most evident towards the end of treatment, 
rather than when treatment was introduced. There was inter 
subject variability in the data set. The baseline obtained 
from the Ward Data sheet contained variability. Thus, the
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experimental design would more accurately described as a 
single case study approach which utilised techniques from 
single case experimental design methodology. Statistical 
analysis was used as an adjunct to the visual analysis, and 
an auto correlation analysis undertaken to check for the 
presence of serial dependency.

Role of staff. Ward staff played a central role in the 
subjects' lives; they were also fully involved with both 
studies, especially in the development and collection of the 
measures, the development of the treatment protocol and 
reinforcing the use of socially appropriate coping 
strategies. Overall, the staff made an important 
contribution. Staff were given focussed training to enable 
them to participate in both studies. However, perhaps a more 
general training was also necessary, as staff commented that 
participation had given them a much clearer understanding of 
the emotional difficulties of the subjects, an increased 
sensitivity to the problems faced by the subjects on a daily 
basis and a new framework for conceptualising clients 
difficulties.

13.2 Recommendations for clinical practice

13.2.1 Coping with emotions.

"There is still a lot of work to do to break down prejudices 
about people with learning difficulties and ensure that when 
they are sad and vulnerable they are not made even sadder 
because of unkindness and ignorance." (Oswin, 1992, p.21).
Clements (1987) asserted that previous research findings
concerning the processing of social information had, as yet.
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had little impact on treatment interventions. He called for 
a "socio-cognitive curriculum" (p.51); and questioned the 
impact of short term, narrowly focused interventions on 
global social functioning. Social understanding in the 
general population proceeds through a number of stages and 
development takes place over many years. The widespread 
difficulties in social functioning experienced by people 
with a learning disability has been well documented, so the 
importance of developing skills in this area cannot be under 
estimated; and all formal attempts to define intellectual 
impairment refer to both cognitive and social functioning. 
One important component in this "curriculum" must be the 
comprehension, experience and expression of emotion. Common 
deficits have already been discussed and include a narrow 
emotional range, impoverished emotional vocabulary, reduced 
ability to recognise and label emotions in oneself and other 
people, difficulty in differentiating between emotions, 
difficulties in expressing emotions unambiguously and 
difficulty in showing empathy.

Important questions must be answered, for example, what are 
the similarities in emotional experience and expression 
between those who have learning disabilities and those who 
do not? What is the impact of cognitive ability on emotional 
awareness? Benson and Ivins (1992) speculated that people 
with a mild degree of learning disability may report a 
greater intensity of anger arousal than individuals with a 
greater degree of handicap (although, this inference was not 
entirely confirmed by their data). What is the impact of
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institutionalised care on emotional development?

More information must be gathered about the emotional lives 
of people with a learning disability. Well validated 
measures with adequate norms are necessary. Some progress 
has been made in the areas of anxiety and depression 
(Lindsay, 1991). Benson and Ivins (1992) have developed pre
liminary norms for anger and depression. They suggested a 
methodology for examining concurrent validity by examining 
the correlations between self report and informant reports, 
and devised some informant scales.

The results of the present study highlighted two important 
issues. The subjects could complete self monitoring 
assessments, and this finding would seem to have important 
implications for the recording of internal states in this 
population. Research efforts could be directed towards 
devising optimal response formats (Lindsay (1991) suggested 
blocks of differing sizes to depict severity or magnitude of 
internal states). Equally, for treatment outcome studies the 
degree of constructive coping achieved could be rated, or a 
column ticked if the person felt they had coped with the 
emotion in a socially appropriate way. Secondly, the results 
of the measures suggested that abstract cognitive 
information could be accessed, and Novaco and Welsh (1989) 
suggested some innovative methods to access cognitive 
information.

Some staff would benefit from input to increase their
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awareness of the emotional difficulties facing their 
clients. Staff who participated in the study stated that the 
experience had given them a heightened sensitivity to the 
emotional needs and problems experienced on a day to day 
basis by the residents and to appreciate the likely impact 
of these deficits in terms of everyday functioning and the 
ability to form and sustain relationships. The ability of 
people who have a learning disability to form relationships 
could be adversely affected by previous experiences 
including: social rejection; lack of social reinforcement; 
poor self image; lack of confidence in social situations; 
social anxiety; loneliness; social isolation; and a need to 
feel accepted. McGoveran (199 0) observed that some 
institutional practices could lead to the suppression of the 
clients emotional life. Clients should be enabled to reveal 
their feelings in a supportive environment and have these 
feelings listened to and valued. Oswin (1992) recounted the 
experiences of a group of people with a learning disability 
who had been recently bereaved. She highlighted a lack of 
awareness, experience and/or knowledge within the 
institutional culture which could lead to insensitivity and 
in some cases the imposition of intolerable demands.

13.2.2 Coping with stress

People react to stress in different ways, "the same crisis 
that a healthy person survives may destroy the weak" 
(Folkman, Schaeffer and Lazarus, 1979, p.284). A related 
aspect of a socio-cognitive curriculum concerns the 
development of generalised strategies for coping with
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stress, to help to develop a greater resilience to stress. 
Whilst the literature in the stress field is extensive, one 
notable omission is a consideration of how people with a 
learning disability cope with life stress. However, it is 
suggested that people with little education and income are 
more likely to be exposed to stresses and be less likely to 
have means to resolve stress (Pearlin and Schooler, 1978), 
suggesting an inverse relationship between socio economic 
status and psychopathology (Billings and Moos, 1981).

Themes from the stress literature will be briefly examined 
and their implications for this population discussed.

The contributions of Lazarus and his colleagues have been 
outlined, in particular their model of stress which 
highlighted the interactions between the person and their 
environment. It is proposed that individuals strive to 
maintain a homeostasis in terms of thoughts, emotions and 
relationships; and that each of these elements has a "range 
of stability". Individuals react to disruptions in their 
"comfort zones" by seeking to restore equilibrium. The 
behaviour aimed at maintaining "a steady state" makes up the 
adjustment process. (Cooper, Cooper and Eaker, 1988). This 
simplified explanation rather excludes overt problem solving 
strategies to minimise external stressors or actively avoid 
them (Billings and Moos, 1981). The stress literature 
initially focussed on the extent to which events and changes 
in an individuals' life were a determining factor in stress 
related illnesses and maladaption. Subsequently, it was
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suggested that the everyday stresses in day to day living 
may be more important in adjustment and well being. More 
recently, an individuals' perception and appraisal of an 
event has been acknowledged as a vital contributory factor. 
Researchers have also examined the ways in which people cope 
with stress, with initial studies focussing on the 
strategies of unusual people (either using a sample of 
people with psychopathology or of exceptional copers) coping 
with unusual circumstances: and more recently looking at how 
ordinary people cope with day to day stresses. The 
consensual view seems to be that individuals appraise 
situations differently and have a varied repertoire of 
coping strategies relying on different strategies at 
different times, being able to tolerate different degrees of 
stress at different times. However, little information 
exists concerning the implications of this work for people 
with a learning disability. The applicability of these 
findings to people with a learning disability has yet to be 
determined.

The inference from the present study was that the subjects 
experienced a number of stressful events during the course 
of the study, and had few resources to cope effectively. 
Equally, the effects of institutionalisation on an 
individual's ability to cope with change and disruption are 
not clear. In the author's experience clients living in 
secure environments which exert a high degree of control can 
restrict opportunities for new experiences or impose 
unvarying routines. People living in these environments can
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have a very low tolerance for change in daily routines.

Research is needed to provide information concerning the 
methods employed by people with learning disability to cope 
with stress. An initial step would be to develop measures or 
to modify existing measures, for example, the "Negative Life 
Change Event Scale", "Coping Responses and Social Resources 
Scale" (Billings and Moos, 1981) or the "Ways of Coping 
Checklist" (Folkman and Lazarus, 1980).

Another approach to assessment may be to evaluate an 
individuals potential coping responses, in terms of overall 
areas of coping resources which are employed by the general 
population. Five areas of coping have been previously listed 
(Folkman, Schaeffer and Lazarus, 1979) and the three areas 
which have particular relevance are problem solving skills, 
social networks and general and specific beliefs.

Problem solving skills, Billings and Moos (1981) concluded 
that adaptive coping was characterised by the use of active 
strategies and the reduced use of avoidance. The Problem 
Solving Assessment could be developed and extended to 
include a range of both interpersonal and impersonal 
stressful events and used to investigate coping strategies. 
This approach has been used to assess the coping strategies 
which can be used by people who have committed sex offences 
to cope with high risk situations (Miner, Day and 
Nafpaktitis, 1989).
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Social networks, Billings and Moos (1981) noted that people 
who employed avoidance as a coping strategy, tended to have 
fewer social resources and suggested that social networks 
can be an important coping resource. They developed a 
qualitative index, which included the number of rela
tionships and the amount of social activity with family, 
friends, relatives, co-workers and community organisations. 
In addition a qualitative index of social relationships was 
developed, which included: cohesion (the degree to which 
family members are helpful and supportive); expressiveness 
(the extent to which the family are encouraged to act openly 
and express their feelings and conflict and the extent to 
which the family are encouraged to openly express anger and 
aggression). Social networks can be both a source of and 
buffer against stress. This contention would appear to be 
particularly true for this population, in the light of Clegg 
and Standen's (1991) finding suggesting that this population 
can experience difficulties in forming and sustaining 
relationships.

General and specific beliefs, Folkman et al (1989) stated 
that a belief in self efficacy is central to coping, and 
that this concept is related to "locus of control"; for 
example, if a person believes that they could master most 
demands and cope with stressful situations, they are less 
likely to feel overwhelmed when faced with stressors.
Wayment and Zetlin (1989) hypothesised that their sample of 
adolescents with a learning disability were less likely than
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a population of adolescents without a learning disability to 
be able to exert control in every day situations. They 
proposed that people with learning disabilities may have had 
socialisation experiences which fostered dependency, 
repeated exposure to failure and their carers may have low 
expectations of their achievement of success. Three factors 
which could result in a reduced belief in self efficacy. An 
important question to address is whether having an increased 
external locus of control would reduce the expectancy that a 
treatment approach based on the ethos of self control (i.e. 
an internal locus of control) could be effective?

Vulnerability profiling. Cooper et al (1988) suggested that 
a battery of assessments could be used, and their results 
summated to produce an overall "vulnerability profile" to 
stress (p.77). This assessment battery would include an 
assessment of personality factors (locus of control and life 
events score) and of stress moderators (social support and 
coping strategies). It would seem that this form of 
assessment would be a useful addition to assessment of 
general levels of functioning and help guide carers in ways 
of supporting clients who have to face life changes.

The introduction to this study called for service providers 
to find effective ways to help people with learning 
disabilities to express themselves in socially acceptable 
and dignified ways. The focus of the present study was to 
develop clinical strategies to help people with mild degrees 
of disability to learn to express the emotion of anger. This
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study is a preliminary step towards this most urgent goal. 
It is hoped that others will carry out work to extend 
clinical expertise in this area.
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Table 7.16 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (all 423
domains): measures of central tendency and 
dispersion for the total sample (n»12) for 
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Table 7.17 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (all 424
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dispersion for the hospital sample (n=10) for 
baseline, stage 1, stage 2, and follow-up.
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test and follow-up scores achieved clinically 
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scores to indicate clinically significant 
change using Jacobson's 1991 cut off points, 
for post test and follow-up scores.
Social Training and Rehabilitative Unit 
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for the total sample (n=12) and the hospital 
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Table 7.22 Social Training and Rehabilitative Unit 428
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cation subscale) and the Carstairs Rating 
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percentage of subjects and cut off scores for 
follow-up scores to indicate clinically 
significant change using Jacobson's 1991 cut 
off points.

Table 7.23/24 Carstairs Rating Scale of Social Behaviour 429
(all subscales): measures of central tendency
and dispersion for the total sample (n=12) 
and the hospital sample (n=10), for baseline, 
stage 1, stage 2, and follow-up.

Table 7.19

Table 7.20/21

426

427

Table 7.25 Ward Data Sheet and Nursing Day Report Book: 430
the percentage agreement obtained between the 
recording of incidents in the Day Report Book 
and Ward Data Sheet, for baseline, stage 1, 
and stage 2.

Table 7.26 Ward Data Sheet and Nursing Day Report Book: 431
the number of incidents rated as severe or 
very severe on the Ward Data Sheet and the 
number of these which were recorded in the 
Day Report Book, also expressed as a percent
age of total incidents.

Table 7.27 Ward Data Sheet (frequency of socially 432
inappropriate responses to anger arousal): 
number of occasions when the behavioural 
response category "ideas of unfairness” was 
endorsed by staff; also expressed as a 
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Table 5.1 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (all domains): 
normative scores for people with a learning disabil
ity in hospital and in non-residential facilities, 
taken from the Vineland manual, to illustrate raw 
scores at supplementary norm group percentile rank 
50 and 75 for a residential and a non-residential 
sample.

Communicat ion 
raw scores

Daily living 
raw scores

skills Socialisation 
raw scores

Residential
n=787

SP50 35- 40 57- 62 37- 40
SP75 65- 68 85- 90 57- 61

Non-Residential 
n=90

SP50 88- 91 122-129 83- 90
SP75 106- 108 147-149 107-108

Table 5.2 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (all domains): 
subjects scores across treatment phases expressed as 
percentile ranks, taken from supplementary norms, 
for hospital ssunple (n=10).

Communication
SP

Daily living 
SP

skills Socialisation
SP

Residential
n=787

B
1
2

FU

90
95
95
95

95
95
95
98

90
90
90
95

Non-residential
n=90

B 40
1 45
2 45 

FU 45

45
45
55
60

40
45
50
50

SP - Supplementary norm group percentile ranks, 
n = number of people in normative sample*
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Table 5.3 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (all domains): 
normative scores derived from Dickens' (1991) study, 
taken from two Scottish hospitals, where raw scores 
are expressed by functional level.

Communication 
Mean SD

Daily
Mean

living skills 
SD

Socialisation 
Mean SD

Level 1
mild
n=9

113.5 18.4 156.4 13.9 108.2 13.9

Level 2
moderate
n=14

96.9 14.4 145.3 11.6 100.2 10.24

Level 3
severe
n=40

73.2 16.9 110.9 15.8 81.1 11.3

Level 4
profound
n=134

43.9 20.7 58.9 28.3 39.5 19.2

mild = mild deficit, moderate = moderate deficit, severe = severe 
deficit, profound = profound deficit, 
n = number in each group
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Table 6.1 Subject characteristics.

Subjects
Age Sex Length of stay 

in hospital (years)
1 36 F 29
2 30 M 21
3 21 M 11
4 28 M 23
5 34 M 25
6 28 M 13
7 39 F 21
8 45 F 13
9 53 F 45
10 42 F 30

Table 6.2 Screening of subjects' functional ability.

Subjects
BSKT 
> 50% 
max.

score Literate 
score

Receptive
ability
(PPVT-R)

Functional 
level compared 
with peers in 
community (VABS)*

1 N N 6 - 2 Av
2 Y N 5 - 9 Av
3 Y N 7 - 1 1 Av
4 Y N 6 - 1 Av
5 N N 4 - 1 1 Av
6 Y N 7 - 4 B.av
7 Y N 4 - 1 0 Av
8 Y N 7 — 6 Av
9 Y N 3 - 1 0 B.av
10 Y Y 1 0 - 8 .Ab.av
11. Y Y 1 2 - 1 Ab. av
12. Y Y 1 3 - 8 Ab.av . ____
BSKT = Basic Social Knowledge Test 
PPVT-R = Peabody Picture Vocabulary Test - Revised 
* functional level, compared with peers living in non-residential 

facilities. Taken from VABS manual. Table B7, p232, (Sparrow et al, 
1984). B.av = below average, Av = average, Ab.av = above average.
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LIST OF FIGURES IN STUDY 1
Figure 7.1 Ward Data Sheet (frequency of socially

inappropriate responses to anger arousal); 
stem and leaf displays to illustrate the 
distribution of scores.

434

Figure 7.2 Ward Data Sheet (rated severity of socially 435
inappropriate responses to anger arousal); 
stem and leaf displays to illustrate the 
distribution of scores.

Figure 7.3 Provocation Inventory; stem and leaf displays 436
to illustrate the distribution of scores.

Figure 7.4 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales 437
(Communication domain); stem and leaf 
displays to illustrate the distribution of 
scores.

Figure 7.5 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (Daily 438
living skills domain); stem and leaf displays 
to illustrate the distribution of scores.

Figure 7.6 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales 439
(Socialisation domain): stem and leaf 
displays to illustrate the distribution of 
scores.

Figure 7.7 Social Training and Rehabilitation Unit 440
Social Skills Assessment (non-verbal 
communication scale): stem and leaf displays 
to illustrate the distribution of scores.

Figure 7.8 Social Training and Rehabilitation Unit 
Social Skills Assessment (verbal skills 
scale): stem and leaf displays to illustrate 
the distribution of scores.
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Figure 7.9 Social Training and Rehabilitation Unit 442
Social Skills Assessment (assertion scale): 
stem and leaf displays to illustrate the 
distribution of scores.

Figure 7.10 Social Training and Rehabilitation Unit 443
Social Skills Assessment (anxiety and 
avoidance scale): stem and leaf displays to 
illustrate the distribution of scores.

Figure 7.11 Carstairs Rating Scale of Social Behaviour 444
(staff scale): stem and leaf displays to 
illustrate the distribution of scores.

Figure 7.12 Carstairs Rating Scale of Social Behaviour 445
(peer scale): stem and leaf displays to 
illustrate the distribution of scores.

Figure 7.13 Carstairs Rating Scale of Social Behaviour 446
(general skills scale): stem and leaf 
displays to illustrate the distribution of 
scores.

Figure 7.14 Carstairs Rating Scale of Social Behaviour 447
(anger subscale, derived from staff 
relationships scale): stem and leaf displays 
to illustrate the distribution of scores.
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Baseline Stage 1 Stage 2 Follow-up
12. 4
11.
10. 2
9.
8.
7.
6. 9
5. 2 7 0
4. 1 4
3. 2
2. 0 1 5  7 5 8
1. 0 3 6  1 4 7  2 2 8
0. 0 0 7  3 3 7  0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 4 8

(a) pattern of change across all phases of study

Baseline Follow-up
12.
11.

2 10.
9.
8.
7.

9 6.
7 2 5.

4.
3.
2 .

6 3 0 1.
7 0 0  0. 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 4 8

(b) pattern of change from baseline to follow-up

All Phases
12. 4
11.
10. 2
9.
8.
7.
6. 9
5. 0 2 7
4. 1 4
3. 2
2. 0 1 5 6 7 8
1. 0 1 2 2 3 4
0. 0 0 0 0 0 0

6 7 8
0 0 0 0 3 3 4 7 7 8

(c) distribution of scores across all phases
All values rounded to one decimal place*
Decreasing scores represent improvement.
All stages n=10
Figure 7.1 Ward Data Sheet (frequency of socially inappropriate

responses to anger arousal): stem and leaf displays 
to illustrate the distribution of scores.
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Baseline Stage 1 Stage 5Î Follow-up
3 2 0 0 0
2.5 8 5 7
2 0 0 0 0 1 4 1 2 2 3 4
1.5 5 7 7 9 9 5 7 8 9 5
1 0 4
0.5
0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
(a) pattern of change across all phases of study

Baseline Follow-up
3 0
2.5

0 0 0 2
9 9 7 7 5 1.5 5

1
0.5

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
(b) pattern of change from baseline to follow-up

All Phases
3 0 0 0 2
2.5 5 7 8
2 0 0 0 0 1 1 2 2 3^} 4
1.5 5 5 5 7 7 7 8 9 9 9
1 0 4
0.5
0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 (D
(c) distribution of scores across all phases
All values rounded to one decimal place.
Decreasing scores represent improvement.
All stages n=10
Figure 7.2 Ward Data Sheet (rated severity of socially inappro

priate responses to anger arousal): stem and leaf 
displays to illustrate the distribution of scores.
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Baseline Stage 1 Stage 2 Follow-up
70 79 7 4 4 4 4 4 4 4
80 - 89 8 4
90 - 99 9 3 2

100 - 109 10 9 3
110 - 119 11 3 2 8
120 — 129 12 2 6 7
130 — 139 13 2 6 6 7 7 9 4 1 3 6
140 - 149 14 1 9 0 3 3 4 1
150 - 159 15 2 4 0 1 4
160 - 169 16 2 1 1
170 - 179 17
180 - 189 18 0 8
(a) pattern of change across all phases of study

Baseline Follow-up
4 7 4 4
4 8
3 9
9 10
3 11

12
2 8

6 6 2 13 1 3 6
9 1 14 1

2 15 0 1 4
2 16

17
18

1

(b) pattern of change from baseline to follow--up

All Phases
7 4 4 4 4 4 4 4
8 4
9 2 3

10 3 9
11 2 3 8
12 2 6 7
13 1 2 3 4 6 6 6 7 7 9
14 0 1 1 3 3 4 9
15 0 1 2 4 4
16 1 1 2
17
18 0 8
(c) distribution of scores across all phases
Decreasing scores represent improvement, 
stage 2 n=9
Figure 7.3 Provocation Inventory: stem and leaf displays to

illustrate the distribution of scores.
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Baseline Stage 1 Stage 2 Follow-up
HSP75
70 - 74 7 1 3  3 3
75 - 79 7* 7 5 5 7 8 9 7 8 9
80 - 84 8 1 4 0 3 0 0 1 2  2 2 2 3
85 - 89 8* 5 5 7 8 5 6 7 7 7

CSP50
90 - 94 9 0 0
95 - 99 9* 7 8
100 - 104 10 4 1
CSP75
105 - 109 10* 6 8 8 9
110 - 114 11
115 - 119 11* 9 9
120 - 124 12 0 0
(a) pattern of change across all phases of study

Baseline Follow-up
3 3 3 1 7

7 7* 7 8 9
4 1 8 2 2 3
5 5 8* 7 7

9 0
7 9*
4 10 9

10*
11
11* 9 9

0 12
(b ) pattern of change from baseline to follow--up

All Phases
HSP75 55-68
7 1 3  3 3
7* 5 5 7 7 7 8 8 9 9
8 0 0 0 1 1 2 2 2 2 3 3 4
8* 5 5 5 6 7 7 7 7 8
CSP50 88-91
9 0 0
9* 7 7
10 1 4
CSP75 106-109
10* 6 8 8 9
11
11* 9 9
12 0 0
(c) distribution of scores across all phases
Increasing scores represent improvement.
HS = Hospital supplementary norm group 
CS = Community supplementary norm group
Figure 7.4 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (Communication 

domain)i stem and leaf displays to illustrate the 
distribution of scores.
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Baseline Stage 1 Stage 2 Follow-up
HSP75
80 - 89 8 5 7
90 - 99 9 1 6 8
100 - 109 10 0 7 2
110 - 119 11 3 0 1 9 7
CSP50
120 - 124 12 9 2 5 9 9 5
130 - 139 13 5 6 1 9 1 1 2 5 8 6
140 - 149 14 2 8 5 7 3
CSP75
150 - 159 15 8 3 5
160 - 169 16 1 5 1
170 - 179 17 0 4 0
180 - 189 18 0 5

8 8 
4

(a) pattern of change across all phases of study

Baseline Follow-up
5 8
1 9
0 10 2
3 11 7
9 12 5
5 13 6 8 8
2 14 3 4
8 15 5

16 1
0 17 0

18 5
(b) pattern of change from baseline to follow-up

All Phases
HSP75 85-90
8 5 7
9 1 6 8
10 0 2 7
11 0 1 3 7 9
CSP50 122-129
12 2 5 5 9 9 9
13 1 1 1 2 5 5 6 6 8 8 8 9
14 2 3 4 5 7 8
CSP75 147-149
15 5 5 8
16 1 1 5
17 0 0 4
18 0 5
(c) distribution of scores across all phases
Increasing scores represent improvement.
HS = Hospital supplementary norm group 
CS = Community supplementary norm group
Figure 7.5 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (Daily living 

skills domain); stem and leaf displays to illustrate 
the distribution of scores.
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HSP75
40 - 49 4
50 - 59 5
60 - 69 6
70 - 79 7

CSP50
80 - 89 8
90 - 99 9

100 -109 10
CSP75
110 -119 11
120 -129 12
130 -139 13

Baseline

0 4 6 8

4 8 8 
1 9

5 7

Stage 1 Stage 2 Follow-up

3 8 8
1 2 a 9 0 7 0 1
9 2 3 5 8 0 2
1 2 9 6 0 0
1 0 1

0 9
0 8 7 9

0
(a) pattern of change across all phases of study

Baseline Follow-up
4 4

5
8 6 4 0 6

7 0 1
8 8 4 8 0 2

9 1 9 0 0 4 6
10 1

7 5 11 9
12 7 9
13

(b) pattern of change from baseline to follow-up

All Phases
HSP75 57-61
4 4
5
6 0 3 4 6 8 8 8
7 0 0 1 1 2 7 8 9
CSP50 83-90
8 0 2 2 3 4 5 8 8 8 9
9 0 0 1 1 2 4 6 6 9 9
10 0 1 1
CSP75 107-108
11 0 5 7 9
12 0 7 8 9
13 0
(c) distribution of scores across all phases
Increasing scores represent improvement.
HS = Hospital supplementary norm group 
CS = Community supplementary norm group
Figure 7.6 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (Socialisation 

domain): stem and leaf displays to illustrate the 
distribution of scores.
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Baseline Stage 1 Stage 2 Follow-up
16 6
15
14
13 3

9.56 peer 12 2 2 2 2
group mean 11 1 1 1 1

10 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
9 9 9 9 9 9 9
8 8 8 8 a 8
7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7
6 6 6 6 6
5 5

(a) pattern of change across all phases of study

Baseline Follow-up
6 16

15
14
13

2 2 12
1 11

0 0 0 10 0 0
9 9 9 9 9
8 8 8

7 7 7 7 7 7
6 6 6 6 6
5

(b) pattern of change from baseline to follow--up

All Phases
16 6
15
14
13 3
12 2 2 2 2
11 1 1 1 1
10 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
9 9 9 9 9 9 9
8 8 8 8 8 8
7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7
6 6 6 6 6
5 5
(c) distribution of scores across all phases
Reducing scores represent improvement, 
stage 2 n=9
Figure 7.7 Social Training and Rehabilitation Unit Social 

Skills Assessment (non-verbal conununication scale): 
stem and leaf displays to illustrate the distribu
tion of scores.
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Baseline Stage 1 Stage 2 Follow-up
22-23 2t 2 3
20-21 2 0
18-19 1* 8 9 8
16-17 Is 6 7 6 6 6 7 7 7 6 6 7

14.16 peer 14-15 If 4 4 5 4 4 5 5
group mean 12-13 It 2 3 3 3 3 2 3 2 2 2 3

10-11 1 1 0 1 0 1
8- 9 * 8 9 9 8 8

(a) pattern of change across all phases of study

Baseline Follow-up
2 2t

2
9 8 1*
7 6 Is 6 7
5 4 4 If 4 5 5
3 3 2 It 2 2 2 3

1 0 1
8 * 8

(b) pattern of change from baseline to follow-up

All Phases
22-23 2t 2 3
20-21 2 0
18-19 1* 8 8 9
16-17 Is 6 6 6 6 6 6 7 7 7 7 7
14-15 If 4 4 4 4 5 5 5
12-13 It 2 2 2 2 2 3 3 3 3 3 3
10-11 1 0 0 1 1 1
8- 9 * 8 8 8 9 9
(c) distribution of scores across all phases
reducing scores represent improvement, 
stage 2 n=9
Figure 7.8 Social Training and Rehabilitation Unit Social 

Skills Assessment (verbal skills scale): stem and 
leaf displays to illustrate the distribution of 
scores.
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Baseline Stage 1 Stage 2 Follow-up
18 8
17 7
16 6
15 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5

11.56 peer 14 4 4 4 4 4
group mean 13 3 3 3 3 3

12 2 2 2 2
11 1 1  1 1 1
10 0 0 0 0 0
9 9 9 9 9 9
8 8 8
7 7 7 7

(a) pattern of change across all phases of study

Baseline Follow-up
8 18

17
16

5 5 5 15 5 5
4 14 4 4 4
3 3 3 13

12 2 2 2
1 1  11

10 0
9 9 9

8 8
7 7 7

(b) pattern of change from baseline to follow-up

All Phases
18 8
17 7
16 6
15 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5
14 4 4 4 4 4
13 3 3 3 3 3
12 2 2 2 2
11 1 1 1 1 1
10 0 0 0 0 0
9 9 9 9 9 9
8 8 8
7 7 7 7
(c) distribution of scores across all phases
Reducing scores represent improvement, 
stage 2 n=9
Figure 7.9 Social Training and Rehabilitation Unit Social 

Skills Assessment (assertion scale): stem and leaf 
displays to illustrate the distribution of scores.
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Baseline Stage 1 Stage 2 Follow-up
8
7 7 7 7 7

5.5 peer 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6
group mean 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5

4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4
3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3

(a) pattern of change across all phases of study

Baseline Follow-1up
8

7 7 7
6 6 6 6 6
5 5 5 5

4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4
3 3 3 3 3 3 3

(b) pattern of change from baseline to follow-up

All Phases
8
7 7 7 7 7
6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6
5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5
4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4
3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3
(c) distribution of scores across all phases
Reducing scores represent improvement, 
stage 2 n=9
Figure 7.10 Social Training and Rehabilitation Unit Social 

Skills Assessment (anxiety and avoidance scale): 
stem and leaf displays to illustrate the distribu
tion of scores.
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Baseline Stage 1 Stage 2 Follow-up
30 31 3 1 1
28 - 29 2* 9 9 9 9 9
26 — 27 2s 6 7
24 — 25 2f 4 4 5 4 5
22 - 23 2t 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 3 2
20 - 21 2 1 0 0 0 0 1 0 1
18 - 19 1* 8 9 8 8 8 9 9
16 - 17 Is 6 7
14 - 15 If 4
12 - 13 3
10 - 11 1 1
(a) pattern of change across all phases of study

Baseline Follow-up

2 2 2

3 1
2* 9 9

6 2s 7
4 2f 4 5
2 2t 2
1 2 0 1
8 1* 9 9

Is 7
4 If
3 It
1 1

(b) pattern of change from baseline to follow-up

All Phases
3 1 1
2* 9 9 9 9 9
2s 6 7
2f 4 4 4 5 5
2t 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 3
2 0 0 0 0 0 1 1 1
1* 8 8 8 8 9 9 9
Is 6 7
If 4
It 3
1 1
(c) distribution of scores across all phases
Increasing scores represent improvement, 
stage 2 n=8
Figure 7.11 Carstairs Rating Scale of Social Behaviour (staff

scale); stem and leaf displays to illustrate the 
distribution of scores.
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Baseline Stage 1 Stage 2 Follow-up
38 39 3* 8 8
36 - 37 3s 7
34 - 35 3f 4 5 4
32 - 33 3t 2
30 - 31 3 0 0 1 1
28 - 29 2* 8 9 9 9 9 8 8 8
26 27 2s 7 7 7 6 6 6 6 7 6 7
24 - 25 2f 4 5 5 4 5
22 - 23 2t 3 3 3
20 - 21 2 0 0
18 - 19 1* 8 9 9 9 8
(a) pattern of change across all phases of study

Baseline Follow-up
3* 8
3s
3f 4
3t

0 3 O i l
8 2* 8 8
7 2s 6 7
4 2f 5

2t
0 2 0
8 1* 8

(b) pattern of change from baseline to follow-up

All Phases
3* 8 8
3s 7
3f 4 4 5
3t 2
3 0 0 1 1
2* 8 8 8 8 9 9 9
2s 6 6 6 6 6 7 7 7 7 7
2f 4 4 5 5 5
2t 3 3 3
2 0 0
1* 8 8 9 9 9
(c) distribution of scores across all phases
Increasing scores represent improvement, 
stage 2 n=8
Figure 7.12 Carstairs Rating Scale of Social Behaviour (peer 

scale); stem and leaf displays to illustrate the 
distribution of scores.
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Baseline Stage 1 Stage 2 Follow-up
40 41 4 0
38 - 39 3*
36 - 37 3s 6 7 7 7
34 - 35 3f 4 4 4 4 4 4
32 - 33 3t 2 2 3 3 2 2 3
30 - 31 3 0 0 1 0 0 0 0
28 - 29 2* 8 8 8 9 8 9 8 8 9 9
26 - 27 2s 6 7 7 6
24 - 25 2f 4
22 - 23 2t 3 2 2
20 - 21 2
18 - 19 1*
16 - 17 Is
14 — 15 If 5
(a) pattern of change across all phases of study

Baseline Follow-up
0 4

3*
7 6 3s 7

4 3f 4
3t 2 2 3

0 0 3 0 0 0
8 2* 8 8 9 9

7 7 6 2s
2f

3 2t
2
1*
Is

5 If
(b) pattern of change from baseline to follow-up

All Phases
4 0
3*
3s 6 7 7 7
3f 4 4 4 4 4 4
3t 2 2 2 2 3 3 3
3 0 0 0 0 0 0 1
2* 8 8 8 8 8 8 9 9 9 9
2s 6 6 7 7
2f 4
2t 2 2 3
2
1*
Is
If 5
(c) distribution of scores across all phases
Increasing scores represent improvement, 
stage 2 n=8
Figure 7.13 Carstairs Rating Scale of Social Behaviour (general

skills scale): stem and leaf displays to illustrate 
the distribution of scores.
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Baseline Stage 1 Stage 2 Follow-up
14 4 4
13 3 3 3 3
12 2
11
10 0 0 0 0 0
9 9 9 9 9 9
8 8 8 8 8 8
7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7
6 6 6 6 6 6
5 5 5 5 5 5
4 4
3 3 3

(a) pattern of change across all phases of study

Baseline Follow-up
14 4
13 3 3
12
11

0 10 0 0
9 9 9

8 8 8 8 8
7 7 7 7

6 6 6 6 5
5 5 5 5

4 4
3 3

(b) pattern of change from baseline to follow-up

All Phases
14 4 4
13 3 3 3 3
12 2
11
10 0 0 0 0 0
9 9 9 9 9 9
8 8 8 8 8 8
7 7 7 7 7 7
6 6 6 6 6 6
5 5 5 5 5 5
4 4
3 3 3

7 7 7 7

(c) distribution of scores across all phases
Increasing scores represent improvement, 
stage 2 n=8
Figure 7.14 Carstairs Rating Scale of Social Behaviour (anger 

subscale, derived from staff relationships scale); 
stem and leaf displays to illustrate the distribu
tion of scores.
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LIST OF TABLES IN STUDY 2
Table 10.1 Subject characteristics. 453
Table 10.2 Screening of subjects' functional ability. 453
Table 11.1 Ward Data Sheet (frequency of socially 454

inappropriate responses to anger arousal and 
rated severity of incidents of socially 
inappropriate resonding to anger arousal); 
number of weeks with missing data, shown in 
relation to the total number of weeks in 
baseline, treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.2 Social Behaviour Scale (all four scales): 455
number of weeks with missing data shown in 
relation to the total number of weeks in 
baseline, treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.3. Ward Data Sheet (frequency of socially 456
inappropriate responses to anger arousal and 
rated severity of incidents of socially 
inappropriate responding to anger arousal); 
results of the autocorrelation analysis. 
Autocorrelation coefficients significant at 
the p<.05 level are shown and the lag is 
indicated for baseline, treatment and follow- 
up.

Table 11.4 Social Behaviour Scale (scales 1 and 2); 457
results of the autocorrelation analysis. 
Autocorrelation coefficients significant at 
the p<.05 level are shown and the lag is 
indicated for baseline, treatment and follow- 
up.

Table 11.5 Social Behaviour Scale (scales 3 and 4); 458
results of the autocorrelation analysis. 
Autocorrelation coefficients significant at 
the p<.05 level are shown and the lag is 
indicated for baseline, treatment and follow- 
up.

Table 11.6 Ward Data Sheet (frequency of socially 459
inappropriate responses to anger arousal); 
measures of central tendency and dispersion, 
for baseline, each phase of treatment and 
follow-up.

Table 11.7 Subject 1; Ward Data Sheet; incidents of 460
socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal, subdivided into behavioural response 
categories to illustrate the diversity of 
responding, for baseline, each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.8 Subject 2 Ward Data Sheet; incidents of 461
socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal, subdivided into behavioural response 
categories to illustrate the diversity of 
responding, for baseline, each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.
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Table 11.9 Subject 3 Ward Data Sheet; incidents of 462
socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal, subdivided into behavioural response 
categories to illustrate the diversity of 
responding, for baseline, each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.10 Subject 4 Ward Data Sheet: incidents of 463
socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal, subdivided into behavioural response 
categories to illustrate the diversity of 
responding, for baseline, each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.11 Subject 5 Ward Data Sheet; incidents of 464
socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal, subdivided into behavioural response 
categories to illustrate the diversity of 
responding, for baseline, each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.12 Ward Data Sheet (rated severity of incidents 465
of socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal); measures of central tendency and 
dispersion, for baseline, each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.13 Ward Data Sheet (frequency of socially 466
inappropriate responses to anger arousal and 
rated severity of incidents); Friedman two- 
way analysis of variance and Wilcoxon 
matched-pairs signed-ranks test; comparing 
baseline with self monitoring, self monitor
ing with relaxation, relaxation with problem 
solving, problem solving with follow-up and 
follow-up with baseline.

Table 11.14 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (all 467
domains and three subdomains); measures of 
central tendency and dispersion, for base
line, post treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.15 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (all 468
domains and three subdomains); Friedman two 
way analysis of variance and Wilcoxon 
matched-pairs signed-ranks test; comparing 
baseline with post treatment, post treatment 
with follow-up and follow-up with baseline.

Table 11.16 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (all 469
domains); cut off scores to indicate clini
cally significant change using Jacobson's 
1991 cut off points for post test and follow- 
up scores.

Table 11.17 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (three 470
subdomains); cut off scores to indicate 
clinically significant change using Jacob
son's 1991 cut off points for post test and 
follow-up scores.

Table 11.18 Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (all 471
domains); number of subjects whose post test 
and follow-up scores achieved clinically 
significant change using Jacobson's 1991 cut 
off points.
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Table 11.19

Table 11.20

Table 11.21

Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scales (three 472
subdomains): number of subjects whose post 
test and follow-up scores achieved clinically 
significant change using Jacobson's 1991 cut 
off points.
Ward Data Sheet (frequency of socially 473
inappropriate responses to anger arousal): 
measures of central tendency and dispersion, 
for baseline, treatment, and follow-up.
Ward Data Sheet (frequency of socially 473
inappropriate responses to anger arousal): 
percentage of scores within +/- of 30% and 
60% of the measures of central tendency, 
illustrating the variability of the scores at 
baseline.

Table 11.22 Ward Data Sheet (frequency of socially 474
inapproporiate responses to anger arousal); 
percentage of weeks and actual number of 
weeks when scores fell into each of the three 
frequency categories, to illustrate the score 
overlap between baseline, treatment and 
follow-up.

Table 11.23 Ward Data Sheet (rated severity of incidents 475
of socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal); measures of central tendency and 
dispersion, for baseline, treatment and 
follow-up.

Table 11.24 Ward Data Sheet(rated severity of incidents 475
of socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal); percentage of the scores within +/- 
of 30% and 60% of the measures of central 
tendency, illustrating the variability of the 
scores at baseline.

Table 11.25 Ward Data Sheet (rated severity of incidents 476
of socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal); percentage of weeks and actual 
number of weeks when scores fell into each of 
the severity categories, to illustrate the 
score overlap between baseline, treatment and 
follow-up.

Table 11.26 Ward Data Sheet (frequency of socially 477
inappropriate responses to anger arousal); C 
statistic, showing the presence or absence of 
trend across baseline and across baseline, 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.27 Ward Data Sheet (rated severity of incidents 477
of socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal); C statistic, showing the presence 
or absence of trend across baseline and 
across baseline, treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.28a/bWard Data Sheet (frequency of socially 478
inappropriate responses to anger arousal);
Point bi-serial correlations between baseline 
and treatment and treatment and follow-up.
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Table 11.29a/bWard Data Sheet (rated severity of incidents 
of socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal): point bi-serial correlation between 
baseline and treatment and treatment and 
follow-up.

479

Table 11.30 Social Behaviour Scale (all four scales); 480
measures of central tendency and dispersion 
for baseline, treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.31 Social Behaviour Scale (all four scales); C 481
statistic, showing the presence or absence of 
trend across baseline and across baseline, 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.32 Social Behaviour Scale (all four scales): cut 482
off scores and number of subjects whose 
follow-up scores achieved clinically signifi
cant change using Jacobsons' 1991 A1 and A2 
cut off points.

Table 11.33 Provocation Inventory: self reported intensi- 483
ty of anger arousal to hypothetically 
provocative situations, expressed as raw 
scores and also as a percentage of the 
maximum possible scores, measures taken 
during baseline, at the end of each phase of 
treatment and at follow-up.

Table 11.34 Subject 1 Problem Solving Assessment - 484
difficult situations condition -: summary of 
the results, measures taken during baseline, 
at the end of each phase of treatment and 
follow-up.

Table 11.35 Subject 1 Problem Solving Assessment - 485
provocative situations condition -: summary 
of the results, measures taken during 
baseline, at the end of each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.36 Subject 1 Problem Solving Assessment - 486
personally provocative situations condition 
-; summary of the results, measures taken 
during baseline, at the end of each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.37 Subject 2 Problem Solving Assessment - 487
difficult situations condition summary of 
the results, measures taken during baseline, 
at the end of each phase of treatment and 
follow-up.

Table 11.38 Subject 2 Problem Solving Assessment - 488
provocative situations condition -: summary 
of the results, measures taken during 
baseline, at the end of each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.39 Subject 2 Problem Solving Assessment - 489
personally provocative situations condition 

summary of the results, measures taken 
during baseline, at the end of each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.
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Table 11.40 Subject 3 Problem Solving Assessment - 490
difficult situations condition summary of 
the results, measures taken during baseline, 
at the end of each phase of treatment and 
follow-up.

Table 11.41 Subject 3 Problem Solving Assessment - 491
provocative situations condition summary 
of the results, measures taken during 
baseline, at the end of each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.42 Subject 3 Problem Solving Assessment - 492
personally provocative situations condition 
-: summary of the results, measures taken 
during baseline, at the end of each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.43 Subject 4 Problem Solving Assessment - 493
difficult situations condition -: summary of 
the results, measures taken during baseline, 
at the end of each phase of treatment and 
follow-up.

Table 11.44 Subject 4 Problem Solving Assessment - 494
provocative situations condition -: summary 
of the results, measures taken during 
baseline, at the end of each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.45 Subject 4 Problem Solving Assessment - 495
personally provocative situations condition 
-: summary of the results, measures taken 
during baseline, at the end of each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.46 Subject 5 Problem Solving Assessment - 496
difficult situations condition -: summary of 
the results, measures taken during baseline, 
at the end of each phase of treatment and 
follow-up.

Table 11.47 Subject 5 Problem Solving Assessment - 497
provocative situations condition -: summary 
of the results, measures taken during 
baseline, at the end of each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.48 Subject 5 Problem Solving Assessment - 498
personally provocative situations condition 
-; summary of the results, measures taken 
during baseline, at the end of each phase of 
treatment and follow-up.

Table 11.49 Self Esteem Scale: the self reported percep- 499
tion of self esteem, expressed as raw scores 
and also as a percentage of the maximum 
possible score.

Table 11.50 Provocation Inventory: the self reported 500
solutions to hypothetically provocative 
situations, expressed in terms of the number 
of solutions that were rated as socially 
appropriate and the number of solutions where 
verbal or physical aggression were part of 
the solution, measures taken during baseline, 
at the end of each phase of treatment and at 
follow-up.
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Table 10. 1 Subject characteristics.

Subjects
Age Sex

Length of 
Stay in 
Hospital (years)

1 45 M 32
2 29 P 22
3 47 F 23
4 35 M 23
5 30 M 9

Table 10. 2 Screening of subjects' functional ability.

Subject
BSKT 
> 50% 
score

score 
max. Literate

Receptive
ability
(PPVT-R)

Functional level 
compared with peers 
in community (VABS)*

1 Y Y 10.1 Av
2 Y N 6.8 Av
3 Y N 6.2 Av
4 Y N 3.5 Av
5 Y N 3.8 Av
* functional level, compared with peers living in non-residential 
facilities. Taken from VABS manual. Table B7, p232 (Sparrow et al, 
1984). B.av = below average, Av = average, Ab.av = above average
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Table 11.20 Ward Data Sheet (frequency of socially inappropriate 
responses to anger arousal); measures of central 
tendency and dispersion, for baseline, treatment, 
and follow-up.

Subjects Baseline Treatment Follow-up
1
Mean (SD) 1.9 (4.5) 1.7 (3.1) 0.9 (2.3)
B. med. (I.Q. range) 0 (0) 0 (3.0) 0 (0)
2
Mean (SD) 8.1 (7.3) 8.3 (7.5) 13.2 (8.0)
B. med. (I.Q. range) 7.0 (9.0) 7.2 (9.0) 12.5 (11.0)
3
Mean (SD) 8.2 (9.0) 3.3 (6.0) 0.3 (1.2)
B. med. (I.Q. range) 5.5 (15.0) 0.0 (5.5) 0 (0)
4
Mean (SD) 9.0 (6.9) 5.8 (5.9) 6.6 (6.5)
B. med. (I.Q. range) 7.9 (7.5) 4.5 (9.0) 5.1 (9.0)
5
Mean (SD) 1.4 (3.1) 2.2 (3.5) 1.4 (3.5)
B. med. (I.Q. range) 0 (1.0) 0 (3.0) 0 (0)
B. med. = broadened Median 
I.Q. range = interquartile range
Mean = mean weekly frequency for each phase of treatment
Table 11.21 Ward Data sheet (frequency of socially inappropriate 

responses to anger arousal); percentage of scores 
within +/- of 30% and 60% of the measures of central 
tendency, illustrating the variability of the scores 
at baseline.

Subject
Broadened 
baseline 
30% of b.

median % of 
scores within +/- 
med 60% of b. med

Mean % of
baseline scores within +/- 
30% of mean 60% of mean

1 * *
2 34.5 48.3 31.0 48.3
3 11.8 20.6 11.8 26.5
4 31.8 43.2 22.7 38.6
5 ** 23.6 25.5
* for 81% of weeks no socially inappropriate behaviour was recorded and 
b. med was 0
** for 56% of weeks no socially inappropriate behaviour was recorded and 
b. med was 0
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Table 11.23 Ward Data Sheet (rated severity of incidents of 
socially inappropriate responding to anger arousal) 
measures of central tendency and dispersion, for 
baseline, treatment and follow-up.

Subjects Baseline Treatment Follow-up
1
Mean (SD 
B . med. I.Q. range)

2.3
0

0.8)
0)

1.9
0

(0.9)
(1.0)

3.1
0

(0.6)
(0)

2
Mean (SD 
B. med. I.Q. range)

2.4
2.1

0.9)
0.4)

2.6
2.5

(0.9)
(1.9)

2.6
2.5

(1.1)
(1.3)

3
Mean (SD 
B . med. I.Q. range)

2.8
2.1

1.2)
3.0)

2.4
0

(1.0)
(0)

2.0
0

(0)
(0)

4
Mean (SD 
B . med. I.Q. range)

2.3
2.0

0.9)
1.3)

2.3
2.0

(0.8)
(2.5)

2.2
1.7

(0.9)
(2.3)

5
Mean (SD 
B. med. I.Q. range)

2.3
0

0.7)
2.2)

2.0
0

(0.9)
(1.7)

2.8
0

(1.7)
(0)

B. med. = broadened Median
I.Q. range = interquartile range
Mean = mean weekly frequency for each phase of treatment
Table 11 .24 Ward Data Sheet(rated severity of incidents of

socially inappropriate responding to anger arousal); 
percentage of the scores within +/- of 30% and 60% 
of the measures of central tendency, illustrating 
the variability of the scores at baseline.

Subjects

Broadened median:
% of baseline scores 
within +/-
30% of b.Med 60% of b.Med

Mean:
% of baseline 
within +/- 
30% of mean

scores 
60% of mean

1 * *
2 55.2 75.9 75.9 75. 9
3 20.6 52.9 41.2 55. 9
4 50.0 79.5 50.0 81. 8
5 ** 25.5 43. 6
* for 81% of weeks no socially inappropriate behaviour was recorded and 
b.med was 0
** for 56% of weeks no socially inappropriate behaviour was recorded and 
b.med was 0
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Table 11.28a/b Ward Data Sheet (frequency of socially inappropriate 
responses to anger arousal): Point bi-serial 
correlations between baseline and treatment and 
treatment and follow-up.

Baseline to treatment 
Point bi serial Mean
correlation p weekly

Subjects coefficient value frequency
t
value Pvalue

-.027

.011

-.239

.258

828

923

010**

010**

B= 1.94 
T= 1.72
B= 8.11 
T= 8.27
B= 8.98 
T= 5.80
B= 0.80 
T= 2.21

0.219

-0.096

2.615

-2.640

.828

.923

.010**

.010**

Treatment to follow-up 
Point bi serial Mean
correlation p weekly

Subjects coefficient value frequency
t
value Pvalue

1 -.126 .288 T= 1.72 
FU= 0.90

1.070 .288

2 .271 .020* T= 8.27 
FU=13.22

-2.372 .020*

4 .050 .641 T= 5.80 
FU= 6.56

-0.468 .641

5 -.106 .378 T= 2.21 
FU= 1.35

0.887 .378

B = Baseline 
T = Treatment 
F = Follow-up 
Frequency = frequency of socially inappropriate responses to anger
arousal
The data from subject 3 was not included in the analysis as it contained 
a significant degree of serial dependency (see table 5.3.3)
* = p<.05

** = p<.01
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Table 11.29a/b Ward Data Sheet (rated severity of incidents of 
socially inappropriate responding to anger arousal) 
point bi-serial correlation between baseline and 
treatment and treatment and follow-up.

Point bi serial 
correlation 

Subjects coefficient

Baseline
Pvalue

to treatment 
Mean 
weekly 
severity

t
value Pvalue

1 .035 .777 B= 0.51 
T= 0.60

-0.284 .777

2 .094 .397 B= 1.91 
T= 2.15

-0.852 .397

4 -.143 .127 B= 1.96 
T= 1.61

1.530 .127

5 -.057 .575 B= 1.00 
T= 0.87

0.563 .575

Point bi serial 
correlation 

Subjects coefficient

Treatment
Pvalue

to follow-up 
Mean 
weekly 
severity

t
value Pvalue

1 -.056 .637 T= 0.60 
FU= 0.47

0.474 .637

2 .104 .381 T= 2.15 
FU= 2.43

-0.882 .381

4 -.043 .687 T* 1.61 
FU= 1.48

0.404 .687

5 -.081 .502 T= 0.87 
FU= 0.65

0.675 .502

B = Baseline 
T = Treatment 
F = Follow-up
Severity = rated severity of incidents of socially inappropriate 
responding to anger arousal
The data from subject 3 was not included in the analysis as it contained 
a significant degree of serial dependency (see table 5.3.3)
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d) 01 0 0 0 XÎ G 0 G > XI G XI G PIp  p CO CO CQ p G G G P . P P  G 3p G P 0 P A Gp  0) Id P p G G G G P  G P  id G PP G •p 0 0 G P X 0 G 0 G .p
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Subject 1: Ward Data Sheet (frequency of 504
socially inappropriate responses to anger 
arousal); quartile plot to show the range of 
scores, the first and third quartiles and the 
broadened median; stem and leaf displays to 
show the pattern of change across all phases 
of the study.
Subject 1: Frequency of socially inappropri- 505
ate responses to anger arousal as measured by 
the W.D.S. and self monitoring assessment 
indicating the pattern of change from 
baseline across treatment and follow-up.
Subject 1: Ward Data Sheet (rated severity of 506 
incidents of socially inappropriate 
responding to anger arousal); quartile plot 
to show the range of scores, the first and 
third quartiles and the broadened median; 
stem and leaf displays to show the pattern of 
change across all phases of the study.
Subject 1: Mean rated severity of incidents 507
of socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal, as measured by the W.D.S., 
indicating the pattern of change from 
baseline across treatment and follow-up.
Subject 1; Mean rated severity of incidents 508
of socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal - data series smoothed by using a 
running median transformation.
Subject 2; Ward Data Sheet (frequency of 509
socially inappropriate responses to anger 
arousal): quartile plot to show the range of 
scores, the first and third quartiles and the 
broadened median; stem and leaf displays to 
show the pattern of change across all phases 
of the study.
Subject 2: Frequency of socially 510
inappropriate responses to anger arousal as 
measured by the W.D.S. indicating the pattern 
of change from baseline across treatment and 
follow-up.
Subject 2: Frequency of socially 511
inappropriate responses to anger arousal - 
data series smoothed by using a running 
median transformation.
Subject 2; Ward Data Sheet (rated severity of 512 
incidents of socially inappropriate 
responding to anger arousal): quartile plot 
to show the range of scores, the first and 
third quartiles and the broadened median; 
stem and leaf displays to show the pattern of 
change across all phases of the study.
Subject 2: Mean rated severity of incidents 513 
of socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal, as measured by the W.D.S., 
indicating the pattern of change from 
baseline across treatment and follow-up.
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Figure 11.12

Figure 11.13

Figure 11.14

Figure 11.15

Figure 11.16

Figure 11.17

Figure 11.18

Figure 11.19

Figure 11.20

Subject 2; Mean rated severity of incidents 514
of socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal - data series smoothed by using a 
running median transformation.
Subject 3; Ward Data Sheet (frequency of 515
socially inappropriate responses to anger 
arousal): quartile plot to show the range of 
scores, the first and third quartiles and the 
broadened median; stem and leaf displays to 
show the pattern of change across all phases 
of the study.
Subject 3; Frequency of socially 516
inappropriate responses to anger arousal as 
measured by the W.D.S. indicating the pattern 
of change from baseline across treatment and 
follow-up.
Subject 3; Frequency of socially 517
inappropriate responses to anger arousal - 
data series smoothed by using a running 
median transformation.
Subject 3: Ward Data Sheet (rated severity of 518 
incidents of socially inappropriate 
responding to anger arousal); quartile plot 
to show the range of scores, the first and 
third quartiles and the broadened median; 
stem and leaf displays to show the pattern of 
change across all phases of the study.
Subject 3: Mean rated severity of incidents 519
of socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal, as measured by the W.D.S., 
indicating the pattern of change from 
baseline across treatment and follow-up.
Subject 3: Mean rated severity of incidents 520
of socially inappropriate responding to anger 
arousal - data series smoothed by using a 
running median transformation.
Subject 4: Ward Data Sheet (frequency of 521
socially inappropriate responses to anger 
arousal): quartile plot to show the range of 
scores, the first and third quartiles and the 
broadened median; stem and leaf displays to 
show the pattern of change across all phases 
of the study.
Subject 4; Frequency of socially 522
inappropriate responses to anger arousal as 
measured by the W.D.S. indicating the pattern 
of change from baseline across treatment and 
follow-up.
Subject 4: Frequency of socially 523
inappropriate responses to anger arousal - 
data series smoothed by using a running 
median transformation.
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Figure 11.21

Figure 11.22

Figure 11.23

Figure 11.24

Figure 11.25

Figure 11.26

Figure 11.27

Figure 11.28

Figure 11.29

Figure 11.30

Figure 11.31

Figure 11.32

Subject 4: Ward Data Sheet (rated severity of 524
incidents of socially inappropriate responding to 
anger arousal); quartile plot to show the range of 
scores, the first and third quartiles and the 
broadened median; stem and leaf displays to show the 
pattern of change across all phases of the study.
Subject 4; Mean rated severity of incidents of 525
socially inappropriate responding to anger arousal, 
as measured by the W.D.S., indicating the pattern of 
change from baseline across treatment and follow-up.
Subject 4; Mean rated severity of incidents of 526
socially inappropriate responding to anger arousal - 
data series smoothed by using a running median 
transformation.
Subject 5; Ward Data Sheet (frequency of socially 527 
inappropriate responses to anger arousal); quartile 
plot to show the range of scores, the first and 
third quartiles and the broadened median; stem and 
leaf displays to show the pattern of change across 
all phases of the study.
Subject 5; Frequency of socially inappropriate 528
responses to anger arousal as measured by the W.D.S. 
indicating the pattern of change from baseline 
across treatment and follow-up.
Subject 5; Ward Data Sheet (rated severity of 529
incidents of socially inappropriate responding to 
anger arousal); quartile plot to show the range of 
scores, the first and third quartiles and the 
broadened median; stem and leaf displays to show the 
pattern of change across all phases of the study.
Subject 5; Mean rated severity of incidents of 530
socially inappropriate responding to anger arousal, 
as measured by the W.D.S., indicating the pattern of 
change from baseline across treatment and follow-up.
Subject 1; Weekly ratings of irritability, as 530a
measured by scale 4 of the social behaviour scale, 
indicating the pattern of change from baseline, 
across treatment and follow-up.
Subject 2; Weekly ratings of irritability, as 530b
measured by scale 4 of the social behaviour scale, 
indicating the pattern of change from baseline, 
across treatment and follow-up.
Subject 3; Weekly ratings of irritability, as 530c
measured by scale 4 of the social behaviour scale, 
indicating the pattern of change from baseline, 
across treatment and follow-up.
Subject 4; Weekly ratings of irritability, as 530d
measured by scale 4 of the social behaviour scale, 
indicating the pattern of change from baseline, 
across treatment and follow-up.
Subject 5; Weekly ratings of irritability, as 530e
measured by scale 4 of the social behaviour scale, 
indicating the pattern of change from baseline, 
across treatment and follow-up.
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APPENDIX 1

The Model of Anger Proposed by Novaco (1988b) 

The Novaco Anger Scale (Novaco, in press)
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SepuHDbcr 1991 mnon
REACTIONS TO PROVOCATION (NAS)

PART A
The statements below describe things that people think, feel, and do. To what extent are they true fo r you? For 
eaeh-item indicate whether it is (I) never true, (2) sometimes true, or (3) always true. Use the scale on the right 
side by putting a circle around the number (1, 2, or 3) that fits your response to the statement.

Never Sometimes Alwav:

1. I notice annoying things right away..................
True 

....  1
True
2

True
3

2. Once something makes me angry, I keep thinking about it.... ....  1 2 3
3. Every week I meet someone I dislike..... ............ ....  1 2 3
4. I know that people are talking about me behind my back..... ....  1 2 3
5. Some people would say that 1 am a hothead............. ....  1 2 3
6. When I get angry, I stay angry for hours ............... ....  1 2 3
7. My muscles feel tight and wound-up................. ....  I 2 3
8. I walk around in a bad mood ...................... ....  1 2 3
9. My temper is quick and hot ....................... ....  1 2 3
10. When someone yells at me, I yell back at them........... ....  1 2 3
11. I have had to be rough with peo{de who bothered me ....... ....  1 2 3
12. I feel like smashing things ........................ 2 3
13. When a person says something that offends me............ ....  1 2 3

14.
I just stop listening
I can’t sleep when I have been done wrong .. .......... ....  1 2 3

15. If I don’t like someone, it doesn’t bother me ............ ....  1 2 3

16.
to hurt their feelings.
People can be trusted to do what they say .............. ....  1 2 3

17. When I get angry. I get really angry ................. 2 3
18. When I think about something that makes me angry......... ....  1 2 3

19.
I get even more angry,
I feel agitated and unable to relax.................. ....  1 2 3

20. I get annoyed when someone interrupts me............. 2 3
21. If someone bothers me, I react first and think later........ .....  I 2 3
22. If I don’t like somebody. I’ll tell them off............. .....  1 2 3

Copyright 1990 Raymond W. Novaco, PhD,, Untvenity of Califomia, Irvine 
Developed with the tuppqrt of the Program of Researoh on Mental Health and the Law 

of the John D. and Catherine T. MacAithnr Foundation
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Never
True

23.
24.
25.
26.
27.
28.

29.
30.

31.
32.
33.
34.
35.
36.

37.
38.
39.

40.

41.
42.
43.
44.
45.
46.
47.
48.

When I get mad, I can easily hit someone ..........
When I get angry, I throw or slam things...... .
If a person does something nasty, it sticks cut in my mind .
When someone makes me angry, I think about getting even
If someone cheats me. I’d make them feel sorry......
People act like they are being honest when they......
really have something to hide.
When I get angry, I feel like smashing things........
Some people get angry and get over it, but for me ....
it takes a long time.
I have trouble sleeping or falling asleep...........
A lot of little things bug m e ........ ..........
I have a fiery temper that arises in an instant........
Some people need to be told to "get lost"...........
If someone hits me first, I hit them back ...........
When I get angry at someone, I take it out on 
whomever is around.
Once I get angry, I have trouble concentrating .........
I feel like I am getting a raw deal out of life ...... .
When I don’t like somebody, there’s no point in........
being nice to them.
When someone does smnething nice for me, I wonder....
about the hidden reason.
It makes my blood boil to have someone make fun of me ,.. 
When I get mad at someone, I give them the silent treatment .
My head aches when people annoy me .............
It bothers me when someone does things the wrong way ....
When I get angry, I fly off the handle before I know it...
When I start to argue with someone, I don’t stop until they do
Some people need to get knocked around............
If someone makes me angry. I’ll tell other people about them .

Sometimes
True

2

2
2

2

2

2

2
2

2
2
2
2

2
2

2
2
2

AlwaN-s
True
3
3
3
3
3
3

3
3

3
3
3
3
3
3

3
3
3
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PARTE
The following items describe situmions that can make someone angry. The scale on the right side is for the degree 
or amount of anger. For each of these situations below, please indicate the amount of anger that vnu wmjLi M  
i f  it actually happened to you. Put a circle around the number in the scale on the right side.

Not at all Alitde Fairly Very
angry angry angry angry

1, Being criticized in front of other people for something..........  I
that you have done.

2 3 4

2. Seeing someone bully another person who is smaller or.........  1
less powerful.

2 3 4

3. You are trying to concentrate, but someone keeps making noise.... 1 2 3 4
4. People who act like they know it all .....................  1 2 3 4
5. Being slowed down by another person's mistakes............. 1 2 3 4
6. You are in line to get something, and someone cuts in front of you ... 1 2 3 4
7. Not being given recognition for doing good work............. 1 2 3 4
8. You are watching a TV program, when someone comes along....  1

and switches the channel.
2 3 4

9. People who don’t really listen when you talk to them ......... . 1 2 3 4
10. Getting cold soup or cold vegetables for dinner..............  1 2 3 4
11. Having someone look over your shoulder while you are working .... 1 2 3 4
12. Being overcharged by someone for a repair ................ 1 2 3 4
13. You need to get somewhere in a hurry, but you get stuck in traffic ... I 2 3 4
14. People who think that they are better than you are ............ 1 2 3 4
15. You are carrying a cup of coffee, and someme bumps into you.... 1 2 3 4
16. Someone making fun of the clothes you are wearing...........  1 2 3 4
17. Being singled out for correction, when someone else doing ......  I

the same thing is ignored. .
2 3 4

18. You make arrangements to do something with a person who .....  1
backs out at the last minute.

2 3 4

19. People who" think that they are always right................  1 2 3 4
20- Just after waking up in the morning, someone starts giving ......  1

you a hard time.
2 3 4

21. Someone looks through ypur things without your permission.....  1 2 3 4
22. Being accused of something that you didn’t do........... 1 2 3 4
23. You lend something to someone, and they fail to return it.......  I 2 3 4
24. Someone who is always contradicting you.................  1 2 3 4
25. It’s mealtime and you are hungry, and someone plays a .........  1

practical joke on you.
2 3 4
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REACTIONS TO PROVOCATION (NAS) 
Subscale Item Listing

Sepietnbcr 1991 vmxn

PART A

I. Cognitive Domain 

Attentional Focus:

1. ! notice annoying things right away........
13. When a person says something that offends me. I 

just stop listening.
25. If a person does something nasty, it sticks...

out in my mind.
37. Once I get angry, I have trouble concentrating ..

Rumination:

1. Once something makes me angry, I keep thinking .. 
about iL

14. I can’t sleep when I have been done wrong. (DRS) .
26. When someone makes me angry, I Uiink about___

getting even.
38. I feel like I am getting a raw deal out of Ufe. (sBD) 

Hostile Attitude:

3. Every week I meet someone I dislike. (BD)....
15. If t don't like someone, it doesn’t bother me to.... 

hurt their feelings. (sASR)
27. If someone cheats me. I’d make them feel sorry ...
39. When I don’t like somebody, there’s no point in ... 

being nice to them.

Suspicion

4. I know that people are talking about me behind 
my back. (BD;MAI:CM)

16. People can be trusted to do what they say __
28. People act like they are being honest when they 

really have something to hide.

Never
True

40. When someone (toes something nice for me, I wonder............  1
about the hidden reason. (sBDtsCM)

Sometimes Always
True True
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n. Arousal Domain
Never Sometimes Always
True True True

Intensity:

5. Some people would say that I am a hothead..................  1 2 3
(sMHStsSTAS)

17. When I get angry, I get really angry   1 2 3
29. When I get angry, I feel like smashing things.........    1 2 3
41. It makes my blood boil to have someone make................. I 2 3

fun of me. (BD)

Duration:

6. When I get angry, I stay angry for hours. (MAI)................  i 2 3
18. When I think about something that makes me angry,  1 % 3

I get even more angry. (sDRS)
30. Some people get angry and get over it, but for  1 2 3

me it takes a long time.
42. When I ÿ tt mad at someone, I give them the silent..............  I 2 3

tzeatmem. (sBD)

Somatic ActivatioalTension:

7. My muscles feel ti^ and wound-up.......................  1 2 3
19. I feel agitated and unable to relax    I 2 3
31. I have trouble sleeping or fklling asleep. (FAS)  1 2 3
43. My head aches vdren people annoy me ...................... 1 2 3

Irritability:

8. I walk around in a bad mood. (SDQ)........................ 1 2 3
20. I get annoyed when someone interrupts me. (sCM)  1 2 3
32. A lot of little things bug m e     1 % 3
44. It bothers me when someone does things the wrong way..........  1 2 3
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m . Behavioral Domain ^

Never Sometimes Always
True True ' True

Impulsive Reaction:

9. My temper is quick and hot ............................  I 2 3
21. If someone bothers me, I react first and think later   ............  I 2 3
33. I have a fiery temper that arises in an instant.................  1 2 3
45. When I get angry. I fly off the handle before I ................. 1 2 3

know iL

Verbal Aggression:

10. When someone yells at me, I yell bade at them  1 2 3
22. If I don't like somebody. I'll teU them off. (ASR)...............  I 2 3
34. Some people need to be told to "get lost"   1 2 3
46. When I start to argue with Kwneone, I don’t............   1 2 3

stop until they do.

Physical Confrontation:

11. I have had to be rough with people  1 2 3
who bothered me. (sCM)

23. When I get mad, I can easily hit someone ...................  I 2 3
35. If someone hits me firsL I hit them bade. (BD)................. 1 2 3
'7. Some people need to get knocked around  1 2 3

Indirett Expression:

12. I feel like smashing things. (ASR)    1 2 3
24. When I get angry, I throw or slam things................  1 2 3
36. When I get angry at someone, I take it out on   1 2 3

whomever is around. ffdAI)
48. If someone makes me angry. I’ll tell.......................  I 2 3

other people about them.
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PARTE

Not at all Aliole 
angry angry

Fairly
angry

Very
"^gry

Disrespect Treaonent:

1. Being criticized in firont of other people for.........
something that you have done. (sNPI)

6. You are in Une to get something, and someone cuts ...
in front of you. (sNPI)

11. Having someone look over your shoulder while you...
ate working.

16. Someone making fun of the clothes you are westing. (NFI)
21. Someone looks through your things without your.....

permission.

Urfairnessilnjustice:

2. Seeing someone bully another person who is smaller ... 
or less powerful (sNPI)

7. Not being given recognition for doing good work. (sNPI)
12. Being overcharged by someone for a repair. (sNPI)__
17. Being singled out for correction, when someone ....

else doing the same thir% is ignored. (sNPI)
22. Being accused of smnetbiog that you didn't do.....

Frustraxioniliuerrttption:

3. You are trying to concentrate, but someone Iceqps
making noise. (sNPl)

»8. You are watching a TV program, udten someone 
comes along and switches the channel (sNPI)

13. You need to get somewhere in a burry, but you . 
get stuck in traffic. (sNP!)

18. You make arrangements to do something with a . 
person who backs out at the last minute.

23. You lend something to someone, and they fail to 
return it.
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Not at all A little Fairly Very
angry angry angry angry

Annoying Traits:

4, People who act like they know it all. (sRI).................  1 2 3 4
9. People who don’t really listen when you talk...............  I 2 3 4

to them.
14. People who think that they are better than you are ............ 1 2 3 4
19. People who think that they are always right (NPI;sRI) .........  1 2 3 4
24. Someone who is always contradicting you. (sRI).............. 1 2 3 4

Irritations:

5. Being slowed down by anckher person’s mistakes. (sSTAS)......  1 2 3 4
10. Getting cold soup or cold vegetables for dinner  1 2  3 4
15. You are carrying a cup of coffee, and someone............... 1 2 3 4

bumps into you. (sNPI)
20. Just after waking-up in the morning, someone...............  1 2 3 4

starts giving you a hard time.
25. It’s mealtime and you are hungry, and someone .............. 1 2 3 4

plays a practical Joke on you.
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APPENDIX 2

The Selection of Subjects: Questionnaires for the Screening Procedure.
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CONSENT TO PARTICIPATE 

(TO BE READ OUT TO CLIENT)

I am going to read something out to you and I am going to ask you if you 
understand what I am saying. If you don't understand it please tell me 
and I will try to explain it again.
I would like you to take part in a project that is trying to help people 
who live in this hospital/are members of this centre to control their 
tempers better. If you want to take part in this project there are some 
things that I want you to do. (Do you understand what I've just said?).
I would like you to come to meetings with me and two or three other 
people who live here/who are members here. These meetings will happen 
twice a week and will last about an hour. (Do you understand what I've 
just said?).
At these meetings I want to talk about the sorts of things that make you 
feel angry or high. I will try to teach you ways of feeling better 
about the things that get you high. (Do you understand what I've just 
said?).
One of the ways of teaching you will be to get you to do some acting 
about these things that have made you feel high in the past. This means 
that you might get high all over again, but I will be there to teach you 
how to feel better. (Do you understand what I ’ve just said?).
To help me get to know you better I will need to ask you questions and 
fill in forms. I will also need to ask the staff questions. (Do you 
understand what I've just said?).
I think it would be a good idea to tell people who don't know about this 
hospital/centre about how well you do. If I do that I promise not to 
use your name. (Do you understand what I've just said?).
Would you like to ask me any questions about what I have read out to 
you?
I, , agree to take part in the anger management
project. I have understood what has been read out to me.

SIGNED .................................... DATE

In the presence of:
SIGNED .................................... NAME

JOB TITLE
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SEMI-STRUCTURED INTERVIEW BASED ON THE ADAPTIVE BEHAVIOUR 
SCALES - PART 2 

VIOLENT AND DESTRUCTIVE BEHAVIOUR
1 Threatens or does physical violence

Uses threatening gestures _____
Indirecty causes injury to others _____
Spits on others _____
Pushes, scratches or pinches others _____
Bites others _____
Kicks, strikes or slaps others _____
Throws objects at others _____
Chokes others _____
Uses objects as weapons against others _____
Hurts animals ____
Other (specify) ____

2 Damages personal property
Rips, tears or chews own clothing ____
Soils own property______________________________________________ ____
Tears up own magazines, books or other________________________ ____
Other (specify) ____

3 Damages other's property
Rips, tears or chews others' clothing_________________________ ____
Soils others' property______________________________________________
Tears up others' magazines, books or personal possessions 
Other (specify)

4 Damages Public Property »
Tears up magazines, books or other public property
Is overly rough with furniture 
(kicks, mutilates, knocks it down)
Breaks windows
Stuffs toilet paper, towels or other solid objects 
that cause overflow
Attempts to set fires
Other (specify)
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5 Has violent temper or temper tantrums 
Storms off in a huff
Cries and screams
Stamps feet while banging objects or slamming doors, etc. 
Stamps feet, screaming and yelling 
Throws self on floor, screaming and yelling 
Other (specify)

ANTISOCIAL BEHAVIOUR
6 Teases or gossips about others 

Gossips about others
Tells untrue or exaggerateed stories about others
Teases others
Picks on others
Makes fun of others
Other (specify)

7 Bosses and manipulates others 
Tries to tell others what to do 
Demands service from others 
Pushes others around
Causes fights among other people 
Manipulates others to get them into trouble 
Other (specify)

8 Disrupts others' activities 
Is always in the way
Interferes with others' activities, e.g. blocking passage, 
upsetting wheelchairs, etc.
Upsets others' work
Knocks around articles that others are working with 
e.g. puzzles, card games, etc.
Snatches things out of others hands
Others (specify)

9 Is inconsiderate of others
Keeps temperature in public areas uncomfortable for others, 
e.g. opens or closes window, changes thermostat
Turns T.V. or record player on too loud
Makes loud noises while others are reading
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Talks too loudly
Sprawls over furniture or space needed by others 
Other (specify)

10 Shows disrespect for others' property 
Does not return things that were borrowed 
Uses others' property without permission 
Loses others' belongings
Damages others' property
Does not recognise the difference between own 
and others property
Other (specify)

11 Uses anarv language
Uses hostile language, e.g. 'stupid', 'bastard', etc. 
Swears, curses, uses obscene language 
Yells or screams threats of violence
Verbally threatens others suggesting physical violence 
Other (specify)

REBELLIOUS BEHAVIOUR
12 Ignores regulations or regular routines

Has negative attitude towards rules but usually conforms 
Has to be forced to go through queues
Violates rules or regulations e.g. eats in restricted areas 
Refuses to participate in required activities, e.g. work 
Other (specify)

13 Resents following insturctions. reguests or orders 
Gets upset if given a direct order
"Plays deaf" and does not follow instruction 
Does not pay attention to instructions 
Refuses to work on assigned subject
Hesitates for long periods before doing assigned tasks 
Does the opposite of what was required 
Other (specify)

14 Has impudent rebellious attitude towards authority 
Resents persons in authority e.g. nurse, therapists, etc.
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I3 hostile towards people in authority 
Mocks people in authority
Syas that he/she can fire people in authority
Says relatives will come to kill or harm persons in authority 
Will put up an argument when told not to do something 
Finds fault with instructions given by supervisors 
Answers people back in an impertinent manner 
Other (specify)

15 Is absent from, or late for, the proper assignments or places 
Is late to required places or activities
Fails to return to places where he/she is supposed to be 
after leaving e.g. toilet
Leaves places of required activity without permission 
e.g. work
Is absent from routine activities, e.g. work 
Stays out late at night from the ward 
Other (specify)

16 Runs away or attempts to run awav 
Attempts to run away from hospital, ward etc.
Runs away from group activities
Runs away from hospital 
Other (specify)

17 Misbehaves in group settings
Interrupts group discussion by talking about unrelated topics
Disrupts games by refusing to follow rules
Disrupts group activities by making loud noises or by 
acting up
Does not stay in seat during lesson, lunch or other 
group session
Other (specify)

STEREOTYPED BEHAVIOUR AND ODD MANNERISIMS
18 Stereotyped behaviour 

Drums fingers
Paces back and forth 
Other (specify)
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UNACCEPTABLE VOCAL HABITS
19 Irritating vocal habits

Talks loudly or yells at others 
Repeats words or phrases over and over «
Mimics others speech 
Hums, whispers at others 
Makes unpleasant noises 
Other (specify)

SELF ABUSIVE BEHAVIOUR
20 Does physical violence to self 

Bites or cuts self
Slaps or strikes self
Bangs head or other parts of the body against objects 
Pulls own hair, ears, etc.
Scratches or picks self causing injury 
Soils and smear self 
Purposely provokes abuse from others 
Picks at any sores he/she might have 
Pokes objects in own ears, eyes, etc.
Other (specify)

IMPULSIVE BEHAVIOUR
21 Tendency to impulsivitv 

Talks excessively
Will not sit still for any length of time
Constantly runs or jumps around the room
Moves or fidgets constantly
Unable to calm down when aroused/excited
Becomes easily frustrated and gives up if task is 
too difficult
Must have everything immediately 
Other (specify)

PSYCHOLOGICAL DISTURBANCES
22 Tends to overestimate own abilities 

Does not recognise own limitation
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Has too high an opinion of self
Talks about future plans that are too unrealistic 
Other (specify)

23 Reacts poorly to criticism 
Does not talk when corrected 
Withdrawn or pouts when criticised 
Becomes upset when criticised
Throws temper tantrum when he is corrected 
Other (specify)

24 Reacts poorly to frustration 
Blames own mistakes on others 
Withdraws or pouts when thwarted 
Becomes upset when thwarted
Throws temper tantrums when does not get own way 
Other (specify)

25 Demands excessive attention or praise 
Wants excessive praise
Is jealous of attention given to others 
Demands excessive reassurance 
Acts silly to gain attention 
Other (specify)

26 Seems to feel persecuted
Complains of unfairness, even when equal shares or 
privileges have been given
Complains "Nobody loves me"
Says "Everybody picks on me"
Says "People talk about me"
Says "People are against me"
Acts suspicious of others
Has a chip on his/her shoulder
Complains excessively
Appears to harbour resentments

27 Other signs of anger 
Bursts into tears of rage
Changes mood without apparent reason
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Appears irritable 
Goes unnaturally quiet
Clenches fists, purses lips, grimaces etc.
Grinds teeth
Other (specify)

28 Physical aspects of anger
Complains of upset stomach, 'butterflies', feeling sick, etc
Complains of headache, dizziness
Complains of general aches and pains
Complains of general tiredness
Complains that his/her 
heart flutters or races
Other (specify)
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WARD DATA CHECKLIST
Could you please complete the checklist below using information from 
your day/night report book to record incidents that have occurred during 
the past six months. Use one checklist for each patient referred to the 
project.
You will find that categories '5' to '9' are explained in detail 
overleaf. If the person has beena patient on your ward for less then 
six months, please indicate below from where he/she was transferred.

NAME : ...................
WARD : ...................
PERSON COMPLETING FORM; . 
PATIENT TRANSFERRED FROM:

D.O.B.

(IF APPLICABLE)
DATE:

TYPE OF INCIDENT 1 NUMBER OF OCCURENCES '
1 P.R.N. Medication given

2 Seclusion

3 Time-out

4 'Pass-out* denied

5 Physical Aggression to Others

6 Verbal Aggression to Others

7 Self Injury

8 Temper Tantrums

9 Destruction to Property
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Physical Aggression
Uses threatening gestures
Indirectly causes injury to 

others
Pushes, scratches or punches 

others
Pulls others' hair, ears, etc.
Bites others
Kicks, strikes or slaps others
Throws objects at others
Chokes others
Uses objects as weapons against 

others
Hurts animals

Self Injury
Bites or cuts self 
Slaps or strikes self 
Bangs head or other parts of the 

body against objects 
Pulls own hair, ears, etc. 
Scratches or picks self causing 

injury 
Soils and smears self 
Purposely provokes abuse from 

others
Picks at any sores he might have 
Pokes objects in own ears, eyes, 

nose or mouth
Temper Tantrums
Cries and screams 
Stamps feet while banging

objects or slamming doors etc. 
Stamps feet, screauning and 

yelling
Throws self on floor, screaming 

and yelling.

Verbal Aggression
Uses hostile language, e.g. 

"stupid jerk", "dirty pig", 
etc.

Swears, curses, or uses obscene 
language 

Yells or screams threats of 
violence 

Verbally threatens others,
suggesting physical violence

Destruction to Property
Rips, tears or chews own 

clothing 
Soils own property 
Tears up own magazines, books or 

other possessions.
Tears up magazines, books or 

other public property 
Is overly rough with furniture 

(kicks, mutilates, knocks it 
down )

Breaks windows
Stuffs toilet with paper, towels 

or other solid objects that 
cause an overflow 

Attempts to set fires 
Rips, tears, or chews others' 

clothing 
Soils others' property 
Tears up others' magazines,

books or personal possessions.
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BASIC SOCIAL KNOWLEDGE TEST
1 Can you tell me how old you are?
2 Can you tell me the date of your birthday?
3 Can you tell me who is the charge nurse on this ward/ the manager

of this centre?
4 (Did the person listen attentively to the above questions?)
5 Can you tell me what your favourite T.V. programme is?
6 Do you watch this programme all the way through to the end?
7 Can you tell me about a T.V. programme that you watched last night?
8 Can you tell me what you did on the ward last night?
9 (Show standard stimulus picture)

I want you to tell me everything you can about this picture.
(Give 1^ minutes to describe and record verbatim what is said).

10 I want you to listen to what I say, then say it after me.
a) "We are going to buy some sweets for mother"
b) "Jack likes to feed the little puppies in the shed"
(Do not repeat sentences. Score if both sentances are repeated 
correctly).

11 I want you to listen to what I say and then say it back to me
exactly as I have said it.
a) "At the summer camp the children get up early in the morning to
go swimming"
b) "Yesterday we went for a rid in our car along the road that 
crosses the bridge"
(Score if the person can repeat both sentences without error).

12 (Write out persons name in block capitals)
Can you read this?

13 (Write out the name of the ward/training centre where the person
1ives/attends)
Can you read this?

14 I want you to say some numbers after me. If I say "two-two", you 
say "two-two".
(The person is allowed two trials at each set of digits. Discontin
ue after two consecutive failures. Credit this item only if the 
person can successfully repeat five digit numbers)

9—1 2—7—3—3 4—7—3—9—9
7—9 6—3—5—1 6—1—4—2—8
8—1—1 8—2 —9 — 3 1—5—2—9—6
6—4—9 
5-2-8
7—4—8—3—5—5 3—6—1—9—2—7—7 3—1—9—2—7—4—8—8
2—9—6—1—8—3 5—3—6—9—7—8—2 9—6—3—8—5—1—7—2
5—2—4—9—3—6 8—1—6—2—5—9—3 5—5—7—2—8—2—3—1

15 (Using Holborn Reading Test sheet)
Do you know what this says?
(Point to each sentence in turn. If the person is a fluent reader, 
assess every fifth sentence until they begin to have obvious 
difficulty. Discontinue only if the person has failed to read four 
words correctly).

16 (Use this section only if the person has scored over twenty-five on 
the Holborn reading scale)
I want you to read this story for me aloud.
(When the person has completed the story ask the following)
a) What did the dog cut his leg on?
b) Where was the dog taken when he cut his leg?
c) What did the man do to the dog's leg?
d) What was in the box in which the dog had to lie?
e) How long was it before the dog could put his paw to the

ground?
f) Where did the dog go for his first walk after he could put his 

paw to the ground?
g) How long was it before the dog was quite well?
h) Where did the dog and his master ramble together?
i) What did they play in the woods?
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j) What else did they play in the woods?
k) What else did they play in the woods?
1} What can the dog do? 
m) What else can the dog do?
n) What else can the dog do?
o) What else can the dog do?

17 (Show person pictures of happy and sad people and for each picture 
say)
Can you tell me what the person in the picture is feeling?

18 Can you remember the last time you felt like this?
19 (Take out 10 counters. Give 9 to the other person and keep 1. Say.)

Who has more counters, me or you?
(Take back counters. Give 3 to the other person and keep 7. Say.) 
Who has more etc..

Give 2 to the other person and keep 8. Say. )(Take back counters 
Who has more etc... 
(Take back counters 
Who has more etc...

Give 7 to the other person and keep 3. Say.)
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BASIC SOCIAL KNOWLEDGE TEST - SCORING SHEET
RESPONSE/SCORING CRITERIA
1 (Tick only if correct)
2 (Tick only if correct)
3 (Tick only if correct)
4 (Answer yes or no and tick if yes)
5 (Note responses and tick if answer approximates to title of

actual programme. Tick also if person says they do watch 
T.V.

6 (Tick if person replies yes)
7 (Note response. Tick if you judge person's response to be an

accurate description)
8 (Note person’s response. Tick if you judge response to be an

accurate description)
9. (Note verbatim what is said)_________________________________

(This item is not normally included in final score but is 
evaluated by calculating a) mean length of utterance which 
is the average number of words in each sentance, b) noting 
the longest sentance, c) whether the person descirbes or 
labels objects, d) whether the person describes events in a 
simple way, e) whether the person describes events in a more 
complex way using adverbs, verbs, adjectives, whether the 
person can give an overall grasp of the picture e.g. "This is 
a snow scene".)

10 (Tick only if both sentences are repeated exactly)
11 (Tick only if both sentences are repeated exactly)
12 (Tick if person reads exactly)
13 (Tick if person reads exactly)
14 (Tick if person can read successfully five digit numbers)
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15 (Note the number of sentences at which the person makes 
his/her fourth mistake and transfer as follows:
No. Reading Acre
1 5 years 9 months
2 6 years
3 6 years 3 months
4 6 years 6 months
5 6 years 9 months
6 7 yers
7 7 years 3 months
8 7 years 6 months
9 7 years 9 months

10 8 years
11 8 years 3 months
12 8 years 6 months
13 8 years 9 months
14 9 years
15 9 years 3 months
16 9 years 6 months
17 9 years 9 months
18 10 years
19 10 years 3 months
20 10 years 6 months
21 10 years 9 months
22 11 years
23 11 years 3 months
24 11 years 6 months
25 11 years 9 months
26 12 years
27 12 years 3 months
28 12 years 6 months
29 12 years 9 months
30 13 years
31 13 years 3 months
32 13 years 6 months
33 13 years 9 months
(This item is not normally included in final score).

16 (Tick for each correct answer. Total number of correct 
answers and convert using table over)
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Answers Reading Aqe
6 6 years
7 6 years 6 months
8 7 years
9 7 years 6 months
10 8 years
11 8 years 6 months
12 9 years
13 9 years 6 months

17 (Tick if person identifies both pictures accurately)
18 (Tick if person describes event)
19 (Tick if person is correct on at least three occasssions)

TOTAL NUMBER OF TICKS =
TOTAL POSSIBLE NUMBER 
OF TICKS = 16
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WARD DATA SHEET
Please complete both sides of this form each time the person behaves in 
ways listed below, no matter how 'minor' these incidents appear to be.
Please use one form per incident. Thank you.
NAME :   WARD : ....................

TYPE OF INCIDENT Please tick each type of 
incident which occurs

1 P.R.N. medication given
2 Seclusion
3 Time-out/Sent to Room
4 "Pass out" taken awawy
5 Physical aggression to 

others
6 Intimidating gestures 

(threats, glaring, making 
gestures)

7 Swearing and/or insulting 
others

8 Self-injury
9 Temper tantrums

10 Slamming doors
11 Destruction of own/others/ 

ward property
12 Threatening to and/or 

running away
13 Expressing ideas of unfair

ness/not being liked/being 
picked on/being blamed

14 Argumentative when told 
to do something

3.2



If possible, please 
describe what led up 
to the incident.

Please describe as 
fully as possible 
what took place and, 
based on your know
ledge of the indivi
dual, could you rate 
their behaviour on 
the following scale
1 — mild,
2 = moderately

severe
3 = severe
4 - very severe

Please describe 
what happened 
as a result of 
the incident.

RATING

Thank you for completing this form. Your information is valuable and 
important.
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PROVOCATION INVENTORY
1 At the pictures you are headed for a good seat and 1 2  3

someone smaller than you pushes you out of the way.
2 You are right in the middle of your favourite T.V. 1 2 3

programme and someome stands in front of the T.V.
3 You have worked very hard to get all your jobs done so 1 2 3

that you can go to the shops with a nurse but when you
get to the buse stop the bus drives away without you.

4 You have been working very hard at your jobs because 1 2  3
your boss said you could have a break when you fin
ished. When your almost done someone else gives you
more work to do.

5 You know you're right about something but the nurse 1 2  3
keeps telling you you're wrong.

6 Your friends make fun of you. 1 2  3
7 You're talking to someone but they ignore you. 1 2  3
8 You are blamed for something that wasn't your fault. 1 2  3
9 You start to tell someone a story about something but 1 2  3

you forget to tell it properly.
10 Someone calls you names. 1 2  3
11 You put some money in the telephone box and the money 1 2  3

gets stuck.
12 Something goes missing from the ward and no-one is 1 2  3

allowed to go out until it's found.
13 Someone pushes in front of you in the dinner line. 1 2  3
14 You bought your favourite chocolate bar but when you 1 2  3

get it back to the ward you find it's melted.
15 You and someone else on the ward are supposed to wash 1 2  3

the dishes but you find that he/she has gone away and
you have to do them by yourself.

16 You ask for some juice at the shop but the woman says 1 2  3
you can't have it.

17 Your relatives say they're going to come over on 1 2  3
Saturday but they don't turn up.

18 You're staying up late to see a special programme on 1 2  3
T.V. and the nurse tells you to go to bed because you
look tired.

19 You're walking in the hospital grounds and a nurse 1 2  3
tells you to go home.

20 Someone calls you a liar. 1 2  3
21 You're told you’ll have extra priveleges taken away fori 2 3

not doing your jobs.
22 You have to do your jaobs around the ward while your 1 2  3

friends are watching T.V.
23 While it's raining you are walking down the street. 1 2  3
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24 People keep telling you that you don’t know enough to 1 2 3
be able to do something.

25 The boss’ favourite worker always gets the good jobs 1 2  3
inside.

26 You tell someone a real secret and they tell everyone 1 2  3
else about it.

27 Someone calls your friend a name. 1 2  3
28 You’re playing a game and somebody keeps trying to 1 2  3

cheat.
29 You're eating your dinner and someone bumps into your 1 2  3

table on purpose and tips up your plate.
30 You ask a friend to do something and they say "no". 1 2  3
31 You're watcing T.V, and somebody else turns it to 1 2  3

another channel,
32 Someone wears your clothes when you told them not to. 1 2  3
33 You see someone drink your juice when they know they 1 2  3

aren't supposed to.
34 You're promised an outing but you don't get to go. 1 2  3
35 Your friends are playing a game but they won't let you 1 2  3

play.
36 Someone you don't like punches you. 1 2  3
37 You're told "I warned you not to do it" once something 1 2  3

goes wrong.
38 The nurse tells you not to see certain friends. 1 2  3
39 A nurse tells you off in front of everyone else. 1 2  3
40 You do something special for a fried and later they 1 2  3

won't do something for you.
41 You tell the truth about something but the staff won't 1 2  3

believe you.
42 After you've done your jobs all morning the nurse tells 1 2 3

you it isn't good enough.
43 Someone on the ward breaks your radio after you told 1 2  3

them not to touch it.
44 The nurse won't give you a "Yes" or "No" answer but 1 2  3

keeps saying "We'll see" when you want to do something.
45 At work you're told to do all the dirty jobs because 1 2  3

they have to be done.
46 You're told to do some work on the ward and someone 1 2  3

forgets to tell you about your tea-break so you miss
it.

47 There ' s some trouble on the ward and only you get told 1 2  3
off for it.

48 You're told to get up at the weekend when you know you 1 2  3
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could have had a lie in.
49 You're told to do the supper rota and miss going to thel 2 3

pub.
50 At the cafe you pick a piece of cake and the person 1 2  3

behing you knocks it out of your hand.
51 You're at the shops and some boys start calling you 1 2  3

names.
52 You go to sit down with a cup of tea and accidentally 1 2  3

spill it on your clothes.
53 You're in a hurry to catch a bus but someone is 1 2  3

dawdling and you miss it.
54 You want to go to sleep but someone in the ward is 1 2  3

making a noise.
55 You're asked to go to church on Sunday by a nurse. 1 2  3
56 You accidentally bump into someone on the bus and he 1 2  3

threatens to beat you up if you go near him again.
57 You find a cat in the hospital grounds but the nurse 1 2  3

won't let you keep it.
58 You see your parents fighting or having an argument. 1 2  3
59 You want something for Christmas but you can't afford 1 2  3

it.
60 Your Mother is cross with you. 1 2  3
61 People won't be quiet when you want to watch the T.V. 1 2  3
62 You want to play cards but find that some of them are 1 2  3

missing.
63 You accidentally knock you radio off the table and it 1 2 3

breaks.
64 You find that some of your money is missing. 1 2  3
65 Someone tells the nurse that you did something wrong. 1 2  3
66 Someone spits on you. 1 2  3
67 Someone tries to trip you up on purpose. 1 2  3
68 Nobody listens to you. 1 2  3
69 You've got a headache but the nurse won't believe you. 1 2  3
70 You want to go out but nobody will take you. 1 2  3
71 The nurses won't give you the money to buy something 1 2 3

because they think you shouldn't.
72 You hear about a child being beaten up. 1 2  3
73 Scotland get beaten at football. 1 2  3
74 You're gasping for a fag and nobody will lend you one. 1 2  3
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SOCIAL TRAINING AND REHABILITATÜVE UNIT 
SOCIAL SKILLS ASSESSMENT.

RESIDENT'S NAME:................................ DATE:....................
SCORING * PLEASE CIRCLE THE APPROPRIATE NUMBER.

A. NON-VERBAL COMMUNICATION;
1 Eye contact:

No Opp'y________ 1________________ 2______________ 3______________ 4
No difficulty Poor eye contact Poor eye contact Very poor eye
as normal in some situations most of the time contact all of

or with some people the time
2 Body Posture - i.e. body facing the person spoken to.

No Opp'y 1 2  3 4
L__________________ I____________________________1________________________ I________________________I

As normal and Poor posture some Poor posture most Very poor posture
appropriate. of the time. of the time all of the time.

3 Facial Expression in communicating feelings and emotions - e.g.
smiling.
No Opp'y 1 2  3 4

l_ _ _________________ I__________________________ I_________________________ I________________________I
Normal and Poor use of facial Poor use of facial Very poor use of
appropriate expression in some expression most of facial expression
variation in situations or with the time. all of the time,
facial expressions people

4 Social Distance - i.e. physical distance between individuals during 
conversation.
No Opp'y 1 2  3 4

I____________________ I__________________________ I_________________________ I________________________I
As normal and Either too close Poor social distanceVery poor social
appropriate. or too far some of most of the time. distance all of

the time the time

OVERALL RATING

5 Appearing interested during conversation - e.g. looking at the
person, nodding, smiling, facing the person spoken to.
No Opp'y 1 2  3 4

I____________________ 1___________________________ I________________________ I________________________I
No difficulty Appears disinter- Appears disinter- Appears disinterested
appears interested ested some of ested most of all of the time,

the time. the time.

B. VERBAL SKILLS;
1 Starting a conversation (knowing what to say) and actively starting

a conversation.
No Opp'y 1 2  3 4

I____________________I___________________________ 1________________________ I________________________ I
No difficulty Difficulty starting Difficulty starting Never starts
starting some of the time. most of the time. conversation,
conversation.
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2 Maintaining a conversation.
No Opp'y 1 21 31 41

No difficulty 
keeping a 
conversation 
going.

Difficulty some of 
the time.

Difficulty most of Difficulty keeping 
the time. a conversation going 

all of the time.

3 Asking questions.
No Opp'y 1 21 31 41

Asks questions 
frequently and 
without difficulty.

Difficulty some Difficulty most 
of the time, eg. of the time 
too few, too many or 
not knowing what to 
ask.

Difficulty all 
of the time.

4 Listening to the other 
and listening to what

person - e.g. 
is said.

giving time for other to speak

No Opp'y 1 21 31 41
No difficulty.
Iistenting some of

Has difficulty 
of the time 
the time.

Difficulty most 
all of the time.

Difficulty listening

5 Answering questions.
No Opp'y 1 21 31 41

Answers 
appropriately 
and normal 
length of answer.

Difficulty some of 
the time, e.g. 
answers too short 
or too lengthy.

Difficulty most 
of the time

Difficulty all of 
the time.

6 Giving information about oneself.
No Opp'y 1 21 31 41

Appropriate 
amount of 
information.

Problems disclosing Problems most of
information some of the time.
the time, e.g. too
much, too little,
too personal or
offputting.

Difficulty with 
self-disclosure all 
of the time.

7 Content of Conversation.
No Opp'y 1 21 31 41

Appropriate. Problems some of Problems most of 
the time, eg. of the time 
inappropriate subject.

Problems all of 
the time - highly 
inappropriate.

8 Ending Conversation.
No Opp'y 1 21 31 ... 41

Ends conversation 
early and 
appropriately.

Difficulty some 
of the time, e.g. 
not knowing what 
to say to end.

Difficulty most 
of the time

Difficulty all of 
the time.

C. ASSERTIVENESS
1 Expressing feelings and opinins. e.g. 

anger, annoyance.
happiness. appreciation.

No Opp'y 1 21 31 41
Able to express 
feelings and

Difficulty some of 
the time.

Difficulty most 
of the time.

Difficulty all of 
the time.

opinions appropriately.
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Giving invitations - e.g. asking someone to the canteen for coffee 
or to go go the cinema, etc.
No Opp'y 1

Able to give Some difficulty Lot of Difficulty,
invitations as knowing how or when
appropriate, to give an invitation.

Difficulty, eg. never 
gives invitations and 
acts extremely 
inappropriately.

Making requests and asking for help. 
No Opp'y 1 2

Able to make
requests
appropriately.

Difficulty some of 
the time.

Difficulty most of 
the time.

Difficulty all of the 
time - unable to make 
appropriate requests 
or ask for help.

Refusing requests. 
No Opp'y 1

Able to refuse Difficulty some of Difficulty most of Difficulty all of
requests I the time. the time the time, unable to
appropriately. refuse requests 

appropriately.

5 Making a complaint.
No Opp'y 1 21 31 4_ '_ ____ j

Makes complaints 
appropriately.

Difficulty some of 
the time.

difficulty most of 
the time

Difficulty all of the 
time, eg. never makes 
a complaint or compl 
ains inappropriately.

Dealing with authority or official figure, eg going to D.H.S.S. 
office, approaching hospital staff.
No Opp'y 1

Able to deal 
with authority 
/official figures.

Problems some of 
the time.

Problems most of 
the time

Problems all of the 
time, e.g. avoids 
dealing with authori 
ty or behaves 
inappropriately.

OVERALL RATING
Self assertiveness - e.g. standing up for yourself, saying "no", 
offering opinions, etc.
No Opp'y 1

Able to assert 
self.

Difficulty some of Difficulty most 
the time. of the time

Difficulty all 
of the time.

D. ANXIETY AND AVOIDANCE;
Anxiety in social situations, e.g. 
ing social functions.

having conversations or attend-

No Opp'y 1
No anxiety, 
relaxed in social 
situations.

Anxious some of 
the time.

Anxious most of 
the time

Anxious in every 
social situation.
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Avoids social activity within hospital, e.g, 
social functions.

attending concerts and

No Opp'y 1

No avoidance, Avoids socialactively involved activities some of in social funct- the time,ions and activities.

Avoids social activities most of 
the time.

Always avoids 
social activity.

Avoids social activities outside hospital, e.g. 
In Centre.

going to the Drop-

No Opp'y 1
No avoidance actively involved 
outside hospital.

Avoids outside 
social activities some of the time.

Avoids social
activitiesmost of the time.

Always avoids social activities outside hospital.
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CARSTAIR8 RATING SCALE OF SOCIAL BEHAVIODR
Name: .......................   Staff Member: ...............

Date: ....................
Please observe the above named closely and circle your opinion of the 
level of social functioning in the following areas:-

Situation 1 2 3 4 5
Peer
Relationships
1 Has friends 

amongst 
peers

None No close 
friends

One close 
friend

Several 
friends 
at least 
one close

Many 
friends 
at least 
two good 
ones

2 Talks
freely with 
peers

Never Rarely Somet imes Usually Always

3 Joins in 
activities 
with peers

Never Rarely Sometimes Usually Always

4 Is bullied 
by others

Very
often

Often Sometimes Rarely Never

5 Will
volunteer 
in group 
situations

Never Rarely Sometimes Often Very
often

6 Avoids 
peer
interaction

Always Often Sometimes Rarely Never

7 Becomes 
aggressive 
or loses 
temper when 
teased by 
peers

Always Often Sometimes Rarely Never

8 Will start 
up a 
conversation 
with peers 

appropr iately

Never Rarely Sometimes Often Very
often

Staff
Relationships
9 Initiates 
conversation 
with staff 

at appropriate 
times

Never Rarely Sometimes Often Very
often
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Situation 1 2 3 4 5
10 Approaches 

staff 
appropriately 
with requests 
or questions

Never Rarely Sometimes Often Very
often

11 Talks
freely to 
members of 
staff about 
general 
topics

Never Rarely Sometimes Often Very
often

12 Is verbally 
aggressive 

towards staff
Always Often Sometimes Rarely Never

13 Becomes 
angry when 
criticised 
by staff

Always Usually Sometimes Rarely Never

14 Refuses 
staff 

requests and 
instructions

Always Often Sometimes Rarely Never

15 Argues 
inapprop

riately with 
staff if 
prevented 
from doing 

something he 
wants to do

Always Usually Sometimes Rarely Never

General Social 
Behaviour
16 Engages/ 

Disengages 
eye contact

Very
poor

Poor Moderate Good Very
good

17 Facial
expression 

is appropriate 
to situation

Never Rarely Sometimes Usually Always

18 Response to 
questions

Exessiv-
ely
brief

Poor Moderate Adequate Detailed

19 Posture Terrible Poor Moderate Good Excellent
20 Uses tone 

and pitch 
for emphasis

Very
poor

monoto
nous

Poor Moderate Good Very
good
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Situation 1 2 3 4 5
21 Clarity 

of speech
Very
poor

Poor Moderate Good Very
good

22 Fidgets
and fiddles 
with hands 
during 

conversation

All the 
time

Often Sometimes Rarely Never

23 Laughs and 
smiles 

appropriately
Never
or
Contin
uous

grinning

Rarely
Approp
riate

Sometimes Usually
when
approp
riate

Always
Approp
riate

24 Fluency of 
speech

Extrem
ely
poor

Hesitant
/stutt
ering

Very
Poor

Moderate Good Excellent
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PROVOCATION INVENTORY
Subjects verbatim response Rating*

1 You are trying to tell the 
nurse/A.T.C. Staff/doctor 
something important - but 
you think they are not 
listening to you.

2 One of the residents in your 
ward/Trainees at the Centre 
- swears at you - calls you 
a rude (bad) name for no 
reason.

3 You tell the truth about 
something - but the staff 
won't believe you - they 
think you are lying.

4 You are watching your 
favourite T.V, programme 
and someone stands in front 
of the T.V. and you can't 
see.

5 You are sitting quietly 
eating your lunch and 
someone at your table is 
tormenting you and won't 
leave you in peace.

6 You are watching your 
favourite T.V. programme 
and someone turns it over 
without even asking.

7 You are trying to watch the 
T.V./listen to music/the 
radio and people won't be 
quiet and you can't hear.

* Intensity rating 1, 2, or 3
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PROVOCATION INVENTORY
Subjects verbatim response Rating*

8. Someone tells you off in 
front of everyone else.

9. You get the blame for 
something that wasn’t 
your fault. !

1

10. You are telling the nurse/ 
doctor/A.T.C. Instructor 
something - they keep saying 
you are wrong - but you 
know vou are right.

11. You and some people in the 
ward/centre are having a 
row - but only you "get the 
heavy end of it".

12. Someone you don't like 
punches you.

13. You are in a rush and by 
mistake you knock your 
glasses/radio/tape etc. 
off the table and it/they 
break.

14. You want to ask the nurse/ 
A.T.C./Doctor something 
important - but they say 
they are busy and tell 
you to come back later.

* Intensity rating 1, 2, or 3
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MON.

TUES.

WED.

THURS.

FRI.

S AT.

SUN.

SELF MONITORING DIARY

NOT VERY

NOT VERY

NOT VERY

NOT VERY

NOT
___I
VERY

NOT
___I
VERY

NOT VERY

NOT VERY
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The Problem Solving Assessment
Recall check! can person remember vignette?
"I'm going to read out a story about something that could happen to 
you"
(a) Tell me about the story
(b) If that happend to you ~ would it make you a wee bit cross? 
What could you do to make things turn out OK?
After each solution say:
3 OK - if you .... what would you have to ^  or sav
4 OK - if you .... would it make things better or worse.
5 If you .... how would the other person feel? {If no response

prompt with - OK/not OK) How would you know they felt like 
that?

Why do you think the other person .... did that? (prompt "Are there 
any other reasons?")
(a) Review all options and ask which solution person would choose?
(b) "Would it be easy or hard for you to ....?
(c) "Could you do .... OK/or would you muck it up?"
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SCORING CRITERIA FOR THE PROBLEM SOLVING ASSESSMENT 
OVERALL SCORING CRITERIA FOR QUALITY OF SOLUTIONS

3 = Socially acceptable and active
e.g. sort situation out yourself and face up to the situation 
in an appropriate manner.

2 = Socially acceptable and partially active
e.g. tell someone and/or ask for advice/help to sort the 
situation out, actively ignore the provocation, tell self to 
calm down and walk away, some strategy to decrease arousal, 
talk the situation over with a friend.

1 = Socially acceptable and passive
e.g. wait for someone to sort situation out.

0 - Irrelevant/"don*t know"/contrary to facts of storv.
-1 = Socially inappropriate and passive

e.g. mild loss of temper either by expressing or suppressing 
anger, run away, rumination, withdrawal, walk away in a huff, 
muttering under one's breath.

-2 = Socially inappropriate and active
e.g. verbal aggression, rudeness/insults/deliberate provoca
tion of other people, inappropriate argumentativeness, false 
accusations, trying to get other people into trouble, revenge, 
intimidation, threats to other people.

-3 = Socially inappropriate and active
e.g. physical aggression/self-injury/setting fires.

The Problem Solving Assessment comprises of three conditions, the 
difficult situations condition, the provocative situations condition and 
the personally provocative situations condition. Within each condition 
there are a number of subdivisions and within each subdivision there are 
a number of vignettes with details of the scoring criteria for each 
vignette (including verbatim quotes from the recording sheets). The term 
"repeated measure" refers to the testing occasion when the vignette was 
administered.
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PROBLEM SOLVING INVENTORY 
SCORING CRITERIA FOR INDIVIDUAL VIGNETTES 

DIFFICULT SITUATIONS
1 DEALING WITH LEGITIMATE CRITICISM

Baseline
You are washing the dishes. You are in a hurry, and you leave 
some bits of food on them. The nurse says the dishes are not
clean and asks you to do them again.
In the end it turns out okay.
Alternative vignette for Subject 4.
You are making your bed. You are in a hurry, don't do it. The 
nurse says it’s not done properly and asks you to make it up 
again.

Repeated measure 5.
The staff ask you to take a letter to the front office. By 
mistake, you drop the letter and loose it. The staff are cross
and say you should have been more careful.
In the end it turns out okay.

SCORING CRITERIA
Scoring criteria are as detailed on page 1, see below for examples
or specific guidance to ensure consistent scoring.
Baseline.
3 Discuss situation with staff, apologise and explain that you 

were in a hurry. Try to reach mutually acceptable solution, 
e.g. wash dishes later because you are in a hurry now.

Repeated measure 5.
3 Some idea of an apology to staff and willingness to try to

improve situation, e.g. go back and look for the letter/see if 
someone has handed it in to the office,

2 N/A
1 Say nothing, no apology and no offer of an explanation, do as 

you are told, e.g. "Just do it", "I would just do them", "I 
would say I was sad" (for losing the letter), "I wouldn't say 
anything" (this is interpreted as a passive acceptance of the 
criticism).

0 Irrelevant answer, don't know, or contrary to facts of the
story, e.g. "I would wash the dishes, but I would want 
something for doing it, like a cup of tea or a biscuit", "I'd 
say "I'll do it next time for you, if you ask me, in a good 
manner".

-1 Mild loss of temper and/or refusal to wash dishes.
-2 Verbal aggression - angry statement/accusations, e.g. "Tell

the staff to go and take a jump, and don't bother me", "Being 
high, that's okay".

-3 Physical aggression.
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DIFFICULT SITUATIONS (Continued)
2 REFUSING UNREASONABLE REQUESTS.

Repeated measure 1.
You are saving up money to buy something nice. A resident asks 
you to lend them two pounds. You have lent them money before and 
they did not give it back.
In the end, it turns out okay and the person stops bothering 
you.
Alternative vignette for Subject 1.
A resident asks you for a cigarette, but you only have a few 
left. You have given them one before, but they never give you 
any back.

Repeated measure 6.
You have just come back from the shop. It's pouring with rain 
and very cold. A resident tells you to go back out again, right 
away and get them some things from the shop.
In the end it turns out okay and the person stops bothering you.

Repeated measure 9.
A resident has stolen some money from another resident, and they 
ask you to tell a lie to the staff so that they won't get into 
trouble.
In the end it turns out okay and the person stops bothering you.

SCORING CRITERIA
Scoring criteria are as detailed on page 1, see below for 
examples or specific guidance to ensure consistent scoring.

Repeated measure 1.
3 A socially appropriate assertive response resist giving the 

other person any money, e.g. "I don't want to lend you some 
money", "Tell the person, 'no, you've not to get the money and 
thats it'", "I'd say 'no - because I need the money for 
myself", "Sorry, I can't give you any money because I need it 
for myself".

Repeated measure 6.
3 A socially appropriate assertive response to postpone going to 

the shop until it is convenient e.g. "I'd just say 'no, and 
tell her it was too wet'", "I'd just stay in", "I'd tell her 
to go herself", "Tell the boy 'no'", "Walk away from him".

Repeated measure 9.
3 A socially appropriate overture response to resist telling the 

staff a lie.
2 Ask a member of staff for help or advice.
1 Do nothing, but wait until a member of staff approaches to

sort situation out.
0 Irrelevant answer or "don't know".

“1 Give the other person the money, and/or mild loss of temper.
-2 Verbal aggression, insulting or provocative behaviour e.g.

"Say 'piss off Andrew, get your cigarettes from the duty 
room'".

-3 Physical aggression.
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DIFFICULT SITUATIONS (Continued)
3 ASKING FOR INFORMATION/FAVOURS FROM OTHER PEOPLE

Repeated measure 2
You are going to a party and the invitation says "bring a 
friend". You want to ask your friend to come.
In the end it turns out OK and you enjoy the party.
Alternatives vignettes for subjects 1, 4, 5
You go out for a bar lunch with the staff. You order your meal, 
but the waitress brings you the wrong meal).

Repeated measure 7
You go into your case conference. Everyone there is talking so 
fast and using such big words that you don't understand what is 
going on.
In the end it turns out OK, and you find out what is going on. 

SCORING CRITERIA
Scoring criteria are as detailed on page 1, see below for examples
or specific guidance to ensure consistent scoring.
Repeated measure 2 
3 Asking a friend to the party in a socially acceptable way,

e.g. "I'd ask my friend, 'You are invited to a party'", "I'd
say 'would you like to go to the party?*"
Alternative Vignette 

3 Asking the waitress if she could change the meal as it was not 
what was ordered e.g. "Go to Manager: 'I ordered a meal and 
when it came it was the wrong meal'", "Me go and ask her to 
change it 'I don’t want it please'", "I'd say, 'I want a 
coffee and a bit of cheese'. I'd ask nicely, and not shout".

Repeated measure 7 
3 Indicating to those present that you didn't understand what

was happening; and could they please speak more slowly e.g.
"ask them to talk a wee bit slower", "I'd tell everyone to 
talk slower, 'slow down'", "Ask the people to make less noise 
and to talk a bit slower".

2 Ask a member of staff for help or advice.
1 Do nothing, and accept the situation in the case conference.
0 Irrelevant response or don't know.

-1 Mild loss of temper sit in silence in the case conference.
-2 Verbal aggression.
-3 Physical aggression.

4.11



DIFFICULT SITUATIONS (Continued)
4 HANDLING DISAGREEMENTS

Repeated measure 3
You and a friend decide to go out. You want to see a film, but 
your friend wants to go shopping.
In the end it turns out OK and you both feel OK about things. 

SCORING CRITERIA
Scoring criteria are as detailed on page 1, see below for examples
or specific guidance to ensure consistent scoring.
Repeated measure 3 
3 Discuss the situation with the friend and try to reach a 

mutually acceptable situation, e.g. one week one person 
chooses activity the next week the other person chooses or 
reach a compromise (some suggestion of negotiation). "Ask her 
if she would like to watch the T.V. instead"

2 Ask a member of staff for help or advice or actively control
feelings of anger, if angered by the situation, e.g. "Go to
the staff so we won't fight together, say 'I want to go to the
pictures'", "Go to my room and lie on my bed".

1 Accept the situation, e.g. do as the other person wants, e.g. 
"Let the nurse go shopping", "I'd go to the pictures with him. 
I'd say 'I'll come with you to the pictures'".

0 Irrelevant response or "don't know".
-1 Mild loss of anger, and/or insistence on getting own way or

refusal to do anything.
-2 Verbal aggression.
-3 Physical aggression.
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DIFFICULT SITUATIONS (Continued)
5 MEETING NEW PEOPLE

Repeated measure 4
It is your first day at the Day Centre. At tea break, you see a 
couple of people sitting near you. They smile at you.
In the end you have a nice tea break.

Repeated measure 8
A new resident has come on to the ward and is sitting by 
themself watching the t.v. They look up and smile at you.
In the end the new resident feels OK.

SCORING CRITERIA
Scoring criteria are as detailed on page 1, see below for examples
or specific guidance to ensure consistent scoring.
Repeated measure 4 
3 A socially acceptable way of introducing yourself and having a 

brief conversation, e.g. "Ask the people how they are getting 
on and that, ask if they are getting on fine", "I'd say 'good 
morning, pleased to meet you', shake hands and ask them their 
names and tell them my name."

Repeated measure 8 
3 "Go and say 'Hello, what is your name' and tell him my name. 

'Where do you come from?". I'll tell him about my family.
'Have you got a girlfriend/wife?. Do you like football?, 
'What's your teeun? ' " "Be his pal. Could say 'How are you 
getting on?'".

2 Ask the staff to make the introduction.
1 A response.
0 Irrelevant response, or 'don't know'. "I'd say to them 'Don't 

bother me ', because I don't ken them".
-1 Ignore the person.
-2 Verbal aggression.
-3 Physical aggression.
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PROVOCATIVE SITUATIONS 
1 HUMILIATION\VERBAL INSULT

Baseline
A new person is transferred to the ward, and for no reason 
starts to pick on you and call you bad names.
In the end it turns out OK, and they stop bothering you.
Alternative vignette for Subject 3
You are walking along the street and you trip up and fall over 
and hurt your leg. Some young lads start to laugh at you and 
call you names.

Repeated measure 6
You have lost your pass and have to stay on the ward. One of the 
residents laughs at you and says they are pleased you've lost 
your pass.

SCORING CRITERIA
Scoring criteria are as detailed on page 1, see below for examples
or specific guidance to ensure consistent scoring.
3 Tell the person to stop bothering you in a socially acceptable 

way and/or actively ignore the provocation and use an active 
strategy to prevent loss of temper e.g. "Walk away from the 
boy"

2 Ask staff for help or advice e.g. "Go to the charge nurse,
because Carol won't let the boys call each other names. She 
gives them a row", "Tell staff, just tell staff".

1 Do nothing, accept the situation.
0 Irrelevant response, or 'don't know', e.g. "Tell the doctor,

'someone was trying to hit me '".
-1 Mild loss of anger.
-2 Verbal aggression, insulting or deliberate provocation, e.g.

"Call them names back, 'dope' and 'low grade'".
-3 Physical aggression, e.g. "I would hit him", "I could get the

police up, because he's been nagging at me all the time. I'd 
get him charged".
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PROVOCATIVE SITUATIONS (Continued)
2 ANNOYING BEHAVIOUR OF OTHERS

Repeated measure 1
A resident is playing their radio far too loud. You ask them to 
turn it down, but they won't.
In the end it turns out OK.
Alternative vignette for Subject 2
You have been looking forward to watching something on T.V. You 
are sitting down to watch it and a resident turns the T.V. over 
without asking).

SCORING CRITERIA
Scoring criteria are as detailed on page 1, see below for examples
or specific guidance to ensure consistent scoring.
3 Ask the person in a socially acceptable and assertive way to 

behave reasonably, e.g. turning the volume of radio down to a 
reasonable level or negotiate compromise over T.V. programme, 
e.g. "I'd ask him - 'please, put it down a wee bit'".

2 Ask the staff for assistance, e.g. "Ask the staff at Kerse 
Road, I'd say 'please tell him to put it off", e.g. "Go to 
the charge nurse I 'd say 'can you get Freddy to turn his radio 
down'", "Ask Ian if they would put it down".

1 Accept the situation, wait until staff intervene
0 Irrelevant response or 'don't know'.

-1 Mild loss of temper.
-2 Verbal aggression.
-3 Physical aggression.
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PROVOKING SITUATIONS (Continued)
3 PERSONAL UNFAIRNESS

Repeated measure 2
You and another resident are arguing. The nurse thinks you 
started it and gives you a row. You didn't start it, the other 
person did.
In the end it all turns out OK.

SCORING CRITERIA
Scoring criteria are as detailed on page 1, see below for examples
or specific guidance to ensure consistent scoring.
3 Any socially acceptable and assertive response, e.g. explain

ing the situation to the nurse and how you feel about it,
"Tell the staff it wasn't my fault. I'd say 'it wasn't my 
fault'".

2 Ask another member of staff for assistance. Actively keep self
calm, e.g. "Try to keep calm, I would watch T.V.", "Try to 
count to ten, 1,2,3,4,5,... .10", "Walk away and don't take any 
notice".

1 Accept the situation, accept the reprimand for being in an
argument e.g. "Couldn't do anything", "I'd say I was sorry,
sorry for shouting".

0 Irrelevant, don't know.
-1 Mild loss of temper.
-2 Verbal aggression, e.g. idea of trying to get other people

into trouble, "Go to the police. I ’d tell him what happened.
'I was in the ward, one of the boys started to argue and one
of the nurses got on to me and blamed me for it ' ".

-3 Physical aggression.
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PROVOCATIVE SITUATIONS (Continued)
4 FRUSTRATION

Repeated measure 3
You want to go to the shops. The nurse says you can't go because 
you are not well and must stay in the ward.
In the end, you feel OK about it.

Repeated measure 7
You are expecting a visit, you get ready but your visitor 
doesn't turn up and they don't phone up to explain.
In the end you feel OK about it.

Repeated measure 9
You have been looking forward to watching a football match on 
T.V.. You sit down to watch it, and two residents start a loud 
argument and make so much noise that you can't hear anything.
In the end you feel OK about it.

SCORING CRITERIA
Scoring criteria are as detailed on page 1, see below for examples 
or specific guidance to ensure consistent scoring.
Repeated measure 3 
3 Discuss situation with staff and reach mutually acceptable 

solution, e.g. someone else could get what you want from the 
shops.

Repeated measure 7 
3 Try to phone your visitor and find out what happened, e.g. "I 

could go and phone them and see what happened".
Repeated measure 9 
3 Ask in assertive manner for people to behave reasonably, e.g. 

"Tell them to sit down please, and watch it; but I wouldn't 
shout".

2 Ask staff for assistance, e.g. "Could ask the nurses to phone 
my brother".

1 Accept the situation. "Just need to stay in".
0 Irrelevant, don't know. "Walk away and mind my own business". 

-1 Mild loss of temper.
-2 Verbal aggression.
-3 Physical aggression.
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PROVOCATIVE SITUATIONS (Continued)
5 PHYSICAL ASSAULT

Repeated measure 4
You are sitting quietly eating your dinner. A resident at your 
table, for no reason at all, tips your chair up.
In the end, you feel OK.

Repeated measure 8
You are carrying some hot tea. Someone trips you up on purpose 
and you fall over.
In the end, you feel OK.

SCORING CRITERIA
Scoring criteria are as detailed on page 1, see below for examples
or specific guidance to ensure consistent scoring.
Repeated measure 4 
3 Ask the person to stop in socially acceptable and assertive

manner, or ignore the provocation, e.g. "Ask them to stop it,
say 'will you please stop it'", "I'd say to the woman 'if you 
do that once more. I'll go and tell the staff", "I'd tell her 
not to do it again", "Walk away", "I'd tell him to calm down, 
just tell him to calm down".

Repeated measure 8 
3 Any socially acceptable and assertive solution or an active

decision to ignore the provocation, e.g. "I'd say 'accidents 
happen', its not my fault and its not the boys fault", "Walk 
away from it, go up to my own room to get some peace and 
quietness".

2 Ask staff for assistance.
1 Accept the situation, wait for staff intervention.
0 Irrelevant answer, 'don’t know'.

-1 Mild loss of temper.
-2 Verbal aggression or implication of threat, e.g. "I'd tell him 

the staff will give him an injection".
-3 Physical aggression.
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PROVOCATIVE SITUATIONS (Continued)
6 PERSONAL CLUMSINESS

Repeated measure 5
You go out for a bar supper. During the meal you spill some food 
on you clothes and it makes a mark.
In the end it turns out OK.

SCORING CRITERIA
Scoring criteria are as detailed on page 1, see below for examples 
or specific guidance to ensure consistent scoring.
3 Wash stain off clothes e.g. "Wash it with cloth and cold 

water".
2 Ask staff for assistance e.g. "Tell the nurse I'd made a mark 

on my clothes".
1 Do nothing, wait until staff intervene.
0 Irrelevant answer or don't know.

-1 Mild loss of temper.
-2 Verbal aggression.
-3 Physical aggression.
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PERSONALLY PROVOCATIVE SITUATIONS
For this condition, the scoring criteria are as detailed on page 1. 
SUBJECT 1.

Baseline.
You are trying to watch a good film on the T.v. but one of the 
other residents is shouting and generally making anoise. When you
tell him to be quiet he shouts at you and starts an argument. A
nurse comes in and asks you to stop shouting.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 1.
Some of the lads in the ward call you bad names - are "nagging at 
you" and calling you "big shot".
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 2.
You have been working hard all morning and when you go back to the 
ward for lunch - the nurses say thay have been very busy all 
morning and you'll have to wait a little while for your lunch.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 3.
You come back to the ward after going out for a walk in the 
afternoon; and ask the nurse for a cup of coffee. The nurse 
explains that you are too late and have missed tea and all the tea 
things have been cleared away.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 4.
You have made an appointment at O.T. for 4.00 p.m. You ask the 
nurse if she can change the bath time so that you could have abath 
in the evening. The staff say that you have to come and have your 
bath at 4.00 p.m. at your usual time.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 5.
You ask for second helping at lunch time, but staff remind you that 
you are on a diet.
In the end you feel okay about it.

SUBJECT 2.
Baseline.
You are all ready to go out for a walk. You get to the door of the 
ward and a nurse calls you back and says you can't go out because 
you have lost your pass for that day.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 1.
You put some sugar on your breakfast cereal and one of the nurses 
says you shouldn't have the sugar as you are on a "cut down".
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 2.
You are counting your money and one of the staff asks you where you 
got all that money as you have spent your money.
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In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 3.
You have got ready to go to the club but one of the staff says you 
can't go because you have lost your pass.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 4.
A resident says you shouldn't be eating a biscuit because you are 
on a "cut down".
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 5.
You like to watch "Neighbours". You come into the lounge about 
5.30pm and turn the T.V. over. Doris gets cross and says she wants 
to watch something on the other side.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 6.
You come back late from your pass and the staff ask why you are 
late and what you have been doing.
In the end you feel okay about it.

SUBJECT 3.
Baseline.
You want to go for a walk but the staff say you must stay in and 
rest because you have a bad heart.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 1.
You want to eat a roll at breakfast - but the staff say you are on 
a "cut down".
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 2.
Vicky calls you a rude name, even though you have been good to her 
in the past.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 3.
Baseline.
You want to go shopping at the Broomage with George - but the staff 
say its too far to walk.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 4.
One of the people at Kerse Road is rude to you.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 5.
A new person comes on to the ward, you try to be friends but they 
ignore you.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 6.
The staff ask you to stay off the Day Centre, and wait in to see 
the doctor.
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In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 7.
The lady who looks after your feet sends you a pair of shoes to 
wear to help your feet. You think they look like shoes for an old 
woman and don't want to wear them.
In the end you feel okay about it.

SUBJECT 4.
Baseline.
One of the boys pesters you for money, they say they won't be your 
friend if you don't give it to them.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 1.
One of the staff says you have put on someone else's jacket by 
mistake, so you will have to take your jacket off.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 2,
One of the staff grings in a video for everyone to watch, but you 
want to watch the T.V.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 3.
Your team gets beaten at football.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 4
You are watching "East Enders" and one of the other residents turn 
it ove without asking.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 5.
You are asked to take your jacket off before you have your tea.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 6.
You are not allowed to go swimming because you have broken your 
contract.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 7.
One of the residents teases you about your football team.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 8.
The Occupational Therapist rings up and say your Occupational 
Therpist if sick so you can't have your session.
In the end you feel okay about it.

SUBJECT 5.
Baseline.
One of the nurses asks you to get up to have breakfast before you 
go to the Centre. You feel tired and want to stay in bed.
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In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 1.
You are asked to tidy yourself up and change your clothes before 
you go to the Centre.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 2.
One of the people at the Centre pesters you for cigarettes. You 
have given them things in the past - but they never give them back.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 3.
You are ready to come home from the Centre, but you can't find your 
jacket - you think someone has taken it.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 4.
You are waiting for the bus to go to the centre, the bus is late 
and you are worried you'll get a row.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 5.
You are late getting to the Centre, you miss your cup of tea. Staff 
say you are too late, the tea things are washed up.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 6.
One of the people at the centre laughs at you because your team got 
beaten.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 7.
You have to miss a day at the centre to go to the clinic.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 8.
You are asked to shave before you go to the centre.
In the end you feel okay about it.
Repeated measure 9.
A resident teases you - he says that you won't ever get back to the 
hostel.
In the end you feel okay about it.
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SELF ESTEEM SCALE
1 I like myself

I_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ I
Yes, I agree No, I don't agree

2 I feel pleased with myself.

Yes, I agree No, I don't agree

3 I am just as good as anyone else.
I_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ I

Yes, I agree No, I don’t agree
4 Sometimes I think I am no use.

Yes, I agree No, I don't agree

5 I can do things as well as anyone else.
I_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ I

Yes, I agree No, I don't agree

6 I just can't do anything right.
I_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 1

Yes, I agree No, I don't agree

7 Most of the time I think I'm OK.
I_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 1

Yes, I agree No, I don't agree

8 I think my life is a wast of time/no use/useless.
I_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 1

Yes, I agree No, I don't agree

9 I look just as good as anyone esle.
I_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 1

Yes, I agree No, I don't agree
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SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR SCALE
Name:  Date: . .

People who are easy to get on with have been described as tolerant, 
flexible, preparted to compromise and can "come and go” - they 
don't have to have their own way all the time.

1 5
I_________ I_________ I_________ 1_________ I_________ I
Not at all Very tolerant
tolerant over over the last
the last week. week.

People who are easy to get on with have been described as being 
able to see other persons point of view, realising other people 
have needs and are able to take these needs into account.

Not at all Very able to
able to see the see the other
other persons persons point
point of view of view over
over the last the last week,
week.

People who are easy to get on with have been described as wanting
to mix with others, wanting to make friends and liking the company
of other people, even if they are not too good at getting on with 
people.

1 5I_________ I_________ I_________ I_________ I_________ I
Not at all Very sociable
sociable over over the last
the last week. week.

People who are not easy to get on with have been described as 
"touchy" and irritable. You have to watch what you say and be 
diplomatic in case people "get the wrong end of the stick", take 
things personally - feeling they have been picked on and fly off 
the handle taking offence when none is meant.

1 5I_________ I_________ I_________ I_________ 1_________ I
Not at all Very "touchy"
"touchy" over over the last
the last week. week.
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DETAILS OF THE TREATMENT PROTOCOL FOR STUDY 2 

Design of treatment

The treatment protocol was reformulated, and each of the components 
specified in more detail.

S e l f  monitoring. The original treatment manual (Novaco, 1983) emphasised 
the importance of self monitoring. The tape recorded diaries provided a 
wealth of information which was used in the treatment sessions, but they 
did not provide an easily quantifiable indication of self rated intensi
ty of anger arousal. In adult mental health settings, visual analogue 
scales are commonly used for self monitoring, but few outcome studies 
examine whether the use of visual analogue scales would be a feasible 
option with a population with learning difficulties.

As most of the subjects possessed only rudimentary literacy and numerary 
skills, the initial session focused on the concept of gradation (i.e. 
more than or less than). Using a line marked "not" at one end and 
"very" at the other, subjects were presented with three pictures 
depicting each of the concepts of size, age and number and were asked to 
order the pictures on the line in order of magnitude. When this 
gradation had been successfully accomplished, the emotions of sadness, 
happiness and anger were discussed. (A pilot study was carried out with 
staff (n=10), who were asked to rate various photographs in terms of 
being clear representations of emotions). When it was clear that the 
emotions had been understood, the subjects were then asked to rate the 
depictions of emotions in terms of magnitude of feeling and give 
examples of when they had experienced the emotions. The diary was 
presented and the subjects were asked to complete the diary twice daily 
placing a cross on the line to indicate how they were feeling during the 
day and in the evening. Very few studies using subjects who have a 
learning disability, have tried to teach the client group to complete a 
visual analogue scale to indicate self rated intensity of emotion on a 
daily basis (the design of the diary is discussed in the measures
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section).

I n f o r ma tio n giving. This phase was designed to last for four sessions 
and aimed to give the subjects information to allow them to make sense 
of the phenomena of anger, understand the rationale of treatment and 
understand their personal anger pattern and high risk times.

The first session reviewed the discussion of emotions started in the 
self monitoring phase, to place anger in the context of other emotions. 
The following three sessions emphasised the normality of the emotion of 
anger (i.e,, anger is an emotion to which everyone is entitled and has 
positive and negative functions; it is different from aggression which 
is a behaviour which is socially unacceptable). One has a right to feel 
angry (i.e. , experience an emotion), but not to act aggressively (that 
is, hurt other people or oneself). The clear message was that anger 
control skills must be learned by all. The subjects' perception of 
themselves as being "bad" was challenged. It was suggested that one may 
experience upsetting or "bad" feelings. One may have "bad" feelings 
inside one's body and experience upsetting thoughts but that was not the 
same as being a "bad" person. The impact of stress on one's behaviour 
was examined, and in particular that the inappropriate expression of 
anger plus lowered provocation threshold could be seen as a maladaptive 
stress coping style. A crucial concept was that a person's behaviour 
can make any given situation better or worse, so learning to cope with 
stress was important.

One area of difficulty, was trying to illustrate that whilst stress may 
lead to irritability and lowering of the provocation threshold one had a 
personal responsibility to try to behave in socially appropriate ways in 
response to stress and provocation, not least because the triggers to 
provocation are often interpersonal. The tendency to externalise 
difficulties and blame other people was explored.

A simplified version of the model of anger arousal developed by Novaco
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(1979) was used to underline that thoughts, feelings and behaviour are 
interlinked. The role of anger arousal as a signal for constructive 
problem solving was explained. A semi structured interview (based on 
suggestions in the treatment manual, with a system of prompts) assisted 
in the analysis of the subjects personal anger patterns. The rationale 
and process of treatment was outlined. A simple test of information 
retention was carried out pre and post treatment phase.

Aeou aal  reduction.. The acquisition of relaxation skills and their 
application in vivo was a component of stage 2 of treatment in study 1. 
Whilst the subjects clearly acquired the ability to relax in the 
sessions, staff reported that they did not reliably use these skills as 
part of an active coping strategy to cope with provocation. The 
teaching of relaxation in groups has been addressed in the literature, 
but the generalisation of these skills and their use as an active coping 
strategy is seldom addressed. Clearly, a more structured approach to 
generalisation was warranted and more time had to be specifically 
allocated to this task. Lindsay and Baty (1986a) suggested that on the 
basis of their clinical experience it would take a minimum of six 
sessions for the individuals to learn to relax the basic muscle groups. 
Additional time would be required therefore to address the issue of 
generalisation.

The initial sessions reviewed the earlier discussion of the role of 
stress in the arousal of anger, particularly that when one is stressed 
one is more likely to react to provocation. The role of somatic cues as 
signals were discussed using the analogy of traffic signals (e.g. 
experiencing anger arousal was compared to the red of the "stop" signal 
and subjects were advised to "stop and think". The use of the red signal 
seemed comprehensible as the subject stated that people often became 
"red in the face with anger"). All subjects in the present study could 
identify individual physiological precursors to anger arousal. In terms 
of appropriate response styles to provocation the key points of this 
phase were:1)learning ways of reducing arousal; 2) regulation of anger
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arousal; 3) using anger arousal as a key to stop and think before loss 
of control.

The instructions for the abbreviated progressive muscle relaxation were 
taken from Lindsay and Baty (1986a) which clearly detailed the proce
dures and the individual muscle groups. To address the question of 
generalisation, the need for daily practice on the ward was emphasised 
and tape recorded instructions were provided. Each subject was given a 
tape recorder and tape and instruction was provided on how to operate 
the tape recorder. The role of self instruction was examined (i.e. how 
self instructions could inflame anger or be used to induce relaxation). 
Each subject was encouraged to generate their own self instructions,
(for example, "peace and calm"; "peace and quiet"; "be calm and good"; 
"still and quiet"). Strategies for remaining calm were rehearsed, for 
example going out for a walk to cool off, having a hot bath or waiting 
until one was calm and then going to discuss one's problems with a 
member of staff.

The final sessions in this phase were spent looking at ways of dealing 
with provocation in the "here and now" on the ward. It was explained 
that sometimes we can find ourselves in situations were suddenly we feel 
very angry and the following three steps were seen as a "first aid" in 
dealing with anger in the here and now:l) when faced with provocation 
and you feel the physical sign remember the red traffic light and tell 
yourself to stop and think; 2) take slow regular breaths and use chosen 
self instruction; 3) walk away from the situation and reward yourself 
saying well done, I coped with that well, or individualised reward; 4) 
when you are calm go and discuss the situation with staff.

P r o b l e m  solving. The core of this approach is to learn to remain task 
orientated using self statements to aid problem solving rather than to 
inflame anger. The first two sessions were spent discussing the likely 
impact of cognitive distortions on behaviour, exeimples were taken from 
the problem solving assessments in terms of inflammatory self statements
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and jumping to conclusions on the basis of tenuous evidence. The 
relaxation component was reviewed, especially the techniques to provide 
a short space to allow for thinking before action. Emphasis was placed 
on the idea that we had an element of choice in our actions and that we 
should be guided by being socially appropriate. The individual skills 
taught in the problem solving component are now detailed.

G e n e r a t i o n  o f  alterna tiv e sol utions to problem s — m e a n s  e n d  t h i n k i n g..
The results of the problem solving assessment indicated that the 
subjects only had a limited number of solutions which they would apply 
to a variety of different situations. Clinical experience corroborated 
this and often when clients were transferred from the behavioural unit 
to a new environment they would use the same skills and solutions which 
appeared inappropriate in the new situations. Situations were taken 
from the Ward Data Sheets or were taken from the clients own description 
and were discussed at length. Different situations were role played, as 
were the detailed steps to carry out the solutions. It was emphasised 
that there was never any one correct solution but decisions should be 
based on whether it was likely that the solution would make the situa
tion better or worse and whether the solution was socially appropriate.

Con seq uen tia l thinking. Again, the pretreatment assessments indicated 
that the subjects were sometimes unsure about the likely consequences of 
coping strategies. The concept proposed by Frude (1989) of the impor
tance of inhibition, i.e. reminding ones self of any likely deleterious 
consequences of one's behaviour would seem to be relevant here.

Int erp ers ona l p e r s p e c t i v e  taking. Subjects found it difficult to 
identify the likely consequences of their actions for other people. In 
study 1, subject three was able to appreciate that his actions may make 
the situation better for him but worse for other people. Thus, the 
choice of solution for a given situation would be in part determined by 
the likely consequences for oneself and the consequences for other 
people. However, the likelihood of person executing the solution would
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be determined by the expectation of whether the person felt they would 
actually be able to accomplish the steps necessary to carry out the 
strategy. The person would have to judge if the situation would be 
difficult or easy (one could "do it okay" or "muck it up").

Social causal t h i n k i n g - a tt ribution of  motiv es o r  i n t ent ion s to o t h e r  
people. Pretreatment, the result of the assessments indicated that the 
subjects could attribute malevolence to the intentions and motives of 
other people. The subjects were advised that it was often difficult to 
know exactly why people acted the way they did and that if they automat
ically assumed that people were acting malevolently this would tend to 
make them angry. Subjects were advised to try to stop ruminating about 
the intentions and actions of other people and try instead to solve the 
problem or sort the situation out.

Given the difficulties in sequencing of instructions and the fact that 
the subjects were not literate, the fingers of one hand were used as a 
prompt for the five problem solving steps. Subjects were taught that at 
the first physical sign of anger (this was individualised for each 
person) they must:l) stop; 2) calm down and use slow regular breathing; 
3) self instruct "what can I do"?; 4) ask themselves "will that make 
things better or worse"?; 5) decide what to do and reward self.

Role play and role reversal helped to illustrate both the escalatory 
nature of provocation and how to use the problem solving skills in the 
ward situation. The use of appropriate verbal and non verbal behaviour 
was emphasised, particularly not using provocative gestures (pointing, 
pushing and insulting gestures) or inflammatory language (insults, 
threats or prolonging arguments).

Follatf up. Subjects continued to attend for an attention control phase, 
they were encouraged to discuss the diaries and their ability to use the 
coping skills. No new skills were taught.
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Anger control
Laura Black/Chris Cullen/Paul Dickens/John Turnbull, Forth Valley Health Board 
and the University of St Andrews  ________________  _______

Anger is a poorly understood but very common emotion. When it is 
misdirected or uncontrolled it becomes dangerous. An analysis of anger 
and a treatment paradigm is presented, and we outline a research project 
in which we are using the approach with a group of mentally handicapped 
adults.

Anger and the community
Current trends in health care encourage people with mental 
handicap and mental health problems to live as ordinary a life as 
possible, in the community, using generic services and re
sources. A typical regional health authority policy document for 
mental handicap services, for example, states that "the overall 
aim of all services for mentally handicapped people should be to 
enable them to participate as fully as possible in all aspects of 
daily life . . . in meaningful occupation . . . and in recreation 
and leisure pursuits, using these opportunities to enhance the 
ability of individuals and to build supportive relationships 
between them and members of their local communities . . . ” 
(South East Thames RHA, 1986). Although it is diffîcult to 
generalize, since the clients of psychiatric and psychological 
services are a very diverse group with a wide range of abilities 
and needs, research has indicated that they are capable of 
changing and adapting more than was previously thought 
possible. There are limits to what can be achieved, but these 
caimot be predicted in advance with much confidence.

One possible limitation, though, may lie in the degree to 
which health care, social care, and education professionals can 
provide the specific training or support to ensure that people 
with njental handicap or mental health problems can continue 
to live in, or return to, the community; ideally this should go 
beyond basic education and self-care skills, extending to more 
complex' skills, especially those in the emotional and inter
personal sphere. Sex education and social skills are two obvious 
examples. However, nowhere is the limitation in our abilities 
seen more clearly than in the area of “challenging behaviour” .

Many people arc referred to psychiatric and psychological 
services as a result o f exhibiting unacceptable behaviour, 
especially a failure to control impulsive behaviour. In the USA, 
for example, the results o f a recent survey demonstrated that 
30% of people with a mental handicap reporting to a mental 
health cUnic were referred for self-control problems (Benson, 
1986).

A common problem is an inability to control anger. If 
someone has a problem controlling anger which then leads to

Ms Black and Mr Dickena are Clinical Psychologists and Mr Turnbull is a 
Research Nurse at the Royal Scottish National Hospital, Larbert, Scotland. 
Professor Cullen is the SSMH Profesaor of Learning DiiTiculties, University of 
St Andrews, Kfe, Scotland.

British Journal of Hospitti Medicine, April 1988

maladaptive behaviours, this may hamper successful com
munity adjustment and may lead to inpatient admission. It has 
also been suggested that anger control problems may be 
implicated in general health problems such as raised blood 
pressure, cardiovascular disorders and tension headaches (No- 
vaco, 1985), The term “challenging behaviour” is appropriate, 
as it highlights the challenge faced by health care professionals 
to devise effective and efficient methods for helping people with 
mental handicap to r^ulate anger. This is important as doubts 
are increasingly expressed about the wisdom of allocating 
resources to provide secure buildings rather than appropriate 
services for t k  clients inside them (cf. Emerson et al, 1987).

(A common problem is an inability to control 
anger. If someone has a problem controlling 
anger which then leads to maladaptive beha
viours, this may hamper successful community 
adjustment and may lead to inpatient admis
sion. It has also been suggested that anger 
control problems may be implicated in general 
health problems such as raised blood pressure, 
cardiovascular disorders and tension head
aches. ’

The crucial issue then is what sort of service should be 
provided to help those people who have anger control problems 
so that they may be able to participate fidly in all aspects of 
daily life, use all opportunities possible to enhance their 
abilities, and build supportive relationships with their local 
community?

A usefiil strategy is to examine previous work in the field and 
evaluate its effectiveness. Unfortunately, in this instance, the 
research literature is confusing. The main difficulty is that most 
research lua focused on aggressive behaviour, yet there is no 
compelling reason to assume that there is a simple relaturnsfaip 
between anger and aggression. Although anger may increase the 
likelihood of aggression (cf. Rule and Ncsdale, 1976), there are 
in fact a wide range of behavioural options depending on 
individual differences and situational demands. These include 
response suppression, response substitution, and verbal or
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physical aggression (Alves, 1985). We have seen many beha
viours that arc assumed to be caused by anger, e.g. verbal abuse, 
self-abuse such as head-banging and striking oneself with a hand 
or object, absconding, withdrawal, apathy, over-eating, and 
damaging public or personal property. These will all be familiar 
to clinicians working with angry people.

There is an important distinction between the management 
and treatment of challenging behaviour. Traditionally manage
ment has concentrated on the use of medication, seclusion and 
restraint. In the short terra, such methods may result in a 
reduction of the behaviour, but more appropriate behaviour is 
not necessarily encouraged; in the long term, clients get the

(A successful treatment strategy should accept 
that anger may be appropriate, but that it 
should not lead to aggression or other inappro
priate behaviours. Successful treatment should 
result in the client having a number of adaptive 
responses to anger-provoking situations.^

message that becoming angry is always wrong. A successful 
treatment strategy should accept that anger may be appropriate, 
but that it should not lead to aggression or other inappropriate 
behaviours. Successful treatment should result in the client 
having a number of adaptive responses to anger-provoking 
situations.

Change can be achieved in structured situations, but unless 
specific procedures to achieve generalization are pre-planned, 
improvements may not be maintained in the longer term, or if 
the person moves to a different environment (Lane and Bur- 
chard, 1983) or if the programme ceases too quickly without 
adequate follow-up. Specific procedures to achieve generaliza
tion have to be programmed (Emshoff et al, 1976). Treatments 
that depend too much on artificial contingencies do not lead to 
lasting change, and of course amtrol is taken away from the 
client.

What is anger?
The first step in devising any treatment approach is to clearly 
define the problem. Novaco, an American psychologist, hsa 
carried out pioneering nperimental work on the regulation of 
anger and has published much research in this field. He has 
remarked that anger is one of the most talked about but least 
studied emotions (Novaco, 1978). Apart from Novaco’s work, 
there have been few published stucües in this area, although 
there were some earlier attempts to distinguish between anger, 
aggression and hostility (Buss, 1961).

Novaco views anger as an emotional state that has three 
principal components: physiological (activation in the cardio
vascular and endocrine system and tension in the skeletal 
musculature); cognitive (antagonistic thought patterns includ
ing labelling, and the impulse to injure or destroy by rral or 
symbolic means); and behavioural. He argues that these com
ponents are interrelated. Averill (1982) also highlights the 
cognitive components of anger, suggesting that the emotion is 
the result of attempts to correct some perceived wrong.

In summary, anger may be thought of as an internal state that 
is interlinked with thoughts and behaviour. If  it becomes 
problematic it can often amount to a self-imposed handicap 
(Novaco, 1985).
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What is the function of anger?
Novaco (1976) states that people usually regard anger as being 
negative, yet he cites a number of functions of anger, some of 
which are positive. Anger can, for example:
#  lead to the communication of negative feelings. In human 
relationships, for example, many dissatisfactions can remain 
unresolved until one party becomes angry (of course, it is 
important to be able to express negative feelings constructively 
rather than destructively, which is likely to escalate the situ
ation)
#  defend against perceived threats, both physical and verbal, 
by energizing the attack response. Novaco (1975) suggests that 
anger may block feelings of vulnerability, and that an irascible 
person may prefer to be seen as angry and agitated rather than 
as anxious, apprehensive or vulnerable
#  help to identify an event as a provocation'and serve as a cue 
to act in ways that will cope with stress
#  interfere-urith the ability to think clearly, which may reduce 
performance and lead to impulsive action. Novaco-(1975) 
describes this as “shooting first and asking questions later”
#  activate aggressive behaviours
#  lead to a feeling of being in control when faced with a 
difitcult situation, without actually solving the problem. This 
can lead to a worsening of the situation.

Novaco (1985) also points out that anger becomes a problem 
when it is too frequent, too Intense or lasts too long.

Ideally, therefore, any therapeutic cffon should be designed 
to maximize the positive functions of anger and minimize the 
negative.

Cognitive aspects of therapeutic programmes 
for anger control

The most frequently cited therapeutic programme fw the 
regulation of anger was developed by Novaco (Novaco, 1975, 
1977a,b). The approach is based on his model of anger which 
has physiologiod, behavioural and cognitive components.

(Novaco believes that it is what you predict will 
happen and how you believe you will cope 
(expectations), and the meaning you attach to 
past and present events (appraisals), that wUl 
determine whether you get angry or not.)

These are mediated by the expectations an individual has 
regarding events, responses to these events and the appraisal of 
their meaning (Feindler and Ecton, 1986).

Novaco emphasizes the cognitive aspects of his approach, 
suggesting that there is no direct relationship between external 
events and anger. He asserts that the way people view what is 
happening to them determines how they fed. We all laugh at 
difierent things and are provoked differently. If  someone is 
short-changed in a shop he knows well, and it is the only time it 
has happened in many years, and the assistant is polite and 
apologetic, it is unlikely that the person will become angry. The 
short-changing will be seen as a genuine mistake that could 
happen to anyone. If, however, when the person was short
changed, he thought the assistant was rude and was acting in a 
suspicious manner, and he had perhaps only been in the shop a 
few times before, he may come to a different conclusion, 
believing that he has been deliberately cheated. Anger could 
then be a likely consequence.
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Novaco believes that it is what you predict will happen and 
how you believe you will cope (expectations), and the meaning 
you attach to past and present events (appraisals), that will 
determine whether you get angry or not. Typically, angry 
people would appraise the above situation as being a personal 
insult — “he looked down his nose at me; he probably thought I 
looked stupid, a soft touch” . They may take things personally 
or find it difficult to keep life in perspective. They may expect 
unpleasant things to happen (and be “looking for trouble”) 
which they think they may be unable to cope with. They might 
also have unrealistic or inflexible ideas about how life should be, 
or how it ought to be, setting unrealistically demanding stan
dards for themselves. It could be said that they “set themselves 
up” for dissatisfaction. Private speech, or the things we say to 
ourselves, reflect appraisals and expectations and may influence 
anger arousal. Antagonistic self statements can inflame anger, 
and ruminations about perceived unpleasant events can prolong 
it.

(Some violent individuals may anticipate neg
ative and hostile outcomes in situations, attri
bute malicious intentions to others, reward 
themselves for punitive solutions and minimize 
their harmful behaviour with self-justificatory 
biased evaluations, e.g. by dehumanizing or 
blaming the victim or minimizing the injury 
inflicted. )

In summary, the model suggests that these ci%nitive pro
cesses could then lead to an increase in arousal, and impulse to 
action, which would form part of a feedback loop.

Contemporary developments in clini(al psychology have 
promoted the cognitive-behavioural model (but see Cullen, 
1982). While Novaco (1985) believes the exact nature of the 
relationship between cognitive processes and anger remains to 
be validated experimentally, he dtes evidence to demonstrate 
that private s p e ^  has measurable autonomic effects (May and 
Johnson, 1973) and could therefore be implicated in emotional 
arousal. Mcichenbaum (1977) has also written extensively on 
the role of self-speech in guiding human behaviour, and has 
developed a treatment intervention for impulsive and aggressive 
children who have little self-regulatory speech (Meichenbaum 
and Goodman, 1971; Camp, 1977). Verrez and Sobez (1980) 
stress the importance of thinking style, as anger is not the 
automatic response to stress.

There is some preliminary evidence from studies of aggres
sion that self-arousal processes are implicated in the occurrence 
of aggressive behaviour (Blackburn, 1985).

Some violent individuals may anticipate negative and hostile 
outcomes in situations, attribute malicious intentions to others, 
reward themselves for punitive solutions and minimize their 
harmful behaviour with self-justificatory biased evaluations, 
e.g. by dehumanizing or blaming the victim or minimizing the 
injury inflicted. Novaco (1978) has highlighted the role of 
perceived inequality and Howells (1982) the concept of “aggrcs- 
sogenic” thinking and the perception of malevolent intent in 
others. Dodge and Newman (1981) suggested that aggressive 
boys tend to overattribute hostility in others. Foreman (1980) 
found that aggressive children respond with more irrational 
thoughts, more statements of aggressive behaviour and more 
negative evaluations than non-aggressive boys. Naseby et al
British Journal of Hospital Medicine, April 1988

(1980) stated that some adolescents can also overattr ibute 
hostility and Lochman (1984) found that aggressive adolescents 
have a tendency to believe that an interpersonal threat or 
provocation exists when, in fact, it does not, There seem to be 
grounds, therefore, for accepting the importance of cognitive 
components, regardless of how they are conceptualized.

The treatment approach developed by Novaco
Novaco developed his treatment approach in 1975, then refor
mulated it in terms of a stress inoculation model in 1977. The 
term stress inoculation is now commonly used to describe anger 
treatment programmes. It is inappropriate to go into too much 
detail here, since this is a complex clinical intervention, and the 
interested reader is advised to study the sources referenced in 
this paper. Broadly, the treatment falls into three stages.
Stage one: This stage is an educational one in which the 
person is taught about the functions of anger, personal anger 
patterns and the rationale of treatment. Particular emphasis is 
placed on the differences between anger and aggression, indi
vidual triggers, and the behaviours that contribute to the 
escalatory sequwce. This is facilitated by a>mpleting a stan
dardized provocation inventory, a diary and a hierarchy of 
trigger situations.
Sta^ two: The sidll acquisition phase invNves developing 
waya. o f dealing w th  and feelings. These include
attentional focus and cognitive restructuring skills, interperson
al problem-solving strategies, arousal reduction skills, and the 
ability to be more assertive and to communicate more effective
ly. Structured rqle,plays are one of the procedures used during 
stage two.
Stage three; This is the stage at which tl*  skills mastered in 
the previous two «ages are combmed. JEsswtially it is when we 
discover whether the client is. going to be able to cope with 
provocative situations/Therc are further role-plays based on a 
hierarchy of real life situationi^and then ultimately the client is 
exposed to the npn-structured, threatening environment with 
wMch he was previously unable to cope.

Does the treatment work?
In 1975 Novaco evaluated the comparative effectiveness of 
o^nitive coping strategies and relaxation methods, both in 
combination and separately..Thirty-four volunteers (university 
lecturers, students and local .residents) were n ted on a wide 
range of measures (self-report, laboratory provocation and 
physiological rating). The combination condition was more 
effective than either o f the techniques used separately or an 
attention-only amtrol condition..

Novaco subsequently i^m m lated  his treatment approach in 
terms of a stress' inoculation modef. (Meichenbaum and Ca
meron, 1972) evaluating ^  widt policc officers (an 
occupational group at h i |^  risk for.anga; Novaco, 1977b) and 
then in a single p»e, design with a hospitalized depressed 
patient with severe anger problems (Novaco, 1977a), who 
showed improvement which was maintained at a 2-year follow- 
up. Additionally, he trained probation counsellors in the ther
apy, and demonstrated that they became more proficient 
therapists (Novaco, 1980). He then extended bis research to the 
military — recruit training and marine corps drill instructors 
(Novaco ct al, 1982, 1983; Novaco and Robinson, 1984).

At the moment the researdt literature is not extensive and 
most o f the studies available consist of case studies or multiple 
baseline designs with small numbers of subjects. Problems of
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measurement and assessment of anger arise because of the lack 
of validated scales — many studies use different scales which 
limits comparison.

In some studies, the treatment outcome measures used are 
expressed as changes in the level of aggressive behaviour, rather 
than in terms of either an overall reduction in anger, or in 
increases in competence in dealing with anger arousal. As we 
have said there is no reason to suppose that there is a simple 
relationship between anger and aggression, so changes in the 
level of aggression may not predict corresponding changes in 
the level of anger or convincingly demonstrate that the depen
dent variable is related to anger arousal (Lochman, 1984; 
Lochman et al, 1981; Feindler, 1979).

Novaco (1985) cites five studies that provide evidence on the 
efficacy of his approach. They have all used stress-inoculation 
interventions and have demonstrated that their subjects have an 
anger control problem (as opposed to simply being rated as 
aggressive). They arc mainly concerned with adolescent popu
lations, with the exception of Spirito ct al (1981) who increased 
the ability of a 10-year-old boy to cope with anxiety and anger- 
provoking situations. Schlichter and Horan (1981) assigned 
subjects to either a stress-inoculation condition, a “ treatment 
elements” condition (a brief form of stress inoculation) or a no 
treatment control. Both treatments reduced anger and aggres
sion on three self-report measures, and only stress inoculation 
lowered verbal aggression in the laboratory role-play provoca
tion. Schrader et al (1977) found significant changes in the 
majority of their subjects who were adolescent drug abusers. 
Feindler carried out a series of studies (Feindler, 1979, 1984; 
Feindler and Ecton 1986), and reported that their procedures 
resulted in an increase in self-control. Atrops (1978) evaluated a 
cognitive intervention both separately and in combination with 
social skills training for subjects in a secure hospital, and 
demonstrated that the combination condition was the most 
effective.

A study by Saylor et al (1985) appeared to be using a 
somewhat modified stress-inoculation approach with a subject 
group who may not have had anger control problems, but some 
subjects reports that following treatment they used the tech
nique after the initial outburst and believed they were able to 
cahn down more quickly and were rated as being less likely to 
continue to escalate the situation. Saylor et al (1985) state that as 
some of their subjects were functioning within the borderline 
range of intelligence, people with a mental handicap might 
benefit from the approach, and in fact Benson et al (1986) have 
evaluated the approach with people with a mental handicap.

Can self-control approaches be used with 
mentally handicapped people

Some people, among them Novaco, have questitmed the poten
tial usefulness of a self-control approach with people with a 
mental handicap, believing the approKh to be too complex. It 
would seem that for anger, control problems in general, self- 
control approaches appear to hold promise, but would they be 
viable for people with a mental handicap? Self control is said to 
be the individual governing his own be^viour to attain certain 
goals. This requires both the cognitive skills necessary to 
generate and ev^duate response alternatives, and the behavioural 
capacity to inhibit inappropriate and exhibit appropriate re
sponse (Little and Kendall, 1979). The weight of evidence is 
optimistic about self-control methods for adults, children and 
adolescents (Little and Kendall, 1979: Rimm and Masters, 
1979) and we are confident that such approaches, suitably 
modified, can be used with mentally handicapped people.
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In reviewing evidence from a variety of sources, Shapiro ^  
(1986) shows that the results of studies with people with a 
mental handicap strongly suggest that they can learn all the 
skills that form the basis of self-management (self-moahoring, 
standard setting, self-assessement and self-reinforcement). It has . 
been shown that the reduction in disruptive behaviour achieved 
by operant procedures can be maintained by selfcontroi tech- ; 
niques. Behavioural change is also possible, specifically the 
solution of complex perceptual/discrimination problems (Gural- , 
nick, 1976), attending and academic skills (Burgio ct al, 1980) 
anà the reduction of behaviour disturbance in children with a t 
mental handicap (Johnston et al, 1980). Matson (1980) has 
demonstrated that self-instructions can help the acquisition of 
independent living skills.

(Shapiro (1986) concludes that there is evi
dence to suggest that self-management training 
represents an important element in the future 
management of people with a mental handi
cap.)

Shapiro (1986) concludes that there is evidence to suggest 
that self^management training represents an important element : 
in the future mangement of people with a mental handicap. 
Others working with this population are similarly optimistic. ' 
For example. Woods and Lowe (1986) successfully used self- 
instruction training to reduce socially inappropriate behaviour 
such as unwanted sexual touching and pestering. Clinicians 
using this approach with mentally handicapped people who 
have temper control problems are also encouraged (Fleming and 
Tosh, 1984) and although the study by Benson et al (1986) had 
some methodological problems, which rendered the results ' 
difficult to interpret, there seems to be cause for cautious 
optimism.

Anger management training in 
A e mentaUy handicapped

Currently, we are involved in a research project funded by the 
Scottish Home and Health Department to evaluate self control 
techniques for people with anger control problems who have a 
mental handicap. The project is based in a large hospital for the 
mentally handicapped (although some clients live in the com
munity) and involves carers who are in direct contact with the 
client group.

The aims of the study are:
1. To adapt the self-control tedmiques outlined by Novaco and 

to evaluate their effectiveness with a group of mentally 
handicapped pet^le with anger control problems

2. To evaluate whether the treatment approach is more effective 
than existing management strategies.

3. To decide whether further investigatioa o f these procedures 
would be profitable.
In developing a treatment programme for anger control in 

mentally handicapped people, based on Novaco’s stress-inocula
tion procedures, there are a number of important issues. 
Therapists working with a population that shows the potential 
for explosive behaviour may &el apprehensive, and t k  estab
lishment of rapport may be im{»ired. If the clients themselves 
have been coerced into treatment, they may not be ctmvinced 
that they have difficulties, and this would, of course, have 
implications for their level of motivation. This is very import
ant since a high level of client cooperation and motivation is 
necessary. As this is a treatment approach (as opposed to a 
management approach) change is expected in the longer term so
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potentially impatient clients may feel this is unacceptable. Care 
staff also have to realize that they may not see results quickly.

Careful screening is crucial. Unfortunately, there are no 
objective criteria for anger (as anger is clearly not a disorder, 
and is not included in DSM-111) and there are no clinically 
validated ratings scales. Feindler and Ecton (1986) have found 
that clients who are impulsive and highly reactive to provoca
tion arc more likely to benefit than those who have a long 
history of carefully planned aggressive acts with intent to harm, 
which implies the likelihood of premeditation. The latter group 
appear more resistant, not least because they appear not to have 
a self-control problem. Additionally, those with severe psychi
atric disorders (severe depressive conditions or active thought 
disorder) would not be suitable. Novaco (1985) notes the 
importance of assessing environmental stressors (heat, light, 
noise and noxious fumes) which may exacerbate anger arousal.

Treatment outcome measures must also be carefully con
sidered. Alves (1985) outlines some likely difficulties. Objective 
data on a private event such as anger is impossible, so self-report 
is a crucial tool, and the difficulties for mentally handicapped 
people here are well documented. Inventories o f responses to 
provocation should be tailored to client groups to ensure 
relevance. The behavioural concomitants of anger are difficult 
to establish (particularly if anger is suppressed) which con
founds attempts to develop rating scales for staff to complete. 
Novaco strongly recommends that physiological measures be 
taken, but the practicalities of this may be difficult to overcome. 
Finally, many residential settings may actively seek to suppress 
the expression of anger which may confound the calculation of 
rate of change over time due to low base rates.

All of these are relevant to any attempt at devising anger 
treatments, but they arc likely to be particularly trying and 
pertinent when working with mentally handicapped individ
uals.
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mam

Treatment options for people 
w ith a mental handicap who 
are offenders

Laura Black 

Introduction
The aim of this short paper is to discuss treatment options for people with a mental handicap who are 
offenders; its emphasis will be on the practical aspects of treatment
The first part of the paper will consider three questions:
1. What is known about the mentally handicapped offender?
2. What service provisions are available?
3. What treatments are available?
The second part will focus on one particular treatment option and discuss some case material from a 
pilot project which evaluated an anger management treatment procedure based on work by Novaco 
(1975). (The project was a joint venture between Forth Valley Health Board and the University of St. 
Andrews, funded by the Soottish Home and Health Department.)

What is known about people with a mental handicap who are offenders?
At the turn of the century, those influenced by the Eugenics movement argued that there was a clear 
link between mental handicap and crime.

There is no investigator who denies the fearful role played by mental deficiency in the 
production of vice, crime and delinquency. Not all criminals are feeble-minded, but all the 
feeble-minded are at least potential criminals (Terman, 1916).

The errors of this view were compounded by the failure to distinguish between lack of education and 
intelligence, a failure which inflated the prevalence figures (Walker and McCabe 1973).
Today, the "clear link" would be rejected, but what is known about the relationship between mental 
handicap and crime, and what evidence is available?

The statistics 

Some words of caution:
1. Criminal statistics tend not to be compiled in such a way as to indicate whether an offender is 

mentally handicapped.
2. If statistics do include those who are mentally handicapped, the basis of the classification must be 

examined to ensure that it conforms to the criteria devised by The American Association for 
Mental Retardation (AAMR) in the Manuüî on Terminology and Classification in Mental Retardation 
(Grossman, 1986). In a survey of Special Hospital patients, Parker (1974) illustrates the high
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Figure 1 : Points at which statistical evidence can be obtained within the Scottish system
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proportion of patients who were wrongly classified as "severely subnormal" or "subnormal" 
(under the terms of the Mental Health Act 1959). Fowles (1977) makes the point that the Mental 
Health Act 1959 label of "subnormal" is often synonymous with the label "psychopath" in court 
practice.

3. A person with a mental handicap may be more likely to be suggestible and confess under 
pressure to crimes they did not commit (Craft and Craft, 1981). Baker (1989) has suggested that 
on a test of suggestibility, his client group who had learning difficulties (but were not offenders) 
appeared far more suggestible than a non-learning disabled group. The client group appeared to 
be influenced by subtly leading questions and negative feedback. It is worth noting that the legal 
correspondent from the British Institute of Mental Handicap has, in 1985, reported that the 1984 
Police and Criminal Evidence Act has repercussions with respect to people with learning 
difficulties. The Act states the procedure that must be followed in a police interview with a 
person with learning difficulties, and outlines what happens if this procedure is not adhered to.

In our own research we attempted to obtain criminal statistics from the Scottish Home and Health 
Department. It became clear that there are various "choice points"; the information obtained depends 
on the point at which the statistics are sampled.
Figure 1 illustrates five points at which statistics could be obtained, but as indicated, not in terms of 
whether or not the person has a mental handicap.
Table 1 shows figures obtained from the Scottish Home and Health Department which indicate the 
results of proceedings for those labelled as mentally disordered. However, from these figures it is not 
possible to isolate the proportion of offenders who have a mental handicap. The Mental Welfare 
Commission for Scotland Idndly undertook a detailed analysis of three Scottish hospitals for peoples 
with a mental handicap to obtain information about how many people had been detained since the 
1984 revision of the Act. Table 2 shows the number of people detained in three Scottish hospitals for 
people with a mental handicap.
Within the hospital where I am based, there is a "behaviour disorders" unit comprising three wards; 
Table 3 gives some of the reasons for admission. Of the 42 residents, four are detained under the

Table 1 ; Figures produced by the Scottish Home and Health Department showing the 
number of proceedings against Mentally Disordered Offenders In 1986

Hospital
Order

Insane end 
Unfit to Plead

Insane 
at Time Guardianship Total*

Ncn-sexual 
crime of 
Violence 13 1 1 1 4 161

Crime of 
Indecency 7 0 0 0 1 479

Crime of 
Dishonesty 21 1 1 . 2 47 287

Fire raising 
and
Vandalism 11 0 0 2 7 304

Other Offence 
(e.g. TAD A) 11 0 0 0 9 907

* This total gives the number of a//people against whom proceedings were taken in 1986.
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Table 2: Figures obtained by the Mental Welfare Commission for Scotland to show the 
number of people detained in three Scottish hospitals for people with a mental handicap 
since the 1984 revision of the Mental Health Act (Scotland)

Total detentions

Detentions under the Criminal Procedures Act

Detentions under the Mental Health Act 
(2 Section 24 only; 2 Section 24 and 26)

44
12

33

Criminal Procedures Act

Categories o1 Offences 

Fire raising

Miscellaneous offences

Indecency

Dishonesty

2
12
1
1

• One person — 2  charges (breach of peace 
and theft); three people — miscellaneous 
offences, not pursued.

Mental Health Act

Categories of Offences

Aggresive behaviour towards others 15

Aggresive behaviour towards self 2

Seriously irresponsible behaviour 8

Mention of mental illness in addition 
to mental handicap 8

Unwilling to stay in hospital 3

Mental Health (Scotland) Act and three under the Criminal Procedures Act (two people for fire-raising 
and one for non-sexual crimes of violence). These data are somewhat misleading in that, until 
recently, the hospital had a national remit and was prepared to admit people who were judged to 
require locked accommodation but were not sufficiently dangerous to warrant referral to a maximum 
security hospital. Thus there was a concentration both of people with "challenging behaviour" and 
ofrenders.

Prevalence rates
Padd and Eyeman (1985) endorse the complexities inherent in attempting to classify an individual as 
mentally handicapped:

It is difficult to arrive at a generally accurate rate in the prevalence rates of mental retardation 
in the offender population. Additionally, a cause and effect relationship between mental 
retardation and criminality is unsubstantiated.

The AAMR has identified diagnostic criteria in terms of significant deficits in both intelligence and 
adaptive behaviour. However, institutional records, which are usually the main source of information 
for research surveys, lack the detail to give estimates of adaptive behaviour or to ascertain the age at 
which a developmental disability occurred. Padd and Eyeman, in their American sample, note that 
many States do not adhere to the A A M D  guidelines, employing varying diagnostic criteria and rarely 
quoting cutoff points in terms of adaptive behaviour. Padd and Eyeman remark that prevalence rates 
can oxüy be useful when they reflect uniform selection criteria; they report a wide variation of 
prevalence rates ranging from 2.6 per cent to 24.3 per cent for their American sample. For example, 
MacEachron (1979) carried out a survey where all new prison admissions were screened and an IQ of 
70 or below was used as a cutoff point (with no estimation of adaptive behaviour). She concluded that
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Table 3: Informal breakdown of reasons for admissions to hospitals of residents currently 
in the Behaviour Disorder Unit at the Royal Scottish National Hospital, Larbert — as at 
time of writing

Reason for admission to hospital 
and to the unit

Ward 1 
Male 

20 beds

Ward 2 
Mixed 

11 beds

Wards 
Female 
20 beds

Aggression to others 10 9 11

Aggression to self 1 3 3

Verbal aggression/temper tantrums 4 7 4

Sexual problems 5 2 1

Fire raising 2 - .

Dishonesty 2 1 1

Absconding 3 - 2

the prevalence rate of mentally handicapped offenders was only slightly higher in adult male 
offenders (in the Maine and Massachussettes sample of prisons) than in the general population.
Regarding the situation in Britain, Prins (1980) has discussed this in some detail, describing a study he 
carried out looking at the prevalence of psychiatric disturbance in prison. He estimated that the 
prevalence of people with a mental handicap who were in prison was between 2.4 per cent and 28 per 
cent.

Types of offenders
There is also conflict in the literature concerning types of criminality and mental handicap. Craft and 
Craft (1981), and Craft (1987) state that, although it is sometimes claimed that there is a higher 
incidence of sexual offences among the mentally handicapped, this is by no means proved. Faulk 
(1988) noted that this assertion is based largely on studies of offences committed by those admitted to 
hospital, and advised caution in generalizing from this sample. This apparent contradiction may bc‘ 
explained in part by the finding that, whilst the most common police charge for people with a mental 
handicap is that of indecent assault or indecent exposure, fo r indecent exposure the charge is often at, 
common law "where no intention to cause disgust or annoyance is requested for a conviction and the 
result of the conviction is usually a small fine" (Gunn, 1984).
Robertson (1981) carried out a 15 year follow-up of a group of people with a mental handicap who are 
offenders and had received hospital orders (Section 60) in 1963-64. The pattern of reoffeiuiing largely 
resembled a "normal" criminal picture, with only 3-4 per cent committing dangerous or violent 
offences. Larceny, breaking and entering, and robbery accounted for 88 per cent of the offences; 
committed; 12 per cent committed sexual indecency, which seemed to be of a relatively minor naturej; 
Overall, from the admittedly rudimentary statistical evidence and the brief glimpse of the literature, it| 
is difficult to get a clear picture of prevalence rates, or to ascertain whether any category of ofrence is| 
over-represented. This area is plagued with methodological difficulties, not least in determining 
whether or not an individual is mentally handicapped, whether there was an intention to commit a: 
crime and whether the sample of people who were caught are comparable to those who were not. The 
issue is not whether the mentally handicapped commit offences, but rather, does mental handicap
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cause the person to offend more frequently than they would if they did not have a handicap, and in 
any particular way?
MacEachron (1979) draws the following conclusion from the evidence:

From a theoretical perspective, these results indicate that there is little empirical support for a 
conceptual linkage between retardation and criminality ... These results indicate that social 
and legal variables are more germane to the problem of being an offender than is intelligence.

What service provisions are available?
In the previous section the difficulty of obtaining a clear picture of those people with a mental 
handicap who are also offenders was discussed. A related issue is whether the "offending" should be 
seen as primary, so that a penal disposal would be appropriate, or whether the "mental handicap" 
should be seen as most relevant, which would suggest a treatment disposal.
One problem of a penal disposal is the difficulty of identifying the individuals needs and trying to 
meet them. Equally, it may be that a person with a mental handicap (with due recognition of the 
problems in generalizing about so diverse a group) may find difficulties in trying to learn the 
"un-writtcn" rules in prison. However, from a "normalization" standpoint, it may be seen as 
appropriate for a person to take responsibility for his or her action, if it can be demonstrated that he or 
she understands the consequences.
For those people judged to be dangerous, or who require conditions of special security, a Special 
Hospital is a viable option (there are no Regional Secure Units in Scotland) for training and treatment.
Within the National Health Service, planners are trying to come to terms with the impact of 
community care, and to promote a positive image of mental handicap. Recently, however, concern has 
been expressed about a group of irtdividuals who seem to "challenge" the service. Blunden and Allen 
(1987) have produced a document —  Facing the Challenge —  in which they identify a group of people 
with "severely challenging" behaviour. They stress that this group Is heterogeneous, including a wide 
range of abilities, handicaps and behaviour. A small percentage are likely to be offenders in the legal 
sense, and there are difficulties in dealing with this subgroup. The more able offender may feel out of 
place in future hospitals for the mentally handicapped, as planning documents indicate that these will 
be orientated towards the less able and the physically handicapped. Also, will the services exist to 
help the offender leave hospital? There has been the suggestion that people spend longer in hospital 
than in prison for the same offence (Robertson, 1981). One could imagine that service planners, keen 
to promote a positive image of handicap and of resettlement into the community, may feel it is not 
politically expedient to highlight the problems of this group of people with difficult behaviour.
With reference to community provision, Blunden and Allen (1987) have outlined a number of options:
1. specialist teams whose primary responsibility is to develop new services for people with a mental 

handicap who have challenging behaviour;
2. specialist teams whose primary responsibility is to support at a local level people with a mental 

handicap who have challenging behaviour;
3. attachment of specialist staff to existing Community Mental Handicap Teams;
4. establishment of posts with specific responsibility for developing new services or enhancing 

existing services;_____
5. crisis intervention teams of Icxal staff.
Certainly, within Scotland, there has been no comprehensive policy decision to date concerning people 
who "challenge" the services, although a few Health Boards have opted for the option of creating 
"Intensive Treatment Units" within hospitals for people with a mental handicap.
Lothian Health Board and the Social Work Department have established a working party to develop a 
co-ordinated service and move away from the hospital versus community debate, favouring the 
development of a wide range of options, with emphasis on flexibility. They have proposed several 
options including a hostel in the community which is run on structured lines, hosptial fiicilities to 
provide a fall-back position, and Community Mental Handicap Teams to link the system.
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What treatments are available?
The choice of treatment must be influenced by the potential abilities of the client (especially whether 
or not the client is verbal), the nature of the offence, whether the client is motivated to change and thé 
treatment facility. A large proportion of the early literature focused on behavioural treatment, but 
difficulties have been encountered in the maintenance of behavioural change and the generalization of 
skills to new environments. An additional criticism is that treatments based on the control of external 
contingencies may in time decrease self-reliance and foster dependency on care givers. More recentlŷ 
the literature has been concerned with treatments designed to help individuals learn to gain control 
over their own behaviour.
Blunden and Allen (1987) state:

Almost everyone who demonstrates these challenging behaviours will need some individual 
help to learn new acceptable behaviours, or in learning coping strategies and ways of dealing 
with their own feelings of anger, helplessness or frustration. This may consist of skill teaching 
to give the individual new abilities and ways of dealing with situations. Help may focus 
particularly on people's thoughts, feelings, beliefs and way of coping with these emotions or 
perceptions without having to resort to previously dangerous or hurmil behaviour.

With the qualification that there are, of course, a wide range of possible treatment options for the wide 
range of possible offending behaviours, this paper seeks to focus one treatment option: treatment of 
dysfunctional anger.

What is known about anger?
Although anger is a well-recognized emotion, there is relatively little experimental work on anger 
(Alves, 1985; Deffenbacher et al., 1988; Novaco 1975). Raymond Novaco has been responsible for a 
recent revival of interest in this area, having written compellingly on the nature of anger and its 
regulation (Novaco, 1975,1978 & 1985). It seems clear from the available literature (Averill, 1982) that 
anger is a difficult concept to define, often being used interchangeably with aggression and hostility

Figure 2: Model of anger arousal
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Anger is an emotion, having no simple relationship with aggression (Alves 1985; Blackburn 1988), 
although the presence of anger can increase the likelihood of aggression (Rule and Nesdale, 1976). 
These issues are more fully explored by Blackburn (1988).
Novaco has defined anger as an emotional state with components of cognition, emotional arousal and 
behaviour. He has developed a model of anger arousal (see Figure 2), arguing that arousal of anger 
can be determined by the interplay among external events, the manner in which they are cognitively 
processed and the behaviours mchibited in response to them (Lopez and Thurman, 1986).
External events leading to anger are perceived by the individual as frustrating, annoying or aversive; 
once aroused, the individual reacts with antagonism, agression, or withdrawal. Novaco views anger 
as a stressful experience, and this model has become a foundation for clinical assessment and 
treatment (Howells, 1988), However, it is worth emphasising that anger has both positive and 
negative functions —  and has been a spur to action for social rights activists (Novaco 1976) —  but if it 
becomes dysfunctional it can lead to socially unacceptable behaviour and impairments to physical 
health (Novaco, 1985).

Cognitive aspects of anger
Novaco (1988) «nphasises the role of cognitive mediation in anger, highlighting particularly the 
processes of expectation and appraisal. Some examples of characteristic expectations are: unrealistic 
predictions about the future and how you feel you will cope, which may lead to feelings of frustration 
(eg parental ecpectations as outlined by Frude, 1988); hyper-sensitivity to anger cues and selectively 
attending to the environment; low expectations of being able to solve problems which then become a 
justification for resorting to anger to gain control over a situation. Appraisal can be seen as the effort 
to make sense of unfairness and intolerance (Black et al., 1988; Frude, 1988; Lopez and Thurman 1986).

Can dysfunctional anger be treated?
Moon and Eisler (1983) suggest that elective anger reduction strategies should result in a decrease of 
anger arousal, without increasing the probability of future arousal and without leading to social 
sanctions. The central goal should be to increase effective anger-reducing behaviour, and decrease the 
ineffective; anger elimination is not expected. Blackburn (1988) has outlined the details of the clinical 
approach, but it is worth emphasising that Novaco (1988) stated that arousal r̂ luction is central to 
this approach, as extreme arousal can interfere with cognitive mediation (Zllman, 1979).
One problem in evaluating anger-management treatments is that there is little information about 
anger in the dysfunctional population, and even less about the normal population, apart from the 
pioneering work of Mazelan and Howells (in press). Thus there is limited information about "normar 
functioning with which to compare post-treatment results. Of equal concern is that there is little 
agreement as to indices of therapeutic change. Following Novaco's model, four areas would appear to 
be worth measuring.

Environment
Novaco (1988) asserts that environmental stressors can accumulate and that this may serve to increase 
arousal levels. Measuring the physical environment (e.g. light, heat, noise, noxious fumes and 
overcrowding) could be achieved by using a diary or rating scales. It would, however, prove difficult 
practically to quantify an increase in ''overcrowding" apart from indicating changes to the norm. 
Changes in the social environment could be difficult to assess as there would be an element of bias in 
determining how aversively other people were behaving.

Cognition
This would involve data on problem-solving ability, cognitive distortions, provocation threshold, 
attentional focus and self-statements. Alves (1985) noted that objective data on cognition are 
impossible as anger is a private event, although verbalizations indicating bias —  e.g. T get the blame 
for too much", "People wind me up and I get the blame, and they get off with it", "I get picked on too 
much, because the nurses don't like me" —  can be informative. There are a variety of methods for 
collecting self-report data including general anger scales, inventories, ratings of laboratory 
provocations, and event diaries of real-life provocations (see Biaggio et al., 1981).
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Arousal
Novaco (1985) recommends measuring arousal via systolic and diastolic blood pressure and galvanic 
skin response. Deffenbacher et al. (1986) suggested that heart rate is correlated with anger arousal and 
can be measured by pulse rate, however, pulse rate failed to show changes after intervention, and was 
relatively low at pre-test (see also Deffenbacher, 1988). Similarly, Moon and Eisler (1983) measured 
systolic, and diastolic blood pressure, and pulse rate. Although systolic blood pressure changed as a 
result of treatment, no treatment efrects were observed for diastolic blood pressure or pulse rate.
Behaviour
The occurrence of aggressive behaviour is often used as a treatment outcome measure, yet there is no 
simple link between anger and aggression; in feet there is no clear link between anger and any overt 
behaviour. Thurman and Lopez (1986) state: "Angry students in our sample were as likely to 
withhold anger as they were to express it".
Interestingly, Moon and Eisler (1983) state that their sample of undergraduates said that at pre
treatment they almost never expressed anger outwardly, but at post-treatment they "expressed anger 
outwardly about as often as suppressing it". Deffenbacher et a*. (1988) stated that in tneir cognitive 
condition the treatment group were less likely at post-test to suppress anger than controls.
Novaco (1977) has remarked that it is more diffkult to measure suppressed anger objectively than 
expressed anger. The central challengf̂  therefore, is to develop objective measures of expressed anger, 
suppressed anger and coping with anger.

Can anger be treated in people w ith a mental handicap?
This question is not as straight forward as may appear at first glance. There are difiicuHies in 
assessing the effectiveness of anger management treatments with any clinical group. Equally, reliable 
and valid treatment outcome measures have yet to be developed. In addition, the term "people with a 
mental handicap" does not indicate a homogeneous group; to demonstrate the effectiveness of 
treatment with a person who has a mild mental handicap may not predict efficacy for the whole 
population. It may, however, be possible to determine a "lower limit" (in terms of intellectual 
functioning) for effectiveness.
At the recent World Congress on Behaviour Therapy (Edinbuigh, 1988) several speakers attested the 
feasibility of this approach. Bill Gardner, who works with a group of people with a mild mental 
handicap and anger control problems, argued that members of this group are frequently dependent 
and outer directed. In addition, they have a low self-esteem and feelings of inadequacy and inferiority, 
a lack of experience as to what constitutes an appropriate adult role, emotional difiiculties, with 
heightened arousal and disorganised emotional outbursts, low fhistration tolerance and a lack of 
coping skills for emotion-engendering situations.
Treatment outcome studies in anger management with those who have a mental handicap are 
extremely limited, though there are some grounds for cautious optimism (Benson et al., 1986; Golden 
and Consorte, 1982). Another methodology is to break down the stress inoculation approach into its 
component parts and to see if the literature would support using the approach with people with a 
mental handicap.

Self-management approaches
This area is reviewed by Gardner and Cole (in press), who note that the majority of self-management 
research has been concerned with teaching or improving various social, vocational and academic 
behaviours. Relatively little attention has been devoted to investigating the effects of self-management 
on clinically significant aberrant behaviours.
Gardner and Cole describe studies which support the potential efficacy of self-management 
procedures in reducing aberrant bdiaviour, but point out that the empirical literature is quite limited, 
so that "the demonstration of independent contributions of specific self-management components is 
lacking".
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Relaxation training
This area has been reviewed by Lindsay and Baty (1986a, b) who conclude that abbreviated 
progressive relaxation is appropriate for people with a mild mental handicap, but that behavioural 
relaxation is more useful for those with a moderate or severe mental handicap.

Social skills training
There has been an extensive review of this area by Robertson et al. (1984) and, whilst it seems a very 
promising area, there are methodological problems which confound estimations of clinical significance 
—  such as failure of many studies to address the issue of social perception, cognition and motivation, 
and to conrentratc mainly on social performance.

Problem solving training
Bramston and Spence (1985) trained moderately mentally handicapped adults in either social skills or 
social problem solving. While neither approach produced lasting benefits, it was felt that a combined 
cognitive-behavioural approach might be of benefit.
Castles and Glass (1986) found a strong link between problem solving and social competmice:

Despite some native findings the present study provides evidence that mildly and 
moderately retarded persons can benefit from cognitively orientated as well as social skills 
programs designed to help than improve their social competence. We hope that promising 
results obtained in this study will stimulate further exploration of strategies for improving the 
social adjustment of this large under-served population.

Out own project
The date presented in this section arose from a pilot project which aimed to modify the treatment 
package developed by Novaco for use with residents of a mental handicap hospital who had been 
identified as having anger control problems. The term "offender" needs some qualification in this 
context The residents selected for this project were not sent to hospital via the court, rather they had 
displayed behaviour which led to their referral to the "behaviour disorders" unit of the hospital. This 
unit comprises wards which have the facility to be locked, and has a relatively generous allocation of 
staff. Some of the clients have displayed "extremely challenging" behaviour, which in itself would be 
seen as dangerous to themselves or others.

How were the clients selected?
The first task was to develop criteria to screen potential clients and to determine whether the person 
had a problem with anger control. It was felt that there was an important distinction between those 
people whose behaviour was the result of a loss of control, and so was impulsive and highly reactive 
to provocation, and those who, if provoked or thwarted, were able to choose when to get revenge, as 
indicated by a long history of carefully planned aggressive or sadistic acts.
The literature shows wide variety of screening methods, including semi-structured interviews with 
client, carer or relative. This can be used to gain information about damaged interpersonal 
relationships, damage to property, physical assault, verb^ aggression and excessively expressed anger 
(Deffenbacher, 1988). In addition, paper and pencil inventories, direct observational testing and 
physiological measures can be used. .
Some difficulties arose, however, when using these methods with the clients in the pilot study. Some 
people with a mental handicap may not readily define their problems in terms of an inability to 
control anger, or may be unwilling to admit to feeling angry. They may be unable to complete paper 
and pencil tests or understand the questions, while observational information may be curtailed as 
nursing staff may not be aware that the "challenging behaviour" is a result of dysfunctional anger.
Studies of people with a mental handicap have used a less elaborate screening procedure which 
focuses on reasons for the staff referral, an interview plus anger inventory, and an I.Q. test - together 
with no evidence of mental illness (Benson et al., 1986).
A list of the screening criteria developed during the pilot project is given below;
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1. referral from clinical team;
2. evidence of chronic problem (over six months): staff were asked to fill out a checklist of 

behaviours from the Day Report book;
3. detailed semi-structured interview with staff to elicit behavioural evidence of anger control 

difficultés;
4. evidence of functional ability, rather than IQ, elicited by interviewing the client;
5. absence of psychosis;
6. age range 18-50 years;
7. consent to treatment;
8. clinical decision by members of the project team.

The client group
Table 4 gives details of the ten hospital clients who took part in the project. (Two clients from the 
community also took part, but are not included in the table.) There were five men and five women, 
mean age was 35.6 years (SD=9.46), mean length of stay in the hospital was 23.1 years (SD»10.13). 
Functional ability is detailed in Table 5.
The Basic Social Knowledge Test (BSKT) is a test devdoped locally to measure the cognitive skills 
necessary for community living. Only one client was literate. Peoepdve ability was measured by 
Peabody Picture Vocabulary Test (Revised); this test gives a measure of "heard vocabulary" expressed 
in age equivalents. The mean age equivalent of the group was 6 years 5 months (SD-1 year 9 months).

Table 4: Details of subjects in the pilot study

Subjects Age Sex

Length of stay 
In hospital 

(years)

1 36 F 29

2 30 M 21

3 21 M 11

4 28 M 23

5 34 M 25

6 28 M 13

7 39 F 21

8 45 F 13

9 53 F 45

10 42 F 30
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Table 5: Functional ability of subjects in the pilot study

Subjects

6SKT score 
>50% 

max score Literate

PPVT-R receptive 
ability 
score*

Functioning tovei 
peers in community 
compared to (VABS)

1 X X 6-2 X

2 ✓ X 5-9 X

3 ✓ X 7-11 X

4 ✓ X 6-1 X

5 X X 4-11 X

6 ✓ X 7-4 X

7 ✓ X 4-10 X

8 ✓ X 7-6 X

9 ✓ X 3-10 X

.1 0 ✓ ✓ 10-8 ✓

* Age equivalents in years and months

The clients were also assessed on the Revised Vineland Adaptive Behaviour Scale (1985) and only one 
resident was judged to be as capable as her peers In the community.

Treatment strategies
The clients were seen on the ward in small groups of two or three people twice per week for one 
hour. The treatment lasted for approximately SO weeks, with 16 weeks allocated to collect follow-up 
data. The treatment was carried out in two phases. In phase one (approximately 15 weeks), the basic 
aims were to give clients information about anger, collect information about the client's individual 
anger patterns and inform clients about likely "high risk times". Phase two (approximately 25 to 30 
weeks) "waa-the-skills acquisition and application phase. Aims here were to obtain detailed 
descriptions of problem times during the week, and establish setting conditions for outbursts and the 
expectations and appraisals which may lead to biased perceptions of events. The next step was to 
teach strategies of alternativê  appraising/interpreting situations, alerting clients to the possibility of 
selective attention to provoking cues in the environment, and suggesting that biased interpretations 
can lead to the arousal and maintenance of anger arousal. This was followed by teaching interpersonal 
problem soMng skills (ITZuiilla and Goldfried, 1971; Spivack and Shure, 1982), helping clients 
improve thdr sdf-esteem, practising the bdiavioural skills necessary to put coping skills into practice 
and disclosing attempts to cope with provocations "in vivo" on the ward. Praise was always given for 
attempts to deal constructively with provocation, even if the outcome was not successful.
Hnally, clients were shown how to identify self-statements that may arouse anger and replace them 
with more constructive ones, to recognize cases for increased arousal and to learn relaxation skills to 
reduce arousal.
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Did the clients improve?
Space does not permit a full discussion of the data, but key findings are listed below.
1. On a measure of incidents observed by nursing staff, no one has been rated as having an

increasing number of incidents over a one year period, indeed all have decreased.
2. No one dropped out of treatment, and attendance at the sessions was usually high.
3. Two clients are coping well since being transferred to the rehabilitation ward and two further

clients are just being referred.
4. Two clients have left the ward to attend occupational therapy.
5. One client is attending a Day Centre for two days per week.
6. One client has resumed contact with his family and has successfully been home on holiday.
7. One client has become engaged to be married.
We hope to present a more detailed evaluation of the outcome of this treatment programme at a later 
date.
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